Amanda Post da Silveira

Cristiane Conceição Silva

Felipe Flores Kupske

(orgs.)

Ensino de pronúncia e formação docente

Pronunciation teaching and teacher training

Enseñanza de la pronunciación y formación del profesorado

Editora da ABRALIN

sumário

Houve um tempo em que as grandes religiões se apresentavam como a principal fonte de parâmetros éticos explícitos para a vida em sociedade. Jessé de Souza, no livro A tolice da inteligência brasileira. Ou como o país se deixa manipular pela elite (Editora Leya, 2015, p. 12), entretanto, chama a nossa atenção para o fato de que esse papel tem sido hoje disputado com as ciências, na medida em que elas oferecem um conjunto de ideias (construídas em espaço social de prestígio) capturadas em programas de partidos polí-ticos, de planejamento do Estado, de planejamento e condução do ensino, de elaboração e aplicação das leis, daquilo que a mídia publica. Pudemos testemunhar um tanto des-sas disputas durante os períodos mais críticos da pandemia de SARS-COVID-19, em que cientistas, falsos cientistas e anti-cientistas ofereceram produtos e valores capturados pelo poder, levando, por um lado, a cenários caóticos inimagináveis e, por outro lado, a oportunidades de demonstração de tudo o que se ganha quando o conhecimento (teóri-co, aplicado, tecnológico) é respeitado.

A ABRALIN tem sido incansável no esforço de fortalecimento e de difusão dos saberes produzidos pelas ciências da linguagem no Brasil. Uma parte desse esforço resultou na criação, em 2020, desta Editora, cuja função é apoiar e divulgar a pesquisa em Linguística – o nosso modo peculiar de enfrentamento à ignorância, ao preconceito, à injustiça que se constroem com as línguas ou em torno delas.

Existe uma grande diversidade de áreas, temas, orientações, interesses, pessoas no nosso campo de estudo. A Editora da ABRALIN quer se firmar como um espaço para a expressão dessa diversidade, que aqui se alia a propósitos científicos, democráticos e humanitários. Sendo open access, gratuita e digital, ela quer contribuir para que a circulação de saberes linguísticos solidamente construídos seja garantida e alcance a todos e todas que por eles se interessarem (estudantes, docentes e quem mais quiser).

Cada obra passa pelo crivo de especialistas associados à ABRALIN, que gentilmente pres-tam esse serviço à comunidade, e pelas disposições de editais públicos, pensados para assegurar a ampla participação e também a relevância dos textos selecionados.

Assim, é com muita satisfação, que publicamos esta obra, plenamente inserida nesse conjunto de diretrizes e compromissos da Editora da ABRALIN.

Ana Paula Scher

Olga Ferreira Coelho Sansone

Palavras das Editoras

sumário

Parte

Parte

1

2

Prefácio

Preface

Prefacio

Ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia: Caracterização de uma trajetória e desafios futuros

Ensino de pronúncia ao sul epistemológico: espaços dinâmicos na formação docente .

Estudando pronúncia para ensiná-la: contribuições da psicolinguística para a formação de professores de línguas adicionais

Fonética, ensino de pronúncia e a formação de professores de línguas não nativas

Relato de experiência sobre o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia da língua inglesa na formação docente.

Realidades e crenças sobre o ensino de pronúncia na formação inicial de professores de língua inglesa

O ensino e percepção da pronúncia: a pluralidade linguística e a formação docente de língua espanhola .

Recursos pedagógicos online para o ensino da pronúncia da língua inglesa: criação e avaliação de um website .

Atividades Didáticas de Pronúncia em Três Livros Didáticos de ILE: quais as possibilidades para a prática docente?

Contemporary pronunciation teaching: characterization of a trajectory and future challenges

Pronunciation teaching in the epistemological south: dynamic spaces in teacher training

Estudiar pronunciación para enseñarla: aportes de la psicolingüística a la formación de profesores de lenguas adicionales

Phonetics, pronunciation teaching and the training of non-native language teachers

Teaching English Pronunciation Communicatively: an experience report in teacher education

sumário

Parte

2

Realities and beliefs concerning teaching pronunciation in the initial training of English language teachers

La enseñanza y percepción de la pronunciación: la pluralidad lingüística y la formación docente en lengua española

Online pedagogical resources for teaching English pronunciation: Creating and evaluating a website

Pronunciation activities in three textbooks of English as a Foreign Language: what are the possibilities for teachers?

Sobre os organizadores

Sobre os autores

About the editors

About the authors

7

Prefácio

O ensino do componente fonético-fonológico, foco desta obra, sofreu uma série de transformações ao longo dos anos. Podemos notar desde perspectivas de ensino de pronúncia puramente mecanicistas, com foco na acurácia e centrado quase que exclusivamente no nível seg-mental, até propostas e modelos de ensino que negam a instrução ex-plícita. Um aspecto, porém, que chama a atenção e que Celce-Murcia et al (2010) discutem é que o componente fonético-fonológico nem sempre recebeu a atenção e destaque merecidos no ensino de línguas não nativas. Diante desse cenário, nos perguntamos como podemos fortalecer o ensino de pronúncia na formação de professores se, ao longo da trajetória do ensino de línguas, ele esteve muitas vezes mar-ginalizado. Da mesma maneira, Silveira (2004) observa que, mesmo quando inseridas em uma abordagem comunicativa, as atividades de pronúncia são geralmente descritivas, o que indica que o ensino de pronúncia ainda está pouco presente ou desvinculado da pedagogia de línguas, sendo geralmente tratado isoladamente. Se considerar-mos, por exemplo, a perspectiva dos alunos ingressantes nos cursos de formação de professores de línguas no Brasil, ficam aparentes suas crenças sobre um ideal de língua e pronúncia e como devem ser en-sinadas (FANJUL, 2004). São crenças que devem ser conhecidas pe-los professores-formadores para que possam ser desconstruídas. Ao analisarmos a trajetória educacional de estudantes universitários no Brasil, fica evidente que o ensino de pronúncia continua à margem do

8

ensino de línguas não nativas, sendo ainda bastante relegado quan-do comparado a outros componentes linguísticos, ensino de compe-tências como compreensão textual e escrita acadêmica, por exemplo (NEDER NETO, 2006). Percebemos, assim, a necessidade de uma in-tensificação da discussão sobre o ensino de pronúncia, sobretudo na esfera da formação de professores, já que, conforme apontam Kupske e Alves (2017) é fundamental o papel do profissional devidamente qualificado para implementar e orquestrar a complexidade do com-ponente fonético-fonológico na sala de aula de línguas. Nesse senti-do, o debate precisa ser ampliado, pois se observa que poucas univer-sidades brasileiras contam com professores que possuem expertise nas áreas de fonética e fonologia de línguas não nativas.

À luz do exposto, este livro busca expor, discutir e analisar temas variados referentes à formação inicial e continuada de professores de línguas não nativas, especificamente quanto ao aprendizado e ao ensino de pronúncia. Os debates trazidos pelos capítulos deste vo-lume são importantes, primeiramente, pela raridade de se abordar assuntos referentes à formação profissional quanto ao ensino de pro-núncia, bem como sobre as principais lacunas da formação docente relacionadas ao ensino desse componente, suas consequências e pos-síveis estratégias de reparo. Os trabalhos que compõem este volume são resultados da experiência e reflexão de professores formadores experientes no ensino de fonética e fonologia de línguas nativas e não nativas, bem como de jovens pesquisadores em formação.

A ideia de compor este livro nasceu justamente da escassez de traba-lhos, tanto em âmbito nacional quanto internacional, que abordem o papel da pronúncia de línguas não nativas no contexto de formação docente. A relevância do debate sobre o ensino de pronúncia não se revela apenas em trabalhos atuais, sobretudo daqueles que já consi-deram os construtos de inteligibilidade e compreensibilidade, mas também pelas próprias bases educacionais brasileiras para o ensino de linguagens (Base Nacional Comum Curricular) que incluem, como um de seus eixos de ensino-aprendizagem, a oralidade, fazendo refe-rência específica à pronúncia em certos momentos (BRASIL, 2018).

Esta obra é resultado da colaboração de quinze professores/pesqui-sadores de dez universidades brasileiras e é composta por dezoito

9

capítulos, sendo uma parte com nove capítulos escritos em língua portuguesa e uma parte com suas versões em inglês ou espanhol. Este livro conta com a tradução dos trabalhos por acreditar que os as-suntos relativos ao seu escopo, ensino de pronúncia na formação de professores, são ainda pouco discutidos, tanto nacionalmente quanto internacionalmente. Dessa forma, com as versões em inglês ou es-panhol, esta obra será capaz de ampliar o acesso e o diálogo também com colegas estrangeiros.

Os primeiros capítulos de cada parte apresentam discussões teóricas ou relatos de experiências profissionais sobre o ensino de pronúncia. Esses capítulos são: Ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia: caracterização de uma trajetória e desafios (Contemporary pronunciation teaching: cha-racterization of a trajectory and future challenges) de Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves e Reiner Vinicius Perozzo; Ensino de pronúncia ao sul epistemoló-gico: espaços dinâmicos na formação docente (Pronunciation teaching in the Epistemological South: dynamic spaces in teacher training) de Felipe Flores Kupske e Ronaldo Lima Jr; Estudando pronúncia para ensiná-la: contribuições da psicolinguística para a formação de professores de lín-guas adicionais (Estudiar pronunciación para enseñarla: aportes de la psicolingüística a la formación de lenguas adicionales) de Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos e Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque; Fonética, ensino de pronúncia e a formação de professores de línguas não nativas (Phonetics, pronunciation teaching and the training of non-native lan-guage teachers) de Adelaide H.P. Silva; Relato de experiência sobre o en-sino comunicativo de pronúncia da língua inglesa na formação docente (Teaching English Pronunciation Communicatively: an experience report in teacher education) de Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis.

Os capítulos finais de cada parte são de cunho experimental e aplica-do quanto ao ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia na formação de pro-fessores: Realidades e crenças sobre o ensino de pronúncia na formação inicial de professores de língua inglesa (Realities and beliefs concerning teaching pronunciation in the initial training of English language teach-ers) de Amanda Post da Silveira; O ensino e percepção da pronúncia: a pluralidade linguística e a formação docente de língua espanhola (La en-señanza y percepción de la pronunciación: la pluralidad lingüística y la formación docente en lengua española) de Natalia Figueiredo; Recursos

10

pedagógicos online para o ensino da pronúncia da língua inglesa: cria-ção e avaliação de um website (Online pedagogical resources for teaching English pronunciation: Creating and evaluating a website) de Rosane Silveira, Cesar Teló e Crystoffer Zanchet; e Atividades Didáticas de Pronúncia em Três Livros Didáticos de ILE: quais as possibilidades para a prática docente? (Pronunciation activities in three textbooks of English as a Foreign Language: what are the possibilities for teachers?) de Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato.

Além desta breve apresentação, no primeiro capítulo, Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves e Reiner Vinicius Perozzo buscam demonstrar como os preceitos da Teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos e Complexos de lín-gua e desenvolvimento linguístico podem fornecer bases teórico-me-todológicos para o ensino de pronúncia. Para isso, os autores fazem uma retrospectiva histórica na qual o ensino de pronúncia é contex-tualizado a partir de diferentes concepções de aquisição de línguas não nativas. Adotando a mesma base teórica, no segundo capítulo, Felipe Flores Kupske e Ronaldo Lima Jr defendem a adoção de ângulos alternativos para abordar o ensino de línguas não nativas para isso propõem o reconhecimento da importância das perspectivas igno-radas pelas epistemologias dominantes e a valorização da liberdade criativa das pessoas diferentes. Dessa forma, será possível dar desta-que às vozes dos professores e estudantes de línguas, rompendo com estereótipos e combatendo desigualdades sociais. Para esse propósi-to, a Teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos é apresentada como uma nova lente para se compreender a língua e pronúncia. No capítu-lo seguinte, Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos e JenifferImaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque trazem contrapontos de diversos modelos e teorias da Psicolinguística sobre como desenvolvemos nossas habilidades de produção e compreensão de linguagem verbal em línguas adicionais, gerando reflexões de como tais conhecimentos podem ser aplicados nas aulas de pronúncia para a formação de professores.

No quarto capítulo, Adelaide H. P. Silva relata sua experiência docente a partir do ensino de fonética para estudantes de graduação em Letras na Universidade Federal do Paraná. Em seu capítulo, a autora discute o ensino de fonética, a multidisciplinaridade da fonética, o ensino de pronúncia e de multimodalidade da fala. A partir do desenvolvimento

11

dos quatro eixos propostos, a autora busca formar futuros professores de línguas que conheçam os mecanismos de produção e análise dos sons da fala para que dessa maneira sejam capazes de compreender as dificuldades de aprendizagem dos sons e as possíveis maneiras de contribuir para superá-las. No quinto capítulo, Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis traz o relato de experiência docente ocorrida durante um mini-curso ofertado para um público composto, principalmente, por estu-dantes de Licenciatura em Letras-Inglês. Além disso, o autor traz os resultados de um breve questionário respondido pelos participantes no início do minicurso. As respostas às questões do questionário in-dicaram, por exemplo, que os participantes consideram a pronúncia muito importante para a comunicação, sendo o seu ensino facilitado quando ocorre de forma contextualizada e com o auxílio de recursos tecnológicos.

Amanda Post da Silveira, no sexto capítulo, apresenta dados de três questionários aplicados a professores em formação inicial de um curso de Letras Inglês de uma universidade federal brasileira. O es-tudo mostra, com dados empíricos e análises quantitativas e quali-tativas, o perfil linguístico dos estudantes, bem como suas crenças sobre ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia do inglês e variedades da língua. A partir dos resultados do estudo, a autora discute possíveis estratégias de ensino e traz reflexões para professores formadores e pesquisadores. Em seguida, no capítulo 7, Natalia Figueiredo propõe uma reflexão sobre o ensino de pronúncia a partir de sua experiên-cia docente na Universidade Federal da Integração Latino-americana localizada em região de fronteira e que, portanto, apresenta contato entre diferentes línguas e suas variedades. Em seu capítulo, a autora discute aspectos relacionados com a variação linguística da entoação do espanhol e seu papel no ensino e na formação docente. Para isso propõe que os objetivos do ensino de pronúncia considerem a relação entre a descrição linguística, o contexto identitário dos aprendizes e o caráter pluricêntrico da língua.

No capítulo 8, Rosane Silveira, Cesar Teló e Crystoffer Zanchet trazem uma importante revisão bibliográfica sobre aspectos de ensino de pronúncia na formação de professores e tornam público os resultados de estudos e cursos realizados com professores de inglês de diversos

12

níveis de instrução que levaram à criação e aprimoramento de uma plataforma da web em que múltiplos recursos para o ensino de pro-núncia de língua inglesa são disponibilizados. No capítulo seguinte, finalizando o volume, Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato traz uma reflexão sobre as atividades de pronúncia presentes em três livros didáticos (LDs) de inglês (nível A1) disponíveis ao público brasileiro. Ao analisar os materiais, o autor propõe que dois desses materiais possam atender às expectativas dos professores que consideram que a pronúncia pode ser melhor adquirida de forma implícita por meio de atividades de imitação e aquisição intuitiva, enquanto um dos li-vros pode atender as expectativas de professores que consideram que a pronúncia pode ser melhor adquirida de forma explícita, focada em descrição e análise dos elementos fonológicos e que traz a pronúncia para uma posição de destaque no processo de aquisição.

Concluímos esta breve apresentação desejando uma boa leitura a todos e todas. Esperamos que as reflexões apresentadas neste volu-me possam dar à pronúncia um papel de destaque no ensino das lín-guas não nativas e que sua discussão seja fortalecida na formação de professores.

Os organizadores

26 de fevereiro de 2024

13

Referências

BRASIL. Ministério da Educação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular. Brasília, 2018.

FANJUL, A. P. Circuitos comunicativos: la negación de la lengua. In: I Simposio de Didáctica del Español para Extranjeros, 2004, Rio de Janeiro. Actas del I Simposio de Didáctica del Español para Extranjeros - Teoría y Práctica. Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Cervantes, 2004.

KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K. Orquestrando o caos: O ensino de pro-núncia de Língua Estrangeira à luz do paradigma da Complexidade. Fórum Linguístico, v. 14, n. 4, p. 2771-2784, 2017.

NEDER NETO, T. Uma concepção alternativa de educação formal aplicada ao ensino de pronúncia de inglês. [Tese de Doutorado]. Programa de Pós-Graduação em Estudos Linguísticos da Faculdade de Letras da Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, 2006.

SILVEIRA, R. The influence of pronunciation instruction on the per-ception and the production of English word-final consonants. Tese (Doutorado em Letras).Florianópolis: Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, 2004.

14

Preface

The teaching of the phonetic-phonological component, the focus of this work, has undergone a series of transformations over the years. We can see everything from purely mechanistic pronunciation teaching perspectives, focusing on accuracy and centered almost exclusively on the segmental level, to proposals and teaching models that deny explicit instruction. One aspect, however, that draws attention and that Celce-Murcia et al (2010) discuss is that the phonetic-phonological component has not always received the attention and prominence it deserves in non-native language teaching. Given this scenario, we ask ourselves how we can strengthen pronunciation teaching in teacher training if, throughout the history of language teaching, it has often been marginalized. In this sense, Silveira (2004) highlights that even when inserted in a communicative approach, pronunciation activities are generally descriptive, which indicates that pronunciation teaching was little present or disconnected from language pedagogy, being generally dealt with in isolation. If we consider, for example, the perspective of students entering language teacher training courses in Brazil, their beliefs about an ideal language and pronunciation and how they should be taught become apparent (FANJUL 2004). These are beliefs that must be acknowledged by teacher trainers so that they can be deconstructed. When analyzing the educational trajectory of undergraduates in Brazil, it is evident that pronunciation teaching continues to be marginal in non-native language teaching, and is

15

still quite relegated when compared to other linguistic components, teaching skills such as textual comprehension and academic writing, for example (NEDER NETO, 2006). We, therefore, perceive the need for an intensification of the discussion on pronunciation teaching, especially in the sphere of teacher training, because, as Kupske and Alves (2017) point out, the role of the duly qualified professional to implement and orchestrate the complexity of the phonetic-phonological component in the language classroom is essential. In this sense, the debate needs to be expanded, as it is observed that few universities have professors who are experts in the areas of phonetics and phonology of non-native languages.

In light of the above, this book seeks to expose, discuss, and analyze various topics relating to the initial and continuing training of teach-ers of non-native languages, specifically regarding pronunciation learning and teaching. The debates approached by the chapters in this volume are important, firstly, due to the rarity of addressing issues relating to professional training regarding pronunciation teaching, as well as the main gaps in teacher training related to the teaching of this component, its consequences, and possible repair strategies. The works that make up this volume are the result of the experience and reflection of teacher trainers, experienced with the teaching phonet-ics and phonology of native and non-native languages, as well as with young researchers in training.

The idea of composing this book was born precisely because of the scarcity of works, both nationally and internationally, that address the role of pronunciation of non-native languages in the context of teacher training. The relevance of the debate on pronunciation teach-ing is not only revealed in current studies, especially those that al-ready consider the constructs of intelligibility and comprehensibility but also in the Brazilian educational bases for language teaching, such as the National Common Curricular Base. This document includes, as one of its teaching-learning axes, oral language, making specific ref-erence to pronunciation teaching and learning (BRASIL, 2018).

This work resulted from the collaboration of fifteen professors/re-searchers from ten Brazilian universities and is composed of eighteen chapters: one part with nine chapters written in Portuguese and one

16

part with versions in English or Spanish. This book also brings the translation of each chapter written in Portuguese, because, by trans-lating the chapters into English and Spanish, we intend to expand access and dialogue with foreign colleagues who may be interested in the book’s topic, but may not have reading fluency in Portuguese.

The first chapters of each part present theoretical discussions or re-ports of professional experiences on teaching pronunciation. These chapters are: Ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia: caracterização de uma trajetória e desafios (Contemporary pronunciation teaching: characterization of a trajectory and future challenges) by Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves and Reiner Vinicius Perozzo; Ensino de pronúncia ao sul epistemológico: espaços dinâmicos na formação docente (Pronunciation teaching in the Epistemological South: dynamic spaces in teacher train-ing) by Felipe Flores Kupske and Ronaldo Lima Jr; Estudando pronún-cia para ensiná-la: contribuições da psicolinguística para a formação de professores de línguas adicionais (Estudiar pronunciación para enseñar-la: aportes de la psicolingüística a la formación de lenguas adicionales) by Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos and Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque; Fonética, ensino de pronúncia e a formação de professores de línguas não nativas (Phonetics, pronunciation teaching and the train-ing of non-native language teachers) by Adelaide H.P. Silva; Relato de experiência sobre o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia da língua inglesa na formação docente (Teaching English Pronunciation Communicatively: an experience report in teacher education) by Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis.

The final chapters of each part are of an experimental and applied nature regarding the pronunciation teaching in teacher training: Realidades e crenças sobre o ensino de pronúncia na formação inicial de professores de língua inglesa (Realities and beliefs concerning teaching pronunciation in the initial training of English language teachers) by Amanda Post da Silveira; O ensino e percepção da pronúncia: a plurali-dade linguística e a formação docente de língua espanhola (La enseñanza y percepción de la pronunciación: la pluralidad lingüística y la formación docente en lengua española) by Natalia Figueiredo; Recursos pedagógicos online para o ensino da pronúncia da língua inglesa: criação e avaliação de um website (Online pedagogical resources for teaching English pronun-ciation: Creating and evaluating a website) by Rosane Silveira, Cesar

17

Teló and Crystoffer Zanchet; and Atividades Didáticas de Pronúncia em Três Livros Didáticos de ILE: quais as possibilidades para a prática do-cente? (Pronunciation activities in three textbooks of English as a Foreign Language: what are the possibilities for teachers?) by Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato.

In addition to this brief presentation, in the first chapter, Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves and Reiner Vinicius Perozzo seek to demonstrate how the precepts of the Complex Dynamic Systems Theory of lan-guage and linguistic development can provide theoretical-method-ological bases for teaching pronunciation. To show it, the authors carry out a historical retrospective in which pronunciation teaching is contextualized based on different conceptions of the acquisition of non-native languages. Adopting the same theoretical background, in the second chapter, Felipe Flores Kupske and Ronaldo Lima Jr sup-port the adoption of alternative angles to approach the teaching of non-native languages. To this end, they propose recognizing the im-portance of perspectives ignored by dominant epistemologies and valuing freedom creativity of different people. This way, it will be possible to highlight the voices of language teachers and students, breaking stereotypes and combating social inequalities. For this pur-pose, Complex Dynamic Systems Theory is presented as a new lens for understanding language and pronunciation. In the following chapter, Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos and Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque bring counterpoints from different models and the-ories of Psycholinguistics on how we develop our abilities to produce and understand verbal language in additional languages, generating reflections on how such knowledge can be applied in pronunciation classes for teacher training.

In the fourth chapter, Adelaide H. P. Silva reports her teaching ex-perience from teaching phonetics to undergraduate students at the Federal University of Paraná. In her chapter, the author discusses the teaching of phonetics, the multidisciplinary nature of phonetics, the teaching of pronunciation, and the multimodality of speech. Based on the development of the four proposed axes, the author seeks to train future language teachers who know the mechanisms of produc-tion and analysis of speech sounds so that they can understand the

18

difficulties in learning sounds and the possible ways to contribute to overcoming them. In the fifth chapter, Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis re-ports on a teaching experience that took place during a mini-course offered to an audience made mainly of undergraduate students. Furthermore, the author presents the results of a brief questionnaire answered by participants at the beginning of the mini-course. The answers to the questionnaire questions indicated, for example, that participants consider pronunciation to be very important for com-munication, and its teaching is facilitated when it occurs in a contex-tualized way and with the help of technological resources.

Amanda Post da Silveira, in the sixth chapter, presents data from three questionnaires administered to teachers in initial training on an English degree at a Brazilian federal university. The study shows, with empirical data, quantitative and qualitative analyses, the lin-guistic profile of students, as well as their beliefs about teaching and learning English pronunciation and varieties of the language. Based on the results of the study, the author discusses possible teaching strategies and provides reflections for teacher trainers and research-ers. Next, in chapter 7, Natalia Figueiredo proposes a reflection on pronunciation teaching based on her teaching experience at the Federal University of Latin American Integration located in a border region which, therefore, presents contact between different languag-es and language varieties. In her chapter, the author discusses aspects related to the linguistic variation of Spanish intonation and its role in teaching and teacher training. To this end, she proposes that the ob-jectives of teaching pronunciation consider the relationship between linguistic description, the identity context of learners, and the pluri-centric character of language.

In chapter 8, Rosane Silveira, Cesar Teló and Crystoffer Zanchet pro-vide an important bibliographical review of pronunciation teaching aspects in teacher training and make public the results from their studies and from the courses they carried out with English teach-ers at different levels of education. Such results led to the creation and improvement of a web platform in which multiple resources for teaching English pronunciation are made available. In chapter 9, concluding the book, Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato brings

19

a reflection on the pronunciation activities present in three English textbooks (ETs) (level A1) aimed at the Brazilian public. When ana-lyzing the materials, the author proposes that two of these materials can meet the expectations of teachers who consider that pronuncia-tion can be better acquired implicitly through imitation and intuitive acquisition activities. On the other hand, the third book can meet the expectations of teachers who consider that pronunciation can best be acquired explicitly, focused on description and analysis of phonolog-ical elements which brings pronunciation to a prominent position in the acquisition process.

We conclude this brief preface by wishing everyone a good read. We hope that the reflections presented in this book can give pronun-ciation a prominent role in the teaching of non-native languages and that the discussion on pronunciation teaching and learning is strengthened in teacher training.

The Editors

26 de fevereiro de 2024

20

References

BRASIL. Ministério da Educação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular. Brasília, 2018.

FANJUL, Adrián Pablo. Circuitos comunicativos: la negación de la len-gua. In: I Simposio de Didáctica del Español para Extranjeros, 2004, Rio de Janeiro. Actas del I Simposio de Didáctica del Español para Extranjeros - Teoría y Práctica. Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Cervantes, 2004.

KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K. Orquestrando o caos: O ensino de pronún-cia de Língua Estrangeira à luz do paradigma da Complexidade. Fórum Linguístico, v. 14, n. 4, p. 2771-2784, 2017.

NEDER NETO, T. Uma concepção alternativa de educação formal aplicada ao ensino de pronúncia de inglês. [Tese de Doutorado]. Programa de Pós-Graduação em Estudos Linguísticos da Faculdade de Letras da Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, 2006.

SILVEIRA, R. The influence of pronunciation instruction on the per-ception and the production of English word-final consonants. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Florianópolis: Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, 2004.

21

Prefacio

La enseñanza del componente fonético-fonológico, tema central de este trabajo, ha sufrido una serie de transformaciones a lo largo de los años. Podemos observar desde perspectivas de enseñanza de la pronunciación solamente mecanicistas, com énfasis en la precisión y centradas casi exclusivamente en el nivel del segmento, hasta pro-puestas y modelos de enseñanza que niegan la instrucción explícita. Sin embargo, un aspecto que llama la atención y que Celce-Murcia et al (2010) discuten es que el componente fonético-fonológico no siempre ha recibido la atención y protagonismo que merece en la enseñanza de lenguas no nativas. En ese contexto, nos preguntamos cómo podemos fortalecer la enseñanza de la pronunciación en la for-mación del profesorado si, a lo largo de la historia de la enseñanza de lenguas, ésta ha sido muchas veces marginada. Del mismo modo, Silveira (2004) observa que, incluso cuando se insertan en un enfo-que comunicativo, las actividades de pronunciación suelen ser des-criptivas, lo que indica que la enseñanza de la pronunciación aún está poco presente o desconectada de la pedagogía de la lengua y ocurre normalmente de forma aislada. Si se considera, por ejemplo, la pers-pectiva de los estudiantes que ingresan a cursos de formación de pro-fesores de idiomas en Brasil, se hacen evidentes sus creencias sobre un idioma y una pronunciación ideales y cómo se les debe enseñar (FANJUL, 2004). Estas son creencias que los formadores de profesores deben conocer para poder deconstruirlas.

22

Al analizarse la trayectoria educativa de los estudiantes universitarios en Brasil, se evidencia que la enseñanza de la pronunciación sigue al margen de la enseñanza de lenguas no nativas, y todavía está aparta-da en comparación con otros componentes lingüísticos, la enseñanza de habilidades como la comprensión textual y escrita académica, por ejemplo (NEDER NETO, 2006). Por lo tanto, percibimos la necesidad de intensificar la discusión sobre la enseñanza de la pronunciación, especialmente en el ámbito de la formación docente, ya que, como se-ñalan Kupske y Alves (2017), el papel del profesional debidamente ca-lificado es fundamental para implementar y orquestar la complejidad del componente fonético-fonológico en la clase de lenguas no nati-vas. En este sentido, es necesario ampliar el debate, ya que se observa que pocas universidades brasileñas tienen profesores con experiencia en las áreas de fonética y fonología de lenguas no nativas.

A partir de lo expuesto, este libro busca presentar, discutir y analizar diversos temas relacionados con la formación inicial y continua de profesores de lenguas no nativas, específicamente en lo que respec-ta al aprendizaje y enseñanza de la pronunciación. Los debates que suscitan los capítulos de este volumen son importantes, en primer lugar, por la ausencia de trabajos que aborden temas relativos a la formación profesional en materia de enseñanza de la pronunciación, así como por los principales vacíos en la formación docente relacio-nados con la enseñanza de este componente, sus consecuencias y posibles estrategias de reparación. Los trabajos que integran este vo-lumen son resultado de la experiencia y reflexión de formadores de docentes experimentados en la enseñanza de la fonética y fonología de lenguas nativas y no nativas, así como de jóvenes investigadores en formación.

La idea de escribir este libro nació precisamente por la escasez de obras, tanto a nivel nacional como internacional, que aborden el papel de la pronunciación de lenguas no nativas en el contexto de la formación docente. La relevancia del debate sobre la enseñanza de la pronunciación no sólo se revela en los trabajos actuales, especial-mente aquellos que ya consideran los constructos de inteligibilidad y comprensibilidad, sino también en las bases educativas brasileñas para la enseñanza de lenguas (Base Curricular Común Nacional) que

23

incluyen, como uno de sus ejes de enseñanza-aprendizaje, la oralidad, haciendo referencia específica a la pronunciación en diferentes mo-mentos (BRASIL, 2018).

Este trabajo es resultado de la colaboración de quince profesores/in-vestigadores de diez universidades brasileñas y está compuesto por dieciocho capítulos, una parte con nueve capítulos escritos en portu-gués y una parte con versiones en inglés o español. Este libro se basa en la traducción de las obras ya que creemos que el tema de la ense-ñanza-aprendizaje de la pronunciación en la formación del profesora-do, es aún poco discutido, tanto a nivel nacional como internacional.

De esta manera, con versiones en inglés y español, esta obra podrá ampliar el acceso y el diálogo también con colegas extranjeros. Los primeros capítulos de cada parte presentan discusiones teóricas o informes de experiencias profesionales en la enseñanza de la pro-nunciación. Estos capítulos son: Ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia: caracterização de uma trajetória e desafios (Contemporary pronunci-ation teaching: characterization of a trajectory and future challenges) de Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves e Reiner Vinicius Perozzo; Ensino de pro-núncia ao sul epistemológico: espaços dinâmicos na formação docente (Pronunciation teaching in the Epistemological South: dynamic spaces in teacher training) de Felipe Flores Kupske e Ronaldo Lima Jr; Estudando pronúncia para ensiná-la: contribuições da psicolinguística para a for-mação de professores de línguas adicionais (Estudiar pronunciación para enseñarla: aportes de la psicolingüística a la formación de lenguas adicio-nales) de Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos e Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque; Fonética, ensino de pronúncia e a formação de professores de línguas não nativas (Phonetics, pronunciation teaching and the train-ing of non-native language teachers) de Adelaide H.P. Silva; Relato de experiência sobre o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia da língua inglesa na formação docente (Teaching English Pronunciation Communicatively: an experience report in teacher education) de Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis.

Los capítulos finales de cada parte son de carácter experimental y aplicado en torno al tema de la enseñanza-aprendizaje de la pronun-ciación en la formación del profesorado: Realidades e crenças sobre o ensino de pronúncia na formação inicial de professores de língua inglesa (Realities and beliefs concerning teaching pronunciation in the initial

24

training of English language teachers) de Amanda Post da Silveira; O en-sino e percepção da pronúncia: a pluralidade linguística do espanhol na formação docente na UNILA (La enseñanza y percepción de la pronuncia-ción: la pluralidad lingüística y la formación docente en lengua españo-la) de Natalia Figueiredo; Recursos pedagógicos online para o ensino da pronúncia da língua inglesa: criação e avaliação de um website (Online pedagogical resources for teaching English pronunciation: Creating and evaluating a website) de Rosane Silveira, Cesar Teló e Crystoffer Zanchet; e Atividades Didáticas de Pronúncia em Três Livros Didáticos de ILE: quais as possibilidades para a prática docente? (Pronunciation activities in three textbooks of English as a Foreign Language: what are the possibilities for teachers?) de Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato.

Además de esta breve presentación, en el primer capítulo, Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves y Reiner Vinicius Perozzo buscan demostrar cómo los preceptos de la Teoría de los Sistemas Dinámicos y Complejos del lenguaje y del desarrollo lingüístico pueden proporcionar bases teóri-co-metodológicas para la enseñanza de la pronunciación. Para ello, los autores realizan una retrospectiva histórica en la que se contextualiza la enseñanza de la pronunciación a partir de diferentes concepciones sobre la adquisición de lenguas no nativas. Adoptando la misma base teórica, en el segundo capítulo, Felipe Flores Kupske y Ronaldo Lima Júnior defienden la adopción de ángulos alternativos para abordar la enseñanza de lenguas no nativas, para lo cual proponen el reco-nocimiento de la importancia de las perspectivas ignoradas por las epistemologías dominantes y la valorización de la libertad creativa de diferentes personas. De esta manera, será posible resaltar las voces de profesores y estudiantes de idiomas, rompiendo estereotipos y com-batiendo las desigualdades sociales. Para ello, se presenta la Teoría de los Sistemas Dinámicos Complejos como una nueva lente para la comprensión del lenguaje y de la pronunciación. En el siguiente ca-pítulo, Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos y Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque traen contrapuntos de diferentes modelos y teorías de la Psicolingüística sobre cómo desarrollamos nuestras habilidades para producir y comprender el lenguaje verbal en lenguas adiciona-les, generando reflexiones sobre cómo dicho conocimiento puede ser aplicado en clases de pronunciación para la formación de profesores.

25

En el cuarto capítulo, Adelaide H. P. Silva relata su experiencia docen-te en la enseñanza de fonética a estudiantes de Profesorado en Letras de la Universidade Federal do Paraná. En su capítulo, la autora analiza la enseñanza de la fonética, el carácter multidisciplinario de la foné-tica, la enseñanza de la pronunciación y la multimodalidad del habla. A partir del desarrollo de los cuatro ejes propuestos, la autora busca formar futuros docentes de lenguas que conozcan los mecanismos de producción y análisis de los sonidos del habla para que sean capa-ces de comprender las dificultades en el aprendizaje de los sonidos y las posibles formas de contribuir a superarlas. En el quinto capítulo, Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis relata una experiencia docente que tuvo lugar durante un minicurso ofrecido a un público compuesto prin-cipalmente por estudiantes de Profesorado en Letras Inglés. Además, el autor presenta los resultados de un breve cuestionario respondido por los participantes al inicio del minicurso. Las respuestas a las pre-guntas del cuestionario indicaron, por ejemplo, que los participantes consideran que la pronunciación es muy importante para la comuni-cación, y su enseñanza es más fácil cuando se produce de forma con-textualizada y con la ayuda de recursos tecnológicos.

Amanda Post da Silveira, en el sexto capítulo, presenta datos de tres cuestionarios administrados a profesores en formación inicial en un curso de Letras Inglés en una universidad federal brasileña. El estudio muestra, con datos empíricos y análisis cuantitativos y cualitativos, el perfil lingüístico de los estudiantes, así como sus creencias sobre la enseñanza y el aprendizaje de la pronunciación inglesa y las varie-dades de la lengua. A partir de los resultados del estudio, la autora discute posibles estrategias de enseñanza y ofrece reflexiones para formadores de docentes e investigadores. En el capítulo 7, Natalia Figueiredo propone una reflexión sobre la enseñanza de la pronun-ciación a partir de su experiencia docente en la Universidade Federal da Integração Latinoamericana ubicada en una región fronteriza y que, por tanto, presenta contacto entre diferentes lenguas y sus va-riedades. En su capítulo, la autora analiza aspectos relacionados con la variación lingüística de la entonación de la lengua española y su papel en la enseñanza y formación del profesorado. Para ello propone que los objetivos de la enseñanza de la pronunciación consideren la relación entre la descripción lingüística, el contexto identitario de los aprendices y el carácter pluricéntrico de la lengua.

26

En el capítulo 8, Rosane Silveira, Cesar Teló y Crystoffer Zanchet rea-lizan una importante revisión bibliográfica sobre aspectos de la ense-ñanza de la pronunciación en la formación docente y hacen públicos los resultados de estudios y cursos realizados con profesores de inglés en diferentes niveles de educación que llevaron a la creación y mejo-ra de una plataforma web en la que se ponen a disposición múltiples recursos para la enseñanza de la pronunciación en inglés. En el si-guiente capítulo, que concluye el volumen, Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato trae una reflexión sobre las actividades de pronunciación presentes en tres libros didácticos de inglés (LD) (nivel A1) dirigidos al público brasileño. Al analizar los materiales, el autor propone que dos de estos materiales pueden cumplir con las expectativas de los docentes que consideran que la pronunciación se puede adquirir mejor de manera implícita a través de actividades de imitación y ad-quisición intuitiva, mientras que uno de los libros puede cumplir con las expectativas de los docentes que consideran que la pronunciación puede adquirirse mejor de forma explícita, centrándose en la descrip-ción y análisis de elementos fonológicos y que sitúa la pronunciación en una posición destacada en el proceso de adquisición.

Concluimos esta breve presentación y deseamos a todas y todos una buena lectura. Esperamos que las reflexiones expuestas en este libro puedan darle a la pronunciación un papel destacado en la enseñanza de lenguas no nativas y que su discusión se fortalezca en la formación docente.

Los organizadores

26 de febrero de 2024

27

Referencias

BRASIL. Ministério da Educação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular. Brasília, 2018.

FANJUL, Adrián Pablo. Circuitos comunicativos: la negación de la len-gua. In: I Simposio de Didáctica del Español para Extranjeros, 2004, Rio de Janeiro. Actas del I Simposio de Didáctica del Español para Extranjeros - Teoría y Práctica. Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Cervantes, 2004.

KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K. Orquestrando o caos: O ensino de pro-núncia de Língua Estrangeira à luz do paradigma da Complexidade. Fórum Linguístico, v. 14, n. 4, p. 2771-27 84, 2017.

NEDER NETO, T. Uma concepção alternativa de educação formal aplicada ao ensino de pronúncia de inglês. [Tese de Doutorado]. Programa de Pós-Graduação em Estudos Linguísticos da Faculdade de Letras da Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, 2006.

SILVEIRA, R. The influence of pronunciation instruction on the per-ception and the production of English word-final consonants. Tese (Doutorado em Letras).Florianópolis: Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, 2004.

28

1

1

Parte um

29

Ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia: Caracterização de uma trajetória e desafios futuros

Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves Reiner Vinicius Perozzo

Introdução

O caminho percorrido pelo ensino de línguas durante as últimas décadas tem sido, no mínimo, pendular. Ao longo dos anos, o ensino do componente fonético-fonológico, especificamente, passou a exercer um “status acessório” na pedagogia de segunda língua (L2), vindo a ser, inclusive, relegado a segundo plano. Para além de uma concepção de que aprender pronúncia é difícil (compartilhada tanto por alunos quanto por professores), formou-se, também, a visão estereotipada de que aprender pronúncia na sala de aula implicava, necessariamente, uma abordagem pedagógica de caráter unicamente repetitivo. Provavelmente, um dos aspectos que mais contribuiu para os estereótipos supracitados está relacionado à associação do ensino de pronúncia com o método de ensino de cunho audiolingual. Uma das premissas básicas desse método de ensino é, grosso modo, a de que os aprendizes devem desenvolver as habilidades de produção oral e compreensão auditiva aos moldes de falantes nativos do idioma em questão. Frente a esse objetivo, aos alunos são apresentadas excessivas atividades de repetição, além de serem enfatizadas propriedades idiossincráticas (ou seja, consideradas como padrões

30

excepcionais dentro da língua) que remetem a um grupo específico de falantes nativos do idioma-alvo. Com o passar dos anos, ao ser suplantado pela abordagem comunicativa, o método audiolingual (e, consequentemente, o direcionamento praticamente exclusivo ao foco nas formas) já não fazia mais sentido. Numa concepção comunicativa de ensino, os aprendizes são guiados a perceber que muitas formas distintas podem ser utilizadas para que uma função seja desempenhada, e também que uma mesma forma pode ser utilizada para uma larga gama de funções, dados o contexto e o papel social dos interlocutores. A negociação de significado é uma das construções mais primordiais na abordagem comunicativa, e a necessidade de soar como um falante nativo da língua-alvo está completamente fora de cogitação. Entretanto, com a abordagem comunicativa, o “mito” de que a pronúncia consistia em uma habilidade difícil de ser adquirida se manteve. Mais do que isso, o ensino de pronúncia passou a ser concebido não somente como enfadonho, mas, também e sobretudo, como desnecessário. É preciso considerar que, nos dias de hoje, sabemos que o que se denomina “abordagem comunicativa” de ensino não diz respeito a uma pedagogia estanque, mas, sim, a um perpassar metodológico que atravessa praticamente quatro décadas. Nesse sentido, a abordagem comunicativa dos anos 80 não é a mesma concebida nos dias atuais. De fato, muitas são as discussões sobre a pertinência de mantermos o termo “abordagem comunicativa” no ensino de uma nova língua. Com o advento da abordagem baseada em tarefas (ROBINSON, 2011; SKEHAN, 2014; LONG, 2015; MORA; LEVKINA, 2017; GURZYNSKI-WEISS; LONG; SOLON, 2017) e a noção de que tais tarefas devem estar a serviço do cumprimento de uma função maior na interação, diferentes práticas podem vir a ser assumidas pelo professor. Tem-se, assim, um cenário que seria denominado, por Kumaravadivelu (2001), como o “pós-método” no ensino de línguas. Independentemente do termo a ser dado para essa pedagogia contemporânea, queremos chamar a atenção para dois fatos, os quais concebemos como cruciais: (i) a pedagogia contemporânea de língua, se efetivamente voltada ao estabelecimento da interação entre os indivíduos, não pode (na verdade, não teria como) prescindir do ensino do componente fonético-fonológico; (ii) esta “evolução” no cenário de ensino de L2 é, também, resultado das próprias maneiras como

31

o processo de desenvolvimento linguístico é concebido. Em outras palavras, as áreas de Aquisição e de Pedagogia de L2 conversam entre si e se retroalimentam, sendo capazes de explicar os caminhos atuais do ensino de línguas. No presente trabalho, queremos, justamente, discutir a relação de retroalimentação supracitada. Defendemos que o que se entende como ensino de pronúncia na contemporaneidade é fruto, evidentemente, da própria maneira dinâmica e complexa com que concebemos o processo de desenvolvimento linguístico nos dias atuais. Dessa forma, neste capítulo, com base em um apanhado histórico através do qual o ensino de pronúncia é contextualizado a partir de diferentes concepções de aquisição de L2, visamos a demonstrar como os preceitos da Teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos (TSDC: DE BOT; LOWIE; VERSPOOR, 2007; LARSEN-FREEMAN; CAMERON, 2008; BECKNER et al., 2009; VERSPOOR; DE BOT; LOWIE, 2011; DE BOT, 2017; HIVER; AL-HOORIE, 2020) de língua e desenvolvimento linguístico podem fornecer insumos teórico-metodológicos para a sala de aula de L2, e, ainda, mais especificamente, para o ensino de pronúncia. A partir desse objetivo, propomos o termo “ensino contemporâne de pronúncia”, para dar conta, justamente, das relações de complexidade que atravessam a sala de aula nos dias de hoje. Esperamos, com o presente capítulo, deixar clara a relação biunívoca entre as concepções de aquisição de linguagem e a sala de aula de L2, bem como ressaltar o caráter mutável da pedagogia de línguas e, especialmente, do ensino de pronúncia. Considerando-se o dinamismo da TSDC, esse cenário de mudanças e de plena evolução não deve ser visto como incomum, mas, sim, como consequência da própria evolução histórica (de caráter inevitável e benéfico) do fazer pedagógico. A partir da reflexão proposta, pretendemos, também, discutir os impactos do “ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia” tanto no contexto de formação de professores quanto na própria prática de ensino de L2.

Das condições iniciais até o desenvolvimento atual: um per-passar histórico

Antes de discutirmos as bases do ensino contemporâneo de pronún-cia, é preciso retomar, aqui, uma das premissas basilares deste texto:

32

as abordagens pedagógicas que regem o ensino dos aspectos fonéti-co-fonológicos na sala de aula de L2, bem como o de qualquer outro aspecto formal da língua, estão ligadas a concepções de aquisição/desenvolvimento1 de L2. Tal fato pode vir a estar implícito nos pas-sos pedagógicos previstos por uma determinada metodologia e/ou, inclusive, na própria prática de ensino de um dado professor, ainda que esse desempenhe sua tarefa de ensinar sem ter recebido forma-ção pedagógica para tal. Como professores, muito do que realizamos é, na verdade, reflexo de aspectos pedagógicos que julgamos serem corretos, seja porque tal conhecimento foi construído em nosso curso de formação docente, seja pela nossa própria experiência docente ou até mesmo como alunos, ou por todos esses fatores reunidos. O fato é que todas as experiências e impressões que moldam nossas práticas, direta ou indiretamente, têm por base essas diferentes concepções te-óricas sobre aquisição/desenvolvimento. A partir da premissa acima referida, antes mesmo de fundamentarmos o que aqui denominare-mos de “ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia”, consideramos neces-sário um breve perpassar histórico sobre as diferentes concepções de aquisição/desenvolvimento de L2 e os reflexos dessas concepções nas práticas de ensino de pronúncia. A nosso ver, tal exercício teórico se mostra ainda mais pertinente se considerarmos a visão dinâmica e complexa de desenvolvimento linguístico que rege a presente dis-cussão, principalmente por tal visão considerar a premissa do papel das condições iniciais. Em outras palavras, uma vez que queremos promover uma reflexão sobre o ensino de pronúncia na atualidade, é natural pensarmos tal prática ao longo dos anos e das diferentes con-cepções de aquisição/desenvolvimento e de ensino. Mais do que isso, sendo o ensino de pronúncia contemporâneo uma prática de nature-za híbrida, que permite trazer diferentes aspectos metodológicos de diferentes escolas, esta síntese vem a assumir um caráter fundamen-tal para que entendamos tal pedagogia nos dias atuais.

Iniciemos nossa retomada histórica pelo behaviorismo. Essa perspec-tiva não pode ser considerada uma teoria de aquisição da linguagem,

1 O uso de ambos os termos, “aquisição” e “desenvolvimento”, não é em vão. De fato, cada um desses ter-mos reflete diferentes epistemologias acerca do referido processo em que o indivíduo passa a ser capaz de ouvir e produzir uma nova língua. Tal questão será discutida ao longo deste capítulo.

33

pois sequer assume algum caráter mentalista no que concerne ao conhecimento linguístico ou a qualquer outro tipo de conhecimento: trata-se, na verdade, de uma teoria de formação de hábitos. É impor-tante mencioná-la, entretanto, sobretudo em função da sua “aplica-ção” dentro da pedagogia de L2, a qual se deu (e se dá, considerando-se ser essa uma metodologia ainda bastante usada em alguns centros de ensino) através do método audiolingual. O método audiolingual nas-ce, justamente, da reunião de duas epistemologias básicas: a do beha-viorismo (WATSON, 1930; SKINNER, 1957), dentro da Psicologia, e a do estruturalismo linguístico norte-americano (BLOOMFIELD, 1933), dentro da Linguística2. Trata-se, inegavelmente, de um ganho incomparável: nas metodologias anteriores, como a de Gramática e Tradução (que não investia na oralidade) e o Método Direto (que con-siderava que o processo de aquisição de uma L2 seguia praticamente os mesmos princípios verificados na L1), não era dada ênfase ao com-ponente fonético-fonológico em sala de aula.

Com o estabelecimento do método audiolingual, o ensino (não ex-plícito, mas através da formação de hábitos) do sistema de sons da língua passa a assumir um papel fundamental, uma vez que é através de tal componente que se dá o primeiro contato com as estruturas da nova língua. Além disso, a prática de pronúncia é exaustiva. O uso de drills, sempre de estruturas menos para mais complexas, reflete não somente a premissa da necessidade de formação de hábitos, mas a própria concepção indutiva estruturalista de que as estruturas meno-res contribuiriam para a formação de unidades ainda maiores. Sendo o Behaviorismo uma perspectiva desvinculada de qualquer concep-ção de mente, não há espaço para trazer aspectos da realidade ou da própria subjetividade do aprendiz, dado que a metodologia está a ser-viço da estrutura. Em função dessa concepção, até os dias atuais, prá-ticas de drills (que, a nosso ver, desempenham um papel importante no ensino dos sons, desde que não constituam o cerne da aula, mas sim uma etapa do processo pedagógico) são ainda vistas com maus

2 Não é nosso objetivo, aqui, descrever de forma pormenorizada todos os aspectos que configuram as concepções de desenvolvimento e ensino a serem abordadas nesta seção. Nossa intenção é, unicamente, discutir de que forma tais concepções contribuíram para a pedagogia de ensino de línguas e para a práti-ca de ensino de pronúncia contemporânea em particular. Para uma introdução inicial a essas diferentes escolas, vejam-se Paiva (2014) e Van Patten e Williams (2015).

34

olhos por grande parte dos docentes, talvez em função de configu-rarem a base dessa metodologia de ensino que resulta em atividades descontextualizadas.

Cabe mencionar ainda que, para além de seu uso exagerado no méto-do audiolingual, o uso dos drills era guiado por uma prática de valora-ção de “acertos” sobre “erros”. Na perspectiva behaviorista, o erro con-figurava um mau hábito, que deveria ser erradicado imediatamente, a partir da prática extensiva das estruturas. No que diz respeito ao ensino de pronúncia, o “modelo” a ser seguido era o do falante nati-vo. Dessa forma, cabia ao aluno ter uma pronúncia o mais próxima possível do estímulo a que ele era exposto. O próprio entendimento da Análise Contrastiva (LADO, 1957), que tratava o sistema de língua materna como a única fonte de erros do aprendiz, mostrou-se equivo-cado. O fato é que, sendo a metodologia audiolingual um dos métodos que mais priorizou os aspectos fonético-fonológicos de forma indivi-dualizada, parece-nos que, até os dias de hoje, o ensino de pronúncia é associado a tal prática por muitos professores. Conforme já visto na Introdução, esse é um dos fatores que leva o ensino do componente fonético-fonológico a ser ignorado ou visto com resistência, inclusive no contexto contemporâneo de ensino.

Ao criticar os aspectos behavioristas, a resenha de Chomsky (1959) do livro Verbal Behavior (SKINNER, 1957) constituiu um novo para-digma nos estudos linguísticos, e, indiretamente, na própria peda-gogia de L2, através de autores que se basearam nos pressupostos gerativos de aquisição de L1 para propor hipóteses e modelos de L2. A partir dos pressupostos gerativos, é proposto o conceito de interlín-gua (SELINKER, 1972), o qual permite que a “língua do aprendiz” seja considerada um sistema com status linguístico, assim como a língua--fonte (L1) e a língua-alvo (L2). Além disso, no âmbito aplicado, um dos principais nomes de pesquisadores que se baseiam em uma con-cepção de Gramática Universal (GU) para guiar seu trabalho é Stephen Krashen (1978, 1981, 1985, dentre outros), cujo Modelo Monitor, expresso através de cinco hipóteses (“Hipótese da Aquisição vs. Aprendizagem”, “Hipótese da Ordem Natural”, “Hipótese do Monitor”, “Hipótese do Input” e “Hipótese do Filtro Afetivo”), constitui referên-cia para muitos pesquisadores e professores até os dias atuais.

35

Para a presente discussão, interessa-nos, em especial, a hipótese refe-rente à dicotomia “Aquisição vs. Aprendizagem”, dado o nosso objeti-vo de discutir o ensino de aspectos formais na sala de aula. De acordo com a referida hipótese, todo o conhecimento “aprendido” (ou seja, obtido a partir de instrução formal em sala de aula) contribuiria ape-nas para aquelas situações em que o aprendiz estivesse monitorando sua produção, uma vez que tal conhecimento não havia sido, ainda, “adquirido”. A “aquisição”, em termos krashenianos, somente seria possível a partir da exposição ao insumo linguístico significativo.

Uma vez que a referida dicotomia não prevê nenhum mecanismo de interação entre as formas de conhecimento adquirido (de natureza implícita) e aprendido (de natureza explícita), Krashen é considerado um dos grandes nomes do que, no cenário da Linguística Aplicada de Ensino de L2, denominou-se de “Hipótese da Não Interface” entre as formas de conhecimento implícito e explícito. Sob a referida visão, a ser contestada na década seguinte, essas duas formas de conhecimen-to não interagiam.

Os pressupostos da “Hipótese da Aquisição vs. Aprendizagem” tive-ram um grande impacto na sala de aula, sobretudo na Abordagem Comunicativa de Ensino de Línguas3. Tais pressupostos levaram à equivocada conclusão de que a prática pedagógica não necessitaria prever espaço para a sistematização explícita dos aspectos formais da nova língua, sejam eles sintáticos, morfológicos, ou fonético-fonoló-gicos. Estabelece-se, assim, uma noção de sala de aula em que o termo “comunicativo” é entendido como um mero “clube de conversação”, de modo a configurar um ambiente a partir do qual o aprendiz é sim-plesmente exposto ao insumo, sem sistematização, para contribuir para o estabelecimento do processo de “aquisição” krasheniana. No que diz respeito ao componente fonético-fonológico, tal aspecto é, particularmente na década de 80, ainda mais varrido para baixo do tapete, talvez como uma forma de reação ao “trauma” causado pelos drills e pela primazia do padrão nativo da metodologia audiolingual.

A agenda de pesquisas do fim da década de 80 e o início da década seguinte configura-se pelo surgimento de concepções alternativas às

3 Para maiores informações sobre essa abordagem de ensino, vejam-se Larsen-Freeman e Anderson (2011) e Richards e Rodgers (2016).

36

de Krashen, sobretudo no que concerne à Hipótese de Não Interface entre os conhecimentos implícito e explícito. Nesse cenário, dentro do âmbito da Linguística Aplicada ao Ensino de L2, surgem duas hipóteses alternativas referentes à interação entre esses dois tipos de conhecimento: a “Hipótese da Interface Forte” e a “Hipótese da Interface Fraca”.

A Hipótese da Interface Forte tem, como um dos seus principais mo-delos, a Teoria de Aquisição de Habilidades4 (FITTS; POSNER, 1967; ANDERSON, 1982, 1993, 2007; ANDERSON et al., 2004; TAATGEN et al., 2008; BYRNE, 1986; DeKEYSER, 2015), a qual tem origem na Psicologia e defende uma concepção domain-general do conhecimen-to (de modo a lidar tanto com habilidades cognitivas quanto psico-motoras). Conforme explica DeKeyser (2015), a partir da referida proposta, são propostos três estágios básicos de desenvolvimento, de-nominados “cognitivo”, “associativo” e “autônomo” (FITTS; POSNER, 1967), ou “declarativo”, “procedural” e “automático” (ANDERSON, 1982, 1993, 2007; ANDERSON et al., 2004; TAATGAN et al., 2008), ou, ainda, “apresentação”, “prática” e “produção” (BYRNE, 1986). Esse último conjunto de termos ganhou bastante destaque no âmbito da Linguística Aplicada, justamente por configurarem uma rotina peda-gógica, a ser discutida no que segue.

Em termos gerais, a Teoria de Aquisição de Habilidades prevê que o conhecimento declarativo pode ser proceduralizado (um processo que não demanda um longo intervalo de tempo) e, após isso, automa-tizado, desde que com a devida (e longa) oportunidade de prática in-tensiva da referida estrutura. Na sala de aula de L2, sobretudo no que diz respeito ao tratamento de aspectos morfossintáticos, propõe-se a rotina de Apresentação-Prática-Produção (em inglês, Presentation-Practice-Production), derivada de tal perspectiva teórica. Com base nessa rotina, após a explicitação dos aspectos formais, a etapa de Prática poderia vir a contribuir para a automatização das estruturas. A etapa de Produção, portanto, contribuiria para que o aluno aban-donasse a prática repetitiva intensiva e pudesse associar o novo co-nhecimento a outros saberes e habilidades de que já dispõe, de modo

4 Em inglês, Skill Acquisition Theory.

37

a prover a oportunidade de integração do novo conhecimento ao seu repertório para uso não tão mecanicista da língua. A partir de tal roti-na, o conhecimento declarativo ou explícito poderia vir a ser “conver-tido”5 em um conhecimento de natureza procedural. Cabe mencio-nar, outrossim, que a sequência Apresentação-Prática-Produção não se configura como uma abordagem de ensino per se, mas, sim, como uma sequência pedagógica que poderia ser associada a uma concep-ção comunicativa de ensino.

No que diz respeito à Hipótese de Interface Fraca (R. ELLIS, 1993 1994, 1998, dentre outros), concebe-se que episódios de reflexão ex-plícita sobre a língua poderiam levar o aprendiz a notar (SCHMIDT, 1990) os aspectos formais da nova língua com mais facilidade. Ao notar mais facilmente propriedades que anteriormente seriam igno-radas, o aprendiz, desde que exposto constantemente ao insumo da nova língua, poderia passar a processá-las mais facilmente. O termo “Fraca” se refere justamente ao fato de que não há garantias imedia-tas: a instrução contribuiria, a longo prazo, para o desenvolvimento dos aspectos-alvo desde que o aprendiz passasse a notar as estruturas no insumo linguístico, e, obviamente, desde que a exposição a tal in-sumo fosse constante. Diante desse cenário, uma série de modelos de aquisição de L2 se destacaram na década de 90, tais como o Modelo de Processamento de Input (VanPATTEN, 1996, 1997, 2004, dentre outros), a Hipótese da Interação (GASS, 1997, 2003; LONG, 1996; MACKEY, 1999, 2012) e a Hipótese do Output6 (SWAIN, 1985, 1995, 2005).

O Modelo de Processamento de Input (VanPATTEN, 1996, 1997, 2004a, dentre outros) defende o estabelecimento de correlações for-ma-significado como parte do processamento das estruturas (o que se diferenciaria da simples noção de noticing de Schmidt (1990), que po-deria estar centralizada apenas na natureza formal do aspecto-alvo, sem necessariamente estabelecer relação com a sua carga semântica

5 Ainda que esse seja o termo usado em grande parte dos textos da área de L2 que seguem a Teoria de Aquisição de Habilidades, DeKeyser (2015) destaca o caráter “metafórico” do termo em questão, pois, na verdade, não há uma “conversão” de conhecimentos (uma vez que o conhecimento declarativo não deixa de existir com o progressivo desenvolvimento do conhecimento procedural).

6 Tal hipótese, em português, também pode ser chamada de “Hipótese de Lingualização” (termo usado em Paiva, 2014).

38

ou pragmática). Por sua vez, a Hipótese da Interação defende que os aprendizes passam pelo processo de “notice the gap” (notar as pró-prias dificuldades e as diferenças entre suas produções e os detalhes formais dos aspectos-alvo) a partir da interação com outros indiví-duos, sobretudo a partir da relação com o interlocutor da interação (que pode vir a entender ou não o que está sendo dito, bem como solicitar esclarecimentos ou reformulações de variadas naturezas). Finalmente, a Hipótese do Output prevê que é através da produção de linguagem que o aprendiz tem a oportunidade de notar tais aspectos dificultosos, bem como praticar a própria produção, o que contribui-ria para a automatização e o desenvolvimento linguístico. Trata-se, a nosso ver, de modelos que podem vir a ser considerados complemen-tares, uma vez que focalizam diferentes aspectos do processo de aqui-sição/desenvolvimento linguístico.

Em termos pedagógicos, o estabelecimento das referidas propostas contribuiu ainda mais para que a aula de língua estrangeira passasse a contar com mais episódios de instrução focada na forma (DOUGHTY; WILLIAMS, 1998;LONG, 1991; LONG; ROBINSON, 1998). Nesse sentido, o ensino dos componentes formais (particularmente os morfossintáticos) seria considerado necessário sobretudo quando houvesse uma quebra ou falha na comunicação. Dessa perspectiva, surgiram técnicas que visam a ajudar o aprendiz no processamento das relações forma-significado dos aspectos formais, como a Instrução de Processamento (Processing Instruction – VanPATTEN, 2002, 2004b), bem como uma nova taxionomia e novos modelos de feedback corretivo, tal como a proposta de Lyster e Ranta (1997). Em outras palavras, a sala de aula comunicativa passa a ser um lugar em que também é previsto espaço para a reflexão sobre a estrutura linguística, desde que estabelecida a relação forma-significado, estando claro o propósito comunicativo a ser atingido a partir do uso das referidas formas.

No âmbito de ensino de pronúncia, a década de 90 caracterizou-se como um momento não somente de ressurgimento de tal prática no ambiente de sala de aula, mas, também, de renovação dos passos pe-dagógicos a serem adotados. Esse episódio vai ao encontro da reto-mada do ensino dos aspectos formais vivenciados na referida década,

39

conforme expresso nos parágrafos anteriores. Ademais, novos obje-tivos são traçados para o ensino de pronúncia, de modo a libertá-lo do “mito do falante nativo” que caracterizava a metodologia audio-lingual, de cunho behaviorista. Nesse sentido, a definição dos cons-trutos de “inteligibilidade”, “compreensibilidade” e “grau de acento”, por Munro e Derwing (1995a, b), constitui um marco importante não somente para o âmbito da pesquisa, mas também para o próprio cená-rio de pedagogia de pronúncia.

Com o objetivo de revisitar e redefinir o tratamento dispensado aos sons na sala de aula de L2, Celce-Murcia, Brinton e Goodwin (1997) es-tabelecem cinco passos7 para um ensino comunicativo de pronúncia, proposta essa que será aprofundada na segunda edição do referido livro (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010). Ainda que, nas obras em questão, os autores não façam menção à sequência Apresentação-Prática-Produção, concordamos com Thomson e Derwing (2015), os quais associam tais passos à referida sequência. Apesar de claramente mar-cados por uma rotina de aprendizagem do tipo Apresentação-Prática-Produção, os cinco passos propostos representam uma evolução para o cenário de ensino de pronúncia da época, sobretudo pela inclusão dos quarto e quinto passos. A partir desses últimos passos, o ensino de pronúncia deixa de ser caracterizado apenas por drills e passa a apresentar atividades pedagógicas voltadas para o preenchimento de lacunas de significado (information gaps), além de ser concebido a partir de atividades de caráter mais livre de uso da língua. Entretanto, conforme já apontamos em uma série de trabalhos (ALVES, 2015; KUPSKE; ALVES, 2017; LIMA JR.; ALVES, 2019; ALVES; LIMA JR., 2021, ALVES, 2021), os passos, por si só, não garantem um ensino que não esteja unicamente a serviço das formas linguísticas, de maneira que é necessário que o professor consiga estabelecer um contexto comu-nicativo maior para que os aspectos formais estejam a serviço desse.

Em termos pedagógicos, a segunda metade da década de 90 carac-terizou-se pelo desafio de garantir um ensino dos aspectos formais sem um exagero nas formas, de modo que o professor buscasse aulas

7 São eles: (i) Descrição e Análise; (ii) Discriminação Auditiva; (iii) Prática Controlada e Feedback; (iv) Prática Guiada e Feedback; (v) Prática Comunicativa e Feedback. Para maiores detalhes, vejam-se Kupske e Alves (2017), Lima Jr. e Alves (2019) e Alves e Lima Jr. (2021).

40

contextualizadas, em que o foco na forma estivesse a serviço do am-biente comunicativo maior. Em termos de concepção de aquisição de linguagem, a visão emergentista de língua (ELMAN et al., 1996; ELLIS; LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2006) passou a tomar força, opondo-se à premissa gerativista de pobreza de estímulos. No que concerne ao desenvolvimento de L2, tal processo foi visto como guiado pelo insu-mo, de modo que aspectos como frequência e consistência do input fossem vistos como entes fundamentais (cf. ELLIS; WULFF, 2014). Tais constatações tiveram efeito, também, na pedagogia da L2, em que já se mostrava clara a premissa de que a exposição à língua em uso, autêntica, e em diferentes variedades, é condição fundamental para o desenvolvimento linguístico. Com base nos modelos propos-tos nos anos 90, tal exposição diferenciava-se daquela preconizada inicialmente na Abordagem Comunicativa, uma vez que episódios de instrução focada na forma, desde que a serviço comunicativo, pode-riam e deveriam ser previstos.

É nesse contexto que, em 1997, Diane Larsen-Freeman lança o arti-go “Chaos/complexity science and second language acquisition”, o pri-meiro texto da área de Aquisição de L2 que reconhece a Teoria da Complexidade como fonte de insumos para explicar o processo de desenvolvimento de uma nova língua. À época, a visão da complexi-dade mostrava-se bastante coadunada ao conceito de emergência da linguagem. Já neste século, por sua vez, a noção dinâmica e complexa de língua atingiu seu apogeu, a partir de três publicações basilares: (i) a publicação de uma edição especial (v. 10) da revista Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, sobretudo do artigo de DeBot, Verspoor e Lowie (2007), que estabelece um paralelo entre a Teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos e a Aquisição de Segunda Língua; (ii) o lançamento da obra “Complex Systems and Applied Linguistics”, assinada por Diane Larsen-Freeman e Lynne Cameron Cameron, em 2008; (iii) a publicação, em 2009, de uma edição especial da Revista Language Learning, e o seu artigo fundador que defende que a língua é um Sistema Adaptativo Complexo (BECKNER et al., 2009). Conforme fica claro, a noção di-nâmico-complexa, do lado europeu, fundamentava-se na visão so-bretudo da Teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos, ao passo que, no âmbito norte-americano, tal concepção era essencialmente amparada na visão de Sistemas Adaptativos Complexos. Em 2017, assumindo um

41

tom conciliador entre essas duas teorias de base, De Bot, ao afirmar que “não há razão para escolher entre uma ou outra para se referir ao mesmo fenômeno” (De BOT, 2017, p. 51), propõe o termo Teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos (TSDC)8, o qual é usado ao longo do presente trabalho.

No que diz respeito a como entende o processo de desenvolvimento da linguagem, para além da noção emergentista e domain-general, a TSDC dá grande ênfase ao indivíduo e à sua trajetória longitudinal, uma vez que o desenvolvimento implica modificações de estados ao longo do tempo. Essas modificações, entretanto, não são lineares, uma vez que o aprendiz atravessa estados de instabilidade e estabilidade, todos de natureza provisória (uma vez que os sistemas são abertos, e, dessa forma, susceptíveis a qualquer tipo de mudança). O próprio termo “desenvolvimento” já se opõe à noção tradicional de “aquisição”, uma vez que nunca, de fato, “adquirimos” plenamente uma língua, nem mesmo a própria L1 (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2015), dado que todos os sistemas linguísticos podem influenciar uns aos outros e, portanto, serem alterados (KUPSKE, 2016, 2021; SCHERESCHEWSKY, 2021). Além disso, as condições iniciais do aprendiz e sua trajetória ao longo do tempo assumem papel fundamental na noção dinâmico e complexa. De fato, sobretudo na última década, tal visão tem consolidado seu foco no indivíduo, o que lhe garante um lugar de destaque nas discussões sobre o universo de sala de aula. Em função de todos esses fatores, De Bot (2015) denomina de “guinada dinâmica” (Dynamic Turn) a mudança de perspectiva pela qual passa a área da Linguística Aplicada a partir do advento da noção dinâmica e complexa de desenvolvimento e ensino de línguas.

Com relação à sala de aula (dinâmica e complexa) de línguas adicionais, verificamos, sobretudo na última década, um período de transformações bastante importantes. Cabe mencionar que a TSDC não constitui uma metodologia de ensino de línguas, mas seus pressupostos podem ser tomados para guiar a prática do professor (ou, pelo menos, explicá-los, em termos de retrodição), uma vez que o ambiente de ensino é caracterizado pela complexidade. Não se trata,

8 Em inglês, Complex Dynamic Systems Theory.

42

entretanto, de uma nova pedagogia, muito pelo contrário: dadas as necessidades dos alunos, muitas diferentes técnicas e abordagens podem ser utilizadas, desde que a serviço do objetivo maior que é a comunicação. Nesse sentido, a visão dinâmica e complexa caracteriza-se como uma espécie de pós-método (KUMARAVADIVELU, 2001), em que não há receitas ou sequências de passos imutáveis a serem seguidos, mas estratégias de natureza emergente que podem vir a serem tomadas, as quais podem definir as novas condições do ambiente de ensino. Assim, a sala de aula deve ser um ambiente a serviço da interação e da comunicação entre os indivíduos, de modo que a língua não seja tomada como o fim, mas como o meio que possibilitará essa interação (o que, contemporaneamente, é muito bem realizado a partir de uma abordagem baseada em tarefas). Mais do que isso, os diferentes aspectos formais da língua (fonológico, morfológico, sintático, semântico e pragmático, dentre outros) não podem ser vistos como entes desvinculados, uma vez que, como em todo sistema dinâmico e complexo, qualquer alteração em um desses aspectos pode ter influência nos demais. Isso não impede que o professor enfoque algum desses aspectos individualmente, desde que se mostre ciente que tal ato terá consequências em todos os outros aspectos, e que tal tomada de decisão deverá estar a serviço da comunicação.

No que concerne ao ensino do componente fonético-fonológico, a visão dinâmico-complexa mostra-se bastante desafiadora. Afinal, tradicionalmente, quando o aspecto sonoro das línguas era priori-zado, tal ênfase tendia a se dar de uma forma desvinculada dos de-mais componentes linguísticos. Considerando-se a visão dinâmica e complexa, poderíamos nos questionar se não estaríamos ensinando pronúncia toda a vez em que estamos usando a língua em sala de aula. A resposta, a nosso ver, é verdadeira: de fato, sob tal visão, não esta-mos ensinando um aspecto em específico, mas, sim, a língua em uso. A partir da resposta recém dada, outra questão que pode emergir é se haveria espaço, então, para momentos de sistematização mais focada (seja de caráter implícito ou explícito) nos aspectos fonético-fonoló-gicos. Também entendemos que a resposta a essa pergunta deva ser positiva, tanto no que diz respeito aos aspectos fonético-fonológicos quanto no que concerne aos demais entes formais da língua. O impor-tante é que se saiba, entretanto, que tal momento de sistematização

43

deve estar a serviço de uma intenção comunicativa maior.

Em meio a essa discussão, ao retomarmos as ponderações acerca dos cinco passos de Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), concluímos que esses, in-clusive, podem e devem ser implementados em uma sala de aula di-nâmica e complexa, mas não necessariamente como uma sequência didática estanque. De fato, na referida concepção, toda e qualquer prática pode ser utilizada (inclusive os tão famigerados “drills”, que cumprem, também, um papel importante em uma etapa inicial, em que o aprendiz está acostumando seu trato vocal a novas verifica-ções), desde que tais práticas estejam vinculadas a um comportamen-to emergente maior. Ensinar pronúncia é ensinar língua, e tal ensino vai depender dos objetivos e necessidades dos aprendizes, bem como dos comportamentos que emergirem na sala de aula. Por conseguinte, tais comportamentos emergentes também evocam diferentes postu-ras por parte do professor, a partir do seu roteiro de aula planificado. Cada vez mais, portanto, é importante que o professor saiba conciliar o componente fonético-fonológico aos demais componentes da lín-gua. Ao mesmo tempo, é preciso ter a convicção de que o ensino de qualquer outro componente linguístico é dependente, também, do sucesso do aprendiz referente ao componente fonético-fonológico (que perpassa todo o processo de percepção e produção linguística).

Em virtude das considerações aqui feitas, no presente trabalho, optamos por não mais utilizar o termo “ensino comunicativo de pronúncia baseado na complexidade”. Para ressaltarmos ainda mais o caráter emergente desse ensino e deixá-lo plenamente desvinculado de uma sequência de passos pedagógicos (ainda que tais passos pedagógicos possam, mas não necessariamente precisem, vir a ser utilizados), de modo a reforçar o seu caráter mutável ao longo do tempo, optamos pelo termo “ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia”. Conforme o concebemos, o referido termo está em consonância com outros trabalhos que já desenvolvemos, em meio ao nosso grupo de pesquisa (ALVES, 2015; KUPSKE; ALVES, 2017; LIMA JR.; ALVES, 2019; ALVES; LIMA JR., 2021; ALVES, 2021). A substituição do termo “ensino comunicativo”, empregado nos referidos trabalhos, pela expressão “ensino contemporâneo” não é em vão, conforme já afirmamos.

Esperamos que o novo termo deixe claro o comportamento dinâmico

44

e complexo de um ensino que não segue uma metodologia fixa ou en-gessada. De fato, o próprio termo “contemporâneo” é mutável e dinâ-mico, uma vez que se altera ao longo do tempo (o “contemporâneo” de hoje não é o mesmo do que será atestado nos próximos dez anos). Dessa forma, ressaltamos o caráter emergente e sujeito a alterações do ensino de L2, e, sobretudo, da pedagogia de ensino do componente fonético-fonológico.

Considerações finais

O ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia, viabilizado por conhecimen-tos provenientes das áreas de Fonética e Fonologia, está associado a questões morfológicas, sintáticas, semânticas, pragmáticas, sociais e discursivas. Embora tenha recebido pouca atenção nos últimos anos, ou tenha sido desprezado em função de incompreensões teórico-me-todológicas, aspectos relacionados à pronúncia constituem um siste-ma linguístico e, portanto, merecem a devida atenção.

Neste trabalho, ao propormos um perpassar histórico para o ensino de pronúncia, conseguimos mostrar que tais incompreensões podem ser advindas de algumas metodologias de caráter mais estanque, as quais restringiam o ensino de pronúncia à apenas uma técnica (repe-titiva) em sala de aula e preconizava uma única forma como a “acu-rada”. Conforme vimos ao longo do capítulo, por ser embasado nos princípios dinâmicos e complexos de desenvolvimento linguístico e pelo próprio princípio de inteligibilidade (cf. LEVIS, 2005, 2018), não há, nos dias atuais, uma “fórmula” para o ensino de pronúncia. De fato, várias práticas e técnicas podem e devem ser adotadas, desde que o aspecto fonético-fonológico esteja plenamente integrado aos demais componentes da língua e, principalmente, a serviço de um propósito comunicativo maior.

Dado o universo da sala de aula, são muitos os caminhos futuros a serem trilhados e, sobretudo, são incontáveis os desafios teórico-metodológicos a serem enfrentados pela área. Nesse sentido, assim como proposto em Albuquerque (2019), cada vez mais se faz necessário

45

definir os construtos de “inteligibilidade” e “compreensibilidade” a partir de uma concepção clara de língua, tal como a TSDC. Mais do que isso, a variabilidade, questão essa tão cara para os teóricos da TSDC (VERSPOOR; LOWIE; DE BOT, 2021), pode e deve ser relacionada com os estudos decoloniais, os quais já perpassam, também, os estudos em fonética e fonologia de L2 (ALBANO; PESSOTTI; DIAZ, 2021; PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022). Por fim, sendo as premissas de “abertura a mudanças” e “desenvolvimento ao longo do tempo” uma constante da visão dinâmica e complexa, há de se considerar que a trajetória da própria pedagogia de L2, e do ensino do componente fonético-fonológico em particular, estão sempre sujeitos a alterações e a mudanças de tendências, acompanhando as transformações da própria sociedade.

Avaliamos que as reflexões trazidas neste capítulo propiciam uma ampla discussão acerca da formação do professor de línguas e sua prática pedagógica. No que tange à formação do profissional de Letras, consideramos fundamental que os formadores de professores contribuam para diminuir o “abismo” entre os princípios da Didática de Ensino e o Componente Fonético-Fonológico. O que denomina-mos, no presente capítulo, de “Ensino Contemporâneo de Pronúncia” implica que as disciplinas de formação de professores invistam na re-flexão sobre como integrar o componente fonético-fonológico aos de-mais aspectos linguísticos. Por sua vez, o próprio ensino de Fonética e Fonologia da L2 deve prever, também, oportunidades de reflexão acerca de como integrar todo o conhecimento acerca dos sons a aulas que “extrapolem” o conhecimento fonético-fonológico per se.

A partir da referida formação integrada, consideramos que o profes-sor estará instrumentalizado para investir em uma pedagogia que não priorize um componente linguístico em detrimento do outro. Ensinar pronúncia de forma isolada não será amplamente eficiente se tal ensino sequer possibilitar uma reflexão sobre os demais com-ponentes da língua. O mesmo pode ser dito sobre o ensino dos demais aspectos linguísticos: por exemplo, como seria possível ensinar es-truturas interrogativas sem trabalhar entonação? Como seria viável ensinar a organização de ideias (seja em um discurso oral ou descrito) sem se abordarem pausas e outros aspectos prosódicos que permitem

46

que o interlocutor acompanhe nossa argumentação? Julgamos que uma metodologia de ensino em que os diversos componentes são tratados de forma desvinculada, portanto, não consegue expressar a riqueza de recursos propiciados pelos componentes formais da lín-gua. É por tal motivo, portanto, que insistimos em uma abordagem integradora. Somente desse modo, poderemos seguir a premissa di-nâmica, expressa em Larsen-Freeman e Cameron (2008), de que um sistema complexo não é a soma de suas partes menores, mas, sim, o resultado da integração dessas partes em um contexto emergente.

A partir do que expusemos neste capítulo, desejamos ressaltar que não temos a presunção da exaustividade quanto a um conjunto, fi-nito em si, de pontos que julgamos relevantes em termos do ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia. De fato, pensar em uma suposta exaus-tividade configuraria uma ilusão por parte do pesquisador ou do professor, sobretudo frente à possibilidade infinita de relações emer-gentes que se configuram nos sistemas complexos. Primamos, dessa forma, por lançar luz sobre alguns aspectos da aula contemporânea de pronúncia, para que possamos iniciar um diálogo reflexivo com os pares. Ao propormos o termo “ensino contemporâneo de pronúncia”, fazemos uso de uma expressão bastante recorrente em nosso léxico, a qual assume uma proporção bastante grande se considerarmos o pa-radigma da dinamicidade e da complexidade. Fica o convite para que, em trabalhos futuros, professores e pesquisadores possam ampliar e revisitar os termos e as considerações teóricas que aqui trouxemos.

47

Referências

ALBANO, E. C.; PESSOTTI, A.; DIAZ, C. Some questions on L2 speech as related to colonialism. In: CRISTÓFARO-SILVA, T.; YEHIA, H.; ARAUJO, L.; CANTONI, M.; MADRUGA, M.; VILELA, A. (eds.). Eicefala 2021: International Meeting on Speech Sciences – Advances in Speech and L2 Processes. Belo Horizonte: UFMG, 2021, p. 14-17.

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A. de. Caminhos dinâmicos em inteligibilidade e compreensibilidade de línguas adicionais: Um estudo longitudinal com dados de fala de haitianos aprendizes de Português Brasileiro. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2019.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangeira: Questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como Sistema Adaptativo e Complexo. Versalete, v. 3, n. 5, p. 392-413, 2015.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia de Línguas Não Nativas: Contribuições dos estudos formais e aplicados. In: MACHRY DA SILVA, S.; GRITTI, L. L.; TEIXEIRA, L. R.; BARTH, P. A.; PASSONI, T. P.; KUHL, Y. H. K. (orgs.). Diálogos interdisciplinares: Estudos sobre língua, literatura e ensino. Campinas: Pontes, 2021, p. 14-36.

ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JR., R. M. Instrução Explícita. In: KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JR., R. M. (orgs). Investigando os Sons das Línguas Não Nativas: Uma Introdução. Campinas: Editora da ABRALIN, 2021, p. 175-204.

ANDERSON, J. R. Acquisition of cognitive skill. Psychological Review, v. 89, n. 4, p. 369-406, 1982.

ANDERSON, J. R. Rules of the mind. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, 1993.

ANDERSON, J. R. How can the human mind occur in the physical uni-verse? Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007.

ANDERSON, J. R.; BOTHELL, D.; BYRNE, M. D.; DOUGLAS, S.; LEBIERE, C.; QIN, Y. An integrated theory of the mind. Psychological Review, v. 111, n. 4, p. 1036-1060, 2004.

48

BECKNER, C.; ELLIS, N. C.; BLYTHE, R.; HOLLAND, J.; BYBEE, J.; KE, J.; CHRISTIANSEN, M. H.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CROFT, W.; SCHOENEMANN, T. Language is a Complex Adaptive System - Position Paper. Language Learning, v. 59, supl. 1, p. 1-26, 2009.

BLOOMFIELD, L. Language. Londres: George Allen and Unwin, 1933.

BYRNE, D. Teaching oral English. 2nd ed. Harlow, England: Longman, 1986.

CHOMSKY, N. Review of B. F. Skinner”s Verbal Behavior. Language, v. 35, n. 1, p. 26-58, 1959.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M. Teaching pronunciation: A reference for teachers of English to speakers of other languages. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M.; GRINER, B. Teaching pronunciation: A course book and reference guide. 2nd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

DE BOT, K. A History of Applied Linguistics: From 1980 to the pres-ent. New York: Routledge, 2015.

DE BOT, K. Complexity Theory and Dynamic Systems Theory: Same or different? In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, Z.H. (eds.). Complexity Theory and language development: In celebration of Diane Larsen-Freeman. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2017, p. 51-58.

DE BOT, K.; LOWIE, W.; VERSPOOR, M. A Dynamic Systems Theory approach to second language acquisition. Bilingualism: Language & Cognition, v. 10, n. 1, p. 7-21, 2007.

DeKEYSER, R. Skill Acquisition Theory. In: VanPATTEN, B.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Theories in Second Language Acquisition: An introduction. 2nd edition. New York: Routledge, 2015, p. 94-112.

DOUGHTY, C.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Focus on Form in classroom sec-ond language acquisition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998.

ELLIS, N.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Language emergence: implications for Applied Linguistics – Introduction to the special issue. Applied Linguistics, v. 27, n. 4, p. 558-589, 2006.

49

ELLIS, N.; WULFF, S. Usage-based approaches to SLA. In: VanPATTEN, B.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Theories in Second Language Acquisition: An introduction. New York: Routledge, 2015, p. 75-93.

ELLIS, R. The structural syllabus and second language acquisition. TESOL Quarterly, v. 24, n. 1, p. 91-113, 1993.

ELLIS, R. A theory of Instructed Second Language Acquisition. In: ELLIS, N. (ed). Implicit and explicit learning of languages. San Diego, CA: Academic Press, 1994, p. 79-114.

ELLIS, R. Teaching and research: Options in grammar teaching. TESOL Quarterly, v. 32, n. 1, p. 39-60, 1998.

ELMAN, J.; BATES, E. A.; JOHNSON, M. H.; KARMILOFF-SMITH, A.; PARISI, D.; PLUNKETT, K. Rethinking Innateness: A connectionist perspective on development. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 1996.

FITTS, A. F.; POSNER, M. Human Performance. Belmont, CA: Brooks/Cole, 1967.

GASS, S. M. Input, interaction and the second language learner. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, 1997.

GASS, S. M. Input and interaction. In: DOUGHTY, C. J.; LONG, M. H. (eds.). The Handbook of Second Language Acquisition. Oxford, England: Blackwell, 2003, p. 224-255.

GURZYNSKI-WEISS, L.; LONG, A. Y.; SOLON, M. TBLT and L2 Pronunciation – Do the benefits of tasks extend beyond grammar and lexis? Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 39, n. 2, p. 213-224, 2017.

HIVER, P. AL-HOORIE, A. H. Research methods for Complexity Theory in Applied Linguistics. Bristol: Multilingual Matters, 2020.

KRASHEN, S. D. Some issues related to the Monitor Model. In: BROWN, H. D.; YORIO, C. A.; CRYMES, R. H. (eds.). On Tesol 77 – Teaching and learning English as a second language: trends in research and prac-tice. Washington: TESOL, 1977, p. 144-158.

KRASHEN, S. D. The Monitor Model for Second Language Acquisition. In: GINGRAS, R. C. (ed.). Second language acquisition & foreign lan-guage teaching. Washington: Center for Applied Linguistics, 1978, p.

50

1-26.

KRASHEN, S. D. Second language acquisition and second language learn-ing. Oxford: Pergamon, 1981.

KRASHEN, S. D. The Input Hypothesis: Issues and implications. Londres/Nova York: Longman, 1985.

KUMARAVADIVELU, B. Toward a Postmethod Pedagogy. TESOL Quarterly, v. 35, n. 4, p. 537-560, 2001.

KUPSKE, F. F. Imigração, Atrito e Complexidade:A produção das oclusivas suras iniciais do Inglês e do Português por Sul-Brasileiros residentes em Londres. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2016.

KUPSKE, F. F. Atrito Linguístico. In: KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JR., R. M. (orgs). Investigando os Sons das Línguas Não Nativas: Uma Introdução. Campinas: Editora da ABRALIN, 2021, p. 99,128.

KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K. Orquestrando o caos: O ensino de pronún-cia de Língua Estrangeira à luz do paradigma da Complexidade. Fórum Linguístico, v. 14, n. 4, p. 2771-2784, 2017.

LADO, R. Linguistics across cultures. Ann Arbor: The University of Michigan Press, 1957.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Saying what we mean: Making a case for “lan-guage acquisition” to become “language development”. Language Teaching, v. 48, n. 4, p. 491-505, 2015.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CAMERON, L. Complex Systems and Applied Linguistics. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; ANDERSON, M. Techniques and principles in language teaching. 3rd edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011.

LEVIS, J. M. Changing contexts and shifting paradigms in pronuncia-tion teaching. TESOL Quarterly, v. 39, n. 3, p. 369-377, 2005.

LEVIS, J. M. Intelligibility, oral communication, and the teaching of pronunciation. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2018.

LIMA JR., R. M.; ALVES, U. K. A dynamic perspective on L2 pronunciation

51

development: Bridging research and communicative teaching prac-tice. Revista do GEL, v. 16, n. 2, p. 27-56, 2019.

LONG, M. H. Focus on Form: A design feature in language methodolo-gy. In: DE BOT, K.; GINSBERG, R.; KRAMSCH, C. (eds.). Foreign language research in cross-cultural perspective. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 1991, p. 39-52.

LONG, M. H. The role of the linguistic environment in Second Language Acquisition. In: RITCHIE, W. C.; BHATIA, T. K. (eds.). Handbook of Second Language Acquisition. San Diego, CA: Academic Press, 1996, p. 413-468.

LONG, M. H. Second Language Acquisition and Task-Based Language Learning. Malden, MA: Wiley Blackwell, 2015.

LONG, M. H.; ROBINSON, P. Focus on Form: Theory, research and prac-tice. In: DOUGHTY, C.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Focus on Form in class-room second language acquisition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998, p. 15-41.

LYSTER, R.; RANTA, L. Corrective feedback and learner uptake: Negotiation of form in communicative classrooms. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 19, n. 1, p. 37-66, 1997.

MACKEY, A. Input, interaction and second language development: An empirical study of question formation in ESL. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 21, n. 4, p. 557-587, 1999.

MACKEY, A. Input, interaction and corrective feedback in L2 learn-ing. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012.

MORA, J. C.; LEVKINA, M. Task-Based Pronunciation Teaching and Research: Key issues and future directions. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 39, n. 2, p. 381-399, 2017.

MUNRO, M. J.; DERWING, T. M. Foreign accent, comprehensibility, and intelligibility in the speech of second language learners. Language Learning, v. 45, n. 1, p. 73-97, 1995a.

MUNRO, M. J.; DERWING, T. M. Processing time, accent, and compre-hensibility in the perception of foreign-accented speech. Language and Speech, v. 38, n. 3, p. 289-306, 1995b.

52

PAIVA, V. L. M. O. Aquisição de Segunda Língua. São Paulo: Parábola Editorial, 2014.

PEROZZO, R.; KUPSKE, F. Do berço colonial à dinâmica não linear: O despertar da percepção da fala nos estudos em fonologia. Letrônica, v. 29, n. 1, p. 1-15, 2022.

RICHARDS, J. C.; RODGERS, T. S. Approaches and methods in language teaching. 3rd edition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016.

ROBINSON, P. Second Language Task Complexity: Researching the cognition hypothesis of language learning and performance. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2011.

SCHERESCHEWSKY, L. C. Desenvolvimento de Voice Onset Time em sistemas multilíngues (Português-L1, Inglês-L2 e Francês-L3): Discussões dinâmicas a partir de diferentes metodologias de aná-lise de processo. Dissertação (Mestrado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2021.

SCHMIDT, R. The role of consciousness in second language learning. Applied Linguistics, v. 11, p. 129-158, 1990.

SELINKER, L. Interlanguage. International Review of Applied Linguistics in Language Teaching, v. 10, n. 3, p. 209-231, 1972.

SKEHAN, P. Processing Perspectives and Task Performance. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2014.

SKINNER, B. F. Verbal Behavior. Cambridge: Practice Hall, 1957.

SWAIN, M. Communicative competence: some roles of comprehen-sible input and comprehensible output in its development. In: GASS, S. M.; MADDEN, C. G. (eds.). Input in Second Language Acquisition. Rowley, MA: Newbury, 1985, p. 235-253.

SWAIN, M. Three functions of output in second language learning. In: COOK, G.; SEIDLHOFER, B. (eds.). Principle and practice in Applied Linguistics. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1995, p. 125-144.

SWAIN, M. The Output Hypothesis: Theory and research. In: HINKEL, E. (ed.). Handbook of research in Second Language Teaching and Learning. Mahwah, NJ: Lawence Erlbaum, 2005, p. 471-483.

53

TAATGEN, N. A.; HUSS, D.; DICKISON, D.; ANDERSON, J. R. The acqui-sition of robust and flexible cognitive skills. Journal of Experimental Psychology: General, v. 137, n. 3, p. 548-565, 2008.

THOMSON, R. I.; DERWING, T. M. The effectiveness of L2 pronuncia-tion instruction: A narrative review. Applied Linguistics, v. 36, n. 3, p. 326-344, 2015.

VanPATTEN, B. Input processing and grammar instruction: Theory and research. Norwood, NJ: Ablex, 1996.

VanPATTEN, B. The relevance of input processing to second lan-guage theory and second language teaching. In: GLASS, W. R.; PEREZ-LEROUX, A. T. (eds.). Contemporary perspectives on the acquisition of Spanish – Volume 2: Production, Processing, and Comprehension. Boston, MA: Cascadilla Press, 1997, p. 93-108.

Van PATTEN, B. Processing Instruction: An update. Language Learning, v. 52, n. 4, p. 755-804, 2002.

Van PATTEN, B. Input processing in Second Language Acquisition. In: VanPATTEN, B. (ed.). Processing Instruction: Theory, research and commentary. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, 2004a, p. 5-31.

Van PATTEN, B. Processing Instruction: Theory, research, and com-mentary. Mahwah, NH: Lawrence Erlbaum, 2004b.

Van PATTEN, B.; WILLIAMS, J. Theories in Second Language Acquisition: An introduction. 2nd edition. New York: Routledge, 2015.

VERSPOOR, M.; de BOT, K.; LOWIE, W. (eds.). A Dynamic Approach to Second Language Development: Methods and techniques. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2011.

VERSPOOR, M.; LOWIE, W.; de BOT, K. Variability as normal as ap-ple pie. Linguistics Vanguard, v. 7, n. 2, s/p, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1515/lingvan-2020-0034

WATSON, J. B. Behaviorism. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 1930.

54

Ensino de pronúncia ao sul epistemológico: espaços dinâmicos na formação docente

Felipe Flores Kupske

Ronaldo Lima Jr.

Introdução

bell hooks (1994), em seu ensaio Language, destaca este fragmento de um poema de Adrienne Rich:

This is the oppressor’s language yet I need it to talk to you

Ao discutir o trecho, hooks (1994) declara que não é a língua inglesa per se que a feria quando mais jovem, mas o que os opressores cos-tumavam fazer com essa língua. Pode não ser claro à primeira vista, mas línguas nativas ou não nativas – em práticas coloniais (ainda vivas na pedagogia de línguas) – são moldadas para se tornarem um território homogêneo com limites bem definidos, e, portanto, aca-bam sendo utilizadas como instrumento de categorização de "pu-reza" ou “natividade”, instrumento que, ainda para hooks, pode ser utilizado para envergonhar e colonizar.

Ainda sobre a língua inglesa especificamente, hooks (1994) sinaliza que, ao se dar conta de quanto tempo os americanos brancos leva-ram para reconhecer as diversas línguas dos povos originários, des-critas como grunhidos ou rabiscos, "é difícil não ouvir sempre no

55

inglês padrão o som do abate e da conquista9" (hooks, 1994, p. 169. Tradução Nossa). O mesmo se aplicaria à variedade do português brasileiro tomada como padrão que tem como origem a imposição de Portugal aos povos brasileiros subjugados, ato perpetuado pelas po-líticas linguísticas brasileiras homogeneizantes, como, por exemplo, pela Lei do Diretório de 3 de maio de 1757, que determinava a obri-gatoriedade do uso da “Língua do Príncipe” (língua portuguesa) no Brasil (OLIVEIRA, 2010) ou pela a criação da ideia de uma língua na-cional na Era Vargas. A imposição de um padrão de língua portuguesa nacional, como aponta Serpa (2001, p. 72), tratava-se de uma "guerra nacionalista através da língua, onde as vogais são transmutadas em peças de artilahria militarizada com o intuito de reformular os falares heterogêneos".

Nessa esteira, além da história colonial do ideal de "falante nativo" que usa sua língua como arma ou instrumento de categorização e opressão, a Linguística, como sinalizam Perozzo e Kupske (2022), em seu berço colonial, como proposto por Saussure em 1916, reforçou a ideia da possível homogeneidade linguística, proposta que vai de encontro à dinamicidade das línguas naturais. Assim, as línguas europeias impostas às várias colônias, e a linguística cartesiana ajudaram a criar e a manter a ideologia difundida dentro do ensino de línguas, sobretudo na instrução de pronúncia, de que "nativo" e "não nativo" são as duas únicas categorias possíveis para seus usuários e de que essas línguas - ao menos em seus países originários - seriam homogêneas. Esses ideais, por sua vez, em relação ao ensino de línguas, alimentam a hipótese distorcida de que os professores "nativos" representam a "cultura ocidental" da qual surgem os ideais tanto de língua/produção linguística quanto de suas metodologias e abordagens de ensino (HOLLIDAY, 2005).

A distinção cartesiana entre falantes nativos e falantes não nativos tem impacto nas identidades profissionais dos professores de línguas não nativas. Embora as categorias "nativo" e a "não nativo" nunca tenham sido formas objetivas para se entender línguas e seus usuários, elas acabaram formando uma "base" de ensino de línguas (LEUNG,

9 (...) it is difficult not to hear in standard English always the sound of slaughter and conquest.

56

2005) e influenciam uma ampla gama de práticas, desde decisões de contratação de profissionais da educação até avaliações de proficiência, amplamente ancoradas em padrões europeus homogêneos. Essa "base nativa", de alguma forma, sugere que alguém é digno de ser ouvido apenas se falar uma língua nativa ou não nativa padrão. Isso, de certa forma, leva os professores de línguas não nativas a sentirem sintomas da síndrome do impostor (BERNAT, 2009) ou da síndrome do eu-não-sou-nativo-falante (SUAREZ, 2000), contribuindo para a supressão da individualidade docente e discente no ensino de línguas, em especial nas habilidades orais, perpetuando, também, a emulação de padrões fonético-fonológicos coloniais. Assim, os efeitos de um paradigma homogeneizante são mais profundos, obviamente, para o ensino de pronúncia, foco deste texto de posicionamento.

O ensino de pronúncia tem sido historicamente negligenciado no contexto do ensino de línguas no Brasil. Enquanto as habilidades de leitura e escrita têm sido valorizadas, inclusive nas políticas linguís-ticas anteriores à publicação da Base Nacional Comum Curricular (BNCC - BRASIL, 2018), a pronúncia muitas vezes é considerada se-cundária ou até dispensável. O desprestígio do ensino de pronúncia e o movimento homogeneizante das primeiras décadas da Linguística como ciência independente fazem com que o componente fonético--fonológico seja desvalorizado nos currículos dos cursos de Letras ou pela própria supressão do debate sobre pronúncia, ou pela não con-tratação de profissionais qualificados na área. Essa visão reducionista de língua tem implicações negativas para a formação de professores e para o desenvolvimento linguístico dos aprendizes, reforçando, como já mencionado, estereótipos e desigualdades linguísticas. Componentes de fonética e fonologia de línguas não nativas, ao con-trário do que se pensa, são (ou deveriam ser) lugares de valorização da inteligibilidade, da compreensibilidade e das diferenças sociais e individuais no processo de comunicação oral. E essa mudança de len-te é demandada pela BNCC, não apenas por valorizar a oralidade, mas por destacar que a língua inglesa deve ser tomada como uma língua franca, que

não é mais aquela do “estrangeiro”, oriundo de países hege-mônicos, cujos falantes servem de modelo a ser seguido, nem

57

tampouco trata-se de uma variante da língua inglesa. Nessa perspectiva, são acolhidos e legitimados os usos que dela fazem falantes espalhados no mundo inteiro, com diferentes reper-tórios linguísticos e culturais (...) [e implica] compreender que determinadas crenças – como a de que há um “inglês melhor” para se ensinar, ou um “nível de proficiência” específico a ser alcançado pelo aluno – precisam ser relativizadas. Isso exige do professor uma atitude de acolhimento e legitimação de diferen-tes formas de expressão na língua (...) (BRASIL, 2018, p. 241).

Como bem aponta Alves (2021), o ensino do componente fonéti-co-fonológico tem sofrido uma série de mudanças, tanto quanto à discussão da própria prática pedagógica, quanto de seus objetivos. Seguramente, como e para que devemos tratar a produção e a percep-ção de línguas não nativas em aula são questões extremamente perti-nentes para serem debatidas dentro da academia durante a formação de professores. Todavia, ao seguirmos Santos (2020), acreditamos que, além de propostas metodológicas alternativas para o tratamento das questões fonético-fonológica e para o ensino de pronúncia, pre-cisamos, de maneira mais ampla, de ideias alternativas, como, por exemplo, repensar o próprio conceito de língua a ser defendido em nossos currículos e práticas. Como já demarcado, precisamos de uma mudança paradigmática.

Este capítulo busca defender, então, que, ao propormos ângulos alternativos para o falar de uma língua não nativa, um olhar que valoriza “aquilo que muitas vezes nem sequer figura como conhecimento à luz das epistemologias dominantes” (SANTOS, 2019, p. 18), bem como a “liberdade criadora do ser diferente, mas autêntico (BERTICELLI, 2010, p. 48), reconheceremos a primazia de vozes muitas vezes silenciadas, censuradas ou marginalizadas pelo imaginário do "falante nativo" - as vozes dos professores e estudantes de línguas -, e começaremos a quebrar estereótipos, um movimento particularmente crucial em uma sociedade permeada por desigualdades sociais. Na tentativa de dilatar a compreensão da língua e do caráter personalíssimo da pronúncia de línguas não nativas, apresentaremos uma nova possibilidade para enxergarmos os dados fonético-fonológicos que, como consequência, é capaz de tensionar práticas de ensino de pronúncia cartesianas e arreigadas na

58

educação linguística nacional. Assim, situados no Sul epistemológico, "não-geográfico" (SANTOS, 2019, p. 17), que luta contra hegemonias conservadoras e cartesianismos, um Norte epistemológico, eurocêntrico (SANTOS, 2019), defendemos a Teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos (TSDC) (DE BOT, 2017) como uma nova lente para enxergarmos língua e pronúncia.

Paradigmas categorizantes e a hegemonia linguística

Para compreendermos os esforços para valorizar a acurácia na produção da fala dentro da Linguística, precisamos primeiramente, como destacam Perozzo e Kupske (2022), compreender as concepções e modelos científicos que sustentam a origem da Linguística como uma disciplina independente. A desvalorização dos atos individuais e da individualidade, da produção e da percepção da fala, está relacionada aos papéis que esses construtos desempenharam no surgimento da linguística moderna e em suas primeiras décadas de existência (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022).

A linguística é estabelecida com a publicação do Curso de Linguística Geral (CLG), obra póstuma de Saussure ([1916]2006). De acordo com as ideias apresentadas na obra, a linguagem humana deve ser entendida como o produto da combinação de língua e fala. Aquela é definida como “o conjunto de convenções ao qual um corpo social recorre ao fazer uso da faculdade da linguagem” e como “o produto social proveniente de tal faculdade” (SAUSSURE, 2006, p. 17). Já a fala é adotada apenas como “o lado executivo da linguagem, que é sempre individual” (2006, p. 21). Dessa forma, a linguagem humana, conforme o CLG, possui um aspecto social que requer investigação científica, e um aspecto individual, menos relevante ou interessante, perpetuando, assim, a divisão entre o que é dito "essencial", a língua, e o que é acessório, a fala (SAUSSURE, 2006, p. 16). Nesse sentido, precisamos notar, então, que a linguística tradicional representa o estudo da língua, mas não da fala, ou seja, é o estudo daquilo que é homogêneo e categorizável na comunicação humana. A Linguística, assim, em suas origens, marginalizou os indivíduos e os atos individuais e suprimiu a conexão entre linguagem, variação e identidade (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022). É essa divisão entre o essencial e o acessório que leva

59

à criação da dicotomia língua-fala, quando a distinção entre Fonética e Fonologia começa a ser estabelecida, resultando na marginalização das atividades comunicativas, psicológicas e psicofísicas individuais (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022). Assim, o sistema de valorização proposto pela Linguística Estruturalista atrai para o centro do debate acadêmico e, em consequência, para o âmago do ensino de línguas, o dado homogêneo, a criação de categorias estanques.

Nesse sentido, podemos perceber, no estabelecimento da Linguística como ciência independente, um recorte científico fundamentado na simplicidade, em um modelo colonial de ciência. De acordo com Morin (2015), desde o século XVII, fomos governados por disjunções e reduções, características claramente presentes no que o teórico chama de "Paradigma da Simplificação" ou "Paradigma da Simplicidade" (HORN, 2008). Sob esse paradigma, buscava-se reduzir totalidades a elementos mais simples na tentativa de encontrar princípios ou regras que trouxessem ordem a um sistema. Considerando o determinismo e a causalidade linear, essas características foram amplamente defendidas por René Descartes quando separou o sujeito pensante do objeto compreendido, uma ruptura que considerava a hipótese de que os objetos, existindo independentemente do sujeito, poderiam ser observados e explicados por si mesmos (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022). Para Morin (2015), essa disjunção acabou segregando três grandes áreas do conhecimento: a Física, a Biologia e a Antropologia. Esse contexto, embasado na supressão positivista do sujeito falante, permitiria a observação e a explicação de fatos objetivos, livres de qualquer julgamento de valor, além de abrir caminho para o método experimental e os procedimentos de verificação tão celebrados na ciência moderna - nem sempre na ciência pós-moderna (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022).

Levando em consideração o exposto por Horn (2008) e por Morin (2015), notamos que a língua, conforme descrita no CLG, coaduna com os princípios da simplicidade. Além de adotar a noção de universalidade, ao eliminar os atos individuais naturalmente heterogêneos da definição de língua, a linguística de Saussure restringe as totalidades linguísticas a elementos simplistas, como evidenciado, por exemplo, na definição tradicional de Fonologia. Dessa forma, a fala

60

foi marginalizada pela Linguística, que analisava, como já destacado, apenas a parte homogênea, em termos saussurianos, da linguagem. Esse recorte colonial foi perpetuado por modelos gramaticais pós-estruturalistas de natureza cartesiana que ganharam força após a Segunda Guerra Mundial (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022), uma vez que, além de buscar princípios e/ou regras para a ordem nas línguas naturais, esses modelos tratavam as contradições à universalidade ou homogeneidade como erros ou desvios (HORN, 2008).

Uma perspectiva simplista, sustentada por padrões centrais, ajuda a fortalecer movimentos linguísticos hegemônicos, pois, quando há centralidade, há, mesmo que implicitamente, a criação de um padrão de aceitabilidade que, na maioria das vezes, não é coerente com a multiplicidade de usos linguísticos de uma determinada comunida-de. Quando cria-se um centro, automaticamente cria-se também uma margem. Para Awonusi (2004), por exemplo, em um sentido lato, a hegemonia linguística envolve uma interação complexa de diversas variáveis, como o poder, o controle, a legitimidade e a influência de um povo e sua língua. Todavia, a hegemonia linguística impera em contextos mais específicos, como, por exemplo, na definição (ou im-posição) de línguas nacionais que visam representar a totalidade de uma nação. Dessa forma, a hegemonia linguística é alcançada quan-do grupos dominantes criam um consenso ao convencer os outros a aceitarem suas normas e usos linguísticos como padrão por meio da imposição de determinadas variantes nos níveis macro e micros-sociais. Segundo Wiley (2000), a hegemonia linguística também é estabelecida quando um grupo de pessoas, ou seus representantes, consegue convencer aqueles que não atendem a esses padrões a ver seu fracasso como resultado da inadequação de sua própria língua ou, retomando hooks (1994), quando utilizam a língua como um territó-rio de purezas e certezas categóricas que podem humilhar, colonizar.

É nessa esteira que o ensino de pronúncia tomou forma. É ancorado em padrões centrais e idealizados que, tradicionalmente, o ensino de pronúncia foi voltado para o desenvolvimento de habilidades que buscam emular um padrão nativo engessado, geralmente estereoti-pado, negligenciando a variação linguística e o construto da inteligi-bilidade. No que tange ao ensino de língua inglesa, por exemplo, as

61

suas variedades faladas no Círculo Interno (e.g., Reino Unido, Estados Unidos), à luz dos círculos concêntricos de Kachru (1985), onde a lín-gua inglesa também atua como língua nativa (e.g., Índia, África do Sul), são adotadas como provedoras das regras fonético-fonológicas para os círculos externos e em expansão (e.g., Brasil). Os modelos de oralidade idealizados norte-americano e britânico não são apenas ofertados e implementados como padrões no ensino de pronúncia da língua inglesa, como são almejados por aprendizes do inglês como língua não nativa. Esses fatos ampliam a concepção de Suarez (2002), que propõe a existência de dominação linguística extrema quando minorias linguísticas acreditam e participam da subordinação de sua língua minoritária à língua dominante, a ponto de a língua dominan-te ser a única que resta (p. 514). Na verdade, para o olhar atento, não é a língua dominante que impera, mas, sim, uma variedade específica, tomada como padrão central dessa língua dominante. Além disso, é válido destacarmos que, como sinaliza Lima Jr. (2021), não existe um único inglês que possa ser chamado de inglês americano e nem um inglês que possa ser chamado de inglês britânico.

Muito embora a língua inglesa esteja sendo tratada como uma língua franca, uma língua com foco na inteligibilidade e compressibilidade, inclusive pelos documentos brasileiros que regem a educação básica, como a BNCC (BRASIL, 2018), o ensino de pronúncia ainda se alas-tra no campo da dominância do inglês americano. Contudo, nessa empreitada idealizada e estereotipada, pouco se explora a variedade cultural dos Estados Unidos e sua pletora de variedades, como, por exemplo, African American English, Appalachian English ou Chicago English, também amplamente adotados no país. Vemos isso como uma evidência de que ainda estamos ancorados em visões cartesia-nas, categorizantes e hegemônicas para a língua e para a Linguística. A manutenção dos ideais de centralidade direta e indiretamente ali-menta a seleção de variantes e variedades mais prestigiadas em detri-mento da multiplicidade de possibilidades de usos orgânicos e reais de uma língua a ser ensinada. Acreditamos, então, que uma das cha-ves para a mudança não esteja na mudança de um status de língua es-trangeira para a língua franca nos documentos oficiais ou na promes-sa da adoção de competências interculturais, mas, sim, na redefinição da visão de Língua que adotamos, que tomamos como base em nossos

62

cursos de graduação, com a qual elaboramos materiais didáticos, sob a qual realizamos pesquisa, e que disseminamos, implícita e explicita-mente, de forma geral. É isso o que defenderemos na próxima sessão.

A língua como Sistema Dinâmico Complexo: um novo espaço

Uma alternativa adequada para o paradigma categorizante está na visão da língua como um Sistema Dinâmico Complexo (SDC) e o seu desenvolvimento como um processo dinâmico. Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos, também chamados de Sistemas Adaptativos Complexos, são muito comuns na natureza, como a atmosfera da Terra, o sistema climático, redes neurais no cérebro, ecossistemas, mercado financei-ro, comportamento de enxames de animais, redes sociais, o sistema imunológico e muitos outros. Sendo assim, a Teoria de Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos (TSDC), também chamada de Teoria da Complexidade ou Teoria de Sistemas Adaptativos Complexos, é ado-tada em praticamente todas as áreas do conhecimento, da biologia, ecologia, economia e ciência da computação à sociologia, psicologia e linguística.

Além de dinâmicos, complexos e adaptativos, esses sistemas são também emergentes, não lineares, sensíveis a estados iniciais, muitas vezes caóticos, auto-organizadores e sujeitos a estados atratores. São sistemas compostos por múltiplos elementos interconectados (complexo) que evoluem ao longo do tempo (dinâmico), exibindo comportamentos frequentemente imprevisíveis e impossíveis de serem previstos (caótico) pelo comportamento de seus componentes individuais, mas que emergem (emergente) da interação iterativa de seus componentes entre si e com o ambiente. Um exemplo clássico de SDC cujo comportamento não pode ser previsto apenas pelo comportamento de seus componentes individuais é o "Jogo da Vida" (Game of Life), criado pelo matemático John Conway em 1970 (ADAMATZKY, 2010). O Jogo da Vida é um autômato celular, que consiste em uma grade bidimensional infinita de células, onde cada célula pode estar em um de dois estados: viva ou morta. As regras do Jogo da Vida são as seguintes:

• Qualquer célula viva com menos de duas células vivas vizinhas

63

morre de solidão, ou seja, fica morta na próxima geração;

• Qualquer célula viva com dois ou três vizinhos vivos continua viva na próxima geração;

• Qualquer célula viva com mais de três vizinhos vivos morre de superpopulação, ou seja, fica morta na próxima geração;

• Qualquer célula morta com exatamente três vizinhos vivos se torna uma célula viva na próxima geração, por reprodução.

Embora as regras sejam simples e determinísticas, o comportamento resultante do Jogo da Vida pode ser altamente complexo e imprevi-sível10. A partir de configurações iniciais aparentemente aleatórias (sensibilidade a estados iniciais), podem emergir padrões estáveis vari-áveis, não sendo possível prever os padrões e comportamentos emer-gentes que surgem no sistema ao longo do tempo a partir da simples soma das regras que governam o comportamento das células indivi-duais. Em vez disso, esses padrões emergem da interação e auto-or-ganização das células, levando a um comportamento global que não pode ser deduzido apenas observando o comportamento das partes individuais.

Um exemplo de SDC natural é o clima11, que é governado por uma série de fatores físicos interconectados, como a radiação solar, circulação atmosférica, correntes oceânicas, umidade, pressão atmosférica, etc. que, ao interagirem entre si e com o ambiente de maneira fazem emergir o comportamento climático propriamente percebido pelos humanos, que, por sua vez, está suscetível a mudanças dinâmicas ao longo do tempo previsíveis só até certo ponto (DIJKSTRA, 2013). Isso ocorre, em parte, porque as interações das partes componentes de um SDC ocorrem de maneira não linear, com pequenas perturbações em um componente do sistema (no caso do clima, mudanças na temperatura do oceano, o aquecimento global, ou alterações climática em outras partes do globo) podendo gerar efeitos de longo alcance e causar mudanças substanciais no clima local ou global.

10 Recomendamos buscar por "jogo da vida John Conway" na internet para visualizar os padrões e mo-vimentos possíveis.

11 Vale registrar que o prêmio Nobel de física de 2021 foi concedido a um grupo de pesquisadores que utilizam a TSDC aplicada ao aquecimento global.

64

Semelhantemente, grandes perturbações podem não causar efeito algum no sistema, pelo menos durante algum tempo. Essa não linearidade entre perturbação e efeito, especificamente sobre o clima, foi ilustrada por Lorenz (1972) no que ficou conhecido como o "efeito borboleta", em que as batidas das asas de uma borboleta no Brasil poderiam causar um tornado no Texas.

Um último exemplo para explicar as características de SDCs é o cérebro humano, composto por bilhões de neurônios interconectados, que formam redes neurais altamente complexas cujo comportamento não pode ser previsto apenas estudando o comportamento de cada neurônio individual, pois é a interação dinâmica e não linear entre os neurônios que leva a comportamentos emergentes complexos (KELSO, 1995; SPORNS, 2011). Além disso, o cérebro é um ótimo exemplo para descrever como SDCs são adaptativos, o que significa que podem se adaptar a mudanças em seu ambiente. Por exemplo, quando aprendemos algo novo, as conexões entre neurônios podem se fortalecer ou enfraquecer, alterando as redes neurais e criando novos padrões de atividade. Além disso, o cérebro é capaz de reorganizar suas funções em resposta a lesões ou danos, redistribuindo funções para áreas não afetadas.

Apesar da potencial imprevisibilidade do comportamento de SDCs, seus estados não são constantemente caóticos, uma vez que os com-portamentos ou estados emergentes são observáveis. Isso ocorre por-que SDCs buscam a auto-organização, movendo-se a estados atratores, que são padrões estáveis para os quais o sistema tende a evoluir ao longo do tempo. Esses estados atratores representam pontos de equi-líbrio ou estabilidade no sistema. Diferentes estados atratores podem demandar mais ou menos energia (perturbação) para que o sistema saia de um estado em direção a outro.

Há bastante tempo pesquisadores perceberam, e desde então vêm demonstrando, que, assim como o cérebro, a cognição humana (THELEN; SMITH, 1994; PORT; VAN GELDER, 1995) e a linguagem humana (ELMAN, 1995, BECKNER et al, 2009) se comportam como SDCs. Consequentemente, a aquisição de língua materna (COOPER, 1999) e o desenvolvimento de línguas não nativas (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 1997; DE BOT, LOWIE, VERSPOOR, 2007; ELLIS, 2008),

65

inclusive de seu sistema fonético-fonológico (LIMA JR. 2013; LIMA JR.; ALVES, 2019; KUPSKE, 2021b; LIMA JR. et al. , 2024 ), se dão por processos dinâmicos.

A língua é complexa, pois é composta por elementos interconecta-dos e interdependentes, como fones, morfemas, estruturas sintáti-cas, regras gramaticais, e componentes semânticos, pragmáticos e de discurso que interagem entre si e com o ambiente a fim de gerar os atos de comunicação que emergem dessa interação. Da mesma for-ma, a partir de elementos individuais, emergem padrões e estruturas mais complexas na língua a partir da interação dos falantes e do uso linguístico ao longo do tempo. Também há na língua a relação não linear entre perturbação e efeitos típica de SDCs, pois pequenas mu-danças em um componente (em um fone, por exemplo) podem afetar todo o sistema, alterando sua interpretação; ao mesmo tempo que diversas mudanças podem não causar diferenças na comunicação (no caso alofones, ou de paráfrases, por exemplo). Além disso, a interpre-tação linguística não é uma correspondência direta entre símbolos e significados, mas envolve inferências e associações não lineares. A interpretação e a compreensão da língua são sensíveis ao contexto e ao estado inicial, uma vez que o significado pode variar com base no contexto social, cultural e situacional dos falantes. O sistema linguís-tico é sensível a essas nuances e adapta-se para transmitir informa-ções de maneira apropriada. A língua é capaz de se auto-organizar e se adaptar a mudanças e perturbações, levando a uma mudança ao lon-go do tempo para atender às necessidades dos usuários, com estados futuros potencialmente imprevisíveis, mas com estados atratores de estabilidade ao longo do caminho.

O processo de desenvolvimento de uma língua não nativa, e, consequentemente, de sua pronúncia, se dá por um processo dinâmico, visto que se trata do desenvolvimento de um SDC. Uma vez dinâmico, o próprio processo de desenvolvimento linguístico põe em xeque a possibilidade de um estado final de aquisição (final state ou ultimate attainment), motivo pelo qual muitos que adotam uma perspectiva dinâmica da língua preferem o termo "desenvolvimento" no lugar de "aquisição" (e.g., LARSEN-FREEMAN; CAMERON, 2008). O desenvolvimento também se dá de maneira não linear, com grandes

66

perturbações do sistema (por exemplo, instrução explícita, estudos direcionados, exposição à língua, etc.) podendo não causar efeitos (i.e., aprendizagem) aparentes e instantâneos, e com pequenas perturbações, se ocorridas quando o sistema está em um estado crítico, próximo a se mover de seu atual estado atrator, podendo causar grandes movimentos do sistema. Regras e sistemas da língua mãe, muito bem sedimentados para que a comunicação ocorra com eficiência, atuam como estados atratores no desenvolvimento de uma nova língua, fazendo com que, por exemplo, sons da nova língua ausentes da L1 sejam inicialmente percebidos como os sons mais próximos existentes na L1, como postulado pelo Learning Speech Model (FLEGE, 1995, FLEGE; BOHN, 2021). Além disso, a característica dinâmica e não linear do desenvolvimento linguístico faz com que seja natural a expectativa de progressos e aparentes regressos, além de explicar a variabilidade das trajetórias do desenvolvimento individual. Essa variabilidade também ocorre pela sensibilidade de SDCs a estados iniciais. Cada aprendiz traz para a sua aprendizagem de uma nova língua diferentes estados afetivos (motivação, personalidade, crenças sobre a língua e sobre como se aprende uma língua, etc.) e cognitivos (grau de letramento da L1, conhecimento de outras línguas, conhecimento de mundo, etc.) que, ao interagir com o sistema em desenvolvimento, levará o sistema de cada aprendiz a diferentes estados atratores.

Espaços dinâmicos, práticas dinâmicas

Pesquisas recentes têm destacado a importância de considerar a variação linguística e a inteligibilidade como objetivos centrais no ensino de pronúncia de línguas não nativas e que a inteligibilidade ou, em outras palavras, a capacidade de ser compreendido pelos interlocutores, é mais importante do que a acurácia ou a conformidade estrita com um padrão nativo específico (LIMA JR., 2021). Estudos como o de Jenkins (2000) e Seidlhofer (2011) enfatizam que a maioria dos falantes de inglês, língua adicional mais falada no globo, não são falantes nativos e, portanto, é irrealista e desnecessário esperar que os aprendizes alcancem um padrão de pronúncia nativo. Essa irrealidade se torna ainda mais idealizada

67

quando levamos em consideração os estudos mais recentes em desenvolvimento da fala de línguas não nativas. Para Kupske (2021a), por exemplo, a área de estudos sobre o desenvolvimento fonético-fonológico tem reconhecido que falantes bilíngues não possuem uma única língua "correta" e estática, sendo a sua língua materna, e uma língua adicional considerada "desviante", distante do padrão nativo (SCHMID; KÖPKE, 2007). Hoje compreendemos que os sistemas sonoros das línguas faladas por bilíngues coexistem em um mesmo espaço fonético-fonológico no cérebro (FLEGE, 1995; BEST; TYLER, 2007; FLEGE; BOHN, 2021). Dessa forma, está se tornando cada vez mais evidente que o bilinguismo afeta tanto o processamento quanto a representação da língua adicional e da própria língua materna (DUSSIAS, 2004; KUPSKE, 2021a), mesmo quando adquiridas desde a primeira infância (WERKER; BYERS-HEILEIN, 2008) e em níveis de proficiência rudimentares. Com o desenvolvimento de uma nova língua, a língua materna de um indivíduo, em algum momento e em algum nível, apresentará alterações (KÖPKE, 2007). Assim, partindo dessa perspectiva, e em consonância com a TSDC, a produção tomada como nativa não seria uma realidade possível nem mesmo para língua materna de um indivíduo bilíngue, mesmo que emergente (KUPSKE, 2021b), quem dirá para a produção de uma língua adicional desenvolvida após a língua materna já estar estabelecida no cérebro.

Nesse sentido, ancorados em dados do bilinguismo, advogamos que o ensino de pronúncia deve se concentrar na variação linguística e na inteligibilidade, reconhecendo que a perfeição imitativa de um padrão nativo não é um objetivo necessário, tampouco realista em uma perspectiva psicolinguística. Todavia, como discutimos anteriormente, as bases cartesianas arreigadas na linguística atraem práticas baseadas e limitadas à acurácia. Dessa forma, precisamos investir em um novo paradigma no qual as definições de língua contemplem a variabilidade da fala como um fenômeno natural, bem como os achados da psicolinguística. Além disso, é pivotal reaproximarmos língua e fala, Fonologia e Fonética. Conforme bem destacado por Brescancini e Gomes (2014), as diferentes vertentes teóricas da Linguística capturam a relação entre Fonética e Fonologia de maneiras distintas, resultando na estabelecimento de limites diferenciados para esses dois níveis e campos de estudo. Como vimos anteriormente, a simplicidade

68

comumente trata a Fonética e a Fonologia separadamente (e.g., CHOMSKY; HALLE, 1968). Todavia, assim como nós neste capítulo, tomando a língua como um sistema dinâmico, outros autores (ALBANO, 2001; 2020; BYBEE, 2001; BROWMAN; GOLDSTEIN, 1986) defendem a unificação desses domínios.

Paradigmas, para Perozzo e Kupske (2022) são, de alguma forma, princípios de organização do pensamento. Anteriormente, utilizando as palavras de Perozzo e Kupske (2022), descrevemos o "berço colonial dos estudos linguísticos", além da separação entre língua e fala e entre Fonética e Fonologia – perpetuada por modelos cartesianos, carregando as marcas do Paradigma da Simplicidade ou da Simplificação, paradigma coerente com o Norte Epistemológico à luz de Santos (2019). A falta de valorização da variabilidade dos sons da fala, tanto de língua nativa quanto não nativa, é, em nossa opinião, resultado da marginalização da fala, ou, nas palavras de Coelho e Finbow (2020, p. 67), é um efeito da "fúria reducionista". Enquanto o indivíduo e individual não forem considerados importantes e inteligíveis em si mesmos, a variabilidade da fala terá uma relevância e escopo limitados e restritivos dentro dos modelos linguísticos tradicionais, como apontado por Perozzo e Kupske (2022). No entanto, em outros paradigmas linguísticos, posicionados ao Sul epistemológico (KUPSKE, 2022), a heterogeneidade da fala é vista como um dos pilares da Fonologia. Ao invés de suprimir o indivíduo e o aspecto individual em favor da manutenção de uma realidade universal e abstrata, esses paradigmas do Sul promovem a "pluriversalidade" (SANTOS, 2019, p. 26), valorizando as diferenças individuais e abrindo espaço para a validade do sujeito e do contexto local.

Ao contrário do Paradigma da Simplicidade, a Complexidade ou a TSDC, aqui adotadas como sinônimos, seguindo De Bot (2017), não adere aos princípios da universalidade e da homogeneidade. Pelo contrário, a TSDC, sem negar as tendências centrais de um sistema, visto que estados de atratores existem, adota o princípio de que o individual e o local são inteligíveis por si mesmos. Em relação à homogeneidade especificamente, para Horn (2008), a Simplicidade encara as contradições como erros, agramaticalidades ou desvios, o que é evidente em abordagens tradicionais de pronúncia focadas no

69

padrão nativo idealizado. Todavia, a TSDC considera as contradições como marcas/evidências de que realidades mais profundas ou não dominantes possam haver. Nesse sentido, a língua não é entendida como uma estrutura depositada de forma homogênea na mente de um indivíduo, mas um conjunto de sistemas linguísticos pessoais que constroem uma estrutura coletivamente compreensível, adaptativa e dinâmica (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022).

Segundo Beckner e colegas (2009, p. 01), a língua é um Sistema Adaptativo Complexo que possui as seguintes características funda-mentais: (i) o sistema consiste em múltiplos agentes que interagem entre si, como, por exemplo, os falantes em uma comunidade; (ii) o sistema é adaptativo, pois o comportamento de um falante é calca-do em suas interações passadas; contudo, tais interações, ao lado das interações atuais, são os fatores que delinearão as interações futuras; (iii) o comportamento de um falante é a consequência de fatores em competição, variando de restrições perceptuais até motivações de cunho social; (iv) as estruturas de uma língua emergem dos padrões inter-relacionados de empiria, interação social e mecanismos/ pro-cessos cognitivos.

Segundo Horn (2008), o paradigma da Simplicidade visa a simplificar totalidades em elementos simples, como pode ser observado nas ori-gens da linguística e nas teorias pós-estruturalistas que se baseiam na análise reducionista, perpetuando assim a separação entre Fonética e Fonologia. Em contraste, a Complexidade busca agregar elementos e sistemas em conjuntos integrados. Outro aspecto ressaltado por Horn (2008) que distingue os paradigmas do Norte e do Sul episte-mológico é que a abordagem da Simplificação busca princípios e/ou regras para estabelecer ordem em um sistema específico, enquanto também assume o determinismo e a causalidade linear. Por contras-te, a abordagem da Complexidade procura se autoestruturar, mesmo na presença de desordem, sem levar em consideração regras ou mo-delos pré-determinados, concentrando-se nas relações possíveis, pa-radigmáticas e simultâneas.

De acordo com Perozzo e Kupske (2022), a abordagem da SDC se alinha com o que Albano (2009) descreve como a virada pragmática nos estudos da linguagem e da mente, uma perspectiva que reconhece

70

que os padrões fonológicos não são pré-determinados, mas sim emergentes e dinâmicos. Dentro do contexto do Sul epistemológico e seguindo a TSDC, não consideramos a fonologia como uma estrutura puramente abstrata e apenas indiretamente relacionada à agência e à comunicação real dos falantes, e entendemos que as gramáticas não são fixas (KUPSKE, 2019; KUPSKE; PEROZZO; ALVES, 2019). Defendemos que a fonologia seja compreendida como um sistema construído exclusivamente através da categorização de exemplos reais do uso dos sons nas línguas humanas (BYBEE, 2001). Assim como Santos (2019), destacamos a corporeidade do conhecimento, superando a distinção entre língua e fala, que é valorizada pelas abordagens epistemológicas tradicionais na linguística.

Considerações finais: dinâmicas sobre a formação docente

Como destacado em nossa segunda seção, o caráter categorizante da Linguística em suas primeiras fases - a separação e distanciamento entre língua e fala (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022), dos estudos em Fonética e Fonologia e, como consequência, do ensino de pronúncia, está intimamente vinculado à forma de se pensar e fazer ciência na qual modelos linguísticos se ancoram. Como consequência do poder homogeneizante do Norte não geográfico, fica evidente a opressão histórica associada à imposição de línguas e variedades dominantes e estereotipadas, e à marginalização da fala individual na linguística tradicional. Além da imposição de padrões de línguas politicamente dominantes, paradigmas cartesianos também trazem à tona a ideia de que esses padrões seriam homogêneos e estáticos, alterando-se, quando muito, apenas no nível geracional. Isso leva à implementação de práticas e políticas linguísticas coloniais e excludentes. Nessa perspectiva, as habilidades de falantes bilíngues têm sido valorizadas com base nas políticas linguísticas do Norte Epistemológico, que medem o conhecimento linguístico em comparação a falantes nativos. Contudo, como bem destaca hooks (1994), "como o desejo, a língua rompe, recusa-se a ser contida em limites. Ela fala contra a nossa vontade, em palavras e pensamentos que invadem, até mesmo

71

violam os espaços mais privados da mente e corpo"12 (hooks, 1994, p. 167. Tradução Nossa).

A "não conformidade" da língua em conter-se entre barreiras claras e estanques é evidenciada não só por fenômenos de contato, como, por exemplo, a própria forma que a língua inglesa, como uma língua franca, tomou na atualidade, muitas vezes distantes do padrão nativo estereotipado, como pela própria Psicolinguística, visto que as lín-guas de um bilíngue estão em constante interação e se influenciam mutuamente. Na atualidade, assim, a "dureza" do ensino tradicional de línguas não nativas está sendo desafiada pela liquidez de paradig-mas emergentes posicionados ao Sul epistemológico. Como conse-quência, e com mais intensidade, essa mudança paradigmática tam-bém se reflete no ensino do componente fonético-fonológico, visto que a percepção e a produção da fala são inerentemente dinâmicas. Apresentar variabilidade em uma língua não nativa é condição sine qua non para, holisticamente, nos apropriarmos dessa língua. Não existe, sob a égide da TSDC, desenvolvimento sem variabilidade, vis-to que "cognição, consciência, experiência, corporificação, cérebro, personalidade/ego, interação humana, sociedade, cultura e história estão inextricavelmente entrelaçadas de maneiras ricas, complexas e dinâmicas na linguagem. Tudo está conectado13" (BECKNER et al., 2009, p. 18. Tradução Nossa). Cada um de nós, restringidos por nos-sos próprios e individuais históricos de vida, desenvolverá sistemas linguísticos únicos.

Em relação, especificamente, à sala de aula de línguas, a interação dinâ-mica entre os fatores únicos a cada sala de aula ou de qualquer evento pedagógico ou tarefa (estudantes, professores, materiais, abordagens, culturas etc.) faz com que emerja uma realidade que é tudo menos "ar-rumada/limpa" (TUDOR, 2001). Muito embora o ensino de pronúncia à vácuo proposto pelo Paradigma da Simplicidade busque ou tente ignorar que a complexidade exista, como aponta Larsen-Freeman

12 Like desire, language disrupts, refuses to be contained within boundaries. It speaks itself against our will, in words and thoughts that intrude, even violate the most private spaces of mind and body.

13 Cognition, consciousness, experience, embodiment, brain, self, human interaction, society, culture, and history are all inextricably intertwined in rich, complex, and dynamic ways in language. Everything is connected.

72

(1996), o ensino de línguas não pode ser "limpo", pois ordem e homo-geneidade não podem ser forçadas. À luz da TSDC, a queda das bar-reiras entre Fonética e Fonologia e entre línguas nativa e não nativa, bem como pela própria abertura para o fato de a gramática poder ser construída de fora para dentro, naturaliza a diferença de percepção e produção de fala como o padrão no desenvolvimento, não como mar-gem. Variabilidade deve ser a norma, sobretudo quando tratamos do desenvolvimento de pronúncia de línguas não nativas, que apenas dilatam a constelação de variáveis linguísticas e não linguísticas que governam o repertório linguístico de falantes bilíngues. Dessa forma, em seu âmago, a TSDC questiona a validade e a possibilidade de verda-des linguísticas categóricas, nos fazendo rever o sistema de valoração que sustenta a ideia de uma língua/variedade dominante e de seu su-posto engessamento e homogeneidade. Desse modo, discutir o ensino de pronúncia, no contexto do Sul Epistemológico, é questionar as prá-ticas categorizantes que têm influenciado a formação docente e a va-lorização da pronúncia em línguas não nativas estereotipadas, visto que visão reducionista/simplista da língua tem impacto na formação de professores e, como consequência, na aprendizagem dos alunos, ao suprimir a individualidade docente e discente. Além da falta de pro-fissionais habilitados na área de Fonética e Fonologia para trabalha-rem tais componentes nos cursos de graduação brasileiros e da falta de importância dada a essas disciplinas, a formação de professores deve partir de concepções de língua que, assim como a TSDC, não re-tome modos de ser e de pensar perpetuados por paradigmas coloniais e cartesianos baseados em modelos científicos homogeneizadores e simplistas.

Como bilíngues combinam todas as línguas no cérebro e têm experiências sociais singulares, eles, como já sinalizado, constroem seus repertórios linguísticos únicos (GARCÍA, 2009) que estão em constante fluxo e adaptação em função do ambiente no qual se inserem (CAMERON; LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2007) e de novas práticas sociais. Os repertórios linguísticos são, assim, condicionados pela arquitetura social, pois o desenvolvimento linguístico resulta de “padrões inter-relacionados de experiência, interação social e processos cognitivos”14

14 interrelated patterns of experience, social interaction, and cognitive mechanisms.

73

(BECKNER et al., 2009, p. 02. Tradução Nossa). Nesse sentido, para Otheguy (2016), bilíngues apresentam apenas duas línguas nomeadas do ponto de vista sociopolítico, mas, individualmente, possuem um único sistema linguístico, que não apenas representa todas as experiências sociais e linguísticas passadas vividas, mas é capaz de se adaptar às demandas do contexto, permitindo a interação e acomodação com outras pessoas em diferentes paisagens sociais e interacionais (GARCÍA, 2009). As pessoas usam suas línguas de formas diferentes, portanto, seus sistemas linguísticos são únicos. Como podemos perceber, então, alterarmos o prisma pelo qual a língua, a oralidade e a pronúncia são tratadas da formação de professores é um ato político de resgate e valorização das identidades e diferenças individuais de cada aprendiz.

Neste texto, defendemos, assim, a necessidade de mudança de para-digma, alimentando uma abordagem que valorize as vozes silencia-das, censuradas ou marginalizadas pelo imaginário do "falante nativo" e pela hegemonia linguística ancorada no Paradigma da Simplicidade. Manifestamos, então, a importância de cultivarmos ângulos alterna-tivos para o ensino de pronúncia, reconhecendo a primazia da diver-sidade linguística e da liberdade criativa no processo de comunicação oral. Não há abordagem ou material didático que garanta isso, apenas uma formação docente de qualidade, coerente com modelos teóricos decoloniais, que supere os paradigmas homogeneizantes e categori-zantes e que valorize as diferenças individuais, a inteligibilidade e a autenticidade nas línguas não nativas. Essa mudança de perspectiva é fundamental para quebrar estereótipos e promover uma sociedade mais igualitária, livre de opressão linguística.

74

Referências:

ADAMATZKY, A. (Ed.). Game of life cellular automata. London: Springer, 2010.

ALBANO, E. C. O gesto e suas bordas: esboço de fonologia acústico-ar-ticulatória do português brasileiro. Campinas, SP: Mercado de Letras, 2001.

ALBANO, E. C. O gesto audível: fonologia como pragmática. São Paulo: Cortez, 2020.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangeira: questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como siste-ma adaptativo e complexo. Revista Versalete. v. 3, n. 5, 2015.

AWONUSI, S. Globalization and hegemonic English in Nigeria: Identity conflicts and linguistic pluralism. In: ONI, D. et al (Org.) Nigeria and Globalization. Lagos: Centre for Blacks and African Arts Civilization, 2004. p 85-192

BECKNER, C.; BLYTHE, R.; BYBEE, J.; CHRISTIANSEN, M. H.; CROFT, W.; ELLIS, N. C.; HOLLAND, J.; KE, J.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; SCHOENEMANN, T. Language Is a Complex Adaptive System: Position Paper. Language Learning, v. 59, n. 1, p. 1-26, 2009. doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9922.2009.00533.x

BERNAT, E. Towards a pedagogy of empowerment: The case of 'impos-tor syndrome'. Elted, v.11, p. 1-8, 2009.

BERTICELLI, I. A. Educação: auto-organização e complexidade. Caderno de Educação, Pelotas, n. 9, p. 127-143, 1997. Disponível em: https://periodicos.uf pel.edu.br/ojs2/index.php/caduc/article/ down-load/6586/4557. Acesso em: 21 Jul. 2023.

BEST, C.; TYLER, M. Nonnative and second- language speech percep-tion: commonalities and complementarities. In: BOHN, O.; MUNRO, M.. Language Experience in Second Language Speech Learning: In honor of James Emil Flege. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2007, p. 13-34.

75

BRASIL. Ministério da Educação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular. Brasília: MEC/SEB, Conselho Nacional de Secretários de Educação - CONSED. União Nacional dos Dirigentes Municipais de Educação – UNDIME., 2018,

BRESCANCINI, C. R.; GOMES, C. A. Apresentação: fonética versus fono-logia? Letras de Hoje, Porto Alegre, v. 49, n. 1, p. 5-10, 2014.

BROWMAN, C. P.; GOLDSTEIN, L. M. Towards an articulatory phonolo-gy. Phonology Yearbook, n. 3, p. 259-252, 1986.

BYBEE, J. Phonology and Language Use. Cambridge: Cambridge Univ. Press, 2001.

CAMERON, L.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Preview article: Complex systems and applied linguistics.International Journal of Applied Linguistics, v. 17, n.2, p. 226–240, 2007.

CHOMSKY, N.; HALLE, M. The Sound Pattern of English. New York: Harper and Row, 1968.

COELHO, O.; FINBOW, T. Apontamentos para uma história linguística transatlântica e descolonizada do português no Brasil: o contato e a diversidade em foco. In: VIEIRA, F. E.; BAGNO, M. (Org.). História das línguas, histórias da linguística: homenagem a Carlos Alberto Faraco. São Paulo: Parábola, 2020. p. 61-84.

COOPER, D. Linguistic Attractors: The cognitive dynamics of language acquisition and change. Amsterdam; Philadelphia: John Benjamins, 1999.

DE BOT, K. Complexity Theory and Dynamic Systems Theory: same or different? In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, ZH. (Org.). Complexity theory and language development: in celebration of Diane Larsen-Freeman. Language learning & language teaching (LL&LT). Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2017. p. 51–58.

DE BOT, K.; LOWIE, W.; VERSPOOR, M. A Dynamic Systems Theory ap-proach to second language acquisition. Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, v. 10, n. 1, p. 7-21, 2007.

DIJKSTRA, H. A. Nonlinear climate dynamics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013.

76

DUSSIAS, P. E. Parsing a first language like a second: The erosion of L1 parsing strategies in Spanish-English bilinguals. International Journal of Bilingualism, v. 8, n. 3, p. 355-371, 2004.

ELMAN, J. L. Language as a dynamical system. In: PORT, R.; VAN GELDER,T. Mind as Motion: explorations in the dynamics of cogni-tion. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1995. p. 195-223.

ELLIS, N. The dynamics of second language emergence: cycles of lan-guage use, language change, and language acquisition. The Modern Language Journal, v. 92, n. 2, p. 232-249, 2008

FLEGE, J. Second language speech learning: Theory, findings, and problems. In: STRANGE, W. (Ed.). Speech perception and linguistic experience: Theoretical and methodological issues in cross-language speech research. Timonium: York Press, 1995. p. 233-272.

FLEGE, J.; BOHN, O-S. The revised speech learning model (SLM-r). In: WAYLAND, R. (Ed.). Second language speech learning: theoreti-cal and empirical progress. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2021. p. 3-84

GARCÍA, O. Bilingual education in the 21st century: A global perspec-tive. Malden, MA and Oxford, UK: Wiley-Blackwell, 2009.

HOLLIDAY, A. R. The Struggle to Teach English as an International Language. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.

HOOKS, B. Teaching to transgress: Education as the practice of Freedom. New York: Routledge, 1994.

HORN, J. Human research and Complexity Theory. Educational phi-losophy and theory, v. 40, n.1, p. 130-143, 2008.

JENKINS, J. The Phonology of English as an International Language: New Models, New Norms, New Goals. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.

KACHRU, B. B. Standards, codification, and sociolinguistic realism: The English language in the outer circle. In: QUIRK, R.; WIDDOWSON, H. (Orgs.) English in the World: Teaching and Learning the language and the literature. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1985.

KELSO, J. A. Dynamic patterns: The self-organization of brain and

77

behavior. Massachusetts: MIT Press, 1995.

KÖPKE, B. Language Attrition at the Crossroads of Brain, Mind, and Society. In. KÖPKE, B.; SCHMID, M. S.; KEIJZER, M.; DOSTERT, S. (Eds.). Language Attrition: Theoretical Perspectives. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2007, p. 9-37.

KUPSKE, F. F. Fonologia Corporificada: integração e atrito linguístico na fala de imigrantes brasileiras no Reino Unido. In: CARVALHO, D.; LIMA, P. E. (Orgs.). Língua(gem) e sexualidade: perspectivas do século XXI. 1ed. Salvador: Edufba, 2022. p. 95-120.

KUPSKE, F. F. Atrito linguístico. In: KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JUNIOR, R. M. Investigando os sons de línguas não nativas: uma in-trodução. Campinas: Abralin, 2021a. p. 63-82.

KUPSKE, F. F. Destabilizing effects of L2 explicit pronunciation in-struction on L1 speech: Voice Onset Time production by Brazilian in-termediate users of English. Gradus: Revista Brasileira de Fonologia de Laboratório, v. 6, n. 2, p. 32-49, 2021b.

KUPSKE, F. F. The impact of language attrition on language teaching: the dynamics of linguistic knowledge retention and maintenance in multilingualism. Ilha do desterro, v. 72, p. 311-330, 2019.

KUPSKE, F. F.; PEROZZO, R.; ALVES, U. Sound change as a Complex Dynamic phenomenon and the blurriness of grammar stability. Macabéa: Revista Eletrônica do Netlli, v. 8, n. 2, p. 158-172, 2019.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Chaos/complexity science and second lan-guage acquisition. Applied Linguistics, v. 18, n. 2, p. 141-165, 1997.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CAMERON, L. Complex systems and applied linguistics. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.. Redefining the relationship between research and what teachers know. In: BAILEY, K. M.; NUNAN, D. (Eds.). Voices from the language classroom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996. p. 88-115.

LEUNG, C. (2005). Convivial communication: recontextual-izing communicative competence. International Journal of Applied Linguistics, v. 15, n. 2, p. 119–144, 2005. https://doi.

78

org/10.1111/j.1473-4192.2005.00084.x

LIMA JR., R. M.. Pronunciation teaching of non-native languages: moving beyond native varieties. In: SILVEIRA, R.; GONÇALVES, A. R. (Orgs.). Applied Linguistics Questions and Answers: Essential Readings for Teacher Educators, Florianópolis, UFSC, 2021.

LIMA JR., R. M.. Complexity in second language phonology acquisition. Revista Brasileira de Linguística Aplicada, v. 13, p. 549-576, 2013.

LIMA JR., R. M.; ALVES, U. K.. A dynamic perspective on L2 pronun-ciation development: bridging research and communicative teaching practice. Revista do GEL, v. 16, n. 2, p. 27-56, 2019.

LIMA JR, R. M.; ALVES, U. K.; SILVEIRA, R.; KUPSKE, F. F.; KLUGE, D. C. A Teoria de Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos e o desenvolvimento sonoro de línguas não nativas: implicações para a pesquisa e o ensino. Revista da ABRALIN, v. 23, n. 1, 2024. DOI: 10.25189/rabralin.v23i1.2253. Disponível em: https://revista.abralin.org/index.php/abralin/article/view/2253

LORENZ, E. Predictability: Does the flap of a butterfly’s wing in Brazil set off a tornado in Texas? Paper presented at the annual meet-ing of the American Association for the Advancement of Science, Washington, DC., 1972.

MORIN, E. Introdução ao pensamento complexo. São Paulo: Sulina, 2015.

OLIVEIRA, L. E. A legislação pombalina sobre o ensino de línguas: suas implicações na educação brasileira (1757–1827). Maceió: EDUFAL, 2010.

OTHEGUY, R. Prefácio. In.: GARCÍA, O.; KLEYN, T. (Eds.) Translanguaging with multilingual students: learning from class-room moments. New York: Routledge, 2016.

PEROZZO, R.; KUPSKE, F. F. Do berço colonial à dinâmica não linear: o despertar da percepção da fala nos estudos em fonologia. Letrônica, v. 15, n. 1, e42641. https://doi.org/10.15448/1984-4301.2022.1.42641

PEROZZO, R.; KUPSKE, F. Speech perception and production as con-structs of action: Implications for models of L2 development. Revista

79

X, v. 16, n. 5, p. 1231-1257, 2021

PORT, R.; VAN GELDER, T. Mind as motion: exploration in the dynam-ics of cognition. Cambridge, MA: Bradford, 1995.

SANTOS, B. S. O fim do império cognitivo: a afirmação das epistemo-logias do sul. Belo Horizonte: Autêntica, 2019.

SAUSSURE, F. Curso de Linguística Geral. São Paulo: Cultrix, 2006.

SCHMID, M. S.; KÖPKE, B. Bilingualism and Attrition. In: KÖPKE, B.; SCHMID, M. S.; KEIJZER, M.; DOSERT, S. (Eds.). Language attrition: the-oretical perspectives. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2007, 1-7.

SERPA, E. Congresso da Língua Nacional Cantada de 1937: “a insen-satez maravilhosa da militarização das vogais”. Nacionalismo, raça e língua. Diálogos Latinoamericanos, v. 3, p. 71-86, 2001.

SEIDLHOFER, B. Understanding English as a Lingua Franca. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011.

SPORNS, O. Networks of the Brain. Massachusetts: MIT press, 2011.

SUAREZ, J. “Native” and “non-native”: not only a question of terminol-ogy. Humanizing Language Teaching, vol. 2/6, 2000.

SUAREZ, D. The paradox of linguistic hegemony and the maintenance of Spanish as a heritage language in the United States. Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development, v. 23, n. 6, p. 512-530, 2002.

THELEN, E.; SMITH, L. A Dynamic Systems Approach to the Development of Cognition and Action. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 1994.

TUDOR, I. The Dynamics of the Language Classroom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001.

WERKER, J. F.; BYERS-HEINLEIN, K. Bilingualism in infancy: First steps in perception and comprehension. Trends in Cognitive Sciences, v. 12, n. 4, p. 144–151, 2008.

WILEY, T. G. Language planning and policy. In: McKAY, S. L.; HORNBERGER, N. H. (Orgs.) Sociolinguistics and Language Teaching. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000. p. 103-147.

80

Estudando pronúncia para ensiná-la: contribuições da psicolinguística para a formação de professores de línguas adicionais

Bruna da Rosa de los Santos

Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque

Introdução

Estudar o desenvolvimento linguístico dos usuários da língua, em todos os seus âmbitos (como desenvolvimento de primeira língua; desenvolvimento de línguas adicionais), considerando o sistema cognitivo, é o cerne da Psicolinguística. Portanto, inúmeras são as possibilidades de pesquisa, considerando-se que o sistema cogniti-vo é constituído por diferentes componentes e processos. Quando tal objetivo se volta especificamente para o desenvolvimento bi/multilíngue15, o leque de possibilidades investigativas é ainda maior, já que é necessário considerar o contato e a interação entre os dois (ou mais) sistemas linguísticos do falante, além dos diferentes con-textos de aprendizagem (como instrução formal versus imersão em país de fala nativa). No entanto, esbarramos em conceitos e práticas, muitas vezes, advindos de resquícios de uma tradição gerativista em Linguística Aplicada, o que parece dificultar a conciliação entre

15 Neste trabalho, não fazemos distinção entre os termos ‘bilíngue’ e ‘multilíngue’.

81

questões de cunho mais psico-cognitivas e a aplicação desses acha-dos no ensino-aprendizagem de línguas. Dessa forma, hoje, ainda se faz necessário repensar algumas concepções, à luz dos achados da Psicolinguística, para que seja possível a construção de uma ponte efetiva entre as contribuições acadêmicas e a sala de aula.

Ao delinear um breve panorama sobre os estudos internacionais e na-cionais de pronúncia de línguas adicionais16, autores como Colantoni, Steele e Escudero (2015) e Gonçalves et al. (2021) apontam que uma compreensão mais holística sobre a produção e a percepção da fala é uma tarefa interdisciplinar e, como tal, interessa a outras áreas do conhecimento, como à Psicolinguística. Assim, consideramos que professores e pesquisadores precisam de um arcabouço teórico-prá-tico bastante aprofundado de quais variáveis e sistemas estão inte-ragindo ao longo dos diversos atos comunicativos para que possam, então, criar e pavimentar rotas para compreender e guiar a jornada do desenvolvimento linguístico, em especial, bilíngue, foco deste capítulo. Por ‘sistemas’ assumimos aqui, principalmente, o sistema cognitivo e o sistema linguístico. Aliado ao sistema linguístico, o sis-tema cognitivo exerce um papel fundamental em relação à saliência como cada dado linguístico é recuperado e produzido (perpassando componentes de percepção, atenção, entre outros) por aprendizes de línguas adicionais.

Em relação, portanto, ao desenvolvimento bilíngue, consideramos que ainda há uma lacuna quanto à formação docente em pronúncia de línguas adicionais. Por um lado, a lacuna reside no pouco contato que os graduandos em Letras possuem acerca do componente fônico e, por outro, na complexa tarefa de se adotar metodologias de ensino que olhem para a complexidade e dinamicidade da comunicação oral. Como forma de dar conta dessas questões, o movimento da área em pronúncia tem sido pautado por discussões direcionadas a justificar o ensino de/sobre pronúncia, bem como sobre a implementação de conteúdos essenciais para o ensino de pronúncia e, ainda, sobre as

16 Usamos o termo ‘Língua Adicional’ (LA) para todas as línguas desenvolvidas após a primeira língua, uma vez que a concepção de 'língua adicional' coloca o indivíduo em uma posição mais ativa (quando comparada com a ideia de 'língua estrangeira') em relação ao seu aprendizado. Desta forma, entendemos que aprender outra língua é desenvolver novas habilidades orais e escritas, as quais serão adicionadas ao seu repertório linguístico.

82

metodologias de ensino. Tais aspectos evidenciam uma preocupação em apontar caminhos que não só ofereçam uma compreensão formal dos fenômenos linguísticos em desenvolvimento no caso de língua adicional, mas também forneçam ferramentas teórico-empíricas para sua aplicação em sala de aula (GONÇALVES et al., 2021).

A partir do cenário acima delineado, pretendemos, neste capítulo, elencar alguns dos conhecimentos da Psicolinguística que podem ser discutidos durante a formação docente e que contribuirão para um ensino-aprendizagem em pronúncia de LA. Para isso, partiremos das seguintes questões: (i) Como desenvolvemos nossas habilidades de produção e compreensão de linguagem verbal em línguas adicio-nais?; e (ii) Como podemos integrar as implicações teórico-empíricas da Psicolinguística à formação e prática docentes? Apontamos que esses dois questionamentos podem orientar a formação docente em pronúncia de LA, no caso de licenciaturas duplas (Português/Inglês e Português/Espanhol, por exemplo), se considerados os aspectos linguísticos e cognitivos envolvidos no processo de desenvolvimento linguístico (como inteligibilidade, refinamento de categorias fonéti-co-fonológicas e o componente cognitivo atenção17).

Defendemos que elaborar um planejamento em línguas adicionais, considerando os diversos aspectos linguísticos e cognitivos relacio-nados ao componente de pronúncia, é uma tarefa bastante complexa. Ainda que, intuitivamente, muitos professores de línguas adicionais mencionem aspectos ligados à pronúncia em suas aulas, o fazem, por vezes, de forma descontextualizada, pois carecem de materiais e ma-nuais adequados. Dessa forma, têm-se diferenciado aulas de língua de aulas de pronúncia. A seguir, discutimos algumas contribuições a respeito do desenvolvimento de produção e compreensão em LA que podem pautar o ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia. Trataremos de elencar algumas questões essenciais que podem ser esclarecidas (ou ao menos discutidas) durante a formação docente para que os profis-sionais possam lançar mão de uma abordagem pedagógica significa-tiva para seus contextos de atuação.

17 Embora, outros componentes cognitivos mereçam discussão no desenvolvimento bilíngue (como ‘memória’), neste capítulo, nosso recorte recai, prioritariamente, no componente ‘atenção’.

83

Como desenvolvemos nossas habilidades de produção e de compreensão de linguagem verbal em línguas adicionais?

No ensino de pronúncia, dois grandes mitos, ainda muito difundidos, parecem engessar práticas de ensino-aprendizagem, tornando-as mecanicistas e excludentes: o mito do falante nativo e o mito da es-cada de desenvolvimento (este apontado por Larsen-Freeman, 2017). Tais mitos partem da ideia de que só há um padrão linguístico aceito, portanto, não consideram a variabilidade linguística como parte es-sencial da trajetória desenvolvimental dos aprendizes e, tampouco, os diferentes resultados a que chegam. Enquanto considerarmos o falante nativo um alvo a ser alcançado pelo aprendiz de LA, além de desconsiderarmos a variabilidade intrínseca e a constante adaptação linguística do sistema bilíngue (não somente fonético-fonológica), faremos com que os aprendizes entendam que nada fora do “padrão nativo” é adequado o suficiente e, consequentemente, isso pode afe-tar, inclusive, a motivação ao longo do aprendizado (DÖRNYEI; RYAN, 2015; SCHOLL, 2016).

Em relação ao caminho percorrido no desenvolvimento linguístico de um bilíngue, considerar que essa caminhada tem um ponto de parti-da e um ponto de chegada é simplificar o processo a um mero produto finalizado, estático e irreversível. Além disso, considerar uma ‘escada desenvolvimental’ no aprendizado de uma LA é considerar, também, que bilíngues, independentemente do contexto e das características individuais, passam pelos mesmos estágios e chegam ao mesmo re-sultado. A partir desta última consideração, cabe pontuar, de forma bastante resumida, que o desenvolvimento linguístico bilíngue já foi entendido como um mecanismo de aprendizagem condicionada (no behaviorismo) e, posteriormente, como parte de um mecanismo cognitivo de domínio geral (‘domain general’, nas teorias ditas emer-gentistas). Sem deixar de mencionar, ainda, a concepção inatista no desenvolvimento da linguagem, que não só influenciou a teoria de Krashen (1978) sobre aquisição de língua estrangeira, como também se mantém forte até os dias atuais, embora com reformulações re-centes. Ao mencionar essa linha do tempo nas teorias de aquisição/desenvolvimento não temos como pretensão qualificar as diversas

84

teorias, mas questionar que tanto as discussões teóricas como os achados empíricos pouco têm dialogado com a pedagogia de ensino de língua, ou seja, pouco é aplicado à prática de sala de aula, inclusive considerando-se a formação acadêmica de futuros professores de LA.

Recentemente, em alta nos estudos sobre desenvolvimento bilíngue, os pressupostos da teoria da complexidade têm servido de alicerce para novos delineamentos de pesquisa e, principalmente, para o entendimento do sistema linguístico como parte de um sistema ainda maior, o cognitivo, este permeado pelas construções sócio-culturais, ou seja, em interação constante com o ambiente (BECKNER et al., 2009; DE BOT et al., 2013; DE BOT, 2017; LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2017 LOWIE, 2017; LOWIE, VERSPOOR, 2019). Dessa forma, isolar o desenvolvimento linguístico de fatores cognitivos e ambientais permite a visualização de uma pequena parcela daquilo que constitui tal processo. Neste capítulo, pensamos o desenvolvimento de produção e de compreensão da linguagem verbal em LA à luz da complexidade, pois defendemos que através desse aporte teórico é possível enxergar tais processos como interdependentes e construídos de forma dinâmica com o ambiente, considerando-se, para além disso, a ação do sistema cognitivo e dos fatores individuais.

Nessa esteira de pensamento teórico-empírico, ainda assumimos aqui que o desenvolvimento cognitivo é constante (DEHAENE, 2020; BIALYSTOK; CRAIK, 2022) e apontamos que o atual corpo de pesquisas, amparado por teorias que levam em consideração a complexidade, mostra que o desenvolvimento linguístico também o é (BARBOZA, 2013; LIMA JR., 2016, 2017; LIMA; ALVES, 2019; PEREYRON, 2017; PEREYRON; ALVES, 2018; ALBUQUERQUE, 2019; ALBUQUERQUE; ALVES, 2020; SALVES; WANGLON; ALVES, 2020; ALVES; SANTANA, 2020; SCHERESCHEWSKY; ALVES, 2022; DE LOS SANTOS, 2023). Neste sentido, o sistema linguístico de um falante (monolíngue ou bilíngue) é retroalimentado pelo ambiente, sofrendo constantes mudanças ao longo do tempo para que possa dar conta das demandas linguísticas e comunicacionais, ou seja, das interações que lhe são apresentadas pelo ambiente, numa relação multidirecional e, inclusive, dialógica.

Em relação à prática e metodologia de ensino, as contribuições dos trabalhos acima citados também apontam que uma visão puramente

85

formal e fechada do sistema linguístico, aliada às práticas mecanicistas de ensino-aprendizagem, já não consegue dar conta da complexidade que emerge das situações comunicacionais contemporâneas. Além disso, a partir de uma visão de língua e de seu desenvolvimento como linear e ascendente, como dito, estamos considerando que todos os aprendizes de LA partem do mesmo ponto inicial e chegam com o mesmo nível de proficiência/fluência ao final. Contudo, achados teóricos e empíricos (VERSPOOR; LOWIE; DE BOT, 2021) mostram que existe uma grande variabilidade no desempenho. Também, a própria proficiência autoavaliada, é uma medida influenciada, muitas vezes, por fatores individuais (como motivação, variável esta, ainda, de difícil mapeamento) e/ou relacionados à experiência linguística do aprendiz (SCHOLL; FINGER; FONTES, 2017)18. Cabe mencionar, ainda, que a existência da variabilidade ao longo do processo de desenvolvimento linguístico tem se mostrado componente essencial para que o desenvolvimento ocorra (VERSPOOR; DE BOT, 2021). À medida que um bilíngue amplia ou diminui seu contato com a língua adicional, seu sistema linguístico se adapta, passando por processos de acomodação ao novo contexto de interação linguística (FLEGE; BOHN, 2021).

Retomando a menção feita às diferentes teorias em aquisição de LA, a forma como concebemos o desenvolvimento da linguagem tem im-plicações tanto na forma como entendemos o desenvolvimento de uma língua adicional bem como na forma que ensinamos uma língua adicional. Tratando, especificamente, de produção linguística oral, ao seguir um aporte teórico behaviorista, por exemplo, priorizam-se práticas de repetição em massa sem que haja um interesse pelo com-ponente cognitivo ou pelos variáveis psicológicas individuais19, pois o desenvolvimento se dá por condicionamento para a aquisição de hábitos (padrões de resposta gerados pelas associações entre estímu-

18 Embora não caiba no escopo deste capítulo, cabe mencionar que a própria discussão sobre a medição de proficiência e sua definição ainda são pautas na área de aquisição/desenvolvimento. Fatores individu-ais como motivação e/ou relacionados à experiência linguística do aprendiz podem influenciar a profici-ência autoavaliada, por exemplo (SCHOLL; FINGER; FONTES, 2017).

19 Conforme pontua Finger (2017), “os behavioristas se atém somente aos comportamentos observá-veis externamente. Segundo essa concepção, tais associações, por si só, podem oferecer as explicações científicas necessárias e suficientes para todo e qualquer comportamento tornando, portanto, desne-cessária qualquer menção a possíveis predisposições inatas do ser humano. O ser humano, portanto, é concebido como uma espécie de ‘caixa preta’, cuja natureza interior não pode ser analisada ou sequer levada em consideração pela teoria psicológica.” (p. 9).

86

los/respostas/reforço). Ainda nessa concepção de desenvolvimento, o aprendizado de uma LA se daria da mesma forma, mas a influência da primeira língua precisaria ser minimizada com práticas de treina-mento que levassem à exclusão do sotaque.

Por outro lado, dentro de uma visão gerativista de desenvolvimento linguístico, o processo de transferência linguística leva o aprendiz de LA, inevitavelmente, à produção de uma língua ‘mesclada’, a inter-língua (L1-LA)20. No entanto, esse seria apenas um estágio interme-diário no desenvolvimento e, portanto, voltamos à noção de ‘escada desenvolvimental’. Para o gerativismo, o desenvolvimento da lingua-gem se deve a um mecanismo especial e inato, sendo assim, enquanto a janela para o aprendizado não se fecha (período crítico) a aquisição pode acontecer. Para os gerativistas, isso daria conta, por exemplo, das diferenças entre crianças e adultos no aprendizado de uma LA.

Por fim, influenciada pelas ideias cognitivistas e conexionistas, o pa-radigma da complexidade se mostra como uma nova forma de olhar para o desenvolvimento linguístico, considerando os aspectos bioló-gicos, cognitivos, sócio-históricos e os fatores individuais. Dessa for-ma, o desenvolvimento linguístico não é desvinculado da trajetória histórica do falante, tampouco dos recursos cognitivos que agem para que a comunicação de fato ocorra. Nesta esteira, destacamos aqui o papel do construto cognitivo 'atenção' e suas relações com a produção e com a percepção de fala.

“Atenção” é um conceito que, no geral, todos nós conhecemos. Contudo, empiricamente, pouco sabemos a respeito do seu papel no desenvolvimento bilíngue, inclusive essa é uma lacuna existente nas teorias de aprendizagem da fala (DE LOS SANTOS; ALVES, 2021). No ensino de pronúncia de LA, onde o objetivo é levar os aprendizes a estarem cientes das características fônicas da língua-alvo, o papel do componente ‘atenção’ é ainda mais proeminente, dado que, para a Psicologia Cognitiva, ao prestar atenção a um estímulo, estabelecer relações e associações significativas, a recuperação do mesmo será facilitada (STERNBERG; STERNBERG, 2012).

Em relação à sua definição, podemos entender “atenção” como a

20 Noção cunhada por Selinker (1972).

87

capacidade cognitiva individual de estar focado, conscientemente, em relação às informações que o ambiente nos fornece, mais do que, puramente, um recurso cognitivo que “filtra” as informações. Dessa forma, ao processar qualquer informação sensorial, estamos usando esse componente cognitivo. Quando desenvolvemos uma nova lín-gua, desde a percepção dos sons até a produção de palavras e enun-ciados, nosso sistema cognitivo age de forma a processar, armazenar e recuperar as novas informações linguísticas da forma mais eficaz possível. Sendo assim, podemos considerar “atenção” enquanto uma habilidade cognitiva, mais do que um filtro ativo somente no proces-samento inicial da informação sonora (o input), pois age também ao longo do armazenamento linguístico e, posteriormente, de sua recu-peração e de sua produção.

Portanto, ainda que haja lacunas quanto ao entendimento e ao papel exercido pelo componente atencional, vale mencionar alguns achados que contribuem para que pensemos no ensino-aprendizagem de uma LA. Um desses achados trata do papel que o componente ‘atenção’ exerce na produção oral em LA. Conforme alguns estudos (FUKUTA, 2014; FUKUTA; YAMASHITA, 2015), aprendizes não direcionam sua atenção a todos os aspectos da produção (fluência, complexidade sintática e acurácia) da mesma forma, o que nos leva a considerar o tipo de tarefa a ser aplicada em sala de aula. Além disso, conforme Köpke (2007), “em bilíngues, a necessidade de um mecanismo de controle na produção online de fala é muito mais óbvia do que em monolíngues (...), uma vez que o uso das duas línguas precisa ser controlado de acordo com o modo de linguagem (GROSJEAN, 1992).” (KÖPKE, 2007, p. 19). Para além dessa afirmação, cabe mencionar que a própria necessidade de controlar duas línguas que se mantêm em competição contribui para o desenvolvimento do sistema atencional do falante bilíngue (BIALYSTOK, 2009; NOVITSKIY, SHTYROV, MYACHYKOV, 2019). Mencionamos tais estudos, pois julgamos que os mesmos contribuem para o avanço teórico e metodológico sobre o ensino-aprendizagem de línguas adicionais ao destacarem ‘atenção’ como um fator cognitivo de papel acentuado no desenvolvimento bilíngue. Em vista disso, se é necessário priorizar um componente cognitivo, defendemos que cabe investir no estudo do papel atencional

88

ao longo da trajetória linguística dos falantes bilíngues.

Voltando ao paradigma da complexidade, por se fundamentar no emergentismo, o mesmo reafirma a ideia de que o sistema linguístico e seus mecanismos (de desenvolvimento e de representação) são de domain general (domínio geral). Além disso, o termo ‘emergência’, no paradigma dinâmico, corresponde também à ocorrência de algo novo através de um processo não-linear. Em linhas gerais, o desenvolvimen-to linguístico, à luz da complexidade, é entendido como adaptativo (busca constante por equilíbrio), não-linear (variável) e dinâmico (em interação constante com inúmeros agentes, como contexto de uso, grau de ansiedade do falante, contexto de aprendizagem, variedade aprendida, atenção, etc). Por sua vez, então, ‘atenção’, assim como parte do sistema, também é uma habilidade retroalimentada pela atividade linguística bilíngue.

Agora, quando olhamos para o desenvolvimento da produção e da percepção de fala como parte de um continuum sonoro, podemos assumir que ambos falante e ouvinte desempenham um papel na avaliação do peso das pistas acústicas recebidas e suas funções em uma dada situação comunicativa. Nessa direção, ao analisarmos essas interações enquanto pesquisadores e professores, construímos um caminho como se observássemos uma “dança da compreensão”, a qual é ao mesmo tempo dependente do contexto e das jornadas individuais de cada sujeito (ALBUQUERQUE; ALVES, 2023). Nos parece bastante produtivo associar, neste momento, o processo dessa “dança da compreensão” com a noção de que existem diversas combinações de movimentos que podemos realizar para alcançar os objetivos pretendidos. Quando nos encontramos em uma situação de interação oral, produzimos e recebemos mensagens de outra(s) pessoa(s) e procuramos produzir sentidos a partir do que está sendo dito. Nesse processo de compreensão, mesmo sem nos darmos conta, procuramos acomodar a fala da outra pessoa em relação aos mais diversos aspectos, como a familiaridade (se já falamos com essa pessoa antes), a expectativa (a previsão que fazemos sobre o conteúdo da mensagem produzida), o registro linguístico (a pronúncia utilizada, dentre outros aspectos linguísticos), etc. Ao tentarmos sintonizar as palavras produzidas, é possível dizer que criamos rotas cognitivas para

89

entender o/a ouvinte e, por sua vez, sermos compreendidos por ele/a. Assim como em outros processos que aprendemos ao longo de nossas vidas (por exemplo, andar de bicicleta, nadar, etc), vamos adicionando novas rotas, formas novas de realizar os processos, dependendo das exigências ambientais/situacionais.

Nesse sentido, cada vez que nos comunicamos com alguém, em con-textos diferentes, com pessoas diferentes, voltamos a sintonizar e a acomodar novos detalhes conversacionais. Quando nos encontramos em uma situação de interação oral com falantes de outras línguas to-mamos algumas decisões (ainda que não de maneira consciente) sobre como, efetivamente, a conversação acontece: a velocidade com a qual falamos, o vocabulário utilizado, a entonação de alguns enunciados, a produção de alguns sons, entre outros aspectos. No entanto, como professores/instrutores de línguas, nem sempre temos conhecimento sobre os aspectos que mais influenciam na produção e compreensão de alunos estrangeiros.

Parte da literatura de desenvolvimento fônico de línguas adicionais (independentemente de qual seja a língua adicional-alvo) tem se debruçado sobre conceitos como o de ‘atenção’ de modo a discutir a relação entre atenção e a complexidade da tarefa, acurácia e fluência (NORRIS; ORTEGA, 2009), o papel da tarefa em características de produção da fala (DECLERK; KORMOS, 2012; ROBINSON, 2003), o planejamento temporal feito pelo aprendiz em relação à tarefa a ser realizada (ELLIS, 2005), a saliência que algumas pistas têm para o aprendiz de LA/L2 (FLEGE, 1995, 2003; FLEGE, BOHN, 2021; STRANGE, 2011), entre outros. Tais pesquisas se destacam por possibilitarem uma reflexão sobre o papel das pistas que o aprendiz leva em consideração em tarefas de produção e percepção.

Strange (2011) discorre sobre a percepção em Segunda Língua/L2 como uma atividade de busca de informação, na qual falantes adultos buscam detectar os parâmetros acústicos mais confiáveis que especificam os segmentos em suas L1, usando um mecanismo de seleção de rotinas perceptuais. Segundo a autora, os aprendizes adultos de uma L2 lançam mão de tais rotinas perceptuais, desenvolvidas ao longo do aprendizado da L1, para a L2, mas a dificuldade reside no peso que cada pista possui para diferentes falantes e ouvintes. No entanto,

90

para que se considere que o processo de aquisição se trata do foco de atenção dado a diferentes pistas acústicas, é preciso uma concepção de língua pautada na dinamicidade e na adaptação constante de tal processo, vendo-o como algo contínuo ao longo da vida do aprendiz. Isso porque os pesos atribuídos podem mudar, conforme o aprendiz ganhe experiência (ou não) na língua em questão, bem como por influência de fatores cognitivos, individuais e contextuais. Assim, pesquisas têm caminhado na direção de investigar o conceito de atenção na percepção de fala como uma busca que o aprendiz faz por pistas que sejam mais salientes na discriminação e na identificação de sons na L2, por exemplo. A partir desse entendimento, acabam por ir contra o período crítico, ou seja, estes estudos partem da premissa de que a diferença entre o aprendizado de línguas estrangeiras em crianças e adultos se dá a partir de focos de atenção em determinadas pistas acústicas (FLEGE, 1995) e quais seriam as diferenças entre aprendizes de nível de aquisição distintos, ou seja, em grupos de falantes que se encontram em um nível mais básico ou avançado, as distinções se realizariam por meio do distinto foco de atenção à determinadas pistas acústicas.

No entanto, como dito anteriormente, apesar de alguns trabalhos se apropriarem do conceito de atenção para explicar seus achados, este não é definido com precisão na área de aquisição, deixando em aberto, de certo modo, se ele estaria associado a questões linguísticas, cog-nitivas ou ambas. Assim, é importante que os achados de estudos de atenção da psicologia cognitiva, principalmente no que diz respeito a diferentes processos atencionais (relacionados ao processamento au-tomático, ou não, de informações), sejam conjugados ao que sabemos sobre o desenvolvimento linguístico bilíngue.

A partir da exposição e discussão feitas até aqui, consideramos que aprender é ajustar parâmetros de um modelo mental (DEHAENE, 2020). Portanto, no ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia, bilíngues estão constantemente calibrando seu sistema linguístico de forma a comportar os aspectos articulatórios-temporais dos dois sistemas em interação (L1 e LA). Na seção seguinte, apresentamos uma tentativa de conjugar as discussões e achados apresentados até aqui sobre o desen-volvimento bilíngue à formação e práticas docentes.

91

Como podemos integrar essas implicações teórico-empíricas da Psicolinguística quanto ao desenvolvimento bilíngue à formação e prática docentes?

Assim como mudam as concepções de língua ao longo dos anos, também mudam, conscientemente ou não, as respostas sobre como ensinar pronúncia (ALVES, 2021). Conforme defende Larsen-Freeman (2017), considerando uma abordagem pedagógica ecológica, é chegada a hora de “reconhecer não apenas a proficiência linguística, mas também as habilidades interacionais.”. Dito isso, entendemos que as aulas de pronúncia não devem estar desvinculadas das aulas de língua com um fim comunicativo e também social. Materiais recentes têm colaborado para a implementação de um ensino de pronúncia mais interativo e comunicativo (ALVES; BRISOLARA; PEROZZO, 2017; ALVES; MACHRY DA SILVA; BRISOLARA; ENGELBERT, 2020; BRISOLARA et al., 2024). No entanto, embora a metodologia aplicada ao ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia faça parte da agenda de discussão e pesquisa da área, a formação docente é um tópico a ser acrescentado.

As aulas de pronúncia na graduação em Letras servem para “apri-morar” o sistema bilíngue do aprendiz, mas ainda não abrem espaço constante para discussão de metodologias de ensino de pronúncia. Concebemos que tanto as aulas de metodologia de ensino/didática de línguas adicionais podem cumprir esse papel, bem como ativida-des multimodais e práticas integradas que sejam implementadas de forma horizontal na formação docente, considerando o desenvolvi-mento bilíngue e profissional de forma mais significativa. Se o obje-tivo da Psicolinguística é o estudo dos processos psico-cognitivos que envolvem o desenvolvimento linguístico, é possível, então, conjugar tais conhecimentos ao desenvolvimento de línguas adicionais. Ainda que não seja fácil estreitar esse laço, vemos a necessidade crescente de fazê-lo.

Conforme mencionado, Larsen-Freeman (2017) discute e defende um posicionamento ecológico por parte dos pesquisadores em aquisição/desenvolvimento de LA. Através dessa perspectiva ecológica, segundo a autora, “a eficácia do professor pode ter menos a ver com ter o conhecimento mais correto da língua ou mais autêntico da cultura,

92

e mais do fazer com que os professores exerçam sua responsabilidade educacional, ajudando seus alunos a entender o mundo em que eles vivem.”. Dessa forma, considerando a complexidade cada vez mais acentuada do mundo e das relações interpessoais, Larsen-Freeman (2017), dentro da área de LA, abre a esfera educacional para um entendimento mais abrangente, uma abordagem transdisciplinar.

Trazendo as questões acima apontadas para as aulas de pronúncia em LA, é preciso considerar uma formação docente mais consciente não somente do complexo processo de ensino-aprendizagem, mas do próprio papel do docente, o qual atua diretamente com o social e com o emocional de seus estudantes. Antes mesmo de ensinar determi-nada língua e sua pronúncia, os professores devem estar cientes: (i) das diversas variáveis que agem no processo de ensino-aprendizagem (desde o cognitivo ao social/contexto); (ii) da variabilidade linguística da língua que ensinam; e (iii) do seu papel enquanto mediadores de oportunidades de aprendizado.

Dentro da primeira premissa, podemos destacar o papel do compo-nente atencional, discutido na seção anterior deste capítulo. Como vimos, em qualquer processo de ensino-aprendizagem, não somen-te bilíngue, algum grau de atenção é essencial para que se possa es-tabelecer ou construir um conhecimento significativo, ou seja, um conhecimento que é armazenado e recuperável de forma eficiente. Conforme Alves (2021), “o objetivo do ensino deve ser a língua em uso, contextualizada, chamando atenção do aprendiz, implícita e/ou explicitamente, para o papel funcional de determinado aspecto lin-guístico.” (p. 26). Ainda que nós, professores, façamos isso em sala de aula, muitas vezes, de forma despretensiosa, queremos a todo o mo-mento que nossos estudantes estejam atentos e presentes na cons-trução do aprendizado. Por isso, julgamos que a atenção faça parte da primeira premissa teórico-empírica (das diversas variáveis que agem no processo de ensino-aprendizagem) que vemos como relevante na construção da ponte entre os achados da Psicolinguística e a sala de aula em relação ao estudo do componente fônico em língua adicional.

Já em relação à segunda premissa que levantamos, cabe aos profes-sores, em seus mais diversos contextos de atuação, adequarem as tarefas de pronúncia de forma a contemplar tanto as dificuldades

93

apresentadas pelos aprendizes, bem como um panorama geral da língua-alvo. Mesmo que seja prioridade uma variedade específica da língua-alvo, vale ressaltar a variabilidade da mesma, extinguindo, as-sim, qualquer forma de preconceito linguístico.

Por fim, quanto à terceira premissa, algumas pesquisas demonstram que aprendizes com ansiedade, por exemplo, tendem a apresentar mais dificuldade para alcançar altos níveis de proficiência em LA (DEWALE, 2002, 2017; SPARKS; PATTON; LUEBBERS, 2018). Sendo assim, os professores, enquanto mediadores de oportunidades significativas de aprendizado, podem trabalhar em prol de um ambiente que proporcione uma interação linguística significativa, diversa e, ao mesmo tempo, segura para que os aprendizes, dentro das suas individualidades, se sintam motivados para praticarem a língua-alvo. Por ‘interação linguística diversa’ entendemos o uso de textos autênticos na língua-alvo de diferentes gêneros textuais, permitindo, assim, que o aprendiz possa compreender e produzir formas variadas na língua-alvo.

A título de exemplo de situações de ensino de pronúncia em sala de aula, trazemos um excerto da produção de falantes Haitianos, apren-dizes de Português Brasileiro (PB), apresentado por Albuquerque (2019). No estudo, a autora investigou processos de inteligibilidade de fala entre falantes haitianos e ouvintes brasileiros. Os participan-tes brasileiros tinham como tarefa a recuperação e a compreensão dos enunciados produzidos pelos aprendizes haitianos. Como exem-plo, ao ouvir o dado “Curitiba é muito caROR”, alguns perceberam a palavra como “calor”, “caro” e outros apenas repetiram a primeira parte do enunciado. O sentido pretendido pelo falante pode ter sido prejudicado por alguns aspectos: a) no PB, ambas as palavras existem, “calor” e “caro”; b) a sílaba tônica da palavra “calor” é em “LOR” e da palavra “caro” é em “CA”; c) no PB, existe um processo de redução final de alguns sons, como acontece com palavras com “R” ao final, como em “amor” à “amô”, “cantar” à “cantá” e “calor” à “calô”; d) no crioulo haitiano, o acento é previsível e localizado na última sílaba, assim, podemos esperar que os falantes haitianos tenham dificuldade ao re-alizarem outros padrões acentuais como em “CAro".

Acerca da análise dos dados supracitados, Albuquerque (2019) enuncia que, em conversa com o aprendiz haitiano, sua intenção era mencionar

94

que o preço dos produtos nas lojas da cidade, nas lojas que eram mais baratas, etc. A frase pretendida, então, era algo como “Curitiba é muito CAro/ uma cidade muito cara”. Tal exemplo nos mostra a importância de exercícios de pronúncia contextualizada e que levem em consideração aspectos mais salientes da língua que está sendo desenvolvida, sempre de modo referencial às outras línguas que o indivíduo possui em seu repertório linguístico. Cabe considerar também que, para além de instruções e exercícios coletivos (que olham para a produção de um grupo, como por exemplo, de uma turma), é importante que olhemos para o desenvolvimento individual. Conforme Lowie e Verspoor (2019), análises individuais evidenciam que há mais graus de variabilidade em variáveis psicolinguísticas (como motivação e aptidão) do que análises de grupo. Portanto, as características individuais atuam de forma dinâmica ao longo do processo de desenvolvimento linguístico e, por isso, diferentes tarefas linguísticas ocasionam diferentes resultados em cada um dos aprendizes.

Podemos ainda mencionar um exemplo de Espanhol como LA no contexto brasileiro. Embora haja uma grande familiaridade dos bra-sileiros com o Espanhol, a similaridade das línguas é um aspecto que dificulta a dissimilação fonético-fonológica. Enquanto no Espanhol temos a produção de vibrante múltipla (como em ‘perro’) em caso de grafia <rr>, no Português Brasileiro (PB) existe uma variabilidade na produção dos róticos, inclusive em posição intervocálica, podendo ser pronunciado como vibrante múltipla21, velar, glotal ou uvular (KAILER, 2023). A dificuldade em produzir o som vibrante da lín-gua-alvo, por parte dos aprendizes brasileiros, pode acarretar em problemas de compreensão, pois se produzirem a vibrante múltipla como tepe, a palavra em LA será outra, em alguns casos, de mais di-fícil compreensão no caso de um interlocutor nativo. Como exemplo, pensemos na frase ‘Este perro está grande.’ (em PB: ‘Este cachorro está grande’). Ao produzir a vibrante como tepe, teríamos ‘Este pero está grande’ (em PB: Este mas está grande), ou seja, no lugar de um subs-tantivo (‘perro’), a produção corresponde a uma conjunção22. Dessa

21 Conhecido também na literatura como r-forte (KAILER, 2023).

22 Salientamos que trazemos esse exemplo para mostrar que, diante da variabilidade que existe no sis-tema do Português Brasiliero, um aprendiz de Espanhol pode incorrer em algum problema de inteligibi-lidade/compreensão a depender da variedade da sua L1 em relação à produção dos róticos.

95

forma, questões fônicas desse tipo podem requerer mais esforço dos ouvintes numa situação comunicacional, principalmente no caso de interlocutores nativos da LA, neste caso, do Espanhol.

Para Verspoor, Lowie e De Bot (2021), sob uma perspectiva dinâmica de língua e de seu desenvolvimento, a variabilidade exerce um papel fundamental no aprendizado. Portanto, proporcionar ambientes nos quais haja uma movimentação constante que gera adaptação e, con-sequentemente, mudança, é licenciar um comportamento também flexível, ou seja, “é a livre experimentação do desempenho que gera variabilidade” e variabilidade, por sua vez, contribui para o desen-volvimento. Dessa forma, o uso de novas tarefas gera a instabilidade necessária para que o sistema bilíngue se reajuste e se (re)equilibre.

A seguir, com base nas reflexões feitas até o momento, elencamos al-guns apontamentos sobre o desenvolvimento bilíngue e como pode-mos considerá-los na prática docente em pronúncia de LA.

(i) O desenvolvimento linguístico é muito mais do que a cria-ção de um hábito por condicionamento, pois envolve uma es-trutura física bastante complexa, o nosso cérebro. Além disso, tal processo é pautado pela interação entre os mecanismos cog-nitivos que subjazem à aprendizagem. Portanto, é indispen-sável considerar a influência do componente de ‘atenção’ no desenvolvimento da produção e da habilidade de compreensão em LA, muito além do papel de práticas de repetição descon-textualizadas que não são significativas e interessantes para os aprendizes (SCHOOLER; SMALLWOOD, 2006)23. Dessa forma, práticas de repetição deveriam vir aliadas às tarefas com um fim comunicativo contextualizado;

(ii) Enquanto humanos, possuímos uma pré-disposição para o aprendizado (DEHAENE, 2020), ao contrário de um meca-nismo linguístico inato. Portanto, a noção de ‘período críti-co’ não é condizente com a descoberta de um cérebro que, se

23 A contribuição do estudo supracitado diz respeito ao processo de leitura. Os resultados mostram que, quando a leitura é desinteressante para o estudante, há mais possibilidade de a mente vagar (restless mind). No entanto, mesmo esta referência não se tratando especificamente de produção e compreensão em LA, consideramos que tal resultado possa ser importante também no momento de construção de tarefas contextualizadas em pronúncia de LA.

96

estimulado, está disposto ao aprendizado, independentemente do término da puberdade. A língua, dessa forma, emerge da in-teração complexa e dinâmica do indivíduo com o ambiente. A própria língua materna é mantida em desenvolvimento cons-tante ao longo do tempo. Assim, desta forma, as práticas de sala de aula relacionadas à pronúncia devem considerar que o contato entre L1 e LA é dinâmico. Portanto, cabe aos professo-res e estudantes problematizar a total eliminação do sotaque, dado que a L1 também passa por mudanças permanentes, em uma relação multidirecional entre a L1 e as línguas adicionais do repertório linguístico do aprendiz;

(iii) Desenvolver/aprender uma língua é adaptar o nosso siste-ma linguístico de L1 de forma a acomodar, assimilando e dis-similando, os aspectos fônicos entre as línguas (FLEGE; BOHN, 2021), pois as mesmas se encontram em contato. Portanto, como o contato entre os dois (ou mais) sistemas linguísticos do falante é inevitável, o ‘sotaque’ (ou ‘acento’) não deveria ser considerado ‘erro’ de um aprendiz que não alcançou o nível do que se consideraria um ‘bilíngue perfeito’. Dessa forma, o ‘sota-que’ é parte intrínseca do sistema linguístico;

(iv) Diversos fatores agem ao longo do desenvolvimento de LA, o que faz com que bilíngues cheguem a níveis de proficiência ou fluência distintos, dentre esses fatores, podemos elencar (cf. Kennison, 2013): idade (não para o estabelecimento de um período crítico, mas em em relação ao foco de atenção que di-verge entre crianças e adultos, além do tipo de exposição que difere entre esses dois públicos); idade de imigração; tempo de residência em país da língua-alvo; sexo; status socieconômico; etnia; quantidade de educação formal; quantidade e qualidade da experiência. Para Ortega (2009), ainda é possível conside-rar diferenças individuais como personalidade e ansiedade. A partir dos aspectos elencados na seção dois, enfatizamos que o professor, em sua prática pedagógica no ensino de pronúncia, deve considerar os fatores individuais ao longo do aprendiza-do, além de promover tarefas contextualizadas;

97

(v) Conforme Lowie (2017), ao considerarmos a linguagem como um sistema adaptativo complexo (assim como o apren-diz) e o ensino-aprendizagem como um sistema dinâmico (onde interagem ao longo do tempo os sistemas cognitivo, fí-sico e social), “então devemos prestar atenção a esses sistemas e seus subsistemas quando avaliamos modelos pedagógicos existentes ou recém criados.” (p. 43). Dessa forma, reiteramos a importância de se olhar para o processo e não apenas para o produto. Ao assumirmos que a língua é um sistema dinâmico e complexo, entendemos que as rotas de produção e compreen-são de sons são variáveis em seus aspectos constitutivos (i.e., existem diferentes caminhos para se chegar à dissimilação de uma categoria sonora da LA ou de compreender/ser compre-endido por falantes distintos) e, também, variáveis no tempo (i.e., podemos modificar rotas previamente criadas a partir das novas experiências que adquirimos ao longo de nossas vidas);

(vi) Conforme Verspoor, Lowie e De Bot (2021), a variabilidade é necessária para o desenvolvimento e “as fases de maior variabilidade nas construções linguísticas são frequentemente um sinal de que o aprendiz está experimentando construções diferentes e, como tal, a variabilidade pode ser evidência de mudança, e a mudança pode ser aprendizado.”. Diferentemente de uma visão clássica de desenvolvimento linguístico, que se instancia em uma sequência de acertos por parte do aprendiz, é importante que as tentativas e oscilações entre erro e acerto sejam incorporadas como parte do aprendizado, ou seja, o professor pode orientar seus estudantes a experienciar a variabilidade nas tarefas e estímulos trazidos em sala;

(vii) Para Dehaene (2020), os quatro pilares do aprendizado são: atenção, engajamento ativo, feedback e consolidação. ‘Atenção’ é entendida como todos os mecanismos pelos quais o cérebro seleciona informações, amplifica, canaliza e aprofunda seu processamento. Portanto, se tais mecanismos atencionais forem mal direcionados, para Dehaene (2020), o aprendizado pode ficar parado. Já o ‘engajamento ativo’, corresponde ao processo de “envolver, explorar e gerar

98

hipóteses ativamente e testá-las no mundo externo'' (op. cit., p. 209). Portanto, metodologias ativas que impulsionam os aprendizes a participarem do processo de aprendizado de forma mais consciente, constituem possibilidades de construção de um conhecimento mais significativo e duradouro. Por sua vez, o ‘feedback’ explícito e imediato auxilia na reformulação das informações armazenadas. Dessa forma, parece essencial que, dependendo da dificuldade apresentada pelo aprendiz, ele receba esse retorno imediato para que possa reformular seu sistema de LA. Por fim, na 'consolidação', Dehaene (2020) salienta que esta é uma parte essencial do aprendizado, pois, permite que um aprendizado se torne automático e que se dá, principalmente, através do sono. No ensino de pronúncia de LA, queremos que os aprendizes possam compreender, armazenar, recuperar e produzir os aspectos fônicos da língua-alvo de forma que estas tarefas deixem de gerar um grande esforço cognitivo. Portanto, pautar nossa prática nesses quatro pilares do aprendizado pode proporcionar um ensino de pronúncia no qual professor e aprendiz estarão conscientes do seu papel ao longo do aprendizado, sem desconsiderar a dinâmica do processamento e do armazenamento bilíngue. Dito de outra forma, é poder pautar o ensino considerando o componente cognitivo.

A seguir, passamos às considerações finais do capítulo.

Considerações finais: por um ensino (psicolinguístico) de pronúncia

A partir do cenário acima apresentado, notamos que há uma crescente preocupação em se estudar pronúncia, mas não necessariamente sobre pronúncia. No entanto, necessitamos entender os processos meta-linguísticos e cognitivos que subjazem à percepção, produção e compreensão de fala em línguas adicionais, para que, então, possamos aplicar esses conhecimentos em sala de aula. Entendemos que é na soma de achados de contribuições teórico-empíricas sobre pronúncia, as quais olham para a interação de aspectos linguístico-cognitivos

99

(FLEGE, 1995; 2003; FLEGE, BOHN, 2021; STRANGE, 2011), e nas reflexões de uma pedagogia para o ensino de pronúncia (ALVES, 2015; CELCE-MURCIA et al, 2010; KUPSKE, ALVES, 2017; LIMA JR., ALVES, 2019), que se possibilitará uma formação docente mais sólida, com profissionais menos dependentes de métodos de ensino mecanicistas ou descontextualizados. Conforme Larsen-Freeman (2017), a própria noção de competência comunicativa, advinda de Hymes (1972), deve ser reformulada, considerando-se a complexidade do mundo atual.

Defendemos que tanto a compreensão verbal como a fluência verbal devam, portanto, ser trabalhadas no ensino de pronúncia, dado que a comunicação verbal em LA requer habilidades diversas, em situações também diversas. A comunicação verbal não se restringe a uma esfera, mas perpassa por leitura, escrita, oralidade e compreensão auditiva. Teórica e pedagogicamente, é possível adotar uma postura com foco na estrutura linguística ou uma postura orientada ao desenvolvimen-to da compreensão verbal, separadamente. Contudo, é no cruzamento e na sobreposição desses aspectos que o trabalho com o componente fônico da língua-alvo, de forma conjugada ao objetivo comunicativo, pode proporcionar ao aprendiz um conhecimento mais significativo da língua em uso, ou seja, um conhecimento que permita ao aprendiz transitar pelas diversas esferas de produção linguística, sem esbarrar em questões estruturais e variáveis, tampouco semânticas. Além dis-so, ao considerar o contínuo entre compreensão e produção linguís-tica nas aulas de pronúncia, é possível repensar questões cognitivas e individuais que, por sua vez, agem no processo de desenvolvimento bilíngue. Ainda que, muitas vezes, vejamos o contexto acadêmico, metodologicamente, separar os processos e aspectos que compõem o desenvolvimento bilíngue para melhor estudá-los, a proposta é que façamos o caminho oposto de somar o conhecimento linguístico e o cognitivo, pois ambos caminham lado a lado.

Não advogamos contra o total banimento de práticas de repetição durante as aulas de pronúncia em LA, mas a favor de práticas contextualizadas com um fim comunicativo. Conforme Fukuta (2016), a prática de repetição de tarefas pode familiarizar os aprendizes com o conteúdo da tarefa, liberando, inclusive, recursos atencionais para o processamento e formulação da linguagem. Dessa forma, Fukuta

100

(2016) coloca que repetições de tarefas com foco na forma revelam que os participantes se concentram mais no processo de codificação sintática quando executam a mesma tarefa pela segunda vez.

Esperamos que este capítulo tenha apontado possíveis caminhos para que pensemos, enquanto professores e pesquisadores, em rotas de produção e percepção de fala que sejam focadas nas demandas comu-nicacionais dos aprendizes. Além disso, no entendimento do compo-nente de pronúncia como um subsistema de sistemas maiores, como o linguístico e o cognitivo, enfatizando que o processo de desenvolvi-mento bilíngue é complexo e dinâmico.

101

Referências

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A. Caminhos dinâmicos em inteligibilidade e compreensibilidade de línguas adicionais: um estudo longitudinal com dados de fala de haitianos aprendizes de Português Brasileiro. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2019.

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A.; ALVES, U. K. Uma visão dinâmica sobre a inte-ligibilidade de fala: um estudo longitudinal com haitianos e brasilei-ros. Entrepalavras, v. 10, n. 1, p. 232-255, 2020.

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A. ; ALVES, U. K. Dynamic paths of intelligibil-ity and comprehensibility: Implications for pronunciation teach-ing from a longitudinal study with Haitian learners of Brazilian Portuguese. In: Ubiratã KIckhöfel Alves; Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque. (Org.). Second Language Pronunciation: Different Approaches to Teaching and Training. 1ed.Berlin: Mouton de Gruyter, 2023, v. 1, p. 107-144.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangei-ra: questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como sistema adaptativo e complexo. Versalete, v. 3, p. 392-413, 2015.

ALVES, U. K.; BRISOLARA, L. B.; PEROZZO, R. V. Curtindo os Sons do Brasil: Fonética do Português do Brasil para Hispanofalantes. 1. ed. Lisboa: LIDEL Edições Técnicas, 2017.

ALVES, U. K.; MACHRY DA SILVA, S.; BRISOLARA, L. B.; ENGELBERT, A. P. P. F. (Org.). Fonética e Fonologia de Línguas Estrangeiras: sub-sídios para o ensino. 1. ed. Campinas-SP: Pontes Editores, 2020. ALVES, U. K. Aquisição fonético-fonológica de L2: contribuições dos estudos de instrução explícita e treinamento perceptual. Cadernos de Linguística da ABRALIN , v. 2, nº 1, p. 1-28, 2021.

BARBOZA, C. L. F. Efeitos da palatalização das oclusivas alveolares do Português Brasileiro no percurso de construção da fonologia do inglês língua estrangeira. Tese (Doutorado em Letras) – Universidade Federal do Ceará, Fortaleza, 2013.

102

BECKNER, C.; ELLIS, N. C.; BLYTHE, R.; HOLLAND, J.; BYBEE, J.; KE, J.; CHRISTIANSEN, M. H.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CROFT, W.; SCHOENEMANN, T. Language is a Complex Adaptive System — Position Paper. Language Learning, v. 59, p.01-26, 2009. BIALYSTOK, E. Bilingualism: The good, the bad, and the indifferent. Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, p. 3-11, 2009.

BIALYSTOK, E.; CRAIK, F. I. M. How does bilingualism modify cogni-tive function? Attention to the mechanism. Psychonomic Bulletin & Review, v. 29, p. 1246–1269, 2022.

BRISOLARA, L. B. et al. Practica ELE: Actividades para entrenar la oralidad. São Paulo: Pontes Editores, 2024.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M.; GRINER, B. Teaching Pronunciation: a course book and reference guide. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

COLANTONI, L.; STEELE, J.; ESCUDERO, P. Second Language Speech – Theory and Practice. Cambridge University Press, 2015.

DE BOT, K.; LOWIE, W.; THORNE, S. L.; VERSPOOR, M. Dynamic Systems Theory as a comprehensive theory of second language devel-opment. In: MAYO, G.; PILAR, M.; MANGADO, M. J. G.; ADRIÁN, M. M (eds). Contemporany Approaches to Second Language Acquisition, 2013. p. 199-220.

DE BOT, K. Complexity Theory and Dynamic Systems Theory: Same or Different?. Studies in Second Language Learning and Teaching, v. 48, 2017.

DECLERK, M., KORMOS, J. The effect of dual task demands and pro-ficiency on second language speech production. Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, 15, p. 782-796, 2012. DOI:10.1017/S1366728911000629

DE LOS SANTOS, B. R. Movimentações dinâmico-complexas no es-paço vocálico bilíngue (L1: Português/L2: Espanhol): Implicações atencionais e efeitos de tipo de tarefa de produção oral em atrito de L1. 2023. 388f. Tese de Doutorado em Letras - Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, 2023.

DEHAENE, S. How we learn: Why brains learn better that any

103

machine... for now. New York: Penguim Random House, 2020.

DÖRNYEI, Z.; RYAN, S. The psychology of the language learner revis-ited. New York: Routledge, 2015.

ELLIS, Rod. "Measuring implicit and explicit knowledge of a second language: A psychometric study." Studies in second language acquisi-tion 27.2 (2005): 141-172.

FINGER, I. A aquisição da linguagem na perspectiva behaviorista. In: QUADROS, R. M.; FINGER, I. Teorias de aquisição da linguagem. Trindade (SC): EdUFSC, 2017.

FLEGE, J. E. Second language speech learning: theory, findings, and problems. In: STRANGE, W. (ed.). Speech perception and linguis-tic experience: Issues in cross-language research. Timonium: York Press, 1995. p. 233-277.

FLEGE, J. E. Assessing constraints on second-language segmental pro-duction and perception. In: MEYER, A; SCHILLER, N. (eds). Phonetics and Phonology in Language Comprehension and Production: Differences and Similarities. Berlim: Mouton de Gruyter, 2003. p. 319-355.

FLEGE, J. E.; BOHN, O. S. The revised Speech Learning Model (SLM-r). In: WAYLAND, RATREE (Ed). Second Language speech learning - Theoretical and Empirical Progress. Cambridge University Press, 2021. p. 3-83.

FUKUTA, J.; YAMASHITA, J. Effects of cognitive demands on attention orientation in L2 oral production. System Elsevier, v. 53, p. 1-12, 2015. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.system.2015.06.010

FUKUTA, J. Measuring Attention to Linguistic Form in A Second Language During Speech Production ― A Review and Proposal for Empirical Study. Studies in Japan Association for Language Education and Technology, Kansai Chapter, Methodology Special Interest Groups (SIG), 2014, p. 75 – 99.

FUKUTA, J. Effects of task repetition on learners' attention orientation in L2 oral production. Language Teaching Research, 20(3), 2016.

GONÇALVES, A. R.; LUCHINI, P. L.; SILVEIRA, R.; ALVES, U. K. Second

104

Language Speech: An outlook towards contemporary research en-deavours. REVISTA X, v. 16, p. 1188-1202, 2021.

GROSJEAN, F. Another view of bilingualism. In: HARRIS, R. J. (Ed.). Cognitive processing in bilinguals. North-Holland, 1992. p. 51–62 https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-4115(08)61487-9

HYMES, D. H. Towards communicative competence. Philadelphia: University of Penn-sylvania Press, 1972.

KAILER, D. A. Erre (/R/) - Para aprender e ensinar mais sobre os ró-ticos do Português Brasileiro. In: KAILER, D. A.; MAGALHÃES, J.; DA HORA, D. Fonologia e variação: Diretrizes para o ensino. São Paulo: Pontes Editores, 2023.

KÖPKE, B. Language attrition at the cross-roads of brain, mind, and society. In: KÖPKE, B.; SCHMID, M. S.; KEIJZER, M.; DOSTERTS. (eds). Language Attrition - Theoretical perspectives (Ed.1). Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2007. p. 9-38.

KUPSKE, F.; ALVES, U. K. Orquestrando o Caos: O Ensino de Pronúncia de Língua Estrangeira à Luz do Paradigma da Complexidade. Fórum Linguístico, Florianópolis, v.14, n.4, p. 2771-2784, 2017.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Complexity Theory: the lessons continue. In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, Z. (Eds.). Complexity Theory and Language Development: in celebration of Diane Larsen-Freeman. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2017. p. 11-50.

LIMA JR., R. M. A necessidade de dados individuais e longitudinais para análise do desenvolvimento fonológico de L2 como sistema complexo. Revista Virtual de Estudos da Linguagem, v. 14, n. 27, p. 203-225, 2016.

LIMA JR, R. M.. The influence of metalinguistic knowledge of segmen-tal phonology on the production of English vowels by Brazilian un-dergraduate students. ILHA DO DESTERRO, v. 70, p. 117-130, 2017.

LIMA JR., R. M; ALVES, U. K. A dynamic perspective on L2 pronunci-ation development: bridging research and communicative teaching practice. Revista do GEL, v. 16, n. 2, p. 27-56, 2019.

LOWIE, W. Lost in state space? Methodological considerations in

105

Complex Dynamic Theory approaches to second language develop-ment research. In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, Z. (Eds.), Complexity theory and language development: in celebration of Diane LarsenFreeman. Amsterdam/Philadelphia: John Benjamins Publishers, 2017, p. 123-141.

LOWIE, W.; VERSPOOR, M. H. Individual differences and the ergodici-ty problems. Language Learning, v. 69, n. 1, p. 184-206, 2019.

NORRIS, John M.; ORTEGA, Lourdes. "Towards an organic approach to investigating CAF in instructed SLA: The case of complexity." Applied linguistics 30.4 (2009): 555-578.

NOVITSKIY, N.; SHTYROV, Y.; MYACHYKOV, A. Conflict Resolution Ability in Late Bilinguals Improves With Increased Second-Language Proficiency: ANT Evidence. Front. Psychol, p. 1-10, 2019.

PEREYRON, L. A produção vocálica por falantes de Espanhol (L1), Inglês (L2) e Português (L3): uma perspectiva dinâmica na (multi) direcionalidade da transferência linguística. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2017.

PEREYRON, L.; ALVES, U. K. A multi-direcionalidade da transferência da duração vocálica do português como L3 para a L1 (espanhol) e a L2 (inglês): um estudo longitudinal. Working Papers em Linguística, v. 19, n. 2, p. 192-213, 2018.

ROBINSON, P. Attention and memory in SLA. In: DOUGHTY, C.; LONG, M. H. (eds.). The handbook of second language acquisition. Oxford: Blackwell, 2003.

SALVES, D.; WANGLON, P.; ALVES, U. K. The role of L1 English speak-ers’ familiarity with Brazilian-accented English (L2) in the intelligibil-ity of Brazilian learners of English (L2): a discussion on intelligibility from a Complex Dynamic Systems perspective. ILHA DO DESTERRO, v. 73, p. 339-362, 2020.

SCHERESCHEWSKY, L. C.; ALVES, U. K. Análise de change-point no desenvolvimento de segunda língua: um estudo da produção de Voice Onset Time por aprendizes brasileiros de Inglês. MATRAGA, v. 29, p. 57-76, 2022.

106

SCHOLL, A. P. Proficiência autoavaliada através de um questionário de histórico da linguagem. 2016. 118f. Dissertação de Mestrado em Letras - Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, 2016.

SCHOLL, A. P.; FINGER, I.; FONTES, A. B. A. L. Fatores de experiência linguística associados à proficiência autoavaliada por usuários de in-glês como língua adicional. LETRÔNICA, v. 10, p. 689, 2017.

SCHOOLER, J.; SMALLWOOD, J. The Restless Mind. Psychological Bulletin, 132(6), 2006, p. 946-58.

STERNBERG, R. J.; STERNBERG, K. Cognitive Psychology (6th Ed.). California: Wadsworth. ISBN-13: 978-1-111-34476-4, 2012.

STRANGE, W. Automatic selective perception (ASP) of first and sec-ond language speech: A working model. Journal of Phonetics. 39: 456-466. DOI: 10.1016/J.Wocn.2010.09.001, 2011.

VERSPOOR, M.; LOWIE, W.; DE BOT, K.. Variability as normal as apple pie. Linguistics Vanguard, v. 7, n. s2, 2021.

107

Fonética, ensino de pronúncia e a formação de professores de línguas não nativas

Adelaide H. P. Silva

Introdução

Neste capítulo, busco reunir considerações sobre minha experi-ência com o ensino de fonética como professora do Departamento de Literatura e Linguística da Universidade Federal do Paraná e, como consequência óbvia, do curso de graduação em Letras dessa Universidade24. Na minha prática docente, o trabalho de formação de professores de línguas não nativas decorre da existência de cursos de licenciaturas duplas (português e língua estrangeira) em nossa Universidade. Tal trabalho não é um fim em si mesmo, mas se cir-cunscreve a um dos quatro eixos complementares e que norteiam minha prática como docente de uma disciplina alocada nos primei-ros períodos da graduação25. Os eixos a que me refiro são: 1) ensino da fonética como uma "ciência básica"; 2) multidisciplinaridade da

24 Consequentemente, não há reflexões teórico-metodológicas substanciais aqui. Por outro lado, acre-dito que esta espécie de “depoimento” pode ser útil para colegas que estejam começando a enveredar pelo mesmo caminho que eu trilho há décadas, porque, embora algumas considerações pareçam óbvias, à primeira vista, tenho aprendido que o óbvio também precisa ser dito.

25 Essa disciplina, Fonética e Fonologia, reúne graduandos de todas as línguas estrangeiras – à exceção de inglês e italiano, desde a reforma curricular de 2020 – e que envolvem espanhol, francês, alemão, polonês, japonês. A disciplina também recebe alunos das Letras Clássicas: latim e grego.

108

fonética, que perpassa a própria compreensão da área e suas possibi-lidades de aplicação; 3) aplicação, propriamente, da fonética, voltada para o ensino da pronúncia; 4) multimodalidade da fala, essencial ao ensino de pronúncia, como tentarei deixar claro no desenvolvimento deste capítulo. Cabe acrescentar que, nos últimos anos, esses quatro eixos norteiam, igualmente, reflexões sobre o ensino de português como língua adicional26. Devo esclarecer que, considerando os quatro eixos norteadores que enxergo em minha prática docente, para a for-mação de professores de línguas não nativas, o ensino de pronúncia resulta de uma abordagem mais ampla e que busca compreender o processo de produção dos sons da fala em geral. Esses elementos to-dos, combinados, têm o objetivo último de formar professores que, ao mesmo tempo, reflitam sobre o processo de ensino/aprendizagem do nível sonoro de línguas estrangeiras e se valham dos tópicos tra-tados na disciplina para se tornarem sujeitos autônomos e críticos do fazer pedagógico. É necessário considerar, por outro lado, que não pretendo que a abordagem do processo de ensino/aprendizagem do nível sonoro das línguas se esgote com essa perspectiva. Ao contrário, os quatro eixos que enxergo na minha prática de formação de profes-sores de línguas não nativas é o ponto de partida para que os alunos possam tratar de outros fatos, como a percepção de fala.

Para abordar os tópicos que menciono no parágrafo precedente, or-ganizo o texto da seguinte maneira: a próxima seção se dedica a con-siderações concernentes ao ensino da fonética como ciência básica. Na sequência, a seção 2 aborda a multidisciplinaridade da fonética; a seção 3, a aplicação da fonética a ensino de pronúncia e a quarta se-ção, a multimodalidade da fala voltada sobretudo ao ensino de fatos prosódicos. A última seção reúne algumas considerações finais acerca do que exponho no capítulo.

Antes, porém, de tratar de cada um desses tópicos, é necessário situ-ar o leitor quanto à perspectiva epistemológica que baseia todas as

26 Por “língua adicional” entendo a língua que um indivíduo aprende para além de sua língua mater-na e num contexto de imersão como, por exemplo, o contexto de aprendizagem de PB por migrantes. Conforme menciono na nota 5, a seguir, embora eu esteja ciente de toda uma variedade e variabilidade de termos que se referem a outras línguas para além da língua materna de um indivíduo, não é objeto deste texto enveredar por uma distinção entre termos porque a tarefa envolve uma reflexão epistemoló-gica que foge do escopo destas reflexões.

109

considerações que se seguirão aqui: concebo a fala como um Sistema Adaptativo Complexo (cf., e.g., ALVES, 2015) e baseio minhas investi-gações em modelos dinâmicos de produção da fala, como a Fonologia Articulatória (cf., e.g., BROWMAN; GOLDSTEIN, 1992). Em linhas ge-rais, minha afiliação epistemológica implica que concebo Fonética e Fonologia como duas disciplinas comensuráveis, e não como discipli-nas estanques. Logo, ainda que continue empregando termos como “ensino de Fonética”, o faço por uma opção didática, já que assumir a comensurabilidade entre Fonética e Fonologia implica lançar mão de um “nível fônico” de gramática, que reúne representação – simbólica, discreta – e realização - numérica, gradiente. Nesse nível, a “tradução” direta do simbólico no numérico decorre da própria definição do pri-mitivo teórico tomado, o gesto articulatório27. Ao considerar Fonética e Fonologia comensuráveis, assumo, adicionalmente, que a constitui-ção do nível fônico da gramática não se resume ao movimento dos articuladores do trato vocal – considerando-se a produção dos sons – , mas envolve informações adicionais, a exemplo de movimentos fa-ciais e movimentos manuais. Feitos esses esclarecimentos, passo, a seguir, ao tratamento dos tópicos propostos.

Ensino da fonética como ciência básica

Guiada pela concepção – já exposta na seção introdutória – de que o ensino de pronúncia deriva do estudo dos sons da fala, em geral, to-má-lo como parte de uma abordagem mais ampla é inevitável, como pretendo deixar claro nesta seção.

O primeiro grande desafio que se nos apresenta, quando se ensina Fonética, é lidar com a transferência grafo-fônica-fonológica. Embora o conceito seja desenvolvido majoritariamente pelos colegas que se debruçam sobre a aquisição do sistema sonoro de línguas

27 O gesto articulatório, tal como concebido pela Fonologia Articulatória, tem caráter “híbrido” (cf. SILVA, 2002), no sentido de que, definido como resultado de uma equação que modela um movimento dinâmico simples – o que lhe confere o caráter numérico – tem natureza numérica. Ao mesmo tempo, como resulta da internalização de padrões de movimentos associados à ação de articuladores do trato vocal direcionada à produção de um determinado som da fala, o gesto articulatório assume natureza simbólica.

110

estrangeiras28, e embora pouco se tenha documentado sobre sua atuação na língua materna29, é um fato claramente observável. Assim, por exemplo, os alunos recém-ingressos no curso de Letras muito frequentemente se surpreendem quando leem que o som inicial de uma palavra como “time”, pronunciada, e.g., por falantes naturais de Curitiba, é diferente do som inicial de uma palavra como “toca”, pronunciada pelos mesmos falantes. A diferença entre a africada alveopalatal desvozeada e a oclusiva alveolar desvozeada simplesmente não é percebida pelos alunos. Esse fato sinaliza fortemente a influência de uma “representação ortográfica” sobre a percepção do nível sonoro da língua, como apontam, e.g., Gewehr-Borella et al. (2011); Zimmer; Alves (2006), no caso de aquisição de línguas estrangeiras. É possível “mostrar” a diferença entre os sons pela análise acústica, mas esse é um passo um pouco mais avançado no percurso dos alunos.

A consequência imediata da observação de que os primeiros sons de “time” e de “toca” são diferentes é a necessidade de mostrar aos alu-nos que não só ninguém “fala como escreve” como, inevitavelmente, é preciso desconsiderar a escrita para se fazer Fonética. Ao mesmo tempo, é preciso chamar-lhes a atenção para o fato de que a produ-ção dos sons da cadeia da fala não é estanque, isto é, há um encade-amento entre os sons, de modo que, durante a produção de um som, os articuladores começam a se preparar para produzirem o seguinte. Consequentemente, a produção de um som sofre influência dos sons vizinhos, em processos coarticulatórios, de modo que um som se sobrepõe ao outro, no tempo, e essa sobreposição pode variar, sendo maior ou menor. Tal fenômeno, cabe notar, é exclusivo da fala; não acontece nos sistemas de escrita.

Esses tópicos, que consistem numa iniciação à área, abrem caminho para um percurso dele decorrente, e que consiste em responder a

28 A despeito de eu estar ciente de que a literatura faz distinção entre termos como “segunda língua”, “língua estrangeira” e “língua adicional”, não é meu objetivo abordar essa diferenciação aqui, razão pela qual me restrinjo a direcionar o termo “língua adicional” para línguas aprendidas em contexto de imer-são, geralmente por migrantes, e “língua estrangeira” para línguas distintas da língua materna de um indivíduo, adquiridas noutros contextos como, e.g., a escola.

29 O único estudo de que tenho notícia e que toca, en passant, nesse fato, é a tese de doutorado de Santos (2015).

111

perguntas a exemplo de: se os dois sons em questão são diferentes, o que os torna diferentes? A resposta requer que se compreenda todo um processo que envolve a coordenação entre ação de laringe e de articuladores do trato vocal, observando-se, e.g., em qual ponto do trato vocal um determinado som é produzido, se sua produção envol-ve ou não vibração das pregas vocais, se dois articuladores se tocam durante a produção de um som ou se, ao contrário, dois articulado-res se aproximam maximamente, embora não se toquem. Tal abor-dagem resulta claramente da intersecção entre Fonética, Fisiologia e Anatomia, ainda que essa intersecção recorra a noções elementares das outras duas disciplinas.

A compreensão dos mecanismos de produção dos vários sons da fala, por sua vez, tem consequências diversas: permite entender, e.g., as “trocas” que crianças fazem, entre um som e outro, durante o processo de aquisição do sistema sonoro de sua língua materna. Afinal, as tro-cas não são aleatórias, mas motivadas por fatos como falta de maturi-dade motora e proximidade articulatória entre sons. Dessa maneira, compreende-se, e.g., que as crianças “trocam” [s] por [t], produzindo “tapo” por “sapo”, mas que não “trocam” [s] por [l], ou por [b]. O apren-dizado de fonética, como ciência básica, permite saber que a “troca” mencionada ocorre tal como descrito porque existe uma grande proxi-midade articulatória entre [s] e [t], que se diferenciam pelo movimen-to balístico presente na produção de [t] e que requer menor controle motor do que [s] em sua produção, já que a produção da fricativa – em linhas gerais – demanda aproximação máxima entre ponta da língua e alvéolos, para que se promova o estreitamento das paredes do trato vocal sem que, no entanto, os articuladores se toquem. Produzir as condições aerodinâmicas necessárias ao ruído da fricção de [s] é, em termos motores, mais complexo do que tocar rapidamente os alvéolos com a ponta da língua. Essa é a mesma razão que explica o fato de que consoantes oclusivas, como [t], são adquiridas antes de consoantes fri-cativas, como [s], durante o processo de aquisição de linguagem.

De modo análogo, podem-se empregar os mesmos conhecimentos para prever o que é preciso ensinar a aprendizes de uma língua estran-geira. Assim, e.g., tal conhecimento permite entender que o som gra-fado com a letra <b>, na palavra espanhola "abuela", é diferente do som grafado com a letra <b> na palavra portuguesa "abade" (Note-se que esta afirmação faz uso, também, da informação de que “não falamos

112

como escrevemos” e, além disso, de que um mesmo grafema pode anotar sons diferentes em línguas também diferentes). Considerando o exemplo mencionado, é crucial para os alunos entenderem que, no espanhol, o lábio inferior se aproxima significativamente do lábio superior, sem que os lábios se toquem, enquanto no português há o efetivo toque entre ambos. Desta forma, os alunos conseguem notar que o inventário de sons das duas línguas é diferente - e como se dão as diferenças - e deverão conseguir, como decorrência, ensinar a di-ferença entre a fricativa bilabial do espanhol e a oclusiva bilabial do português a aprendizes.

Cabe esclarecer que não pressuponho - com base, e.g., em Alves e Engelbert (2020) - que os aprendizes de uma língua estrangeira devam pronunciar os sons como os nativos da língua que aprendem. Pressuponho que a fala dos aprendizes deva ser inteligível, uma conditio sine qua non para que os aprendizes consigam se tornar usuários proficientes da língua que adquirem, sob as mais diversas condições. No caso específico do exemplo citado, a indistinção entre os dois sons pode prejudicar a inteligibilidade, o que é indesejável, já que deixa a fala do aprendiz pouco clara para um ouvinte, falante nativo da língua que o aprendiz adquire.

Conseguir que o aprendiz tenha produções inteligíveis requer que se averigue como os nativos percebem a fala do aprendiz, o que traz à baila uma das facetas da multidisciplinaridade característica da Fonética: sua interseção com a Psicologia. Esse outro aspecto é abor-dado na seção seguinte.

O caráter multidisciplinar da Fonética

A percepção da fala, ponto de intersecção entre Fonética e Psicologia30, é uma área que se desenvolve aos poucos – talvez porque mesmo na Psicologia seja pouco abordada. Há, inclusive, uma dificuldade

30 Embora a abordagem de percepção de fala possa ser ponto de intersecção entre Fonética e outras áreas, como Física, Medicina, além da Psicologia, é esta intersecção com a Psicologia que tem buscado produzir modelos explicativos para o funcionamento da percepção de fala, por isso o foco sobre ela aqui. Como exemplo da proposição de modelos que buscam explicar a percepção da fala na interface entre Linguística e Psicologia, o leitor pode consultar, e.g., Fowler (1986), um estudo seminal na área.

113

grande em se definir o que é, afinal, percepção de fala, como Nishida (2012) deixa claro. Por essas razões, percepção de fala é tópico pouco abordado no ensino de Fonética em nível de graduação.

Algumas abordagens do tema voltam-se ao tratamento da percepção relacionada à capacidade de um indivíduo discriminar um som – geralmente de uma língua diferente de sua língua materna – e diferenciá-los de outros, nessa mesma língua, mediante a aplicação de testes (vide, e.g., ALVES; SANTANA, 2021). Ainda assim, um tratamento mais geral consiste em verificar se os aprendizes de uma língua “ouvem” algum som daquela língua, preferencialmente um som que inexista no inventário de sua língua materna. Isso porque ainda se faz uma relação entre produção e percepção segundo a qual é preciso que um indivíduo ouça um som para conseguir produzi-lo. Estudos como supramencionado, entretanto, apontam que, embora tal relação não esteja completamente equivocada, ela não é tão direta como se prevê.

Há um aspecto adicional da interseção entre Fonética e outras áreas das quais se pode valer o ensino de pronúncia e que pode auxiliar pro-fessores e pesquisadores a compreenderem o processo de aprendiza-gem do sistema sonoro em diferentes línguas: a utilização de análise acústica da cadeia da fala, que nos permite verificar o detalhe fonético fino envolvido na sua produção. Como dispomos de um software livre e que oferece uma resolução excelente do sinal acústico31, esse tipo de análise se disseminou nas últimas décadas, mas sua utilização requer que se conheçam as bases da análise acústica, que temos abordado nos cursos de Fonética, em nível de graduação, já há bastante tempo32. Ou seja, é crucial considerar que não basta alimentar o sistema com dados de fala, porque calibrar o sistema e interpretar a análise oferecida são tarefas que cabem ao pesquisador, como já pontuava Silva (2011).

A verificação do detalhe fonético fino presente na cadeia da fala pode possibilitar uma abordagem melhor direcionada, quando se trata do

31 Trata-se do Praat, elaborado por Paul Boersma e David Weenink, da Universidade de Amsterdã. O software pode ser baixado gratuitamente em www.praat.org.

32 O tratamento da análise acústica do sinal de fala, conjugado à percepção de que era preciso produzir material introdutório em língua portuguesa, de modo a oferecer acesso mais amplo à análise acústica dos sons da fala, e que pudesse ser utilizado em cursos de graduação em Letras e áreas correlatas, como a Fonoaudiologia, levou-me a integrar a equipe que produziu o manual Fonética acústica: os sons do português brasileiro (CRISTÓFARO-SILVA et al., 2019).

114

ensino de pronúncia. Um exemplo ilustrativo para essa afirmação é o caso da aquisição de PB por falantes nativos de crioulo haitiano, migrantes. Uma comparação entre os sons do PB e os sons do crioulo haitiano revela que a diferença crucial entre ambos é a ausência do tap [ρ] no crioulo haitiano. No mais, as duas línguas compartilham os mesmos sons, incluídas as vogais abertas e as nasais (SILVA, 2020). A diferença mencionada leva à previsão inicial de que os haitianos, aprendizes de PB, não farão distinção entre pares como “cara/cala” ou “fira/fila”, por exemplo. Esse é um claro problema, porque pode afetar a inteligibilidade da fala dos aprendizes, conforme mencionado na seção precedente.

Um primeiro passo, então, para verificar as produções dos aprendi-zes haitianos e propor alguma intervenção que possa ajudá-los a “ad-quirir” a distinção entre taps e laterais consiste na análise acústica da produção dos aprendizes. Essa tarefa foi conduzida – ainda que de modo inicial – por Silva (2019), a partir de uma tarefa de leitura de texto, realizada por um haitiano, J, de 27 anos na época da coleta de dados. Entretanto, as análises revelam que a produção não é categóri-ca, no sentido de que J não substitui, simplesmente, o tap pela lateral. Observe-se:

Figura 1 – Oscilograma (janela superior), espectrograma (janela do meio) e transcrição fonética larga (janela inferior) da produção da sequência ‘que parada’, por J (Fonte: SILVA, 2019, p. 9)

115

A Figura 1 ilustra a “troca” efetiva do tap pela lateral, conforme evi-denciam o oscilograma com onda quasiperiódica e o espectrograma de aspecto visual contínuo, com estrutura formântica claramente visível e na qual se veem o primeiro e o segundo formantes (F1 e F2) próximos entre si, numa região baixa do espectro de frequência – va-lores de frequência de F2 não ultrapassam 1500Hz33.

Num enunciado como “que parada”, o som de /r/ cuja produção se espera, no PB, é o tap. Entretanto, as informações presentes no oscilo-grama e o espectrograma evidenciam que J produziu um outro som. Isto porque, acusticamente, o tap tem forma de onda de amplitude baixa que, no momento inicial da produção do som quase zera, sendo retomada logo em seguida. No espectrograma, complementarmente, a informação visual que se tem, no geral, é de um momento em que a energia de produção é quase totalmente ausente, a não ser pela pista da vibração das pregas vocais, numa região de baixa frequência. Tal pista visual traduz o toque da ponta da língua na região dos alvéolos. Logo em seguida a esse momento, em razão de a ponta da língua se afastar dos alvéolos, vê-se um evento acústico breve, a abertura oral, pouco mais duradouro que o momento da soltura das consoantes oclusivas34.

Porém, ao invés de visualizarmos, na Figura 1, os eventos acústicos referidos no parágrafo precedente, vemos, na porção do oscilograma e do espectrograma, sinalizadas por [l], que a forma de onda, embora te-nha amplitude menor do que aquela que apresentam os eventos acús-ticos à sua direita e à sua esquerda, é contínua. Também de aspecto visual contínuo, sem interrupções, é o espectrograma corresponden-te ao som em questão. Adicionalmente, no espectrograma, é possível visualizar formantes bem definidos. Os formantes correspondem às regiões horizontais mais escuras do espectrograma, sinalizadas pela elipse. Na Figura 1, o primeiro e o segundo formantes (F1 e F2) estão próximos entre si, numa região baixa do espectro de frequência – va-lores de frequência de F2 não ultrapassam 1500Hz.

33 Nesta figura, como nas seguintes, a informação da janela com a transcrição ortográfica do trecho verificado está alinhada ao espectrograma e ao oscilograma.

34 Para maiores detalhes acerca da caracterização acústica do tap – também grafado “tepe” – e da conso-ante lateral alveolar, o leitor pode consultar Cristófaro-Silva et alii (2019).

116

Observe-se, agora, este outro dado:

Figura 2a – Oscilograma, espectrograma e transcrição ortográfica da produção da sequência ‘no restaurante’, por J (Fonte: SILVA, 2019, p. 9)

Figura 2b – Oscilograma, espectrograma e transcrição ortográfica da produção da sequência com tap, ilustrando a produção desse som, tal como produzido por J (Fonte: SILVA, 2019, p. 9)

À luz dos comentários feitos sobre a Figura 1 e sobre as informações visuais esperadas para um tap, podemos dizer que, neste caso, vemos efetivamente a produção de um tap, sinalizado pela elipse, no con-texto em que é esperado – início de sílaba medial em ‘restaurante’. Tal produção é sinalizada, no oscilograma, pela amplitude baixa do sinal, comparativamente ao que se vê à esquerda e à direita da elip-se, no oscilograma, e por um evento acústico breve e descontínuo, no

117

espectrograma, dentro da elipse. A Figura 2b, que seleciona a porção do sinal em questão, deixa claras as características mencionadas. Há que se observar, adicionalmente, a interrupção da trajetória dos for-mantes à esquerda e à direita do evento acústico característico do tap, além de uma estria vertical mais escura, que corresponde ao momen-to da soltura da constrição do tap. Mas há algo ainda mais intrigante, como o que se vê em dados a exemplo deste outro:

Figura 3 – Oscilograma, espectrograma e transcrição fonética larga da produção da sequência ‘aquele’, por J (in SILVA, 2019: 10)

A Figura 3 ilustra um evento acústico que não é propriamente uma la-teral (como a que se tem na Figura 1), mas tampouco é propriamente um tap (como aquele da Figura 2). Aqui, o evento acústico duvidoso é sinalizado com “?” na transcrição ortográfica: apesar de o oscilogra-ma exibir forma de onda quasiperiódica, como se verifica nos sons laterais, a configuração de formantes caracteriza um som lateral, já que F2 está relativamente distante de F1, exibindo valores mais altos do que aqueles que usualmente se espera para [l]: autores como Silva (1996), ou Brod (2014), e.g., relatam valores inferiores a 1000Hz para o segundo formante (F2) de [l]. Uma configuração formântica pareci-da com a que se tem ali, i.e., com valores de F2 e F3 próximos entre si, é o que se espera para taps, mas esses sons, conforme assinalado, têm um aspecto visual descontínuo, em razão do toque da ponta da língua nos alvéolos, durante a produção de [ρ]. Em suma, pode-se dizer que, embora o som produzido não seja [l] nem [ρ], reúne características de ambos. Logo, os dados sugerem que não se trata simplesmente de o

118

falante “substituir” taps por laterais, mas de ajustar os padrões moto-res para a produção do som esperado num contexto ou noutro.

Compreender esse fato nos ajuda a considerar que o processo de aprendizagem da distinção entre taps e laterais no PB, para falantes nativos de crioulo haitiano, não requer que os haitianos "aprendam a produzir algo que não conseguem", mas implica em aprender a organizar, no tempo, os movimentos dos articuladores, conforme já argumentava Silva (2014), à luz da Fonologia Articulatória (BROWMAN; GOLDSTEIN, 1992). Implica, ainda o aprendizado sobre os padrões de movimentos que devem ser associados a um ou outro contexto de ocorrência35.

Deve ficar claro, a partir do exposto nesta seção, que o ponto central envolvendo o segundo eixo de atuação que reconheço na minha prá-tica docente consiste em abordar técnicas de análise fonética, por instrumentos, para fins diversos, como o ensino de pronúncia. Neste caso específico, cabe comentar que a observação do detalhe fonético fino, como o evento acústico com características co-ocorrentes de [ρ] e [l], sinaliza a necessidade de abordagens distintas daquelas que concebem o processo de aprendizagem do nível sonoro de uma outra língua como um fato calcado tão somente na transferência de sons da língua materna do indivíduo para a língua que ele adquire.

A proposta de estratégias de ensino de pronúncia, propriamente, constitui um outro momento, ou um outro passo, como tento escla-recer na seção seguinte.

Aplicação da fonética para elaboração de estratégias volta-das ao ensino de pronúncia

O terceiro eixo no qual fundamento minha abordagem neste capítulo diz respeito à aplicação da Fonética à aquisição do sistema sonoro de uma língua, i.e., ao ensino de pronúncia propriamente dito. Ele decorre

35 O objetivo deste meu texto não é apresentar estratégias possíveis de aplicação no contexto de ensi-no-aprendizagem de Português como Língua Estrangeira, por isso não desenvolvo a questão aqui. Aos que desejarem se aprofundar sobre o assunto, sugiro a leitura de Alves; Santana (2020), por exemplo.

119

claramente dos dois primeiros já que, por um lado, não é possível fa-zer ciência aplicada sem que se faça ciência básica, e, por outro lado, a multidisciplinaridade da Fonética é característica inerente à disciplina, como tentei evidenciar na seção 3.

Para tratar do tópico específico deste item, remeto a um método que elaborei para o ensino de alocação do acento primário do PB, voltado a falantes de crioulo haitiano (SILVA, 2015), o qual, por sua vez, se baseia fortemente em Brawerman-Albini et al. (2013), que haviam elaborado uma estratégia de instrução e treinamento, com posterior teste de retenção, para o ensino do acento primário em inglês, a aprendizes dessa língua, falantes nativos de PB.

Como herança de sua base francesa, o crioulo haitiano preserva um acento de localização previsível - na última sílaba da palavra - e dife-rente do PB. A diferença entre as línguas pode prejudicar a inteligi-bilidade da fala dos haitianos migrantes, já que o acento é distintivo em PB, como sabemos desde Camara Jr. (1971). Tal distinção não afe-ta apenas o significado de palavras, mas é também responsável pela diferença entre classes de palavras - especificamente, entre verbos e nomes. Assim, e.g., a localização do acento primário é que distingue pares como ‘cáqui’ (nome da cor) e ‘caqui’ (nome da fruta), ou pares como ‘saia’ (nome) e ‘saía’ (forma flexionada do verbo ‘sair’).

O método é baseado em treinamento de percepção auditiva dos hai-tianos migrantes e foi testado e aplicado por alunos do curso de Letras da UFXX que atuavam como auxiliares docentes ou docentes, propria-mente, no projeto Português Brasileiro para Migração Humanitária (PBMIH). Cabe notar que o desenvolvimento desse método – como o de qualquer outra estratégia para ensino de pronúncia – demanda, em sua etapa inicial, a comparação inicial entre o sistema sonoro do crioulo haitiano e do PB. Esse procedimento permite prever as pos-síveis dificuldades dos aprendizes no processo de aquisição de uma nova língua36, de modo a direcionar a confecção de ferramentas espe-cíficas para as dificuldades identificadas.

36 Assumo a visão de autores como Alves et al. (2017), segundo a qual a abordagem do ensino de pronúncia deve ser específica para uma língua ou mesmo para uma variante dialetal de uma língua. Métodos “universais”, genéricos, acabam por abordar fatos que não se aplicam a falantes de uma língua e, ao mesmo tempo, deixam de focalizar fatos que efetivamente causam dificuldades aos aprendizes.

120

Para a elaboração desse método, considerei que o padrão paroxítono é mais recorrente em PB, seguindo estudos como os de Cantoni (2009). Num primeiro momento, de instrução, essa informação era forneci-da aos alunos, mas ela não é suficiente, por si só, para auxiliá-los na alocação do acento. Como já dissemos, a sílaba sobre a qual incide o acento primário em PB, i.e., a sílaba mais proeminente numa sequ-ência sonora, não é previsível e, além da generalização mencionada, há que se considerar informações de que algumas estruturas silábi-cas atraem acento, como no caso de sílabas terminadas com som de /r/37. Ainda assim, a alocação do acento primário não é toda regrável e, por essa razão, a sensibilização auditiva é necessária. Para tanto, a cada aula era selecionado um conjunto de itens lexicais presentes no tópico trabalhado na ocasião, como uma maneira de desenvolver al-guma familiarização dos aprendizes com tais itens. Seguia-se, então, um momento de treinamento, em que os professores pronunciavam o conjunto de itens lexicais e cada um era repetido depois de ouvido. Na sequência, um novo conjunto de dados – ainda elaborado a partir dos itens lexicais trabalhados na aula – era oferecido aos alunos, que deveriam pronunciar cada item, buscando alocar o acento na posição esperada. Porém, ambas as tarefas eram acompanhadas de movimen-tos de mãos, conforme será detalhado na próxima seção, e conside-rando o caráter multimodal da fala.

Conforme observado em Silva (2015), o confronto entre o desempe-nho dos falantes nativos de crioulo haitiano com e sem instrução e treinamento38, em tarefas de reconhecimento de sílabas que levam acento primário em PB, mostrou que o desempenho dos aprendizes que tiveram contato com o método foi superior ao daqueles que não tiveram contato com ele. Ainda assim, apesar de esses resultados serem promissores, é preciso continuar a aplicação do método e dos testes.

37 A esse respeito vide, e.g., Bisol (1992). A atração do acento por sílabas travadas em róticos pode explicar a razão de uma palavra como “professor” ser oxítona, ao invés de seguir o padrão paroxítono recorrente.

38 Silva (2015) reporta uma comparação inicial entre aprendizes de mesmo nível de aprendizagem, ou seja, estudantes do nível básico 1 eram comparados considerando-se uma turma que recebeu a instrução e o treinamento e, a outra, que não recebeu instrução e treinamento. O mesmo procedimento foi adotado para outros níveis.

121

O caráter multimodal da fala

O quarto eixo norteador de minha abordagem para o ensino de foné-tica diz respeito ao que a literatura denomina “caráter multimodal da fala”. Tal denominação resulta da observação de que a fala se ins-tancia não apenas através do movimento dos articuladores do trato vocal; há outros meios pelo qual ela é veiculada, como movimentos faciais e movimentos de mãos, por exemplo.

Um estudo muito elucidativo nesse sentido é conduzido por McNeil (2005), psicólogo que, há tempos, se debruça sobre o papel dos gestos – entendidos por ele como movimentos, sem qualquer relação com o “gesto articulatório”, aludido na nota 3 – como fatos auxiliares para a veiculação da cadeia da fala. Na obra citada, o autor estabelece uma gradação do papel dos gestos nesse processo e que se estende desde sua concomitância à produção da cadeia da fala até a completa substi-tuição de parte da cadeia da fala por um gesto ou uma sequência deles.

Na mesma referência, para verificar a hipótese de que os gestos ma-nuais desempenham papel relevante para a materialização da cadeia da fala, McNeil (ibid) relata um experimento que consiste em solicitar aos participantes que narrem um episódio de uma animação que lhes é exibida. A coleta de dados é realizada em dois momentos: num de-les, os participantes, sentados numa cadeira, com as mãos livres, são gravados enquanto narram a animação. No outro momento, os mes-mos participantes narram o mesmo episódio da animação, mas têm as mãos amarradas atrás da cadeira onde se sentam. A conclusão a que o pesquisador chega é a de que, impedidos de realizar movimentos manuais enquanto narram o episódio da animação, os participantes do experimento produzem uma fala menos fluente do que aquela que produzem com as mãos livres. Para chegar a tal conclusão, o autor rea-liza medidas de duração dos eventos da fala, com pausas, por exemplo.

À luz de evidências como essa sobre o caráter multimodal da fala, o método exposto em Silva (2015) é elaborado de modo que a informa-ção visual, veiculada por movimento de mãos, acompanha a variação de intensidade das sílabas de um item lexical, que é a unidade foca-lizada pelo método em questão. Assim, à medida que a intensidade aumenta, a mão se eleva, atingindo seu ponto máximo de elevação no momento em que se chega à sílaba que carrega o acento primário. A

122

mão se abaixa, paulatinamente, em função da diminuição da intensi-dade no interior de uma palavra.

A informação visual se mostrou um auxiliar efetivo no processo de treinamento da percepção do acento primário e, nos momentos em que os aprendizes eram instados, em sala de aula, a determinarem sobre qual sílaba de um item lexical recaía o acento primário, eles se valiam do movimento de mãos para auxiliá-los na tarefa, o que apa-rentemente facilita o processo.

Mais recentemente, outros estudos foram publicados relatando a mesma estratégia de utilizar informação visual concomitante à pro-dução da fala para que aprendizes de línguas estrangeiras possam perceber, mais facilmente, informações prosódicas da cadeia da fala. Assim, e.g., Li et al. (2020) relatam uma estratégia para ensino de contraste de duração entre vogais do japonês a aprendizes falantes nativos de catalão. O estudo contou com cinquenta colaboradores, falantes nativos de catalão, para as tarefas de produção e percepção de dados do japonês. Nenhum dos participantes tinha conhecimento prévio de japonês. Durante os testes, o contraste de duração vocálica em dissílabos do japonês foi abordado em dois momentos: com a re-alização de gestos manuais e sem a realização deles. A realização dos gestos consistia num movimento horizontal de uma das mãos acom-panhando a duração da vogal, i.e., o movimento da mão se desen-volvia concomitantemente ao tempo de produção das vogais, sendo obviamente mais breve durante a realização de vogais breves e mais longo durante a realização de vogais longas.

Episódios de pré e pós-teste envolveram tarefas idênticas de identi-ficação e produção da duração vocálica. Os resultados obtidos reve-laram que os participantes do grupo que realizou gestos manuais e do grupo que não realizou gestos manuais melhoraram, no pós-teste, na tarefa de identificação das diferenças de duração, mas o grupo de participantes que utilizou gestos manuais concomitantes à produção das vogais teve melhora maior que os participantes do outro grupo na tarefa de produção. Segundo os autores, os resultados corroboram a afirmação de que a produção de gestos manuais, para codificar pro-priedades prosódicas da fala, pode ajudar aprendizes iniciantes a pro-duzirem novos contrastes sonoros na língua que adquirem.

123

Considerações finais

Espero ter conseguido deixar claro que minha prática docente com a formação de professores de línguas não nativas e com o ensino de pronúncia se distancia sobremaneira de perspectivas que enxergam o ensino de pronúncia como tarefa de mera repetição, como se repetir à exaustão um som garantisse seu aprendizado e seu emprego nos seus muitos contextos de ocorrência. Tampouco concebo que o aprendi-zado do nível sonoro de uma língua se faça através do ensino/apren-dizado de uma ferramenta de notação como o International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA). São saberes distintos, afinal: conseguir produzir um som não implica que um indivíduo saiba, ou necessite saber, como anotá-lo usando o IPA. O inverso é verdadeiro: conhecer símbolos do IPA e saber, e.g., que [θ] anota a consoante fricativa dental desvozeada, presente em línguas como o inglês – no início da palavra “thing”, por exemplo – ou no espanhol peninsular – no início da palavra “zorro”, por exemplo – em nada garante que o aprendiz consiga produzir o som.

A perspectiva delineada aqui, baseada nos quatro eixos expostos, prevê que os alunos que formo para atuarem como professores de línguas não nativas devam conhecer mecanismos de produção e de análise dos sons da fala para poderem compreender como os aprendi-zes articulam um som, ou quais são as dificuldades desses aprendizes ao adquirirem o sistema sonoro de uma língua não nativa ou, ainda, o que os aprendizes efetivamente produzem e como levá-los a produzir um som mais próximo do alvo na língua em aquisição. Este último ponto, esclareço, é viabilizado pela análise dos sons da fala por instru-mentos, a exemplo da análise acústica.

Ao mesmo tempo, a perspectiva que sigo não concebe a produção dos sons da fala simplesmente como resultado do movimento de articu-ladores do trato vocal, mas como decorrência de um sistema que en-globa variáveis distintas, como movimento dos articuladores do trato vocal, movimento de face e movimento de mãos. Nessa abordagem, as variáveis têm peso no funcionamento do sistema, razão pela qual, conforme mencionado, informações visuais podem desempenhar papel relevante no processo de ensino/aprendizado de aspectos do nível sonoro.

124

Referências

ALBINI, A.B.; KLUGE, D.C.; SILVA, A.H.P. Os efeitos de um treinamento de percepção na aquisição de pré-proparoxítonas inglesas por brasi-leiros. Revista Linguagem & Ensino, 16(1): 183-211, 2013.

ALVES, U.K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangeira: questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como sis-tema adaptativo e complexo. Revista Versalete, 3(5): 392-413, 2015.

ALVES, U.K.; BRISOLARA, L.B.; PEROZZO, R.V.. Curtindo os Sons do Brasil. Fonética do Português do Brasil Para Hispanofalantes: Fonética do Português do Brasil. Lisboa: Lidel, 2017.

ALVES, U.K.; ENGELBERT, A.P.P.F. O sistema consonantal do inglês. In U.K. Alves; S.M. Silva; L.B. Brisolara; A.P.P.F. Engelbert (orgs.) Fonética e fonologia de línguas estrangeiras: subsídios para o ensino. Campinas: Pontes, 2020.

ALVES, U. K.; SANTANA, A. M. Desenvolvimento das vogais orais tôni-cas do português brasileiro por um aprendiz argentino: uma análise de processo via teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos (TSDCs). Estudos Linguísticos e Literários, Salvador, 67: 390–418, 2021. DOI: 10.9771/ell.v0i67.39257. Disponível em: https://periodicos.ufba.br/index.php/estudos/article/view/39257. Acesso em: 18 abr. 2022.

BISOL, L. O acento e o pé métrico binário. Cadernos de Estudos Linguísticos, 22: 69-80, 1992.

BROD, L.E.M A lateral nos falares florianopolitano (PB) e portuen-se (PE): casos de gradiência fônica. Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Centro de Comunicação e Expressão, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística, Florianópolis, 2014.

BROWMAN, C.; GOLDSTEIN, L.. Articulatory Phonology, an overview. Phonetica, vol. 49, no. 3-4, p. 155-180, 1992.

CAMARA JR, J.M. Estrutura da Língua Portuguesa. Petrópolis: Vozes, 1971.

CANTONI, M.M. O acento no português brasileiro segundo uma

125

abordagem baseada no uso. Anais do 56o Seminario do GEL: 93-102, 2009.

CRISTOFARO-SILVA, T.; SEARA, I.; SILVA, A.H.P.; RAUBER, A.S.; CANTONI, M. Fonética Acústica – os sons do Português Brasileiro. São Paulo: Editora Contexto, 2019.

FOWLER, Carol A. An event approach to the study of speech percep-tion from a direct–realist perspective. Journal of phonetics, vol. 14, no. 1, p. 3-28, 1986.

GEWEHR-BORELLA, S.; ZIMMER, M.C.; ALVES, U. K. Transferências grafo-fônico-fonológicas: uma análise de dados de criança monolín-gues (português) e bilíngues (hunsrückisch-português). Gragoatá, v. 16, n. 30, 2011.

LI, P.; BAILLS, F.; PRIETO, Observing and producing durational hand gestures facilitates the pronunciation of novel vowel-length con-trasts. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, 42(5): 1015-1039, 2020. DOI:10.1017/S0272263120000054

MCNEIL, D. Gesture and thought. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2005.

NISHIDA, G. Sobre teorias de percepção da fala. Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal do Paraná, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Letras, 2012.

SANTOS, C.S. Um estudo sobre os erros ortográficos de alunos do en-sino médio do IFSUL–Câmpus Pelotas Visconde da Graça (CaVG), à luz do Modelo de Redescrição Representacional (MRR) de Karmiloff-Smith (1994). Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal de Pelotas, Faculdade de Educação, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Educação, Pelotas, 2015.

SILVA, A.H.P. As fronteiras entre Fonética e Fonologia e a alofonia dos róticos iniciais em PB: dados de dois informantes do sul do país. Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Estadual de Campinas, Instituto de Estudos da Linguagem, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística, Campinas, 2002.

SILVA, A.H.P. O estatuto da análise acústica nos estudos fônicos.

126

Cadernos de Letras da UFF, 41: 213-229, 2011.

SILVA, A.H.P. A variável tempo nos estudos em aquisição. In A.B. Albini; M.L.C. Gomes (orgs.) O jeitinho brasileiro de falar inglês: pesquisas sobre a pronúncia do inglês por falantes brasileiros. Campinas: Pontes, 2014. SILVA, A.H.P. Uma ferramenta para o ensino do acento primário do PB para falantes nativos do crioulo haitiano. Organon, vol. 30, no. 58, p. 175 - 191, 2015. SILVA, A.H.P. Apontamentos para o ensino do sistema sonoro do PB. Revista Trama, vol. 15, no. 34, p. 3-17, 2019.

SILVA, A.H.P. O sistema consonantal do português brasileiro. In U.K. Alves; S.M. Silva; L.B. Brisolara; A.P.P.F. Engelbert (orgs.) Fonética e fo-nologia de línguas estrangeiras: subsídios para o ensino. Campinas: Pontes, 2020.

ZIMMER, M.C.; ALVES, U.K. A produção de aspectos fonético-fonoló-gicos da segunda língua: instrução explícita e conexionismo. Revista Linguagem & Ensino, v. 9, n. 2, p. 101-143, 2006.

127

Relato de experiência sobre o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia da língua inglesa na formação docente

Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis (CEFET/RJ)

Introdução

A preocupação com o ensino de pronúncia de uma língua adicional39 (doravante LA) deu-se somente no final do século XIX com o surgi-mento do Movimento de Reforma, que culminou com a fundação da Associação Internacional de Fonética e a consequente criação do Alfabeto Fonético Internacional. Com isso, houve um avanço nos estudos linguísticos, em especial no campo da Linguística Aplicada, com o desenvolvimento de abordagens e métodos de ensino que con-sideravam a pronúncia importante para a oralidade, como é o caso da Abordagem Comunicativa.

Amplamente utilizada desde a década de 1980 (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010), a Abordagem Comunicativa, que sustenta o uso da língua como meio de comunicação e interação (RICHARDS, 2006), tem como objetivo ensinar o aprendiz as habilidades necessárias para

39 Adotamos o termo “língua adicional” (LA), pois acreditamos que esta confere um respeito à língua do outro e às consequentes trocas culturais, a partir do momento em que um falante e sua identidade são inseridos em uma nova cultura, cujas práticas sociais são mediadas pela língua-alvo. Dessa forma, o aprendiz de uma LA atua como agente construtor dessas práticas (LEFFA; ILARA, 2014; CARDOSO, 2017).

128

o uso da LA nos mais variados contextos. Dessa forma, a pronúncia adquire papel importante no processo de comunicação, uma vez que está diretamente relacionada à inteligibilidade (habilidade de ser entendido por outros falantes), e, para isso, o seu ensino deve estar integrado aos demais componentes linguísticos (gramática e vocabulário), contribuindo para o estudo da língua em uso (JENKINS, 2000; ALVES, 2012).

Para que a pronúncia da LA seja ensinada de forma contextualizada (comunicativa), com foco na comunicação inteligível, faz-se necessário que o professor reconheça a relevância deste componente linguístico na comunicação e esteja capacitado e confiante para desenvolver estratégias e metodologias de ensino de pronúncia que vão ao encontro das necessidades dos seus estudantes, levando-os a refletir sobre a importância da pronúncia no aprimoramento da fala e da compreensão auditiva (ALMEIDA FILHO, 2004; CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

Em se tratando do ensino de língua inglesa, foco desta pesquisa, um dos maiores desafios que os professores enfrentam ainda durante a graduação em Letras, no tocante ao estudo da fonética e da fonologia do inglês, é a ênfase dada à teoria, em detrimento das metodologias de ensino, fato este que aumenta a insegurança do futuro docente, que tende a recorrer às atividades descontextualizadas de repetição. Logo, o professor deve aprender, durante a sua formação, sobre como aplicar diferentes metodologias e técnicas de ensino de pronúncia e sobre os recursos que podem ser utilizados para esse fim, como as tecnologias digitais, que, através de vídeos, música e jogos, abordam as variações linguísticas, incentivam o trabalho colaborativo e tornam a aula mais dinâmica e atrativa (BURGESS; SPENCER, 2000; DELATORRE, 2007; BRAWERMAN-ALBINI; KLUGE, 2010; SILVA JR, 2017; 2020).

Com o intuito de contribuir com avanços nos estudos acerca do ensino de pronúncia de línguas adicionais na formação docente, este trabalho procura relatar uma experiência ocorrida durante um minicurso ofe-recido no II Simpósio Internacional de Estudos sobre Língua, Literatura e Interculturalidade (novembro de 2021, on-line) para um total de 11 participantes, em sua maioria licenciandos em Letras - Português e Inglês. A partir da aplicação de um breve questionário, respondido pe-los participantes no início do encontro, conseguimos identificar as suas

129

opiniões, motivações e crenças (BARCELOS, 2007; SILVA; CAVALCANTI, 2019) sobre o ensino de pronúncia da língua inglesa.

As respostas às questões do questionário indicaram que os participan-tes conferem à pronúncia grande importância para o êxito na comu-nicação, sendo o seu ensino facilitado quando acontece de forma con-textualizada e com o auxílio de recursos tecnológicos. Ainda, a maioria dos participantes reconhece que o ensino de pronúncia do inglês deve considerar as variações linguísticas e que a instrução explícita pode ser de grande valia nesse processo. Por outro lado, alguns participantes reconhecem que a pronúncia não precisa ser ensinada de forma inte-grada aos demais componentes linguísticos (gramática e vocabulário), bastando, para este fim, um simples exercício de repetição.

O questionário, portanto, nos auxiliou na condução do minicurso, uma vez que descortinou as opiniões e crenças dos participantes sobre como a pronúncia do inglês poderia ser ensinada de modo a desenvolver a competência comunicativa dos seus (futuros) alunos. As atividades seguintes incluíram: a apresentação de um breve panorama acerca do ensino de pronúncia de línguas adicionais e do modelo de ensino comunicativo de pronúncia (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010); a sugestão de atividades, baseadas nesse modelo comunicativo, que podem ser aplicadas nos ambientes virtual e presencial; e a troca de experiências. Dessa forma, acreditamos que os participantes tenham encontrado no minicurso, de apenas duas horas de duração, uma oportunidade de questionar o modo como a pronúncia vem sendo ensinada, aprender sobre abordagens e técnicas para explicar os aspectos fonético-fonológicos da LA e refletir sobre a importância do diálogo da pronúncia com os demais componentes linguísticos, para que o ensino do inglês seja, de fato, significativo para os aprendizes.

O ensino de pronúncia e suas implicações na formação docente

Saber ensinar a pronúncia de uma LA é de suma importância para a formação docente, visto que o estudo da produção, articulação e uso, e de demais aspectos dos sons da fala, abordados pela Fonética e pela

130

Fonologia, auxiliam no desenvolvimento de uma comunicação inteli-gível. Assim, é de extrema relevância que o docente em formação não só estude a teoria, mas aprenda e desenvolva técnicas e metodologias de ensino de pronúncia que o capacitem a torná-la mais significativa para o aluno, visando ao êxito na comunicação.

Embora a pronúncia contribua para uma comunicação eficiente e, por este motivo, deva ser estudada nos cursos de formação de professores de línguas, um número considerável de pesquisas relata que os alunos de licenciatura em Letras - Inglês enfrentam desafios na sua formação docente, no que diz respeito ao estudo dos aspectos fonético-fonológicos da língua-alvo, como a ênfase dada à forma/estrutura, o pouco estudo sobre as variações linguísticas, a priorização da teoria, o desenvolvimento insuficiente de metodologias de ensino de pronúncia e as dificuldades dos próprios alunos com a língua (BURGESS; SPENCER, 2000; DELATORRE, 2007; BRAWERMAN-ALBINI; KLUGE, 2010; SILVA JR, 2017; 2020).

Identificados os desafios a serem enfrentados, resta-nos ponderar sobre qual forma a pronúncia do inglês poderia ser ensinada aos fu-turos professores. Para isso, tomemos como referência Almeida Filho (2004) e Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), que afirmam que durante muitos anos o ensino de pronúncia, que geralmente ocorria de forma descon-textualizada, teve pouco destaque nos diferentes métodos e aborda-gens de ensino de LA, cedendo espaço para os estudos da gramática e do vocabulário, tanto nas escolas quanto nos cursos de licenciatura em Letras. De fato, a preocupação com o ensino de pronúncia de lín-guas adicionais ocorreu somente no período que compreende o final do século XIX e início do XX, com o surgimento do Método Direto e com o Movimento de Reforma, quando houve a criação do Alfabeto Fonético Internacional (International Phonetic Alphabet, IPA).

Nas décadas de 1940 e 1950, surgiram o Método Audiolingual, a partir de contribuições da Reforma, e a Abordagem Oral. Ambos postulam que a pronúncia deveria ser ensinada através da repetição (drills) de modelos fornecidos pelo professor, pois o aprendizado eficaz estaria relacionado à reprodução de um modelo (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2000; RAMOS, 2014). A principal diferença entre esses dois modelos e o Método Direto, segundo Ramos (2014), encontra-se no fato de que

131

o professor, tanto no Método Audiolingual quanto na Abordagem Oral, pode utilizar o alfabeto fonético ou transcrições para ilustrar determinados sons. Assim, faz-se necessário que o docente, ao seguir os referidos métodos, tenha profundo conhecimento do aparelho fonador, dos fonemas e da prosódia.

Anos depois, já na década de 1960, houve o estabelecimento da Abordagem Cognitiva, influenciada pelas teorias gerativistas de Noam Chomsky e pela Psicologia Cognitiva. Nesta abordagem, com foco na estrutura e no léxico, os alunos seriam mais ativamente responsáveis pelo seu aprendizado, formulando hipóteses que auxiliariam na descoberta das regras que norteiam a LA. O ensino de pronúncia, contudo, ficava em segundo plano, uma vez que a pronúncia como a dos falantes nativos seria dificilmente alcançada (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

Entretanto, ainda na década de 1960, o surgimento do Método Silencioso trouxe mudanças significativas para o ensino de pronúncia. Partindo do pressuposto de que o ensino deve ser subordinado ao aprendizado, este método primava pela postura ativa do aluno em sala de aula. Nesse sentido, o professor falava o mínimo possível para que o aluno pudesse desenvolver suas habilidades. Um dos focos de ensino era a pronúncia, geralmente com a explicitação dos fonemas, objetivando a melhor compreensão, acentuação e entonação das palavras (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2000; CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

A partir do início da década de 1970, o entendimento acerca da apren-dizagem de uma LA passou a ir além do conhecimento de estruturas e vocabulário (competência linguística), contemplando as intenções comunicativas e os aspectos funcionais da língua-alvo (competência comunicativa). Essa nova visão, segundo Richards (2006), contribuiu para o surgimento da Abordagem Comunicativa, também conheci-da como ensino comunicativo de línguas, tendo como um princípio fundamental o uso da língua como meio de comunicação e interação. Pautado no desenvolvimento da competência comunicativa, o ensino comunicativo de línguas visa ensinar o aluno as habilidades necessá-rias que irão prepará-lo para o uso inteligível da língua em situações reais de comunicação.

Mesmo a Abordagem Comunicativa sendo amplamente utilizada desde os anos 80 (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2000), Jones (2002) e

132

Celce-Murcia et al. (2010) constataram que a maioria das técnicas de ensino e dos exercícios de pronúncia apresentados nos principais materiais didáticos da época não dialogavam com os princípios de um ensino comunicativo. Os exercícios, por exemplo, eram descontextualizados e as técnicas mais frequentes para se ensinar a pronúncia eram a repetição e a leitura de textos em voz alta. Isso se justifica pelo fato de que o trabalho com a pronúncia exige o desenvolvimento de funções cognitivas e motoras. No entanto, muitos alunos expostos a esta técnica geralmente falhavam quando tinham que transferir esse conhecimento para um contexto de comunicação cotidiana, o que indicou a necessidade de se desenvolver a capacidade de discernimento dos sons por parte dos estudantes, facilitando o reconhecimento de processos fonológicos mais complexos.

Celce-Murcia e colaboradoras identificaram, ainda, que atualmente há duas principais abordagens para o ensino de pronúncia: a intuitivo-imitativa, que se refere à habilidade que o aprendiz possui em ouvir e imitar os sons da LA, sem que haja a necessidade de maior aprofundamento teórico; e a analítico-linguística, que envolve o ensino explícito de pronúncia (apresentação dos aspectos fonético-fonológicos da LA). As autoras salientam que a combinação desses dois contextos, abordados em conjunto com os demais componentes linguísticos (estrutura e léxico) e voltados para situações reais de comunicação, contribui para que o ensino de pronúncia ocorra de forma comunicativa.

Diante disso, percebemos, assim como constatam Alves (2012), Barreto e Alves (2012) e Alves et al. (2020), a necessidade de que o ensino de pronúncia aborde o sistema linguístico em uso, de maneira contextualizada e voltada para a realidade do aluno. Logo, é importante que o professor, ainda durante sua formação, aprenda sobre os aspectos fonético-fonológicos do inglês de forma significativa, ou seja, em diálogo com os demais componentes linguísticos, e desenvolva técnicas de ensino variadas para este fim, de modo a atender às necessidades dos seus alunos e de acordo com o contexto em que eles estiverem inseridos. Alves (2012) reforça que:

O profissional de ensino precisa não somente possuir conheci-mento acerca do fenômeno que irá sistematizar, mas também

133

deve prover oportunidades relevantes de exposição e prática desse aspecto específico em sala de aula. Essa necessidade se mostra de grande importância ao se discutir a sistematização de aspectos fonético-fonológicos, uma vez que uma aula “so-bre” pronúncia, isolada e desvinculada de qualquer aspecto comunicativo, pode representar pouco para o educando. Deve ficar claro que todos os aspectos formais da LA [...] devem ser ensinados em meio a um ambiente comunicativo e relevante. É preciso atribuir importância ao significado daquilo que é dito. (p. 221-222)

As impressões e motivações dos participantes: uma mudan-ça de paradigma?

Com o objetivo de contribuir com reflexões sobre o ensino de pro-núncia do inglês como LA no contexto da formação de professores, o presente trabalho configura-se uma análise qualitativo-descritiva (MINAYO, 2012), do tipo relato de experiência, ou seja, a partir da ob-servação, do registro e da interpretação de dados. Nesse sentido, a ex-periência aqui relatada corresponde à realização do minicurso Ensino Comunicativo de Pronúncia de Língua Inglesa: estratégias e reflexões, que integrou o II Simpósio Internacional de Estudos sobre Língua, Literatura e Interculturalidade, promovido, de forma on-line e gratuita, pelo cur-so de Letras da Universidade Estadual de Goiás (UEG), Campus Cora Coralina, durante o mês de novembro de 2021. Os 11 participantes do minicurso, de duas horas de duração, compreenderam: 7 gradu-andos e 1 licenciado em Letras - Português e Inglês, 1 mestrando em Linguística e 2 pós-graduados em Estudos Linguísticos (níveis de es-pecialização e mestrado). Embora o evento fosse de alcance interna-cional, 9 dos participantes eram do estado de Goiás, discentes da (ou graduados pela) UEG.

O minicurso, pautado no diálogo e na reflexão, foi iniciado com a apli-cação de um questionário aos participantes, visando à obtenção de um breve relato sobre as suas experiências e motivações em relação ao ensino e aprendizagem da pronúncia do inglês como LA. Como o objetivo do questionário era coletar as opiniões e impressões dos

134

participantes, optamos por apresentá-lo no início das atividades, a fim de evitar que o conteúdo do minicurso afetasse suas impressões. As quatro questões, de forma geral, versavam sobre sua opinião a res-peito da/de: (1) importância das habilidades produção escrita, fala, pronúncia, leitura, compreensão auditiva e conhecimento de gra-mática na aprendizagem de língua inglesa; (2) quais recursos podem ser empregados para o ensino de pronúncia; (3) própria pronúncia, mencionando as dificuldades enfrentadas, se houvesse; e (4) crenças acerca do ensino de inglês como LA.

A aplicação do questionário40 foi de suma importância para que o minicurso pudesse ser conduzido de forma a atender às expectativas dos participantes e contribuir para o desenvolvimento de técnicas que facilitem (e dinamizem) o processo de ensino e aprendizagem da pronúncia do inglês, tanto para os que já atuam no segmento quanto para os que ainda estão em formação docente. Assim, o conteúdo abordado compreendeu um breve panorama sobre o ensino de pronúncia de línguas adicionais, a apresentação do modelo de ensino comunicativo de pronúncia do inglês (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010) e exemplos e sugestões de atividades que pudessem ser utilizadas tanto nas aulas presenciais quanto nas de forma on-line.

Antes de explorarmos as atividades sugeridas para o ensino comuni-cativo de pronúncia, convém apontar os dados, isto é, as principais opiniões, inquietações e crenças dos participantes, registradas no questionário, sobre o ensino de pronúncia da língua inglesa. Uma das perguntas versava sobre a importância da pronúncia no ensino do inglês como LA. Julgando de (1) mais importante a (6) menos impor-tante, os participantes deveriam numerar as seguintes habilidades: produção escrita, produção oral, compreensão oral (listening), pro-núncia, leitura e compreensão de gramática. A pronúncia assumiu posição prioritária na lista, sendo-lhe atribuída a primeira, segunda e terceira colocações por 8 dos participantes (quatro deles a colocaram

40 O questionário, elaborado através da plataforma eletrônica Google Forms, foi redigido e respondido em português, uma vez que o minicurso também foi ministrado nessa língua, procurando, assim, respei-tar o idioma oficial do evento e abranger diferentes níveis de proficiência. Vale ressaltar que todos os 11 participantes concordaram (assinalando no próprio formulário) em disponibilizar, de forma anônima, suas respostas e impressões, registradas no questionário, para a realização de pesquisas científicas.

135

na primeira posição, dois deles na segunda, e os outros dois partici-pantes, na terceira posição). Somente dois participantes conferiram à pronúncia a sexta colocação (menos importante).

Essa questão sobre a importância das habilidades no ensino do inglês foi inspirada em uma pergunta semelhante feita pelas pesquisadoras Brawerman-Albini e Kluge (2010), ao conduzir um estudo de caso com 11 professores de inglês que atuavam em escolas da rede pública do Paraná sobre a pronúncia do inglês na formação docente. Em seu estudo, entretanto, as autoras reportam que seis dos onze professores pesquisados conferiram a quinta ou sexta colocação à pronúncia, ou seja, um caráter não prioritário. Assim, podemos inferir que o grupo pesquisado no presente estudo (em sua maioria, professores em formação) reconhece que a pronúncia do inglês tem grande importância para o processo de comunicação.

A segunda pergunta aqui analisada compreende a opinião dos participantes sobre de que maneira a pronúncia do inglês deveria ser ensinada aos alunos em escolas ou cursos de idiomas, e quais recursos poderiam ser utilizados para este fim. Devido à natureza dissertativa da pergunta, as respostas foram variadas. De forma geral, sete dos participantes pesquisados responderam que a pronúncia deveria ser ensinada de forma contextualizada, considerando a realidade do falante (“a partir de contextos reais de comunicação”, “a partir da realidade do falante, sem querer copiar o falante ‘nativo’”, “de forma acessível e com base nas situações do cotidiano”). As demais respostas referem-se: três às técnicas de repetição, e uma à comparação dos sons do português (língua materna) com o inglês (LA), ideia esta defendida por Cristófaro-Silva (2007).

Em se tratando dos recursos utilizados para o ensino de pronúncia do inglês, segunda parte da questão acima, seis participantes menciona-ram o uso de música, séries e filmes em sala de aula como forma de ensinar a pronúncia de maneira contextualizada e mais significativa (“séries, músicas e filmes, com situações do dia a dia que facilitam o aprendizado"). Os jogos como recurso pedagógico foram citados em duas respostas; o uso de “diálogos, slides e a explicação do professor” foi mencionado duas vezes e a repetição de palavras e/ou frases foi destacada, de forma isolada, por dois dos participantes pesquisados.

136

A segunda pergunta, portanto, nos mostra que a maioria dos partici-pantes reconhece que a pronúncia deve ser ensinada de forma con-textualizada e através do uso de diferentes recursos (em especial, os tecnológicos digitais) que promovam o engajamento dos alunos e a interação.

A questão seguinte pretendia investigar se os participantes apresen-tavam dificuldades com a pronúncia do inglês e, em caso afirmativo, quais seriam. Oito dos onze respondentes assinalaram que sim, em maior ou menor grau, indicando que a dificuldade residia no “receio em errar a pronúncia” e na dificuldade em pronunciar certas pala-vras e diferenciar alguns sons, como o [θ] e o [ð] (“sons do TH”) e o [ə] (schwa), e quando “falamos rápido”, provavelmente referindo-se aos processos da fala encadeada (connected speech). Essas dificuldades elencadas pelos participantes são geralmente compartilhadas pelos falantes brasileiros que estudam a língua inglesa, principalmente no tocante às fricativas dentais /θ/ e /ð/, inexistentes no inventário fo-nológico do português brasileiro.

Após a apresentação dessas três perguntas e suas respostas, identifi-camos que os participantes, em sua maioria, reconhecem a importân-cia do ensino da pronúncia do inglês e valorizam o uso de diferentes recursos como forma de potencializar o processo de ensino e apren-dizagem, principalmente quando aliados a contextos comunicativos. Nesse sentido, o minicurso procurou apresentar, resumidamente, um panorama acerca do ensino de pronúncia de línguas adicionais, abordando os principais métodos e técnicas de ensino, do Método Direto à Abordagem Comunicativa, enfatizando a importância do en-sino tanto dos aspectos segmentais (fonemas e alofones) quanto dos suprassegmentais (acentuação, entonação, ritmo e processos da fala encadeada) da língua inglesa.

Em seguida, apresentamos o modelo para o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia, desenvolvido por Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), composto por cinco etapas que compreendem a descrição e análise do som, seguida por atividades de reconhecimento, repetição e prática oral, variando de forma controlada a livre e espontânea. Em cada etapa, os partici-pantes puderam interagir com as atividades-modelo e propor outras para diferentes sons. O Quadro 1 a seguir apresenta as cinco etapas para o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia, sua descrição e alguns

137

exemplos de atividades. Para outros exemplos de exercícios e jogos prontos para uso, recomendamos a leitura dos materiais desenvolvi-dos por Zimmer, Silveira e Alves (2009) e Hancock (2020b).

Quadro 1: Etapas para o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia, sua descrição e exemplos de atividades.

Etapa

Descrição

Exemplos de atividades

1. descrição e análise

Ilustração de como o som é articulado e como ele ocorre no discurso.

Utilização de imagens, diagramas, vídeos e objetos que auxiliem na demonstração de como o som (ou a forma-alvo) é produzido (ex.: a utilização de um elástico para mostrar a diferença entre uma vogal longa e uma curta).

2. discriminação auditiva

Prática de atividades de listening com feedback sobre a habilidade do aprendiz em distinguir os sons apresentados.

Atividades de compreensão auditiva com pares mínimos contextualizados (ex.: escolher a resposta correta para completar uma frase ou letra de música).

3. prática controlada e feedback

Atividades com foco na forma e acurácia, direcionando os aprendizes a monitorar sua própria produção.

Leitura em voz alta de poemas, rimas, diálogos, com os materiais fornecidos pelo professor.

4. prática guiada e feedback

Foco na fluência e acurácia, através de atividades semi-estruturadas.

Exercícios do tipo information-gap (diálogos), ordenar os eventos de uma história, completar frases.

5. prática comunicativa e feedback

Prática livre com foco na negociação de significado a partir do uso dos aspectos fonológicos aprendidos em situações reais de comunicação.

Atividades de debate, resolução de problemas, conversas livres, entrevistas e contação de histórias.

Fonte: Compilado de Celce-Murcia et al. (2010).

138

Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), ao propor este modelo de ensino comu-nicativo de pronúncia, sublinham que as cinco etapas são flexíveis, ou seja, podem ser adaptadas de acordo com as necessidades dos es-tudantes e não precisam, necessariamente, ser executadas em uma mesma aula. Além disso, o professor deve fornecer feedback constan-te, especialmente nas últimas três etapas, sendo essencial para que os alunos identifiquem as áreas em que estão progredindo e aquelas que merecem reforço. O professor também deve se atentar para alguns fa-tores que podem influenciar a forma como a pronúncia será tratada, como, por exemplo, o conhecimento dos aspectos fonético-fonológi-cos da LA adquiridos durante sua formação docente, o currículo e os materiais didáticos (que podem precisar de adaptação), os recursos disponíveis na instituição de ensino (especialmente os tecnológicos), o número de alunos por turma e o tempo de aula.

Em se tratando de técnicas, o professor pode ensinar a pronúncia do inglês através de atividades que priorizem o uso da língua em situa-ções reais de comunicação, como as atividades com músicas, trechos de filmes, séries e vídeos em geral, conforme apontado pelos partici-pantes no questionário. Nesse sentido, Daneluci (2015) relata que um grande avanço no ensino de pronúncia está relacionado à utilização das tecnologias digitais, com o intuito de fornecer ao aluno um auxílio visual e feedback sobre o seu desempenho, e, ainda, desenvolver a cola-boração e a autonomia do discente, tornando o ensino mais atrativo.

Dentre os recursos tecnológicos que abordamos no minicurso, desta-camos o Jamboard, plataforma gratuita da Suíte Google for Education, que funciona como um quadro digital interativo, no qual os usuários conseguem escrever mensagens, adicionar imagens e movimentá-las no frame. Como exemplo, utilizamos uma atividade do tipo labirinto (maze), desenvolvida por Hancock (2020b, p. 47), em que os alunos deveriam percorrer as salas do labirinto selecionando apenas as pa-lavras que continham stress na primeira sílaba, até encontrar a saída. O Google Sites foi outro recurso abordado, uma vez que ele oferece a possibilidade de criação de um site gratuito, onde os estudantes po-dem, colaborativamente, postar dicas de pronúncia, links de vídeos, atividades e projetos, estabelecendo ainda uma rede de compartilha-mento com outras turmas.

139

Crenças dos participantes sobre o ensino de pronúncia do inglês

O minicurso também favoreceu a discussão sobre crenças acerca da importância da pronúncia no ensino da língua inglesa como LA. Entendendo que a crença é uma forma de pensamento construída a partir de nossas experiências e interações sociais, seu estudo pode ser vinculado ao campo da Linguística Aplicada, por contribuir para a compreensão do comportamento e das ações dos aprendizes de línguas e para a formação de professores ao auxiliar na tomada de decisões (BARCELOS, 2007). Segundo Silva e Cavalcanti (2019), as crenças dos professores estão intimamente relacionadas à sua experiência profissional e ao conhecimento teórico adquirido durante a formação docente, podendo afetar sua prática a partir do momento em que ele simplesmente reproduz o que aprendeu, sem questionar ou reavaliar o seu fazer pedagógico.

Nesse sentido, elaboramos, no questionário, uma quarta questão que introduziu uma lista com oito afirmativas que refletiam crenças sobre o ensino de pronúncia do inglês41 e pedimos aos onze participantes que selecionassem aquelas com as quais concordassem. Como o ques-tionário foi aplicado no início das atividades, os participantes não foram influenciados pelos tópicos abordados no minicurso. Ainda, durante toda a sessão, nós os encorajamos não somente a participar das atividades propostas, mas também a fazer comentários e compar-tilhar experiências, que serão abordadas adiante.

Dentre as afirmativas apresentadas no questionário, destacamos, inicialmente, “A pronúncia do inglês pode ser ensinada apenas através da repetição.” (2 votos), “Considerando o vasto conteúdo das escolas e cursos, quase não sobra tempo para trabalhar a pronúncia em sala de aula.” (4 votos) e “Considero o ensino de gramática e vocabulário mais importante do que o de pronúncia.” (1 voto). O fato de a primeira e terceira afirmativas terem sido escolhidas por

41 As crenças presentes no questionário foram elaboradas a partir de questionamentos, conclusões e indagações de pesquisadores que estudam o ensino de pronúncia de línguas adicionais, como Silva Jr (2017; 2020), Alves (2012), Silva e Cavalcanti (2019), Hancock (2020a), Celce-Murcia et al. (2010).

140

poucos participantes corrobora a importância conferida à pronúncia como habilidade significativa para o ensino de línguas, ocorrendo de forma eficaz ao ser articulada com os demais componentes linguísticos. A repetição, também assinalada em outra questão, reforça que a abordagem intuitivo-imitativa (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010) ainda é uma alternativa válida para o ensino de pronúncia. A segunda afirmativa, no entanto, revela que alguns dos participantes pesquisados posicionam a pronúncia como preterida no ensino de línguas, visto que, mesmo com um currículo escolar vasto e com restrições de tempo de aula, este componente não ocupa uma posição de destaque ou, ainda, não se faz presente.

As afirmativas “A pronúncia perfeita é a do falante cuja primeira língua é o inglês.” (3 votos) e “Acho importante oferecer práticas de compreensão auditiva com falantes de diferentes países cuja pri-meira língua não seja necessariamente o inglês.” (5 votos) refletem dois pontos de vista antagônicos: a antiga crença de que existe uma pronúncia “perfeita”, e de que ela provavelmente corresponda a uma variação hegemônica; e o reconhecimento, por cerca de metade dos participantes, da importância de trabalhar as variações linguísticas em sala de aula, apresentando aos estudantes os diferentes sotaques e contextos.

Encerrando a lista, temos as afirmativas “Acredito que seja importan-te ensinar os símbolos fonéticos aos estudantes.” (7 votos), “Não me sinto confiante para ensinar a pronúncia do inglês de forma explícita (abordando os fonemas e aspectos prosódicos).” (5 votos) e “O ensi-no de pronúncia não precisa ser necessariamente em conjunto com o ensino de gramática e de vocabulário.” (4 votos). As duas primeiras ilustram o paradoxo de reconhecer a importância da instrução ex-plícita dos aspectos fonéticos-fonológicos do inglês e a insegurança (ou dificuldade) de ensinar a pronúncia dessa forma. Os possíveis obstáculos, advindos da formação docente, tais como apontados neste trabalho, são a ênfase na teoria, o pouco desenvolvimento de estratégias e metodologias de ensino de pronúncia e a própria difi-culdade dos estudantes em formação com a LA, principalmente com as disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia. Este cenário também poderia justificar a escolha da última afirmativa por quase 40% dos partici-pantes, que parecem dissociar a pronúncia dos demais componentes

141

linguísticos, contribuindo para que o seu ensino seja descontextuali-zado e, por conseguinte, não dialogue com os princípios da Abordagem Comunicativa.

Dentre os comentários feitos pelos participantes durante o minicur-so, destacamos a não familiaridade de alguns com o alfabeto fonético (IPA) e a dificuldade em desenvolver -e selecionar- atividades que con-templem o ensino de pronúncia de forma a "não destoar do que está sendo trabalhado na lição, do contexto”. Esta fala de um dos partici-pantes, graduando que já atua como instrutor de inglês em cursos de idiomas, reflete a sua preocupação em ensinar a pronúncia de forma contextualizada e mais significativa aos seus aprendizes. Em outro relato, uma professora, que atua na rede estadual de ensino, disse ter utilizado letras de música para ensinar a pronúncia do -ed final em verbos regulares no passado, atividade que, por estar contextualizada e alinhada aos interesses dos alunos, se mostrou de fácil compreensão e atrativa.

Considerações Finais

Diante disso a pronúncia é um componente linguístico de extrema relevância para uma comunicação inteligível. Seu ensino, no entanto, é muitas vezes preterido quando comparado ao estudo da gramática e do léxico, fato este que pode ser observado, em uma perspectiva dia-crônica, nos diferentes métodos e abordagens de ensino de línguas. No cenário atual, influenciado pelas constantes mudanças tecnológi-cas que impulsionam o processo de ensino-aprendizagem, o ensino de pronúncia de uma LA ora acontece através da repetição ora da ins-trução explícita, que podem se complementar para atender às neces-sidades dos aprendizes. Diante disso, o ensino de pronúncia tende a ser mais significativo quando ocorre de forma contextualizada, em diálogo com os demais componentes linguísticos, já que se objetiva desenvolver a competência comunicativa dos aprendizes. Logo, é preciso que o docente tenha um bom conhecimento da Fonética e da Fonologia da língua-alvo e uma competência técnica bem desenvol-vida para filtrar, adaptar e criar atividades que irão facilitar (e dina-mizar) o ensino de pronúncia. Contudo, professores em formação e

142

diferentes pesquisadores, como os apontados neste estudo, relatam que o ensino de pronúncia nos cursos de Licenciatura em Letras pare-ce ser deficitário, devido, por exemplo, à falta de atividades práticas e à dificuldade dos graduandos com a língua-alvo.

Assim, faz-se necessário que reflitamos sobre como atender às ne-cessidades dos professores em formação, no tocante ao ensino da pronúncia, com o intuito de torná-los mais confiantes para o futuro exercício docente. Com o objetivo de contribuir com avanços para esta área de estudo, o presente trabalho procurou relatar uma expe-riência ocorrida durante um minicurso sobre o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia do inglês. O questionário proposto, respondido pelos 11 participantes, em sua maioria licenciandos em Letras - Português e Inglês, iniciou as atividades do minicurso. A partir dele, conseguimos obter um breve relato sobre suas experiências, motivações e crenças acerca do ensino de pronúncia da língua inglesa.

As perguntas respondidas, que envolviam questões dissertativas, de numeração (ranking) e de seleção, indicaram que a maioria dos par-ticipantes considera a pronúncia um importante componente para a comunicação, tendo o seu ensino facilitado quando acontece de for-ma contextualizada e com o auxílio de diferentes recursos (música, jogos, filmes e séries). Vale ressaltar que o uso da repetição como téc-nica de ensino também foi mencionado, assim como a adoção de uma abordagem contrastiva (primeira língua e língua-alvo) para auxiliar na compreensão por parte do aprendiz. Em se tratando da relação dos participantes com o estudo dos aspectos fonético-fonológicos do inglês, oito disseram ter dificuldades com a produção de alguns sons ([θ], [ð] e [ə]) e com alguns processos do connected speech, além do receio de “errar a pronúncia”, o que aponta para a existência de uma variante, provavelmente hegemônica, tida como modelo.

Este trabalho também retratou a opinião dos participantes acerca de algumas crenças, presentes no questionário, sobre o ensino de pro-núncia. Dentre aquelas abordadas, ressaltamos “A pronúncia perfei-ta é a do falante cuja primeira língua é o inglês.” (3 votos), “Acredito que seja importante ensinar os símbolos fonéticos aos estudantes.” (7 votos), “Acho importante oferecer práticas de compreensão audi-tiva com falantes de diferentes países cuja primeira língua não seja

143

necessariamente o inglês.” (5 votos), “Não me sinto confiante para en-sinar a pronúncia do inglês de forma explícita (abordando os fonemas e aspectos prosódicos).” (5 votos) e “O ensino de pronúncia não preci-sa ser necessariamente em conjunto com o ensino de gramática e de vocabulário.” (4 votos). A partir dessas afirmativas, podemos perceber que a maioria dos participantes sublinha a importância da instrução explícita, quando necessário, mas não se sente confiante para fazê-la. Ademais, grande parte dos participantes reconhece a importância de trabalhar as variações linguísticas em sala de aula, apresentando aos estudantes os diferentes sotaques e contextos. Entretanto, o ensino de pronúncia do inglês de forma dissociada dos demais componentes linguísticos, foi considerado pertinente para quatro dos participan-tes pesquisados, o que indica uma possível predileção pela técnica da repetição ou o desconhecimento de um modelo teórico que lide com o ensino de pronúncia de forma comunicativa, como foi apresentado posteriormente no encontro, com exemplos de atividades, algumas inclusive mediadas pelas tecnologias digitais.

Acreditamos, portanto, que o minicurso tenha contribuído para que os participantes pudessem refletir sobre a importância da pronúncia para uma comunicação inteligível e ampliassem o seu repertório téc-nico acerca das atividades, metodologias e recursos que podem ser utilizados no ensino comunicativo de pronúncia da língua inglesa, valorizando os diferentes contextos, as variações linguísticas e as ne-cessidades dos seus (futuros) alunos. Assim, esperamos que este tra-balho favoreça a discussão e o desenvolvimento de futuras pesquisas sobre o ensino de pronúncia de línguas adicionais e a formação do-cente, com o intuito de auxiliar o professor no aprimoramento de téc-nicas que tratem a pronúncia de forma mais significativa e prazerosa.

144

Referências

ALMEIDA FILHO, J.C.P. Dimensões comunicativas no ensino de línguas. Campinas, SP: Pontes Editores, 4. ed., 2004.

ALVES, U.K. A explicitação dos aspectos fonético-fonológicos da L2: teoria e pesquisa na sala de aula. In: LAMPRECHT, R.R. et al. (Orgs.) Consciência dos sons da língua: subsídios teóricos e práticos para alfabetizadores, fonoaudiólogos e professores de língua inglesa. 2. ed. Porto Alegre: EDIPUCRS, 2012, p. 211-230.

ALVES, U.K.; SILVA, S.M.; BRISOLARA, L.B.; ENGELBERT, A.P.P.F. (Orgs.) Fonética e Fonologia de línguas estrangeiras: subsídios para o ensino. Campinas, São Paulo: Pontes Editores, 2020.

BARCELOS, A.M.F. Reflexões acerca da mudança de crenças sobre ensi-no e aprendizagem de línguas. Rev. Brasileira de Linguística Aplicada, v. 7, n. 2, 2007.

BARRETO, F.M.; ALVES, U.K. Como inserir o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia na sala de aula de L2. In: LAMPRECHT, R.R. et al. (Orgs.) Consciência dos sons da língua: subsídios teóricos e práticos para al-fabetizadores, fonoaudiólogos e professores de língua inglesa. 2. ed. Porto Alegre: EDIPUCRS, 2012, p. 231-258.

BRAWERMAN-ALBINI, A.; KLUGE, D.C. O desafio da pronúncia na formação de professores de inglês. IX Encontro do Círculo de Estudos Linguísticos do Sul. Anais IX CELSUL, 2010, Palhoça, Santa Catarina, p. 1-9.

BURGESS, J.; SPENCER, S. Phonology and pronunciation in integrated language teaching and teacher education. System, v. 28, n.2, 2000, p. 191-215.

CARDOSO, J.S. Associações de professores e atuais políticas linguísticas para o ensino de línguas adicionais: estratégias e desafios. In: GULLO, A.; RODRIGUES, L.C. (org.). Políticas Linguísticas e ensino de LE no Brasil [livro eletrônico]. Rio de Janeiro: UFRJ, 2017. p. 19-38. Disponível em:https://sele-ufrj.wixsite.com/sele-ufrj/copia-livro-digital-i-sele

145

Acesso em: 22 jul. 2023.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D.; GOODWIN, J. Teaching pronuncia-tion: a course book and reference guide. 2. ed. Cambridge University Press: CUP, 2010.

CRISTÓFARO-SILVA, T. O Ensino de Pronúncia de Língua Estrangeira. In: FONSECA-SILVA, Maria da Conceição; PACHECO, Vera; LESSA-DE-OLIVEIRA, Adriana Stella Cardoso (Org.). Em Torno da Língua(gem): questões e análises. Vitória da Conquista: Edições Uesb, p. 71-83. 2007.

DANELUCI, G.L. Tecnologia aplicada ao ensino de pronúncia em língua inglesa. 2015. 207 f. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Pontifícia Universidade Católica de São Paulo, São Paulo, 2015.

DELATORRE, F. EFL Teacher’s education and the importance devot-ed to pronunciation in Brazil. In: ABRAHÃO, M.H.V.; G.; RAUBER, A.S. (Orgs.). Anais do I Congresso Latino-Americano sobre Formação de Professores de Línguas. Florianópolis, SC: Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, 2007.

HANCOCK, Mark. 50 tips for teaching pronunciation. Cambridge University Press: CUP, 2020a.

HANCOCK, Mark. Pronpack 5: pronunciation of English for Spanish speakers. Cambridge University Press: CUP, 2020b.

JENKINS, J. The phonology of English as an International Language. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.

JONES, Rodney H. Beyond “Listen and Repeat”: Pronunciation Teaching Materials and Theories of Second Acquisition. In: RICHARDS, J.; RENANDYA, W. A. Methodology in Language Teaching – An Anthology of Current Practice. Nova Iorque: Cambridge University Press, p. 175-200, 2002.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Techniques and Principles in Language Teaching. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.

LEFFA, V.; ILARA, V. O ensino de outra(s) língua(s) na contemporanei-dade: questões conceituais e metodológicas. In: LEFFA, V.; IRALA, V. (org.). Uma espiadinha em sala de aula: ensinando línguas adicionais

146

no Brasil. Pelotas: EDUCAT, 2014. Disponível em: https://www.leffa.pro.br/textos/trabalhos/livro_espiadinha.pdf. Acesso em: 22 jul. 2023.

MINAYO, M.C.S. Análise qualitativa: teoria, passos e fidedignidade. Ciência e Saúde Coletiva, v. 17, n. 3, p. 621-626, 2012.

RAMOS, P.R.S. Considerações sobre o ensino de pronúncia do inglês como língua internacional a falantes do português brasileiro. In: X SEPesq/X Colóquio de Pesquisa e Pós-Graduação, Porto Alegre, 2014.

RICHARDS, J.C. Communicative Language Teaching Today. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006.

SILVA JR, Leônidas José da. A importância da pronúncia no curso de Letras: um enfoque na oralidade. IV Congresso Nacional de Educação, 2017, Campina Grande. Anais IV CONEDU, v. 1, p. 1-12.

SILVA JR, Leônidas José da. A prosódia de L2 no curso de Letras. In: CASTRO, P. (Org.). Avaliação: Processos e Políticas - Volume 01, Campina Grande: Realize Editora, 2020, p. 435-450.

SILVA, A.L.; CAVALCANTI, L.P. Crenças de professores em formação sobre o papel da pronúncia nas aulas de inglês. Rev. Digital A Cor das Letras, Programa de Pós-graduação do Departamento de Letras e Artes da UEFS, Feira de Santana, v. 20, n. 2, p. 283-294, out./dez. 2019.

ZIMMER, M. C.; SILVEIRA, R.; ALVES, U. K. Pronunciation instruction for Brazilians: bringing theory and practice together. Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009.

147

Realidades e crenças sobre o ensino de pronúncia na formação inicial de professores de língua inglesa

Amanda Post da Silveira

Este capítulo explora as prioridades dos professores em formação inicial de língua inglesa de um curso de Letras Inglês de uma univer-sidade federal brasileira quanto ao estudo da língua, bem como de entender quais são as variantes do inglês mais conhecidas e usadas por esses aprendizes brasileiros. Analisaremos as respostas a três questionários, tendo em vista suas implicações para a formação inicial de professores de língua inglesa. Estes questionários fizeram parte do projeto de pesquisa intitulado “Um estudo experimental sobre a influência das legendas na aquisição fonológica de língua estrangeira” (Processo CEP/UFSCar n.º 35745920.2.0000.5504). Os três questionários buscaram explorar as seguintes características e interesses dos aprendizes: 1) Questionário de background linguístico; 2) Questionário de familiaridade com variantes de inglês; 3) questio-nário sobre ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia. Tais questionários foram feitos através da plataforma Google Forms e enviados via e-mail para os participantes. Tais resultados servirão de base para a nossa argumentação sobre as crenças e realidades do ensino de pro-núncia na formação inicial de professores de língua não nativas.

148

Quanto ao conhecimento que temos sobre o ensino de pronúncia ao nível de formação inicial de professores, é notória a escassez de tra-balhos que explorem o tema na bibliografia nacional e mesmo inter-nacional, por isso a ideia e importância deste capítulo, bem como do conjunto de capítulos que abordam este tema e compõem este livro.

E qual a importância de abordar-se o tema sobre o ensino de pronún-cia na formação inicial de professores de línguas? É uma fala recor-rente de muitos professores de escolas regulares sobre sua própria proficiência linguística quanto às suas habilidades orais, ouvidas pela autora deste capítulo enquanto professora de estágio supervisionado de língua inglesa e em constante diálogo com professores de inglês das escolas regulares públicas, afirmarem que se sentem inseguros quanto às suas produções orais em inglês, bem como quanto a sua pronúncia.

Esse quadro é decorrente de múltiplos fatores que incluem a defa-sagem dos currículos de graduação em Letras, a heterogeneidade de proficiência linguística de inglês das turmas de Letras Inglês ou Inglês Português, a falta de ênfase no desenvolvimento da linguagem oral e ensino-aprendizado de pronúncia de tais currículos, a geral fal-ta de acesso à comunicação em língua inglesa no Brasil, entre outros.

Visto este cenário, destacamos as atuais diretrizes da Base Nacional Comum Curricular, BNCC (BRASIL, 2018), que vem colocando como um de seus eixos o desenvolvimento de habilidades orais no ensino de linguagens, o que inclui o ensino de línguas não nativas. Estas dire-trizes vêm encontrar professores de línguas que, em sua maioria, não estão ou não se sentem preparados para o ensino de linguagem oral, ou que não foram suficientemente preparados para o ensino desta ha-bilidade, o que inclui o ensino de pronúncia.

Há outros pontos importantes e inovadores deste documento, que tratam de “qual inglês ensinar” e sobre o que menciona especificamente que o ensino de linguagem oral inclui o ensino de pronúncia. Quanto ao inglês a ser ensinado, a BNCC (BRASIL, 2018) traz que o foco deve ser no “inglês como língua franca”. Esta opção pelo ensino de um inglês como língua franca é feita notadamente por meio de circunscritos teóricos de decolonialidade no ensino de línguas (PENNICOOK, 2001), cujo objetivo é descentralizar o inglês de seus polos de cultural neocolonial, que colocam como modelo as

149

variantes de inglês americano e britânico, descentralizando também geografica e culturalmente o uso da língua inglesa, que no momento é a língua que falantes de múltiplas outras línguas como língua materna usam para se comunicar e expressar suas identidades e culturas. O fato também de ser o primeiro documento oficial com diretrizes para a educação nacional a mencionar explicitamente a palavra “pronúncia” relacionada ao ensino de linguagem oral de línguas não nativas desmistifica o ensino de pronúncia, entendido por muito tempo como um treino dos sons de fala nativa, mas que vem se tornando cada vez mais uma possibilidade de explorar a diversidade de variantes de produção de fala da língua alvo.

Mergulhado nessas discussões, este capítulo aborda algumas das questões aqui expostas, como a proficiência e bagagem linguística na língua não nativa de alunos de Letras Inglês (foco do questionário 1), a quais variantes de inglês os alunos de Letras têm mais acesso (foco do questionário 2), e o que os professores em formação entendem por ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia das línguas que estudam e ensi-nam (foco do questionário 3). Pretende-se com isso traçar um perfil da formação atual de alunos de Letras Inglês de uma universidade federal com relação ao seu conhecimento de inglês oral e pronúncia de língua inglesa, bem como suas crenças sobre o que é ensinar linguagem oral.

A seguir, neste capítulo, será feita uma breve revisão teórica, seguida de uma seção de métodos usados nesta pesquisa, uma seção de resul-tados empíricos, uma seção de discussão desses resultados e, por fim, as considerações finais deste capítulo.

A formação de professores de inglês quanto ao ensino--aprendizagem de linguagem oral e pronúncia de língua inglesa

O ensino de pronúncia do inglês nas escolas públicas do Brasil enfrenta desafios devido a várias limitações e dificuldades. Embora algumas escolas públicas possam oferecer condições adequadas para o ensino de pronúncia, muitas enfrentam restrições orçamentárias, falta de recursos e outros obstáculos que podem afetar a qualidade do ensino da pronúncia. Esses desafios são de muitas naturezas: infraestrutura

150

limitada, falta de materiais e recursos adequados, lacunas na formação e capacitação de professores, número excedente de alunos por sala de aula, carga horária reduzida. Um entrave ainda maior para o ensino de pronúncia de inglês nas escolas é o fato de que somente 40% dos professores que ministram a disciplina de inglês são professores graduados em Letras Inglês ou Letras Português-Inglês (BRITISH COUNCIL, 2015).

No que se refere à formação profissional dos professores de língua inglesa, há alguns motivos pelos quais há um relativo despreparo profissional para o ensino de pronúncia do inglês. O principal deles seria o fato de que poucos cursos de Letras Inglês ou Português-Inglês ofertam disciplinas de Fonética e Fonologia do inglês, ou outras disciplinas de produção oral que trabalhem explicitamente o ensino e aprendizagem da pronúncia de inglês. A impressão é que muitos programas acadêmicos se concentram mais na teoria linguística, na gramática e na metodologia geral de ensino, em vez de fornecer uma formação específica e aprofundada no ensino da pronúncia, o que não reflete as necessidades atuais de ensino de línguas, (LIMA & Post da Silveira, no prelo).

A falta de disciplinas que enfatizem a pronúncia do inglês reflete metodologias de ensino de línguas do tipo segregacionista de habilidades linguísticas (NUNAN, 1989; OXFORD, 2001; PARDEDE, 2017), que priorizam outras habilidades, como leitura, escrita e compreensão auditiva, relegando a pronúncia a um papel secundário. Se o professor em formação não tiver acesso ao ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia no seu curso de graduação, muito provavelmente não estará apto a ensinar pronúncia na sua atuação profissional. Essa lacuna na formação de professores reflete uma defasagem de tais currículos de graduação e também uma defasagem em relação às orientações atuais para ensino de linguagem nas escolas regulares públicas, conforme o documento mais atual de diretrizes para a educação, a Base Nacional Comum Curricular (BNCC) (BRASIL, 2018). A BNCC é de fato o primeiro documento dessa natureza que explicita o ensino de linguagem oral, e mais especificamente, o ensino de pronúncia em língua inglesa.

Contudo, mesmo que o professor de inglês tenha tido uma formação que propiciou um preparo para o ensino de pronúncia de inglês, há

151

uma dúvida legítima e atual a esse respeito, que é a de qual variante de inglês ensinar. Tendo em vista que o objetivo principal do ensino de pronúncia de inglês deve ser desenvolver a compreensibilidade e a capacidade de comunicação eficaz em inglês, uma orientação da BNCC (BRASIL, 2018) é primar pelo ensino do inglês como língua franca, que no contexto de ensino de pronúncia, são os padrões de pronúncia produzidos pela comunidade internacional falante de inglês que são essenciais para a inteligibilidade e compreensibilidade mútuas (JENKINS, 2000; 2009).

Visto que internacionalmente o foco do ensino de inglês tem sido sobre os padrões presentes em variantes tidas como modelo, tais como Received Pronunciation - RP do Reino Unido, ou o General American - GA dos Estados Unidos, a proposta de um ensino de pronúncia de inglês baseado no inglês como língua franca, vai ao encontro de reconhecer que o inglês é amplamente utilizado como uma língua franca global, onde falantes de diferentes nacionalidades se comunicam entre si (CRYSTAL, 2011). Essa perspectiva enfatiza a clareza e a compreensibilidade na comunicação, em vez de se apegar a uma pronúncia específica associada a uma região. Os pontos de ensino de pronúncia são obtidos por meio de corpora orais de falantes de inglês como língua franca, e a ênfase é colocada em aspectos do ensino da fonética-fonologia da língua que afetam a inteligibilidade desses falantes, tais como algumas características de ritmo, entonação, acento e pronúncia das vogais e consoantes que emergem desses corpora (JENKINS, 2000).

Outra dificuldade aparece logo em seguida: a de decidir qual método usar para o ensino de pronúncia de inglês. O ensino de pronúncia de línguas não nativas, especialmente, do ensino de pronúncia de inglês, ficou, de certo modo, estereotipado por métodos que enfatizavam a repetição a modelos e que para isso faziam uso de exercícios de imi-tação, audição e repetição, drills e shadowing próprios dos métodos Direto e Audiolingual (CELCE-MURCIA, 2006). Esses métodos basea-dos na repetição de modelos têm como objetivo principal fazer com que os alunos pratiquem os sons e padrões da língua inglesa, normal-mente, de uma das variantes do inglês consideradas como padrão, RP ou GA.

152

Embora seja sabido a partir de estudos em psicolinguística que repetições ajudam com a aquisição dos sons de fala (e.g. PIIRAINEN-MARSH & ALANEN, 2012), é sabido também que é importante equilibrar esses métodos com abordagens comunicativas e práticas interativas, onde os alunos também têm a oportunidade de usar a pronúncia em contextos reais de inteligibilidade mútua e comunicação (CELCE-MURCIA, 2006). A combinação de diferentes métodos e abordagens pode ser eficaz para o desenvolvimento holístico da pronúncia no ensino de inglês.

A seguir, será mostrado os resultados de uma investigação feita por meio de 3 questionários aplicados a alunos ingressantes de uma dis-ciplina de Fonética e Fonologia do inglês de uma universidade federal quais são os interesses linguísticos no aprendizado de língua inglesa, realidades sobre as variantes de língua inglesa a que têm mais fami-liaridade e acesso, e crenças ao ensino e aprendizagem de pronúncia de inglês.

Investigando background linguístico, familiaridade com variantes da língua inglesa e crenças sobre ensino de pronúncia do inglês

Os dados deste capítulo foram coletados por meio de três questioná-rios. O primeiro que será reportado é um questionário que investiga o background linguístico e interesses de estudo quanto à língua ingle-sa por estudantes de graduação de Letras Inglês. Os respondentes do primeiro questionário foram 23 alunos ingressantes da disciplina de Fonética e Fonologia do inglês de um curso de Letras Inglês de uma universidade federal. O questionário completo está disponível no se-guinte link: https://osf.io/gs4yb/.

O segundo questionário trata da familiaridade dos respondentes à di-ferentes variantes do inglês (foram listados 20 países que têm inglês como língua oficial para a identificação de variantes do inglês: África do Sul, Austrália, Bahamas, Canadá, Escócia, Estados Unidos, Gana, Filipinas, Hong Kong, Índia, Inglaterra, Irlanda, Irlanda do Norte, Jamaica, Malta, Nigéria, País de Gales, Quênia, Paquistão e Nova

153

Zelândia). Os alunos deveriam responder em uma escala Likert de 5 pontos o grau de familiaridade que têm com as variantes de inglês dos países listados. Os respondentes do segundo questionário foram 27 alunos ingressantes da disciplina de Fonética e Fonologia do inglês de um curso de Letras Inglês de uma universidade federal. O questioná-rio completo está disponível neste link: https://osf.io/gs4yb/.

Finalmente, o terceiro questionário perguntou aos alunos ingressan-tes da disciplina de Fonética e Fonologia de Inglês sobre suas crenças sobre o ensino de pronúncia do inglês. Este questionário foi respon-dido por 10 alunos ingressantes da mesma disciplina de Fonética e Fonologia do inglês que foi referida na descrição dos questionários 1 e 2 deste capítulo. O questionário 3 está disponível também no link: https://osf.io/gs4yb/.

Descrevendo as respostas aos questionários: o que elas revelam?

Quanto aos resultados do questionário 1, que perguntou aos alunos de Letras Inglês quanto ao seu background linguístico e interesses de estudo em língua inglesa, obteve-se uma série de informações rele-vantes para definir o perfil da média dos estudantes de Letras Inglês e seus interesses linguísticos. Primeiramente, deve-se reportar que to-dos os respondentes são de nacionalidade brasileira, 11 são homens e 12 são mulheres e têm idades em torno de 22 anos (M=21,88, SD= 6,1) no momento de aplicação do questionário.

Quanto aos fatores linguísticos, caracterizam-se por serem todos falantes nativos de português brasileiro e falantes de inglês como língua não nativa, apenas 2 pessoas estudam outras línguas não nati-vas (8,7%), sendo elas japonês e espanhol. Apenas 4 pessoas (17,4%) passaram de 2 semanas a 1 mês em países falantes nativos de língua inglesa (Estados Unidos e Canadá) para férias, ou cursos de língua inglesa de curta duração. Quanto à apreciação da língua inglesa, 20 alunos avaliaram seu gosto pela língua com “adoro” e “gosto muito” (87%) e apenas 3 alunos avaliaram com “gosto um pouco” (13%). Nenhum dos respondentes realizou, até o momento de aplicação do questionário, algum teste de proficiência em língua inglesa.

154

Quanto ao processo de aprendizagem da língua, 11 alunos (48%) re-portaram fazer/ter feito cursos de língua inglesa em escolas particu-lares de línguas ou com professores particulares, enquanto o restante reportou ter feito aulas de inglês somente no ensino médio. O tempo de estudo da língua inglesa varia desde 1 semestre a 10 anos (M=4,2, SD=3,0) antes de ingressarem no curso de Letras Inglês. Quanto ao contato com a língua inglesa via mídias, a maioria dos alunos (16 alu-nos, 70%) reporta assistir filmes e séries em inglês diária ou semanal-mente, enquanto 6 alunos reportam não fazerem esse tipo de contato com a língua regular ou frequentemente, apenas 1 aluno reportou nunca assistir a programas em inglês. No que se trata de ouvir músicas em inglês, 15 alunos (65%) ouvem todos os dias e 5 alunos (22%) ou-vem semanalmente, somente 3 (13%) alunos reportam não ouvirem com regularidade ou frequência. O acesso à leitura de livros em língua inglesa é menos popular entre os respondentes, 12 alunos (52%) res-ponderam que raramente ou nunca leem livros em inglês, enquanto outros 6 alunos (26%) responderam lerem algumas vezes na semana.

Quanto aos interesses de estudo de língua inglesa, os percentuais mais altos se encontram nas habilidades orais. Destes, 17 alunos (73%) preferem focar sua atenção no estudo da compreensão oral relativa à pronúncia do inglês e 18 alunos (78,3%) na prática de conversação. Contudo, ao avaliarem sua proficiência de fala em língua inglesa, 14 alunos (61%) autoavaliaram-se como iniciantes e pré-intermediários e somente 3 alunos (13%) autoavaliam-se como avançados; enquanto ao avaliarem sua proficiência de compreensão de leitura em língua in-glesa, 16 alunos (69,5%) autoavaliaram-se como nível intermediário e avançado.

Relativo aos resultados do questionário 2, observa-se que as respostas dos alunos correspondem, com dados quantitativos, a opiniões basea-das em impressão e experiência de muitos professores formadores da área de Letras Inglês e mesmo de parte de professores em formação des-ses cursos, que as variantes consideradas de maior prestígio da língua inglesa, tais como inglês americano e inglês britânico são mais conheci-das pelos alunos de Letras Inglês do que outras variantes. A seguir serão reportados os resultados da questão de familiaridade e contato com essas variantes perguntadas aos 27 alunos desta etapa da pesquisa:

155

Quadro 1 - Grau de familiaridade e contato com diferentes variedades do inglês (respostas em percentuais)

Não tenho contato

Tenho contato pouco frequente

Tenho contato ocasional

Tenho contato frequente

Tenho contato muito frequente

África do Sul

81,5

18,5

0

0

0

Austrália

35,3

52,9

5,9

5,9

0

Bahamas

100

0

0

0

0

Canadá

29,6

25,9

37

7,4

0

Escócia

74,1

22,2

3,7

0

0

Estados Unidos

7,4

7,4

11,1

18,5

55,6

Gana

100

0

0

0

0

Filipinas

88,9

11,1

0

0

0

Hong Kong

88,8

11,1

0

0

0

Índia

76,5

17,6

5,9

0

0

Inglaterra

7,4

14,8

25,9

29,6

22,2

Irlanda

59,3

22,2

11,1

3,7

3,7

Irlanda do Norte

74,1

14,8

3,7

3,7

0

Jamaica

92,6

7,4

0

0

0

Malta

1oo

o

o

o

o

Nigéria

85,2

11,1

3,7

0

0

País de Gales

96,3

3,7

0

0

0

Quênia

100

0

0

0

0

Paquistão

100

0

0

0

0

Nova Zelândia

77,8

11,1

11,1

0

0

*Nota: Os números dispostos no Quadro 1 são percentuais baseados no total de 27 respondentes.

Fonte: Quadro produzido pela autora

156

A partir do Quadro 1 podemos inferir que somente as variantes de inglês dos Estados Unidos e da Inglaterra foram classificadas com percentuais robustos pelos alunos como variantes da língua com a qual tem contato muito frequente ou frequente. Enquanto isso, 5 variantes, dentre as 20 listadas, são absolutamente desconhecidas pelos alunos, como as variantes das Bahamas, Gana, Malta, Quênia e Paquistão; e outras 10 variantes são muito pouco conhecidas, tais como da África do Sul, Escócia, Filipinas, Hong Kong, Índia, Irlanda, Irlanda do Norte, Jamaica, País de Gales e Nova Zelândia, com as quais mais de 70% dos alunos nunca teve contato algum.

Por fim, os resultados do questionário 3, sobre crenças a respeito de ensino de pronúncia de língua inglesa, mostram que antes de começa-rem a ter conhecimento sobre a fonética e fonologia da língua inglesa e antes de terem acesso a discussões sobre o ensino de pronúncia do inglês, as opiniões desses alunos são resumidas conforme o Quadro 2:

Quadro 2 – Compilação de respostas sobre as crenças dos alunos sobre ensino de pronúncia do inglês (em percentuais)

Respostas Compiladas

Sim

Não

Não Soube opinar

Teve alguma aula de pronúncia do inglês antes do curso de Fonética e Fonologia

30

30

40

Acredita que pronúncia se ensine/aprenda por repetição de um modelo

50

40

10

Acredita que aprender fonética e fonologia do inglês é importante para a formação do professor

90

10

0

Acredita que conhecer os símbolos fonéticos é importante para um professor de inglês ensinar pronúncia

80

10

10

Acredita que deve ensinar a pronúncia do inglês americano ou britânico

90

10

0

*Nota: os números do Quadro 2 correspondem a percentuais baseados nas respostas de 10 alunos.

Fonte: Quadro produzido pela autora.

157

Conforme o Quadro 2, pode-se inferir que antes de começarem a primeira disciplina do curso que aborda diretamente questões de pronúncia da língua inglesa, a disciplina de Fonética e Fonologia do inglês, 70% dos alunos não haviam tido, ou não tinham consciência que tiveram, alguma instrução sobre a pronúncia da língua inglesa. Metade dos respondentes acreditava que a pronúncia do inglês deve-ria ser ensinada por repetição de um modelo de falante nativo e que a pronúncia que deveriam ensinar deveria ter como referência ou o inglês americano ou o inglês britânico (90%). Antes do início da re-ferida disciplina, muitos alunos acreditavam que aprender pronún-cia é repetir a uma fala modelo da língua alvo. Contudo, quando se trata de conhecimentos específicos dos conhecimentos de Fonética e Fonologia, a grande maioria dos alunos acredita ser importante adquirir esses conhecimentos para ser professor de língua inglesa (90%), bem como acredita que o conhecimento de símbolos fonéticos é importante para sua formação (90%).

O que passamos a saber sobre o ensino-aprendizagem de pro-núncia do inglês na formação inicial de professores a partir dessas respostas?

A partir dos resultados do questionário 1 é possível comentar quanto ao perfil social dos alunos de Letras Inglês consultados, que são em sua maioria jovens adultos e é um grupo bastante equilibrado quanto ao número de homens e mulheres. Já quanto à sua bagagem linguís-tica, são falantes nativos de português que falam inglês como língua não nativa e trata-se de um grupo bastante heterogêneo quanto ao tempo e modo de experiências com a língua. Isso reflete a situação de muitos cursos de inglês quanto à heterogeneidade de proficiência lin-guística e a dificuldade que isso impõe a professores formadores em adaptar os conteúdos e práticas de modo a atender a esses diferentes níveis de proficiência.

Em uma análise mais focada nos aspectos de aprendizagem de lín-guas, as respostas refletiram um genuíno interesse da maioria dos en-trevistados pela aquisição de habilidades orais em língua inglesa, que são buscadas extraclasse através do acesso a filmes e séries, bem como de músicas em inglês. Contudo, os mesmos alunos mostram serem inseguros quanto a essas habilidades orais quando se autoavaliam

158

quanto às suas competências na língua inglesa, mostrando-se mais seguros quanto às suas habilidades leitoras.

Esses resultados transparecem histórias de ensino e aprendizagem no período de escolarização básica que tem foco na habilidade de compre-ensão de leitura, que mesmo com o acesso ao ensino das outras habili-dades em cursos particulares por parte de alguns, não sana a falta de acesso que geralmente se tem em uma situação de ensino formal da língua. Esses resultados indicam também um efeito da formação dos professores de inglês dos alunos que responderam a esse questioná-rio, e até mesmo a defasagem do currículo do curso de graduação atu-al desses alunos, por centrar apenas em uma disciplina de Fonética e Fonologia a ênfase no ensino de linguagem oral e pronúncia.

O questionário 2 (resultados no Quadro 1) traz dados sobre a familiaridade dos alunos respondentes quanto às 20 variantes de língua inglesa listadas. É notória a dominância de variantes consideradas padrão do inglês, como inglês dos Estados Unidos e inglês da Inglaterra, nos julgamentos de familiaridade por parte dos alunos, indicando que tais variantes são as mais vastamente ensinadas e acessíveis aos aprendizes de inglês nos mais variados contextos tanto de instrução quanto de mídias. Consequentemente, os aprendizes têm mais acesso e experiência com as pronúncias dessas duas variantes de inglês, que provavelmente serão os padrões de pronúncia que tenderão a reproduzir e a ensinar na sua futura prática profissional. Isso reflete um processo neocolonial globalmente difundido através da língua inglesa (PENNICOOK, 2001) sobre o qual se deve ter consciência e, dentro do possível, saber remediar mediante uma prática profissional crítica que desloca a língua inglesa de determinados locais para seu caráter global (BRASIL, 2018).

O questionário 3 (resultados no Quadro 2) investiga uma amostra do mesmo grupo de alunos a respeito das suas crenças sobre ensino de pronúncia de inglês. É interessante observar que muitos conceitos conservadores e estereotípicos emergem de suas respostas no senti-do de acreditarem que o ensino de pronúncia se dá por repetição de modelos e que os modelos de pronúncia a serem ensinados são basea-dos nas variantes RP e GA. Tais crenças indicam que tais alunos expe-rienciaram métodos antigos de ensino de pronúncia que priorizavam exercícios de repetição a modelos de falantes das variantes de inglês dominantes na sua trajetória de aprendizagem da língua. Contudo, os

159

resultados também indicam que a maioria acredita que o ensino de fonética e fonologia do inglês trará contribuições à sua formação de professor de língua inglesa habilitado a ensinar a pronúncia da língua.

Formação inicial de professores de inglês quanto à linguagem oral e pronúncia da língua: realidades, crenças e expectativas

Este capítulo busca fazer um panorama breve das condições de forma-ção de professores de inglês e, por meio de três questionários, obteve dados empíricos sobre as realidades e crenças do ensino-aprendizagem de pronúncia de língua inglesa desses professores em formação.

As realidades mostradas por este estudo são que o professor em for-mação brasileiro tem pouco acesso ao desenvolvimento de habilidades orais tanto nas escolas regulares da sua educação pré-universitária quanto nos próprios cursos de Letras Inglês ou Letras Inglês-Português. Contudo, são alunos que buscam o desenvolvimento dessas habilida-des com recursos externos, como músicas, filmes e séries em inglês.

Esta pesquisa também mostra um predomínio de acesso a poucas va-riedades dominantes de língua inglesa, enquanto várias são completa-mente desconhecidas, o que favorece crenças de que há variedades que devam ser ensinadas, ou até mesmo imitadas, no ensino-aprendizado de pronúncia de língua inglesa em detrimento de outras. Em contra-ponto a essas crenças, este capítulo pretende advogar por um ensino de inglês como língua franca no que concerne ao ensino de pronún-cia de inglês e que esse ensino seja feito de modo contextualizado e comunicativo.

Embora este estudo tenha trazido muitos dados empíricos a respeito de questões raramente investigadas de modo quantitativo e qualitativo, como a formação de professores de inglês quanto ao ensino-aprendi-zagem de pronúncia, ainda há muito o que se saber sobre as realidades e crenças do ensino de pronúncia de línguas não nativas na formação inicial de professores. Por isso, espera-se que outros estudos empíricos possam dar sequência às investigações abordadas por este estudo e que possam expandir para questões que este trabalho não conseguiu abordar.

160

Referências

BRASIL. Ministério da Edudação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular (BNCC), 2018.

BRITISH COUNCIL. O Ensino de Inglês na Educação Pública Brasileira, 1ª ed, 2015.

CELCE-MURCIA, M. Teaching English as a Second or Foreign Language. 3. ed. Heinle & Heinle: Boston, MA, 2006.

CRYSTAL, D. English as a global language. C.U.P., 2011.

JENKINS, J. The Phonology of English as an International Language. O.U.P., 2000.

JENKINS, J. English as a língua franca: interpretations and atitudes. World Englishes, Vol.28, No.2, pp.200–207, 2009.

LIMA,K.C.; POST DA SILVEIRA, A. Como ensinar pronúncia do in-glês sem preparo para isso? Um levantamento de currículos e corpo docente dos cursos de licenciatura em letras inglês do Estado de Goiás / How to teach english pronunciation without any preparation for it? A survey of curricula and teaching staff of undergraduate courses in English letters in the state of Goiás, Brazil. (no prelo).

PENNYCOOK, A. Critical applied linguistics: a critical introduction. Londres: Routledge, 2001.

NUNAN, D. Designing tasks for the communicative classroom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1989.

OXFORD, R. Integrated skills in the ESL/EFL classroom. ERIC Digest. Washington, DC: ERIC Clearninghouse on Languages and Linguistics, 2001.

PARDEDE, P. Integrated Skills Approach in EFL Classrooms: A Literature Review. In: Proceedings of the English Education Department Collegiate Forum (EED CF) 2015- 2018. UKI Press, Indonesia, Jakarta, p. 147-159, 2017.

PIIRAINEN-MARSH, A., ALANEN, R. Repetition and Imitation: Opportunities for Learning. In: Seel, N.M. (eds) Encyclopedia of the Sciences of Learning. Springer, Boston, MA, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-1428-6_657

161

O ensino e percepção da pronúncia: a pluralidade linguística e a formação docente de língua espanhola

Natalia dos Santos Figueiredo

Introdução

Este artigo propõe uma reflexão e discussão sobre o espaço destinado ao ensino e percepção da pronúncia e dos aspectos prosódicos do es-panhol nas aulas de língua e na formação docente. Levamos em conta também, a relação que existe entre a descrição linguística e o contex-to identitário dos aprendizes, o caráter pluricêntrico da língua, com as diversas formas de interação oral e as diferentes finalidades de ensino. Para esta discussão, tomamos como exemplo o processo de ensino-aprendizagem de línguas adicionais em região de fronteira e de contato entre línguas e suas variedades, que se dá na Universidade Federal da Integração Latino-americana (UNILA), e como podemos trabalhar os resultados de pesquisas de análises e percepções linguís-ticas nesse espaço na formação docente do curso de Licenciatura em Letras Espanhol e Português como Línguas Estrangeiras e no Ciclo Comum de Estudos42.

42 O Ciclo Comum de Estudos na UNILA corresponde ao bloco de disciplinas obrigatórias a todos os estudantes dos cursos de graduação da instituição, e que inclui de 2 a 3 semestres de língua espanhola para estudantes brasileiros e não hispano-falantes, e português para os estudantes internacionais.

162

Primeiramente, trazemos a necessidade de desconstrução do imaginário que há em torno dos estudos fonético-fonológicos, como algo restrito apenas à reprodução e “correção” de sons, distante de qualquer contexto de interação e sem considerar as interfaces com demais estudos linguísticos. Em segundo lugar, buscamos analisar a diversidade da língua espanhola e avaliar a presença (ou a ausência) das variedades nos materiais didáticos. Citamos trabalhos como os de Lessa (2013) e Vilhena (2013), que discutem a invisibilidade da cultura e das variedades linguísticas latino-americanas em materiais de ensino-aprendizagem de espanhol, e destacamos também as relações de poder envolvidas nas representações dessas variedades, relacionando-as aos conceitos de variedades dominantes e não-dominantes (Aldestein, 2016) em uma língua pluricêntrica (Muhr, 2016). Em seguida, apresentamos alguns resultados de pesquisa desenvolvida para obter informações sobre a percepção de atos de fala de diferentes variedades do espanhol, e que podem ser utilizados na preparação de atividades didáticas. Por fim, apresentamos sugestões de divulgação da pluralidade linguística do espanhol em formato de consulta e propostas de materiais para o ensino de línguas adicionais.

Variedades da língua e materiais didáticos

No que se refere ao ensino de espanhol como língua estrangeira/adi-cional, os docentes nos deparamos muitas vezes com indagações dos estudantes sobre que variedade se ensina ou qual seria a “mais fácil” de se aprender. Esses questionamentos partem geralmente de cren-ças de que existem variedades “melhores” que outras, o que de certa forma, reflete as relações de poder envolvidas na sociedade, ou seja, variedades de maior prestígio, associadas ao poder econômico da na-ção e aos aspectos culturais que possuem maior alcance de difusão de mídia e de produção audiovisual.

É o que podemos observar na figura 1, cuja imagem representa uma dessas crenças reproduzidas em uma rede social.

163

Figura 1: percepção sobre variedades do espanhol reproduzido na rede social reddit: https://www.reddit.com/r/AlignmentCharts/comments/nswlui/spanish_dialects_alignment_chart/

Na figura 1 vemos uma distribuição de variedades do espanhol de acordo com o que se considera verticalmente de bom a ruim e hori-zontalmente, de legítimo a caótico, passando por uma classificação neutral. Não se trata de nenhuma classificação científica, apenas re-produz a crença de quem a construiu, colocando as variedades mexi-cana e a de dublagem latina como as mais “corretas” e no outro extre-mo, variedades como a argentina e a chilena, somada ao que aparece na figura como fala gringa, como as “piores” e “caóticas”. Vemos, por-tanto, como algumas variedades contam com maior prestígio frente a outras, e com isso podemos sugerir algumas razões para a propagação dessas crenças.

A variedade mexicana, especialmente da capital, é bastante difundida por conta do alcance das produções televisivas do país, não apenas para a América Latina mas também para os Estados Unidos e outras partes do mundo, como assinala Quesada-Pacheco (2016). A essa variedade, soma-se a chamada “dublagem latina”, citada também em outros contextos como um “espanhol neutro”, mas com fortes traços lexicais e prosódicos de variedades como a mexicana, a colombiana

164

(especialmente de Bogotá) e a peruana (especialmente a limenha). Esses são dialetos considerados mais conservadores com relação à pronúncia, frente às variedades consideradas mais inovadoras, como as caribenhas e as da região do Rio de la Plata (argentina, uruguaia). A definição de mais conservadoras é associada erroneamente a maior “pureza” e “correção da língua”, mas na realidade se trata apenas de variações regionais de uma língua pluricêntrica, como é o espanhol, e relacionada a fatores históricos e de contatos entre línguas em cada zona dialetal.

Quanto aos materiais didáticos de ensino de língua espanhola, o padrão linguístico mais difundido costuma ser o peninsular, especificamente da região de Castilha e de Madri. A Vilhena (2013) lhe chama a atenção que os materiais de ensino de espanhol disponíveis no mercado estejam em consonância com uma visão de língua abstrata, ou seja, descrevendo padrões normativos que nem sempre representam o uso corrente da mesma, e não prevendo portanto, aspectos de diversidade linguística. São materiais que ainda usam como referência apenas uma variedade europeia (a de Madri), e esse padrão costuma ser reproduzido na prática por diversos docentes sem que se faça uma reflexão sobre a diversidade da língua, seja por falta de conhecimento, seja por falta de recursos disponíveis para uso em sala de aula. Embora encontremos materiais mais recentes que buscam incorporar essa diversidade, os exemplos apresentados normalmente se restringem apenas à variação lexical, usos de determinadas formas de tratamento e expressões idiomáticas (muitas vezes descontextualizadas). Lessa (2013) acrescenta à discussão a invisibilidade da cultura e variedades linguísticas latino-americana nos materiais de ensino-aprendizagem de espanhol, e que muitas vezes também são retratadas apenas de forma estereotipada.

Variação prosódica do espanhol

Os estudos prosódicos de espanhol ainda se dedicam pouco às questões relacionadas ao ensino de línguas adicionais e à preparação e análise de materiais didáticos. Mas entre as pesquisas e produções existentes, podemos citar como relevante o trabalho de Pinto (2009), que apresenta uma análise da produção e percepção de estudantes

165

aprendizes de espanhol e discute o tema da transferência linguística. Essa pesquisa analisa o reconhecimento de enunciados assertivos e interrogativos produzidos por aprendizes, utilizando como referência a variedade madrilena do espanhol. Já Brisolara e Semino (2014) produziram um material para o ensino de fonética e fonologia, considerando as maiores dificuldades de estudantes brasileiros, no que diz respeito à pronúncia da língua, através de exercícios práticos para trabalhar a entoação e a percepção de tons (variação melódica). É um livro que traz importantes discussões para a prática da produção oral, porém ainda não apresenta ou trabalha especificamente com as diversas variedades dialetais do espanhol. Citando produções teóricas mais recentes, temos o material organizado por Pinho (2022), no qual se discute o papel da oralidade no ensino de línguas estrangeiras e em diversos segmentos da educação e tendo a iniciativa de propor também atividades práticas.

No que tange aos estudos descritivos, Sosa (1999) descreve padrões de enunciados declarativos e interrogativos em diversas variedades do espanhol, e constata que o contorno melódico de enunciados interrogativos, por exemplo, pode ter padrões ascendentes ou descendentes, de acordo com a origem dialetal do locutor. Outros trabalhos mais recentes como o de Prieto e Roseano (2009-2013), o Atlas interactivo de la entonación del español, apresenta padrões entoacionais nas modalidades declarativas, interrogativas e imperativas, porém ainda não apresenta uma ampla descrição entoacional em todas as regiões da América Latina. Sabemos que não há apenas um padrão do espanhol para representar as diversas atitudes de falante, mas apenas alguns padrões aparecem representados em materiais didáticos, vários padrões sequer contam com descrição disponível para consulta e demandam ainda mais pesquisas a respeito.

Considerando o contexto de ensino de línguas adicionais na UNILA, no qual os estudantes estão em contato constante com diversas va-riedades do espanhol, incluindo as variedades de fronteira, buscamos trazer para o ensino da pronúncia e, especialmente da prosódia na for-mação docente, a necessidade de trabalhar em sala de aula a diversida-de linguística no ambiente em que estamos inseridos, considerando também os contatos linguísticos aqui presentes.

166

Metodologia de trabalho

Para esta pesquisa, utilizamos como referência de análise a descrição realizada por Figueiredo (2018), que analisou o comportamento en-toacional de 5 atos de fala nas variedades do espanhol de Assunção, de Buenos Aires e da região de fronteira, em Ciudad del Este, no Paraguai e Puerto Iguazú, na Argentina, além da percepção de seus falantes quanto à identificação dos atos de fala e das variedades diale-tais. Posteriormente, ampliamos as análises para mais regiões, como a variedade do espanhol de Bogotá, Colômbia, e apresentamos aqui apenas os resultados da análise do ato de fala pergunta por conside-rarmos que os enunciados interrogativos totais carregam traços dis-tintivos sistemáticos entre variedades da língua em suas configura-ções tonais, conforme também destaca Sosa (1999).

A escolha dessas variedades se deve a que representam as que estão mais presentes na região da tríplice fronteira e no espaço acadêmi-co da UNILA, que é o local onde essa pesquisa vem sendo desenvol-vida. Além disso, contamos também com exemplos de variedades consideradas dominantes (Bogotá e Buenos Aires) e não-dominantes (Assunção, Ciudad del Este e Puerto Iguazú) do espanhol.

COLETA DE DADOS

O procedimento de coleta de dados se realizou a partir da interação entre a entrevistadora e as participantes de cada localidade pesquisa-da: 2 mulheres jovens com ensino superior ou médio completo, com idades compreendidas entre 20 e 35 anos. As interações foram reali-zadas individualmente e contaram com duração média de 20 minu-tos para cada participante.

As participantes produziram os enunciados em fala atuada experi-mental, a partir das situações que lhes foram apresentadas, dentro de dois contextos de interação:

167

Sacar la / una foto (Tirar a / uma foto)

Cerrar la puerta (Fechar a porta)

Com as situações apresentadas, as participantes produziram as per-guntas dentro dos contextos de “Sacar la(una) foto” e “Cerrar la puer-ta” (quadro 1).

Quadro 1: contextos de interação 1 e 2 para ato de fala pergunta (Figueiredo, 2018)

Interação 1: Tirar uma foto de alguém

Pesquisadora

Situação

Querés saber qué pasó, si el señor le sacó la foto.

(Você quer saber se o senhor tirou a foto)

Contexto

Están en un paseo turístico Pedro, María, José y vos. Como los turistas habituales, desean sacar fotos de lo que ven. En determinado momento María fue a pedirle a un señor que pasaba por allí que le sacara una foto. No vis-te si él se la sacó, por eso le preguntás a Pedro:

(Pedro, Maria e você estão em um passeio tu-rístico. Como turistas habituais, vocês dese-jam tirar fotos do que vem. Em determinado momento, Maria pediu para que um senhor que passava ali tirasse uma foto dela. Você não viu se ele tirou a foto, por isso pergunta a Pedro:)

Participante

Pergunta

(enunciado alvo)

- ¿Le sacó la foto? (Tirou a foto?)

Interação 2: “Fechar a porta

168

Pesquisadora

Situação

Querés saber qué pasó, si María cerró la puerta.

(Você quer saber se Maria fechou a porta)

Contexto

Están en la facultad María, Pedro y vos. Al final de la clase María se encargó de cerrar la puerta del aula. Como no la viste cerrando la puerta, le preguntás a Pedro:

(Maria, Pedro e você estão na faculdade. Ao final da aula, Maria se encarregou de fechar a porta da sala. Como você não a viu fechando a porta, pergunta a Pedro:)

Participante

Pergunta

(enunciado alvo)

- ¿Cerró la puerta? (Fechou a porta?)

As amostras de fala foram coletadas em gravador portátil e tratadas no computador com o uso do programa Audacity (2014). Em seguida, foram segmentadas por meio do uso do programa de análise acústico PRAAT (Boersma e Weenink, 1992-2022). Gerou-se um total de 20 enunciados disponíveis para esta pesquisa, produzidos pelas 10 par-ticipantes de 5 localidades e em 2 contextos de interação (quadro 2).

Quadro 2: distribuição de enunciados de acordo com cada contexto elaborado.

Contextos

Enunciados

Sacar la foto (Tirar a / uma foto)

10

Cerrar la puerta (Fechar a porta)

10

Total de enunciados produzidos

20

Fonte: elaboração própria.

Análise Entoacional

A análise dos dados baseou-se na observação do contorno entoacio-nal de enunciados interrogativos (representando o ato de fala pergun-ta) interpretados pelas participantes, o contraste dos movimentos da

169

curva de frequência fundamental (F0) nas produções realizadas, e na descrição das variações nucleares em cada contexto. Definimos como núcleo (ou tonema) do enunciado a última sílaba acentuada e as sí-labas subsequentes de um enunciado, e todo o conteúdo anterior ao núcleo está definido como pré-núcleo (ou pretonema).

Os padrões encontrados foram representados através da atribuição de tons de acordo com a notação fonológica Sp_ToBI (Estebas Vilaplana e Prieto, 2009), que consiste em um sistema de notação que classifica o movimento de F0 e atribui tons a partir de posições H (High) e L (Low), em diferentes combinações (figura 2).

Figura 2: repertório das configurações nucleares da notação Sp_ToBI (Estebas Vilaplana e Prieto, 2009).

Descrição prosódica do ato de fala pergunta

Nesta seção, apresentamos os resultados da análise dos contornos entoacionais dos enunciados que representam o ato de fala per-gunta, produzido pelas participantes das 5 cidades pesquisadas. Contrastamos os movimentos tonais em cada variedade de modo a

170

descrever a diversidade de padrões possíveis para expressar o ato de fala.

Variedade Bogotana

Observando a curva entoacional do enunciado produzido por uma das participantes de Bogotá: ¿Pedro, le tomó la foto? (Pedro, tirou a foto?), na figura 3, destacam-se 2 picos acentuais, um no início do enunciado, marcado pelo vocativo Pedro, e outro ao final do enuncia-do, denotando o padrão ascendente da F0.

É um padrão que se caracteriza em seu núcleo por uma sílaba tônica em tom baixo e movimento ascendente na sílaba pós-tônica, finali-zando o enunciado em tom alto. De acordo com a notação Sp_ToBI, podemos descrever esse contorno como: L* HH%.

Figura 3: representação do enunciado ¿Pedro, le tomó la foto? (Pedro, tirou a foto?), produzido pela participante de Bogotá e segmentado no PRAAT.

Essa configuração se aproxima de padrões de outras variedades con-sideradas dominantes do espanhol, como os de Madri, México e Lima.

A característica desse contorno final ascendente está também descri-ta por outros autores, como Sosa (1999), e Prieto e Roseano (2009-2013), e que costuma ser o formato mais difundido em materiais didáticos de espanhol ao representar o padrão entoacional de uma

171

pergunta total, com resposta sim ou não.

Variedade portenha

Observando a curva entoacional do enunciado produzido por uma das participantes de Buenos Aires: ¿Cerró la puerta? (Fechou a porta?), na figura 4, destacam-se 2 picos acentuais ao longo do enunciado: um na posição pré-nuclear la e outro em posição nuclear estenden-do-se da sílaba tônica até o início da sílaba pós-tônica de puerta. Diferentemente do observado no enunciado de Bogotá, o padrão final do enunciado interrogativo de Buenos Aires se caracteriza por um contorno circunflexo, ou seja, um pico tonal na sílaba pós-tônica e posterior queda na curva de F0.

Temos portanto, um padrão que se caracteriza em seu núcleo por uma sílaba tônica em movimento ascendente com pico de F0 na síla-ba pós-tônica, finalizando o enunciado em movimento descendente. De acordo com a notação Sp_ToBI, podemos descrever esse contorno como: L+H* HL%.

Esse padrão encontrado converge com as descrições apresentadas em outras pesquisas, como as de Prieto e Roseano (2009-2013), e Gabriel et al. (2010): L+¡H* HL%, e a de Figueiredo (2011): L+ >H* HL%, que indicam esse deslocamento do pico tonal para a sílaba postônica do núcleo do enunciado, através do uso de diacríticos previstos no reper-tório Sp-ToBI (“¡” e “>”).

Figura 4: representação do enunciado ¿Cerró la puerta? (Fechou

172

a porta?), produzido pela participante de Buenos Aires e segmentado no programa PRAAT.

Esse contorno circunflexo se soma ao de outras variedades, como o padrão descendente descrito por Sosa (1999) para as variedades ca-ribenhas, que não possuem o contorno final de enunciados interro-gativos em movimento ascendente, ou seja, aquele que se costuma apresentar em materiais para o ensino de espanhol.

Variedade Assuncena

Observando a curva entoacional do enunciado produzido por uma das participantes de Assunção: ¿Cerró la puerta? (Fechou a porta?), na figura 5, destacam-se 2 picos acentuais ao longo do enunciado: um em posição pré-nuclear la e outro em posição nuclear, mais especifica-mente na sílaba pós-tônica. Como observado no enunciado de Bogotá, o padrão final do enunciado interrogativo de Assunção também se caracteriza por um contorno ascendente, com o pico de F0 na sílaba pós-tônica.

É um padrão que se caracteriza em seu núcleo por uma sílaba tônica em tom baixo e movimento ascendente na sílaba pós-tônica, finali-zando o enunciado em tom alto. De acordo com a notação Sp_ToBI, podemos descrever esse contorno como: H+L* HH%.

Figura 5: representação do enunciado ¿Cerró la puerta? (Fechou a porta?), produzido pela participante de Assunção e segmentado no PRAAT.

Contrastando com o padrão encontrado nos enunciados de Bogotá,

173

vemos na variedade de Assunção um pico de F0 mais proeminente em posição pré-nuclear, porém o movimento ascendente final não alcan-ça um tom tão alto como no enunciado de Bogotá.

Uma característica articulatória do espanhol paraguaio que vale tam-bém destacar e que tampouco é mencionado em materiais didáticos, é a presença da produção do fonema /r/ como retroflexo [ɽ] em palavras como pue[ɽ]ta. É um som que se aproxima à produção do fonema /r/ fa-lado por diversos aprendizes brasileiros de regiões do interior do país, como no oeste do Paraná, onde se encontra a UNILA. É um dado rele-vante que merece ser incorporado ao ensino de espanhol nessa região.

Variedades da Tríplice Fronteira

Observando a curva entonacional dos enunciados produzidos pelas participantes da região de fronteira, uma de Ciudad del Este ¿Le sacó una foto? (Tirou uma foto?), na figura 6, e outra de Puerto Iguazú ¿Cerró la puerta? (Fechou a porta?), na figura 7, destacam-se 2 picos acentu-ais ao longo do enunciado: um em posição pré-nuclear una e la e outro em posição nuclear, mais especificamente na sílaba pós-tônica. São padrões que convergem com o descrito também para Assunção: con-torno final ascendente, com o pico de F0 na sílaba pós-tônica.

É um padrão que se caracteriza em seu núcleo por uma sílaba tônica em tom baixo e movimento ascendente na sílaba pós-tônica, finali-zando o enunciado em tom alto. De acordo com a notação Sp_ToBI, podemos descrever esse contorno como: H+L* HH%.

Figura 6: representação do enunciado ¿Le sacó una foto? (Tirou uma foto?),

174

produzido pela participante de Ciudad del Este e segmentado no PRAAT.

Figura 7: representação do enunciado ¿Cerró la puerta? (Fechou a porta?), produzido pela participante de Puerto Iguazú e segmentado no PRAAT.

Verificamos a presença de uma variedade fronteiriça que converge com o padrão encontrado para Assunção, mas diverge do padrão en-contrado para Buenos Aires. Esse dado é relevante no sentido de de-finirmos as características prosódicas de variedades de uma língua e que não estão delimitadas por fronteiras políticas e geográficas.

Observamos com frequência em materiais didáticos o espanhol ar-gentino sendo representado apenas pela variedade de Buenos Aires e, por este motivo, vemos a necessidade de que se ampliem os estudos descritivos para mais regiões43, especialmente as mais distantes dos centros econômicos de poder, como é o caso da região guaranítica, re-presentada nesta pesquisa pela cidade de Puerto Iguazú, na província de Misiones. Estamos diante de uma região que compartilha traços históricos e linguísticos com o espanhol falado no Paraguai, além do contato com português em sua zona fronteiriça.

43 Figueiredo (2011) apresenta uma análise contrastiva de atitudes proposicionais entre as variedades do espanhol de Buenos Aires e de Córdoba, na Argentina. Com esses dados é possível estabelecer os mais relevantes traços prosódicos que caracterizam a variedade cordobesa do espanhol e que aspectos são convergentes e divergentes com a variedade portenha.

175

Discussão dos resultados e propostas didáticas

Com a descrição dos enunciados apresentados na seção anterior, cons-tatamos a variação existente entre 3 variedades de capitais sul-ameri-canas, e como duas variedades de fronteira estabelecem um contato regional, compartindo os mesmos traços prosódicos na produção do ato de fala pergunta. Porém, dados como estes ainda são pouco repre-sentados no ensino de línguas adicionais. Muitos materiais didáticos apresentam referências sobre os aspectos fonético-fonológicos do espanhol e sua diversidade, mas na maioria das vezes, se restringem apenas a generalizações no nível segmental, para reforçar a pronún-cia de algum som específico que os estudantes possam ter dificulda-des de produzir. No que se refere à prosódia, em geral esses materiais trazem apenas contrastes de ênfase entre sílabas acentuadas e não acentuadas, e diferenças entre a entoação de perguntas e respostas, sem mencionar as variedades dialetais da língua. Desta forma, essa pesquisa busca incorporar o estudo da diversidade linguística e varie-dades dialetais do espanhol nas práticas docentes, dialogando com o contexto de ensino no qual está inserido, considerando também as-pectos interculturais e plurilíngues no ambiente de ensino.

A partir dos resultados encontrados, vemos a necessidade de apli-car esses dados descritivos de forma didática no ensino de espanhol como língua adicional e na formação de professores. Esta é uma etapa de trabalho ainda em andamento e que merece bastante atenção, ten-do em vista que ainda há poucos estudos desenvolvidos com foco no ensino da prosódia.

Como etapas de atividades a serem realizadas em sala de aula, destaca-mos aquelas pensadas para o estudo da expressividade, conforme des-crevem Figueiredo e Sá (2022), iniciando com a descrição da língua, seguida da etapa de percepção e posteriormente, da de produção oral. Neste momento da pesquisa, nos encontramos no desenvolvimento de atividades de percepção das variedades da língua aqui descritas, para entender como os aprendizes as reconhecem ou as definem.

Entre as razões de se trabalhar a percepção dos estudantes quanto à diversidade linguística, além de desenvolver a capacidade de dis-tinguir variedades, destaca-se como interpretamos as variações en-toacionais de determinados atos de fala, e como essa interpretação

176

pode afetar ou não o sucesso de uma interação oral, conforme destaca Márquez-Reiter (2002). O autor afirma que os possíveis problemas de comunicação entre as variedades de uma língua ocorrem em decor-rência de diferentes sistemas de cortesia que se produzem associados à variação prosódica. Na figura 8, vemos uma imagem de um teste de percepção aplicado para identificação de atos de fala em algumas variedades do espanhol. Em uma pesquisa preliminar, esse teste foi realizado apenas entre os falantes das próprias variedades analisadas por Figueiredo (2018), a fim de determinar como os falantes identi-ficam os atos de fala em sua região e em variedades geograficamente próximas as suas. Os resultados dessa pesquisa foram relevantes para observar quais atos de fala podem apresentar diferentes interpreta-ções entre falantes de uma mesma língua, e a partir de então nos per-guntarmos como se dariam essas interpretações entre aprendizes de espanhol como língua adicional.

Figura 8: representação de atividade de reconhecimento de atos de fala em diferentes variedades do espanhol em uma etapa de pesquisa sobre percepção.

Atividades como essa podem ser adaptadas e aplicadas em sala de aula para entender como e se os estudantes reconhecem diferentes

177

atos de fala ou outras atitudes de falantes de espanhol como língua materna, em uma etapa prévia a atividades de produção oral. Não contamos ainda com resultados dos testes de percepção realizados por aprendizes nas disciplinas do ciclo comum da UNILA, sendo que esta etapa de coleta de dados de percepção segue em andamento.

Em outro momento em sala de aula, vemos na figura 9 o resultado de uma atividade aplicada durante o ensino remoto para os alunos de espanhol adicional nivel intermediário do Ciclo Comum de Estudos da UNILA, a partir da compreensão auditiva de 3 fragmentos de du-blagem da animação Metegol: uma dublagem argentina, uma dubla-gem em espanhol “latino” (para os países da América Latina) e uma dublagem em “castelhano” (na variedade centro-norte peninsular para a Espanha). Após identificar as variações de pronúncia entre os três fragmentos apresentados, abriu-se espaço para que os estudantes registrassem como avaliam cada variedade observada de forma livre. Estabeleceu-se assim um momento para comentários diversos e dis-cussão sobre possíveis crenças e preconceitos linguísticos que pudes-sem se manifestar em uma tela compartilhada.

178

Figura 9: reprodução de atividade realizada em sala de aula (formato remoto, em uma tela compartilhada) na UNILA, para registrar como os estudantes de espanhol percebem as variedades da língua.

Outra proposta de atividade em desenvolvimento é a organização de um material descritivo (figura 10), para consulta que contemple as variedades do espanhol presentes na instituição, considerando tam-bém o contato com outras línguas, de forma a aproximar os estudan-tes às variedades da língua mais familiares ao seu entorno e convívio, como no caso de regiões de fronteira onde se encontra a UNILA.

Figura 10: reprodução de material em desenvolvimento para apresentar um registro da diversidade linguística do espanhol na UNILA, no âmbito prosódico.

Considerações finais

Com este trabalho, buscamos trazer à discussão o papel da oralidade no ensino de línguas adicionais, tratando neste momento de aspec-tos da pronúncia e da percepção do espanhol acerca da pluralidade linguística desta língua, e a partir da análise de suas características entoacionais. É importante ressaltar que tomamos como referências

179

pesquisas recentes, o que indica que os resultados e conclusões vêm sendo construídos e que ainda há muito por pesquisar na área da pro-sódia para fins didáticos. Portanto, nossas conclusões se centram nos dados descritivos de variedades da língua que contam com pesquisas já realizadas e que podem servir de base para a preparação de mate-riais específicos que considerem as etapas de percepção da diversi-dade linguística em diferentes contextos de interação e da produção oral, respeitando aspectos identitários dos falantes e as necessidades do ensino e aprendizagem da língua adicional para cenários diversos.

Referências

ADELSTEIN, A. Comprehensive dictionaries and delimitation of the Argentine. variety of Spanish. In: MUHR, R. (ed.). Pluricentric languages and non-dominant. varieties worldwide. Part II: the pluricentricity of Portuguese and Spanish. New concepts and descriptions. In collaboration with Eugênia Duarte, Amália Mendes, Carla Amorós Negre and Juan A. Thomas. Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang Edition, 2016.

BOERSMA, P., WEENINK, D. Praat: doing phonetics by computer [Computer program], 1992-2022. Version 6.2.06, retrieved 23 January 2022 from https://www.praat.org

BRISOLARA, L. B.; SEMINO, M. J. I. ¿Cómo pronunciar el español? La enseñanza de la fonética y la fonología para brasileños: ejercicios prácticos. Campinas: Pontes Editores, 2014.

ESTEBAS-VILAPLANA, E.; PRIETO, P. La notación prosódica del espa-ñol: una revisión del Sp_ToBI. In: Estudios de fonética experimental 18, 2009, 263-83.

FIGUEIREDO, N. dos S., SÁ. A expressão oral e a diversidade linguísti-ca. In: PINHO, J. R. D. de (org.). A oralidade no ensino de línguas estran-geiras. 1ª ed. São Paulo: Parábola, 2022.

FIGUEIREDO, N. dos S.. Variação pragmática e ecologia das lín-guas: análise multimodal de atos de fala no espanhol do Paraguai e da Argentina. Tese de Doutorado. Letras Neolatinas/UFRJ, Rio de Janeiro, 2018. http://posneolatinas.letras.ufrj.br/index.php/

180

tese-2018-natalia-dos-santos-figueiredo/.

FIGUEIREDO, N. dos S. Análise da entoação em atitudes proposicio-nais de enunciados assertivos e interrogativos totais do espanhol argentino: nas variedades de Buenos Aires e Córdoba. Dissertação de Mestrado em Letras Neolatinas - UFRJ. Rio de Janeiro, 2011. Disponível em: http://www.letras.ufrj.br/pgneolatinas/media/bancoteses/nata-liafigueiredomestrado.pdf .

GABRIEL, C.; FELDHAUSEN, I.; PESKOVÁ, A.; COLANTONI, L.; LEE, S.; ARANA, V.; LABASTÍA, L. Argentinian Spanish Intonation. In: PRIETO, P.; ROSEANO, P. (eds.). Transcription of intonation of the Spanish lan-guage. München: Lincom Europa, 2010.

MÁRQUEZ-REITER, R. A contrastive study of indirectness in Spanish: Evidence from Uruguayan and peninsular Spanish. In: Pragmatics. vol 12 (1) International Pragmatics Association, 2002, pp. 135-152.

MUHR, R. Linguistic dominance and non-dominance in pluricentric languages: a typology. In: MUHR, R. (ed.). Non-dominant varieties of pluricentric languages. Getting the pictures. In memory of Michael Clyne. Wien: Peter Lang, 2012.

PINHO, J. R. D. de (org.). A oralidade no ensino de línguas estrangeiras. 1ª ed. São Paulo: Parábola, 2022.

PINTO, M. da S. Transferências Prosódicas do PB/LM na aprendiza-gem do E/LE: enunciados assertivos e interrogativos totais. Tese de Doutorado. UFRJ, Rio de Janeiro, 2009.

PRIETO, P.; ROSEANO, P. (coords.). Atlas interactivo de la entonación del español, 2009-2013. http://prosodia.upf.edu/atlasentonacion/.

SOSA, J. M. La entonación del español. Su estructura fónica, variabili-dad y dialectología. Madrid: Cátedra, 1999.

VILHENA, F. B. K. de. Sobre a invisibilidade das variedades linguísti-cas latino-americanas no livro didático nacional para o ensino de lín-gua espanhola. In: ZOLIN-VERZ, F. (org.). A(in)visibilidade da América Latina no Ensino de Espanhol. Campinas: Pontes Editores, 2013.

181

Recursos pedagógicos online para o ensino da pronúncia da língua inglesa: criação e avaliação de um website

Rosane Silveira

Cesar Teló

Crystoffer E. Zanchet

Repensando o Ensino da Pronúncia

Para a aprendizagem do outro idioma, a pronúncia é um componen-te importante a ser estudado. Atualmente, a noção do que significa aprender a pronúncia da língua inglesa como língua não materna mudou, tendo deixado de lado a obsessão por aprender a “falar como um nativo” e passando a se pautar pelo objetivo de ser capaz de com-preender e ser compreendido por interlocutores de nacionalidades diversas (Derwing, Munro, 2015; Silveira, Silva, 2018; Lima Jr., 2021). Embora as pesquisas voltadas para o ensino e/ou aprendizagem da pronúncia em língua inglesa apontem para essa direção desde o iní-cio dos anos 90, o ensino da pronúncia ainda é visto por alguns edu-cadores como algo invasivo, desnecessário e complexo (Celce-Murcia; Goodwin; Brinton, 1996; Derwing; Munro, 2015; Levis, 2005, 2020).

182

Alguns veem o ensino da pronúncia como invasivo porque, suposta-mente, ao tentar impor um modelo de pronúncia, a identidade dos estudantes estaria sendo desrespeitada e eles estariam sendo impe-didos de se expressar com os recursos linguísticos já adquiridos na aprendizagem da língua materna ou outras línguas adicionais (Buss, 2012; Costa, 2016; Foote et al., 2012). Outros argumentam que o ensi-no da pronúncia é desnecessário porque os alunos acabam por espon-taneamente notar as diferenças entre os componentes fonético-fono-lógicos da língua materna e da língua adicional, sendo desnecessário utilizar o já escasso tempo em sala de aula para levar o aluno a perce-ber essas diferenças (Buss, 2012; Costa, 2016; Foote et al., 2012). Por fim, é comum ouvir relatos de professores de que o ensino da pronún-cia é algo muito complexo e que requer um tipo de conhecimento es-pecífico sobre fonética e fonologia que eles não possuem (Buss, 2012; Costa, 2016; Foote et al., 2012; Levis, 2021).

Possivelmente por conta dessas visões, o ensino da pronúncia tem sido negligenciado. É comum que os currículos de formação de pro-fessores de língua inglesa no contexto brasileiro abordem apenas parcialmente ou ignorem por completo questões relacionadas à pronúncia ou, mesmo em cursos que preveem que a pronúncia seja ensinada em disciplinas voltadas para o ensino de inglês, este com-ponente linguístico seja deixado de lado pelos professores. Esta si-tuação está, provavelmente, relacionada à influência da Abordagem Comunicativa e outras Abordagens Críticas para o ensino da língua inglesa (Pennington, 2021) na elaboração dos currículos dos progra-mas voltados para a formação de professores de inglês.

Além disso, o componente oral do inglês esteve por muito tempo au-sente dos documentos oficiais que regulamentam o ensino de línguas adicionais nas escolas regulares do Brasil (Leffa, 2016; Paiva, 2003). À luz das recentes mudanças nas políticas de ensino de línguas adi-cionais44 trazidas pela criação e implementação da Base Nacional Comum Curricular - BNCC (BRASIL, 2018), que incluem o ensino obrigatório de habilidades orais, os professores de escolas regulares

44 É lamentável que a BNCC apresente apenas a língua inglesa como língua adicional de ensino obri-gatório na escola básica, mas a discussão dessa política linguística limitante extrapola o escopo deste capítulo.

183

agora enfrentam o desafio de ensinar a pronúncia. Contudo, estudos anteriores com foco nas crenças e práticas de professores em relação ao ensino da pronúncia em salas de aula brasileiras indicam que os professores relatam falta de confiança e conhecimento para ensinar a pronúncia (Buss, 2012, 2016; Costa, 2016; Haus, 2018).

Tendo em mente os benefícios potenciais da tecnologia para o ensi-no da pronúncia (Baldissera, 2020; O’Brien et al., 2018; Isaacs, 2018; Silveira et al., 2022), este capítulo tem como objetivo discutir a imple-mentação de um website criado para compilar recursos online que po-dem auxiliar professores de inglês a desenvolver seus conhecimentos teóricos e práticos sobre a pronúncia do inglês. Assim, discutiremos as etapas adotadas para definir os critérios de seleção das atividades de pronúncia incluídas no website e para definir os componentes e o layout do mesmo. Além disso, demonstraremos recursos importantes incluídos no website e relataremos os resultados de um estudo inicial com 28 professores de inglês que o avaliaram após participar de uma oficina de formação continuada voltada para o ensino da pronúncia.

Este capítulo incluirá uma revisão de literatura sobre questões relacio-nadas ao ensino da pronúncia e à formação de professores de inglês no contexto brasileiro, exemplificando como o ensino da pronúncia se configura nas matrizes curriculares de dezenas de cursos de gra-duação em Letras-Inglês. Em seguida, apresentaremos estudos que discutem a integração da tecnologia no ensino de línguas em con-textos formais de aprendizagem. Na seção seguinte, introduziremos informações sobre os procedimentos para a criação do website com recursos para o ensino da pronúncia e para a formação complemen-tar de professores de inglês interessados em aprender sobre o ensino da pronúncia. Também apresentaremos informações sobre como o website foi avaliado por um grupo de professores de inglês, delineando brevemente o perfil desses professores e o instrumento disponibiliza-do a eles para avaliar o website. Por fim, apresentaremos informações sobre o website, incluindo os critérios para a seleção de recursos digi-tais incorporados, suas funcionalidades e recursos disponibilizados, bem como a opinião dos professores que participaram da avaliação do website. Concluiremos com algumas considerações sobre o uso de recursos tecnológicos para o ensino da pronúncia.

184

O Ensino da Pronúncia e a Formação de Professores

Com o lançamento da BNCC em 2018 (Brasil, 2018), que apresenta novas políticas para o ensino de línguas, parece haver um interesse renovado no componente oral para o ensino de inglês nas escolas re-gulares no Brasil e, portanto, vislumbra-se a necessidade de preparar professores para abordar questões da pronúncia da língua inglesa em sala de aula.

A BNCC propõe que o ensino da língua inglesa seja organizado em torno de cinco eixos orientadores: oralidade, leitura, escrita, conheci-mento linguístico e dimensão intercultural. Como pode-se observar, a oralidade ocupa lugar de destaque e o ensino da pronúncia pode ser visto como algo relevante e executável, perpassando todos os eixos, mas em especial os eixos de oralidade e conhecimento linguístico. Menção explícita à pronúncia e componentes segmentais e supras-segmentais da fala podem ser observados na BNCC, como mostra o trecho abaixo (grifo nosso), retirado da seção na qual são apresenta-das as orientações gerais para o ensino da língua inglesa no ensino fundamental.

O eixo Oralidade envolve as práticas de linguagem em situações de uso oral da língua inglesa, com foco na compreensão (ou es-cuta) e na produção oral (ou fala), articuladas pela negociação na construção de significados partilhados pelos interlocutores e/ou participantes envolvidos, com ou sem contato face a face. Assim, as práticas de linguagem oral presenciais, com contato face a face – tais como debates, entrevistas, conversas/diálogos, entre outras –, constituem gêneros orais nas quais as caracte-rísticas dos textos, dos falantes envolvidos e seus “modos par-ticulares de falar a língua”, que, por vezes, marcam suas iden-tidades, devem ser considerados. Itens lexicais e estruturas linguísticas utilizados, pronúncia, entonação e ritmo empre-gados, por exemplo, acrescidos de estratégias de compreensão (compreensão global, específica e detalhada), de acomodação (resolução de conflitos) e de negociação (solicitação de esclare-cimentos e confirmações, uso de paráfrases e exemplificação) constituem aspectos relevantes na configuração e na explora-ção dessas práticas. (Brasil, 2018, p. 243).

185

A BNCC propõe conteúdos a serem enfatizados em cada ano do ensino fundamental, organizados na forma de quadros que indicam o eixo orientador, unidades temáticas, bem como objetos de conhecimento e habilidades. Nos quadros que detalham conteúdos para cada ano do ensino fundamental, há poucas informações sobre o que ensinar em termos de pronúncia ou dos componentes segmentais e suprasseg-mentais da fala. Esse tipo de informação só aparece nos quadros des-critivos do sexto e sétimo anos do ensino fundamental. No quadro do sexto ano, o trabalho com pronúncia é previsto como objeto de estudo dentro do eixo de conhecimentos linguísticos, como parte da unida-de temática “estudo do léxico”, onde se almeja o desenvolvimento da seguinte habilidade: “[r]econhecer semelhanças e diferenças na pro-núncia de palavras da língua inglesa e da língua materna e/ou outras línguas conhecidas” (Brasil, 2018, p. 251). Situação semelhante se dá no quadro do sétimo ano, onde se pressupõe o desenvolvimento de uma única habilidade na unidade temática “estudo do léxico”: “[r]econhecer a pronúncia dos verbos regulares no passado (-ed)” (Brasil, 2018, p. 252).

Entendemos que o trabalho com a pronúncia pode e deve ir muito além do que está explicitamente preconizado nos quadros da BNCC para que se possa desenvolver a compreensão e a produção da fala em língua inglesa. Para isso, é necessário que os professores de língua in-glesa se sintam preparados para abordar questões de pronúncia nos momentos em que as mesmas forem relevantes para a implementa-ção de seus objetivos pedagógicos.

Estudos anteriores conduzidos com professores brasileiros mostram que muitos se sentem despreparados e até mesmo desconfortáveis para ensinar questões relacionadas à pronúncia da língua inglesa (Buss, 2012, 2016; Costa, 2016; Haus, 2018). Parte desse desconfor-to e/ou sentimento de despreparo frequentemente está relacionado com o fato de que a formação desses professores não incluiu discipli-nas que abordassem questões de pronúncia ou que lhes desse algum conhecimento básico sobre a fonética e a fonologia da língua inglesa.

Um exemplo de como o ensino da pronúncia figura nos currículos de Licenciatura em Letras-Inglês no Brasil pode ser visto na Tabela 1, na qual mostramos dados sobre os cursos de Letras frequentados pelos

186

professores de inglês que contribuíram com esta pesquisa. Esses pro-fessores concluíram cursos de graduação em Letras ofertados por instituições públicas (20) e privadas (6). Segundo informações ob-tidas no projeto pedagógico e/ou grade curricular desses cursos de graduação conforme disponibilizado em suas páginas de internet, podemos observar que apenas dois dos 26 cursos têm uma disciplina obrigatória voltada para a pronúncia do inglês. Ademais, 13 desses cursos incluem um curso obrigatório de fonética e/ou fonologia, um contempla a pronúncia ofertando uma disciplina eletiva e seis men-cionam que a pronúncia é um dos subcomponentes das disciplinas de língua inglesa. Cabe notar, ainda, que nas grades curriculares de nove instituições não constam disciplinas ou menção a disciplinas que abordem o ensino da pronúncia ou da fonética e fonologia da língua inglesa. Embora preliminar, esses dados nos mostram que, efetivamente, muitos professores de inglês podem concluir sua gra-duação sem ter contato com questões relacionadas à pronúncia e ao seu ensino, ou mesmo com noções básicas de fonética e fonologia da língua inglesa.

Tabela 1 - Disciplina de pronúncia, fonética e fonologia em língua inglesa nos currículos de Letras dos participantes da pesquisa

Pública

(N = 20)

Privada*

(N = 6)

Total

Disciplina de pronúncia obrigatória

2

0

2

Disciplina de fonética e/ou fonologia obrigatória

8

5

13

Disciplina de pronúncia eletiva

1

0

1

Disciplina de fonética e/ou fonologia eletiva

4

0

4

Pronúncia inserida em disciplinas de língua

4

2

6

*A contagem de instituições privada inclui Instituições de Ensino Superior comunitárias e confessionais.

Fonte: elaborada pelos autores.

Pode-se notar, então, que é mais comum a oferta de disciplinas cujo nome indica o ensino da fonética e da fonologia da língua ingle-sa, o que indica um aparente foco em descrição linguística e menor

187

atenção a questões relacionadas ao ensino e à inteligibilidade da fala (Derwing; Munro, 2015; Levis, 2005, 2020). Entretanto, nos casos das instituições que disponibilizam ao menos as ementas e bibliografias das disciplinas em sua página da internet, observamos que, por vezes, as disciplinas de fonética e fonologia tem um caráter misto, contendo conteúdos teóricos (p. ex., distinção entre fonética e fonologia, alfa-beto fonético, categorias de análise fonêmica) e aplicados à aprendi-zagem da pronúncia (prática com os sons vocálicos e consonantais da língua inglesa).

Dada a escassez de oportunidades para refletir sobre o ensino da pro-núncia durante a formação em muitos cursos de graduação, os pro-fessores em estudos anteriores relatam o desejo de aprender sobre esse tema de modo a se sentirem melhor preparados para auxiliar seus alunos a atingirem bons níveis de compreensão e produção oral (Baker, 2014; Buss, 2012, 2016; Costa, 2016; Haus, 2018). Nesse sen-tido, muitas vezes a busca por esse conhecimento e por materiais de apoio para o ensino da pronúncia se dá no âmbito da internet. No que tange ao ensino de línguas, a internet se tornou, efetivamente, uma fonte essencial de informações e materiais. Entretanto, a inserção de recursos tecnológicos no espaço da sala de aula, especialmente no âmbito das escolas públicas brasileiras, ainda está longe de se enqua-drar nas expectativas de Bax (2003), o qual previa que haveria uma normalização da tecnologia na sala de aula de línguas adicionais, e que a tecnologia seria algo tão comum quanto qualquer outro objeto associado ao espaço da sala de aula, como caderno, quadro ou caneta.

Embora a normalização da tecnologia ainda não seja uma realidade em muitas salas de aula brasileiras, isso não deve ofuscar os bene-fícios potenciais das tecnologias digitais no que concerne ao ensi-no da pronúncia. Inspirados em trabalhos de outros autores (p. ex., Baldissera; Tumolo, 2021; Rogerson-Revell, 2021), elaboramos a Figura 1, a qual destaca oito benefícios potenciais das tecnologias digitais quando consideramos o ensino da pronúncia de línguas adicionais: oportunidade de trabalho individualizado; redução do estresse quando comparado com o contexto de sala de aula; foco no estudante; acesso ilimitado a materiais; disponibilidade de recursos multimodais; presença de feedback imediato; inclusão de diferentes

188

variedades linguísticas nas amostras de fala; e oportunidades para produção de fala controlada e comunicativa. Certamente, esses bene-fícios podem ser maiores ou menores dependendo da personalidade e dos objetivos de aprendizagem dos estudantes. Igualmente, é sempre importante lembrar que o ensino apoiado em recursos tecnológicos digitais não é necessariamente pior ou melhor do que o ensino feito sem o uso desses recursos.

Figura 1 - Benefícios potenciais das tecnologias digitais para o ensino da pronúncia

Fonte: elaborada pelos autores, com base em Baldissera e Tumolo (2021) e Rogerson-Revell (2021).

Considerando a ampla utilização da internet por parte de professores na busca por recursos teóricos e pedagógicos, além dos benefícios potenciais das tecnologias digitais para o ensino da pronúncia, desen-volvemos a presente pesquisa para discutir a implementação de um website projetado para compilar recursos tecnológicos disponíveis na internet para ajudar professores de inglês a desenvolver seus conheci-mentos teóricos e práticos sobre a pronúncia do inglês. A longo prazo, esperamos que o website possa contribuir para a utilização pedagogica-mente relevante dessas tecnologias para o ensino da pronúncia da lín-gua inglesa. Na próxima seção, apresentaremos o método da pesquisa.

189

Criando e Avaliando um Website para o Ensino da Pronúncia

Tendo em vista o objetivo de discutir a implementação de um website projetado para facilitar o acesso a recursos pedagógicos online, iniciaremos esta seção relatando as etapas de criação do website. Em seguida, explicaremos como o website foi avaliado por um grupo de professores de inglês que representa potenciais usuários do website. A presente pesquisa faz parte do projeto “O uso de tecnologias no ensino e na aprendizagem da pronúncia da língua inglesa'', submetido ao Comitê de Ética em Pesquisa com Seres Humanos da Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, protocolo 30855120.0.0000.0121. O projeto foi aprovado no Parecer 4.194.816.

A primeira etapa da pesquisa consistiu em estabelecer critérios para a criação do website. Foi nossa prioridade criar um ambiente de fácil acesso a professores que queiram encontrar recursos para apren-der sobre a pronúncia da língua inglesa, bem como para ensinar a pronúncia. Para isso, escolhemos uma plataforma gratuita (Google Sites) e utilizamos recursos que fossem de navegação fácil e intuitiva. Também estabelecemos que daríamos ênfase a recursos online que fossem de acesso gratuito.

Para compilar recursos relevantes para o ensino da pronúncia, cada um dos autores fez buscas na ferramenta de busca do Google utili-zando as palavras-chave “pronúncia”, “ensino”, “inglês”, “segunda língua”, “língua estrangeira” e outras correlatas, tais como “vogais”, “consoantes”, “acento”, “entonação”, combinadas de formas diversas e também traduzidas para o inglês. Também utilizamos sugestões encontradas em websites e materiais disponíveis em blogs de pesqui-sadores na área da pronúncia, tais como John Levis, Ron Thomson e Mark Hancock, bem como em livros e manuais de pronúncia (P. Ex., Celce-Murcia; Goodwin; Brinton, 2010; Derwing; Munro, 2015).

Uma versão preliminar do website foi apresentada a um grupo de três professores de inglês, os quais sugeriram ampliar o número de ativi-dades disponibilizadas, bem como facilitar a navegação pela lista de recursos do website. Após recebermos esse feedback inicial, uma se-gunda versão do website foi desenvolvida e apresentada a um grupo

190

maior de professores de inglês. A seguir, apresentaremos o perfil des-ses participantes que avaliaram a segunda versão do website e forne-ceram dados para esta pesquisa.

Os avaliadores do website

O website foi avaliado por um grupo composto por 2845 professores de inglês que participaram da pesquisa de forma voluntária. Esse gru-po de professores participou de uma oficina de formação continuada voltada para o ensino da pronúncia, ofertada de forma remota entre os meses de agosto e outubro de 2021, utilizando a plataforma Zoom. Todos os participantes foram informados de que a oficina era parte de um projeto de pesquisa coordenado pela primeira autora deste capítu-lo. Os participantes leram e assinaram um Termo de Consentimento Livre e Esclarecido concordando em fornecer dados para a pesquisa. Os dados analisados neste estudo advêm de algumas questões que compunham o questionário inicial da pesquisa mencionada acima, bem como de algumas questões do questionário final, aplicado ao tér-mino da oficina.

Os participantes tinham entre 20 e 53 anos de idade (média = 30,37), sendo 19 do sexo feminino e 9 do sexo masculino. Os participantes re-lataram ser de diferentes estados brasileiros, a saber: Santa Catarina (10), Rio Grande do Sul (5), Paraná (3), Alagoas (2), Bahia (2), Sergipe (1), Ceará (1), Pará (1), Amapá (1), São Paulo (1) e Rio de Janeiro (1). Praticamente todos os participantes haviam obtido um diploma de Graduação em Letras, sendo 13 deles graduados em Letras-Inglês e 13 graduados em cursos de licenciatura dupla Português/Inglês. Uma participante afirmou ser graduada em Letras e Pedagogia, mas não especificou a habilitação em Letras. Apenas um participante não tinha graduação em Letras e relatou ser graduado em Biomedicina. No que concerne estudos de pós-graduação, dez participantes relata-ram não ter feito pós-graduação, e 18 relataram ter cursado ou estar cursando diferentes programas de pós-graduação, a saber: doutorado

45 Inicialmente, 29 participantes completaram o questionário final; contudo, uma participante foi removida da pesquisa porque ainda não havia concluído o curso de graduação e não atuava como pro-fessora. Na pesquisa guarda-chuva, há um número maior de participantes, mas nem todos participaram de todas as etapas da pesquisa.

191

em Letras (2), e/ou Mestrado em Letras ou Linguística Aplicada (7), e/ou Especialização (lato sensu) em Letras, Linguística Aplicada ou Educação (9). Todos afirmaram que estavam atuando ou já haviam atuado como professores de inglês em um ou mais dos seguintes con-textos: aulas particulares (20), escolas de idioma (11), ensino funda-mental (9), ensino médio (5), ensino superior (3), educação infantil (2).

Instrumentos e procedimentos para avaliação do website

A construção do website foi iniciada em 2019 e a primeira versão foi testada em meados de 2020. Após a condução de um teste inicial, uma segunda versão do website foi elaborada entre 2020 e o primeiro semestre de 2021 e foi apresentada aos participantes da pesquisa du-rante a oficina de formação continuada no penúltimo encontro, em outubro de 2021. O website pode ser acessado no endereço: https://sites.google.com/view/technology-and-pronunciation/home.

Ao se inscrever na oficina, os participantes completaram um ques-tionário inicial no qual registraram dados biográficos (p. ex., idade, sexo, cidade de origem e residência, escolaridade, experiência profis-sional). Essas informações foram utilizadas para delinear o perfil dos participantes. Ao final da oficina, eles completaram um questionário no qual avaliaram a oficina e o website criado pelos pesquisadores. Todos os questionários foram criados na plataforma Google Forms. Neste estudo, iremos analisar apenas duas questões que aparecem no questionário final (questões 3 e 4) e que estão relacionadas à avaliação do website, reproduzidas na Figura 2.

Figura 2 – Questões analisadas no questionário final em relação à avaliação do website

192

Q3. Use a escala que vai de 1 (insatisfeito) a 9 (muito satisfeito) para assi-nalar sua opinião sobre a plataforma online de apoio para o ensino da pro-núncia da língua inglesa que foi utilizada na oficina (site: Technology in Pronunciation Teaching Resources). Na sua opinião, a plataforma online:

1. ajudou a pensar em formas de ensinar a pronúncia em sala de aula;

2. abordou aspectos da pronúncia do inglês que você tinha interesse em aprender;

3. abordou aspectos da pronúncia do inglês que são importantes para minha formação como professor;

4. ajudou a refletir sobre o ensino da pronúncia;

5. apresentou materiais didáticos relevantes para o ensino da pronúncia;

6. fez você se sentir mais preparado para ensinar a pronúncia da língua inglesa;

7. é uma ferramenta útil para professores de inglês;

8. é um recurso didático útil para seus alunos;

9. está claramente organizado.

Q4: Use este espaço caso queira fazer algum outro comentário sobre a plata-forma online ou deixar sugestões sobre como melhorar a plataforma.

Fonte: elaborado pelos autores.

Para analisar as respostas dos participantes, foram obtidas estatísti-cas descritivas das notas atribuídas a cada uma das nove afirmações sobre o website (Q3), com vistas a relatar de que forma os professo-res de inglês avaliaram o website. A questão aberta (Q4) é de cunho qualitativo e será usada apenas para complementar a avaliação que os participantes fizeram do website.

O Website e sua Avaliação

O objetivo central deste capítulo é discutir a implementação de um website criado para reunir recursos online que podem auxiliar profes-sores de inglês a desenvolver seus conhecimentos teóricos e práticos sobre a pronúncia do inglês e seu ensino. Nesta seção, apresentare-mos a estrutura do website e, em seguida, analisaremos como esse

193

recurso foi avaliado por um grupo de usuários em potencial, formado por professores de inglês.

Estrutura do website

O website foi denominado Online Pronunciation Teaching Resources e conta com as seguintes abas: início, sobre nós, busca de recursos, educação continuada e ferramentas adicionais. Conforme resumido no Quadro 1, a aba "início" introduz o website e sua organização, en-quanto a aba "sobre nós" apresenta a equipe envolvida no projeto e explica, brevemente, os objetivos da plataforma. Já as abas "busca de recursos", "educação continuada" e "ferramentas adicionais" compre-endem o conteúdo desenvolvido e compilado para assistir professo-res de inglês no ensino da pronúncia. Como esse recurso digital está voltado para professores de língua inglesa, optou-se por utilizar esse idioma na criação do website.

Quadro 1 - Resumo das abas e conteúdos do website Online Pronunciation Teaching Resources

Abas do website

Home (Início)

Introdução ao website e sua organização.

About us (Sobre nós)

Objetivos do website.

Equipe envolvida no projeto.

Search for resources (Busca de recursos)

Seleção de atividades para o ensino da pronúncia do inglês, organizadas em um e-book.

Formulário para que os usuários do website (professores) sugiram outras atividades online que possam vir a compor o e-book.

194

Continuing education (Educação continuada)

Seleção de recursos online para auxiliar no desenvolvimento teórico sobre o ensino da pronúncia do inglês, organizados em um e-book

Sugestões de leitura.

Vídeos de especialistas, professores e pesquisadores.

Additional tools (Ferramentas adicionais)

Ferramentas adicionais relevantes ao ensino da pronúncia e à apren-dizagem de fonética, fonologia e tecnologias digitais.

Fonte: elaborado pelos autores, com base no site https://sites.google.com/view/technology-and-pronunciation/home

A aba "busca de recursos" – ou, como no original em inglês, "search for resources" – tem a função principal de veicular um e-book que compila atividades para o ensino da pronúncia do inglês, como pode ser visto na Figura 3. O e-book "Online resources for pronunciation teaching: An e-book for English teachers" é fruto de buscas que levaram à se-leção de recursos online disponíveis em outros websites da internet e cujo objetivo seja o ensino ou a prática de determinados aspectos da pronúncia da língua inglesa. Para facilitar a busca por conteúdos, os recursos são categorizados de acordo com o aspecto fonético tra-balhado por eles, como consoantes, vogais, morfemas (-ed, -ing), en-toação, acento lexical, palavras homófonas e correspondência entre morfemas e fonemas. Dada a vasta quantidade de material disponível na internet, os variados aspectos da pronúncia do inglês e os com-plexos contextos educacionais nos quais professores e alunos estão inseridos, o e-book traz, além dos links para os recursos em si, uma sucinta caracterização das atividades a fim de melhor auxiliar os pro-fessores na tomada de decisão sobre qual recurso utilizar. Assim, cada recurso veiculado no e-book é caracterizado em relação: (a) à habili-dade mais desenvolvida pelo recurso (percepção ou produção), (b) ao seu propósito, (c) ao nível de proficiência que mais pode se beneficiar do recurso, (d) ao grupo de idade mais adequado para utilizá-lo, (e) ao tipo de texto ou material nele encontrado, (f) ao tipo de preparação que a sua utilização exige do professor e, finalmente, (g) à presença

195

e ao tipo de feedback apresentado pelo recurso. Portanto, o e-book em questão se apresenta como um aliado dose professores de inglês por permitir que eles encontrem, em um só lugar, uma compilação de re-cursos pedagógicos de livre acesso, organizados de forma coerente e cuja descrição auxilia os professores na seleção das atividades rele-vantes para cada contexto de ensino-aprendizagem.

Figura 3 - Captura de tela de parte da aba "busca de recursos" onde pode ser observada a capa do e-book "Online resources for pronunciation teaching: An ebook for English teachers"

Fonte: retirada do website https://sites.google.com/view/technology-and-pronunciation/home

196

Como pode ser observado na parte inferior da Figura 3, a aba "busca de recursos" também funciona como um canal de comunicação entre os usuários do website e sua equipe de criação e manutenção. Por meio de um formulário, os professores que visitam o website são convidados a compartilhar recursos online que tenham conhecimento ou que te-nham desenvolvido. As sugestões são avaliadas pela equipe do website a fim de integrá-las ao e-book. Esta dinâmica permite que a seleção de recursos seja sempre atualizada e ampliada com o intuito de refletir a constante disponibilização de novas atividades na internet.

A aba "formação continuada" – "continuing education", original-mente –, por sua vez, dá conta do segundo eixo de atuação do website: auxiliar no desenvolvimento teórico sobre o ensino da pronúncia do inglês e seus temas tangentes. Todos sabemos que os professores frequentemente não têm o tempo necessário para se aprofundar em todos os aspectos que fazem parte das suas atividades profissionais, o que, aliado às diversas barreiras que cercam o acesso a textos acadê-micos, faz com que os professores se voltem a fontes online, de rápida leitura e fácil compreensão em busca de respostas e mais conheci-mento. Cientes disso, optamos por criar um segundo e-book, desta vez com foco na formação continuada de professores de inglês. O "Online resources for learning about pronunciation: An e-book for English teachers" compila uma seleção de recursos educacionais que tratam de assuntos relacionados ao ensino da pronúncia do inglês, com foco nos aspectos fonético-fonológicos do inglês. Vídeos disponíveis no YouTube e breves textos de outros blogs e websites explicando tópicos como consoantes, vogais, sílabas complexas, entoação, acento lexical e o alfabeto fonético compõem o e-book.

Além da seleção de materiais para autoestudo dos professores dis-ponibilizada no e-book, a aba "formação continuada" também traz outros dois tipos de recursos: sugestões de leitura e vídeos de especia-listas. Diversos textos acadêmicos que formam o cânone de assuntos como pronúncia, pronúncia do inglês, ensino de pronúncia e fonética e fonologia da língua inglesa são sugeridos para os usuários do web-site. Os livros e artigos científicos selecionados têm sua relevância amplamente reconhecida dentre estudiosos da área, e sua leitura é vista por nós como altamente recomendável. Por fim, vídeos criados

197

especialmente para o website integram a aba de formação continuada. Esses vídeos trazem entrevistas e palestras de especialistas que abor-dam o ensino e a aprendizagem da pronúncia do inglês mediada por tecnologias digitais de forma clara e assertiva. Assim, objetiva-se tor-nar discussões emergentes e resultados de pesquisas recentes mais acessíveis aos usuários do website.

A última aba do website leva o nome de "ferramentas adicionais" ("ad-ditional tools"). Nela, buscamos reunir uma série de ferramentas on-line de acesso gratuito que acreditamos que podem auxiliar professo-res de inglês tanto em sua formação continuada como em sua prática docente. As ferramentas divulgadas incluem gravadores e editores de voz, bancos de dados e vídeos sobre variação linguística do inglês fa-lado, além de recursos interativos como gráficos de vogais.

A estruturação do website conforme descrita acima foi fruto da ex-periência da equipe de criação enquanto pesquisadores e professores de inglês. No entanto, dois grupos de usuários contribuíram para a adequação da organização e do conteúdo veiculado no website. A ava-liação, feita pelo segundo e maior grupo de professores de inglês que testaram o website é apresentada a seguir.

Feedback de professores de língua inglesa sobre o website

Os resultados da Tabela 2 mostram que, em geral, os professores ava-liaram o website de forma bastante positiva, atribuindo médias que variaram entre 8,6 e 8,9 para os nove itens avaliados. Para todos os itens houve participantes que atribuíram a nota máxima (nove) e para cinco itens a nota mínima atribuída foi sete. O item que rece-beu a menor nota (quatro, atribuída por um único participante) foi o de número seis, o qual indagava se o website fez com que o professor se sentisse mais preparado para ensinar a pronúncia do inglês. Cabe ressaltar que os índices de desvio padrão são bastante baixos, quase todos abaixo de um ponto. Em geral, os dados indicam que o website foi muito bem avaliado pelos professores e que três itens receberam avaliações menos favoráveis por parte dos participantes (itens um, quatro e seis).

198

Tabela 2 - Avaliação do website (Q3)

item 1

item 2

item 3

item 4

item 5

item 6

item 7

item 8

item 9

Média

8,6

8,8

8,8

8,6

8,7

8,6

8,9

8,8

8,7

Desvio Padrão

0,8

0,5

0,3

0,6

0,6

1,0

0,3

0,5

0,7

Min.

6,0

7,0

8,0

7,0

7,0

4,0

7,0

7,0

6,0

Max.

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

N = 28; Máximo = 9

Fonte: elaborada pelos autores.

Os participantes podiam complementar sua avaliação do website res-pondendo à pergunta aberta do questionário (Q4): “Use este espaço caso queira fazer algum outro comentário sobre a plataforma online ou deixar sugestões sobre como melhorar a plataforma.” Apenas cin-co participantes responderam à pergunta aberta e suas respostas são reproduzidas a seguir:

Como está ainda em progresso, acredito que a plataforma ainda passará por ajustes principalmente no que concerne à variedade de recursos. Penso que ela seja voltada mais para professor do que para aluno, no entanto, não deixa de ser uma ferramenta importante para a prática e para a formação. Por fim, acredito que mais materiais sobre sotaques possam ser in-crementados. (T13)

Parabenizo a todos os envolvidos pela bela proposta de plata-forma voltada ao ensino de pronúncia. (T15)

Gostei muito dos recursos e das possibilidades ofertadas pelo site e pelas recomendações. Só penso que os exemplos dados (muitos do Rachel's English, por exemplo) poderiam ser mais diversos para evitar que caiamos novamente no mito do falante nativo e perpetuemos essa ideologia que tende a causar uma im-postor's syndrome nos professores brasileiros de inglês. (T23)

Gostaria de parabenizar pela plataforma online, pois, contém muitos materiais que poderão nos auxiliar quanto ao ensino da pronúncia de Língua Inglesa. (T31)

199

A proposta da plataforma se adequa melhor para alunos adul-tos. (T37)

Cabe ressaltar que as notas mais baixas na pergunta fechada (Q3) foram atribuídas pelos participantes T12 (item um), T32 (item seis) e T50 (item nove), mas nenhum desses participantes justificou sua avaliação utilizando o espaço da pergunta aberta (Q4), de modo que não é possível compreender melhor o motivo que os levou a atribuir tais notas. No entanto, para os cinco participantes que responderam à pergunta aberta, podemos destacar apontamentos importantes fei-tos por eles no sentido de ressaltar os pontos positivos e negativos do website. No âmbito dos pontos positivos, os participantes reconhecem a relevância do recurso para a formação do professor e o veem como uma fonte de recursos para o ensino da pronúncia para adultos. No entanto, três dos participantes ressaltam a necessidade de ampliar a variedade de recursos disponibilizados, especialmente no que con-cerne diferentes sotaques da língua inglesa. É especialmente inte-ressante observar o comentário da participante T23, a qual ressalta a necessidade de disponibilizar recursos que não sejam tão focados na pronúncia de um modelo de falante nativo, o que está alinhado à ideia de ter a inteligibilidade como foco do ensino da pronúncia (Derwing; Munro, 2015; Levis, 2005, 2020).

Considerações Finais

Até o presente momento, não temos conhecimento de outro website nos moldes deste aqui apresentado. Portanto, considerando a inova-ção trazida pelo website e as impressões dos professores que o testa-ram, acreditamos que o “Online pronunciation teaching resources” cumpre o objetivo ao qual se propõe: auxiliar professores de inglês tanto na busca por recursos pedagógicos online para o ensino da pro-núncia como na sua formação continuada no que tange o ensino da pronúncia do inglês. Assim como Derwing e Munro (2015) e Levis (2005, 2020), compartilhamos o entendimento de que o ensino da pronúncia deve ter o propósito de aumentar os níveis de inteligibili-dade e compreensibilidade dos falantes de inglês. Assim, enfatizamos que, ao disponibilizarmos os materiais em questão no website, não temos o intuito de reforçar padrões hegemônicos de fala em língua

200

inglesa. Pelo contrário, as atividades pedagógicas e os materiais de autoestudo sugeridos visam auxiliar os professores de inglês para que se sintam mais preparados para ensinar o componente fonético-fo-nológico do inglês, sem vistas à mera reprodução de pronúncias nati-vas. Os recursos relacionados às variedades do inglês falado também buscam conscientizar os usuários e seus alunos sobre as diferentes formas que a língua inglesa é pronunciada em diversos locais e por di-versas comunidades de fala. No entanto, por mais que nos esforcemos ao selecionar as atividades veiculadas no website através do e-book "Online resources for pronunciation teaching: An e-book for English teachers", salientamos que, em grande parte, as atividades disponí-veis em outras plataformas e websites educacionais ainda perpetuam o falante nativo como modelo e raramente colocam a inteligibilidade da fala como norte. Esta é, portanto, uma limitação do website, uma vez que os recursos pedagógicos nele reproduzidos não são, ao menos até o presente momento, de autoria própria, mas, sim, recursos de ou-tras fontes da internet, o que reforça a importância da criticidade dos professores no momento de selecionar os recursos pedagógicos que levarão para dentro da sala de aula.

Por fim, conforme reportado anteriormente, salientamos que o web-site foi avaliado positivamente em todos os aspectos investigados. Isso sugere que ele poderá se tornar uma ferramenta importante para que professores de inglês se tornem mais confiantes e aptos para o ensino da pronúncia, além de se tornar um aliado na seleção de atividades online sobre aspectos fonético-fonológicos do inglês, uma necessi-dade cada vez mais presente no cotidiano docente devido às recentes mudanças nas políticas de ensino de línguas no país (BRASIL, 2018). Apesar do lançamento da BNCC e da falta de preparo e conhecimento para o ensino da pronúncia frequentemente reportada por professo-res serem a principal motivação para a criação do website aqui expos-to, esclarecemos que acreditamos que o ensino da pronúncia, assim como a fonética e a fonologia da língua inglesa, deveriam ocupar um papel de maior destaque nos currículos dos cursos de Letras a fim de que os professores recebam uma formação mais completa e que os permita ensinar a pronúncia do inglês de forma crítica, informada e eficiente.

201

Referências

BAKER, A. Exploring teachers' knowledge of second language pronun-ciation techniques: Teacher cognitions, observed classroom practices, and student perceptions. TESOL Quarterly, [S.l.], v. 48, n. 1, p. 136-163, 2013. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/tesq.99. Acesso em 25 set. 2020.

BALDISSERA, L. G. App resources for developing English pronuncia-tion: a focus on mobile technology. 2020. 105 p. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Centro de Comunicação e Expressão, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Inglês: Estudos Linguísticos e Literários, Florianópolis, 2020. Disponível em: http://www.bu.ufsc.br/teses/PPGI0174-D.pdf. Acesso em: 25 set. 2020.

BALDISSERA, L. G.; TUMOLO, C. H. S. Apps for developing pronunci-ation in English as an L2. Revista X, [S.l.], v. 16, n. 5, p. 1355-1378, 2021. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.5380/rvx.v16i5. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022. BAX, S. CALL—past, present and future. System, [S.l.], v. 31, n. 1, p. 13-28, 2003. Elsevier BV. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0346-251x(02)00071-4. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

BRASIL. Ministério da Educação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular. Brasília, 2018. BUSS, L. Beliefs and practices of Brazilian EFL teach-ers regarding pronunciation. Language Teaching Research, [S.l.], v. 20, n. 5, p. 619-637, 2016. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1362168815574145. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

BUSS, L. Pronunciation from the perspective of pre-service EFL teachers: An analysis of internship reports. In: LEVIS, J; LEVELLE, K. Proceedings of the 4th Pronunciation in Second Language Learning and Teaching Conference. Ames, IA: Iowa State University, p. 255-264, 2012. CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D.; GOODWIN, J. Teaching Pronunciation: a course book and reference guide. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

COSTA, B. C. de A. Pronunciation teaching is not a one-size-fits-all en-deavor: EFL teachers’ beliefs and classroom. 2016. 112 f. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Programa de Pós-graduação em Inglês: Estudos Linguísticos e Literários, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, 2016.

202

DERWING, T. M.; MUNRO, M. J. Pronunciation Fundamentals: Evidence-based perspectives for L2 teaching and research. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2015.

FOOTE, J. A.; HOLTBY, A. K.; DERWING, T. M. Survey of the teaching of pronunciation in adult ESL programs in Canada, 2010. TESL Canada Journal, [S.l.], v. 29, n. 1, p. 1, 2012. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.18806/tesl.v29i1.1086. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

HAUS, C. Ensino de pronúncia sob a perspectiva do inglês como língua franca: crenças e práticas de professores de inglês do CELIN-UFPR. 2018. 171 f. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Programa de Pós-graduação em Letras, Setor de Ciências Humanas, Universidade Federal do Paraná, Curitiba, 2018.

ISAACS, T. Shifting sands in second language pronunciation teach-ing and assessment research and practice. Language Assessment Quarterly, [S.l.], v. 15, n. 3, p. 273-293, 2018. Informa UK Limited. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15434303.2018.1472264. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

LEFFA, V. J. Língua estrangeira: ensino e aprendizagem. Pelotas: EDUCAT, 2016. Disponível em: http://www.leffa.pro.br/textos/traba-lhos/lingua_estrangeira_leffa.pdf. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

LEVIS, J. M. Changing contexts and shifting paradigms in pronun-ciation teaching. TESOL Quarterly, [S.l.], v. 39, n. 3, p. 369, 2005. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3588485. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

LEVIS, J. M. Revisiting the Intelligibility and Nativeness Principles. 25 Years Of Intelligibility, Comprehensibility And Accentedness, [S.L.], v. 6, n. 3, p. 310-328, 29 out. 2020. John Benjamins Publishing Company. http://dx.doi.org/10.1075/jslp.20050.lev.

LEVIS, J. M. Connecting the dots between pronunciation research and practice. In: KIRKOVA-NASKOVA, A.; HENDERSON, A.; & FOUZ-GONZÁLEZ, J. (Eds.). English pronunciation instruction: Research-based insights. Amsterdam: John Benjamins. 2021.

LIMA JR, R. M. Pronunciation teaching of non-native languages: Moving beyond native varieties. In: SILVEIRA, R., GONÇALVES, A. (org.). Applied Linguistics Questions and Answers: Essential Readings

203

for Teacher Educators. Coleção ARES 13, Florianópolis: Programa de Pós-Graduação em Inglês, 2021, p. 115-126.

O’BRIEN, M. G.; DERWING, T. M.; CUCCHIARINI, C.; HARDISON, D. M.; MIXDORFF, H.; THOMSON, R. I.; STRIK, H.; LEVIS, J. M.; MUNRO, M. J.; FOOTE, J. A. Directions for the future of technology in pronunciation re-search and teaching. Journal of Second Language Pronunciation, [S.l.], v. 4, n. 2, p. 182-207, 2018. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1075/jslp.17001.obr. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

PAIVA, V. L. M. de O. A LDB e a legislação vigente sobre o ensino e a forma-ção de professor de língua inglesa. In: Cristina Maria Teixeira Stevens; Maria Jandyra Cavalcanti Cunha. (Org.). Caminhos e Colheitas: ensino e pesquisa na área de inglês no Brasil. Brasília: Editora da UnB, 2003, v., p. 53-84.

PENNINGTON, M. C. Teaching pronunciation: The state of the art 2021. RELC Journal, [S.l.], v. 52, n. 1, p. 3-21, 2021. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/00336882211002283. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

ROGERSON-REVELL, P. M. Computer-assisted pronunciation train-ing (CAPT): Current issues and future directions. RELC Journal, [S.l.], v. 52, n. 1, p. 189-205, 2021. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0033688220977406. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

SILVEIRA, R.; SILVA, T. C. L2 speech intelligibility: Effects of coda modification, degree of semantic information and listeners’ back-ground. Revista Brasileira de Linguística Aplicada, [S.l.], v. 18, n. 3, p. 639-664, 2018. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/1984-6398201813190. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

SILVEIRA, R.; ZANCHET, C.; HINCHINGR, M. Affordances of digital technology for English pronunciation teaching. Veredas - Revista de Estudos Linguísticos, v. 26, p. 1-25, 2022. Disponível em: https://pe-riodicos.ufjf.br/index.php/veredas/article/view/38449. Acesso em: 15 de jun. 2023.

204

Atividades Didáticas de Pronúncia em Três Livros Didáticos de ILE: quais as possibilidades para a prática docente?

Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato

O objetivo deste capítulo é proporcionar a reflexão sobre as atividades de pronúncia presentes em três livros didáticos (LDs) de inglês para propósitos gerais de nível básico (correlação com o nível A1 do Quadro Comum Europeu de Referência para Línguas - CEFR). Os livros observados são os primeiros volumes das coleções Life (DUMMETT, HUGHES, STEPHENSON, 2013), Interchange Fifth Edition (RICHARDS, HULL, PROCTOR, 2017) e American English File46 Second Edition (LATHAM-KOENIG, OXENDEN, BOYLE, 2013).

Livros didáticos (LDs) de inglês como língua estrangeira (ILE) voltados a um público adulto são amplamente utilizados no Brasil, em diversos contextos de aprendizagem, formais ou informais, em escolas e em aulas particulares. É sabido que o livro escolhido pelo professor reflete muito da abordagem de ensinar e sugestiona a abordagem de aprender, pois a seleção dos tópicos estruturais, do léxico, de variedades linguísticas, de temas e representações culturais é influenciada pelo LD em maior ou menor monta, a depender da prática docente autônoma (ALMEIDA FILHO, 2007; TOMLINSON, 2009; LUCAS, 2016).

46 O título desta coleção será doravante abreviado como AEF.

205

Como apontado por Richards (2006), as escolhas didáticas dos au-tores de LDs refletem suas visões a respeito de língua e aquisição. Podemos inferir, portanto, que a instrução de pronúncia proposta nos LDs depende da compreensão a respeito de qual o seu lugar e sua importância no processo de aquisição.

Jones (1997) aponta para uma herança histórica do audiolingualismo para as atividades de pronúncia, visto que, nesta metodologia desen-volvida na metade do século 20, a pronúncia era um dos principais fatores a serem considerados, com um foco na produção oral que ob-jetivava se aproximar ao máximo do falar de nativos.

Como se observa no itinerário histórico de Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), métodos e abordagens desenvolvidos posteriormente a partir dos anos 1970, como o Total Physical Response e a Abordagem Natural, consideram que a compreensão oral por meio da instrução mais im-plícita seria suficiente para o Aprendiz. A noção de “erro” é redefini-da em abordagens pós-audiolingualismo, sendo então considerada como parte do processo de aquisição, e desapareceriam conforme o estudante se mantivesse em contato com a língua.

Esta noção também foi partilhada por muitos propositores da Abordagem Comunicativa a partir dos anos 1970. No entanto, a no-ção de “nível limiar”para o aprendiz ressignifica a importância da ati-vidade de pronúncia, pois se considerava que o aprendiz perderia a ca-pacidade de desenvolver uma pronúncia adequada após certa idade.

Com o passar do tempo, professores e pesquisadores adeptos ao comunicativismo passaram a adotar a instrução mais explícita de pronúncia de acordo com as necessidades específicas percebidas (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

Contemporaneamente, existem novas propostas de atividades baseadas em resultados experimentais favoráveis, como as apontadas em Silva (2017), Euler (2014), Levis e Wu (2018), Darcy (2018) e Celce-Murcia et al. (2010). No entanto, a formação docente e as práticas na “vida real” parecem não seguir a velocidade dos avanços de experimentos com atividades de pronúncia.

206

Pronúncia, formação docente e LDs

Segundo Euler (2014), contribuições metodológicas em ensino de pronúncia propostas desde os anos 1990 não encontraram vasta adesão no ensino. Na formação de docentes, algumas pesquisas apontaram para uma deficiência na observação de questões de pronúncia (DARCY, EWERT, LIDSTER, 2011; DERWING, 2010; BARRETO E MONTEIRO, 2008). De acordo com Zimmerman (2018), a pronúncia é importante para a formação de professores, porém, quando é trabalhada, muitas vezes encontra obstáculos como a falta de autoconfiança de docentes, principalmente daqueles em início de carreira. Em contextos brasileiros de ensino de idiomas, constatações semelhantes à de Zimmerman aparecem, como podemos ver em Carvalho et al. (2007, citados por Leal, 2010), que identificam um “mal-estar geral” dos professores em relação ao ensino de aspectos de pronúncia.

Ainda em muitos contextos de ensino e aprendizagem, é possível que ocorra uma indesejada imposição de variedades padrões da língua-alvo, que geram apenas frustrações e gasto de tempo excessivo com elementos fonológicos e suprassegmentais que não são caros ao aumento da intercompreensão em língua estrangeira. (RIBEIRO E ROSA, 2021, RICHARDS, 2006, JENKINS, 2000).

Gilbert (2008) e Levis (2005) constatam que essa imposição de variedades por meio da atividade de pronúncia, denotando um ideal de falante nativo a ser alcançado gera implicações psicológicas, sociolinguísticas e identitárias, pois “os falantes têm suas maneiras de falar por causa dos grupos sociais a que eles pertencem ou desejam pertencer” (LEVIS, 2005, p. 184)47.

A partir da observação da importância da variedade utilizada em sala de aula, depreende-se que, quando os professores utilizam LDs internacionais de alcance global devem estar cientes de que tais obras obedecem não apenas a demandas pedagógicas da contemporaneidade, mas também a demandas mercadológicas, na destinação a um público amplo (RICHARDS, 2006). É sabido que LDs como os aqui observados comumente observam questões

47 Tradução própria.

207

de variedade linguística e identidade apenas superficialmente, cabendo ao professor realizar escolhas autônomas que acomodem os objetivos, necessidades do curso e evitem frustrações aos alunos. Se publicações de LDs de alcance global forem seguidas à risca, como um script, haverá prejuízos à autonomia e criticidade dos envolvidos no processo (LUCAS, 2016).

Apesar dos problemas e necessidades de complementação aos quais os professores devem estar atentos, existem vantagens na adoção de um LD para um curso de propósitos gerais. Pesquisadores iranianos como Soleimani e Ghaderi (2013), Haghverdi e Ghasemi (2013) e Toofal e Nasrollahi (2018) têm a tradição de realizar avaliações de LDs junto ao público que os consome, e perceberam que boa parte de aprendizes e instrutores se sentem contentes com o conteúdo linguístico, metodologia, estética e design instrucional dos LDs globais avaliados48.

Em LDs de distribuição global, as gradações de nível são previamen-te testadas e relacionadas aos parâmetros do CEFR, o que confere a professores, gestores e estudantes o sentimento de confiabilidade do material. Como observado por Almeida Filho (2007), no Brasil, pro-fessores não têm tempo hábil, normalmente, para a elaboração de unidades didáticas completas. Quanto à pronúncia nos LDs, sabemos que, ainda que ela possa se encontrar em um lugar menor na escolha de conteúdos de muitos LDs, sua presença é essencial ao arcabouço de elementos linguísticos a serem tratados nessas publicações.

Metodologia

No momento da escolha de um LD, o professor pode se fazer as se-guintes perguntas para auxiliá-los em sua escolha crítica:

1) Para mim, qual o papel da pronúncia na competência comunicativa e no processo de aprendizagem?

2) Que tipo de atividade de pronúncia julgo serem mais eficazes para meus alunos?

48 Infelizmente não foram encontrados trabalhos semelhantes em contexto brasileiro, que seriam con-tribuições relevantes para o campo de análise de LDs.

208

Baseando-se nestas perguntas que o docente pode se fazer, elaborei três perguntas para observar os livros, pensando nas necessidades de docentes de compreender se suas próprias convicções são compatí-veis com a abordagem subjacente nos LDs analisados.

São as seguintes:

1. Como os elementos segmentais e suprassegmentais escolhidos nas uni-dades do LD evidenciam perspectivas teóricas sobre ensino de pronúncia seguidas pelos autores?

2. Quais os tipos padronizados de atividades de pronúncia propostas no LD?

Uma terceira pergunta é feita para observar possibilidades de comple-mentação das atividades apresentadas nos livros, a partir de algumas insuficiências notadas:

3. Que adaptações podem ser feitas nas atividades, baseando-se em pro-postas didáticas de pronúncia realizadas por pesquisadores da Linguística Aplicada?

A primeira pergunta de análise pode ser respondida por meio de lei-tura e reflexão a respeito de todas as atividades dos livros nível A1 das coleções e suas respectivas instruções nos manuais do Professor.

Para responder à segunda pergunta, é possível utilizar a categoriza-ção de Celce-Murcia et al. (2010) em seu amplamente reconhecido construto comunicativo para um ensino de pronúncia. As autoras propõem cinco fases de uma instrução de pronúncia enquadrada no paradigma comunicativista. Por exemplo, a fase de descrição e aná-lise seria praticada em uma atividade de observação gráfica do apa-relho fonador, e então, passaria-se à fase de discriminação auditiva com gravações de frases, e assim em diante. No corpo do texto, temos exemplificações de atividades que se enquadram em cada uma des-sas fases. Apesar desse construto ser uma proposta didática para um ensino comunicativo, tomaremos neste capítulo as descrições das atividades do construto como categorias para termos uma referência a respeito de que tipo de atividades são encontradas nos LDs. Se consi-derarmos as fases como “tipos de atividades” de pronúncia, podemos classificar as atividades presentes nos LDS de acordo com o constru-to. Se analisamos as atividades dos livros a partir das descrições do

209

construto, procurando saber a qual fase pertenceriam caso os autores dos três LDs os tivessem seguido, podemos identificar que tipos de atividades são ausentes / menos presentes.

A seguinte tabela foi baseada no construto comunicativo de Celce-Murcia et al. (2010, p. 44 - 46), em que se tem na primeira linha, a fase do construto e, nas colunas, atividades correspondentes a cada fase:

Descrição e Análise

Prática de Discriminação Auditiva

Prática Controlada

Prática Guiada

Prática Comunicativa

diagramas

fonológicos

treinamento de percepção: distinção de consoantes

repetição (listen and repeat)

diálogos guiados

contação de histórias

tabelas fonológicas

treinamento de percepção: contagem de sílabas

leitura em voz alta

lacunas de informação

interpretação de papéis

objetos pedagógicos: elásticos, apitos, balões, imãs, etc

treinamento de percepção: identificação de sons conectados

trava-línguas

colocar frases ou quadrinhos em ordem

entrevistas

Jazz Chants

debates

poemas

eliciação de valores e crenças

cantigas infantis

resolução de problemas

Tabela: tipos de atividades de acordo com etapas do construto comunicativo de atividades de pronúncia de Celce-Murcia et al. (2010).49

Para responder à terceira pergunta, baseio-me em algumas leituras realizadas para minha pesquisa de doutorado (SARTURATO, 2023), em que realizo intervenção junto a professores particulares de LI, e implementamos, a partir de um paradigma de proximidade crítica, propostas contemporâneas de atividades de pronúncia, realizando reflexão sobre elas.

49 Essa tabela também pode ser encontrada em Sarturato (2023, p. 26).

210

A análise aqui realizada é subjetiva e qualitativa, a partir de uma explo-ração documental, assemelhando-se a estudos de análise de LDs como os realizados por Aquino e Haupt (2014) e Moraes, Ferreira e Brisolara (2021). A partir das reflexões postas sobre os três LDs, professores e pesquisadores podem, a partir deste capítulo, iniciar (ou continuar) seu processo de escolha informada de quais livros escolher e de que adaptações de atividades podem ser úteis nos livros analisados.

Outro esforço semelhante ao realizado neste capítulo foi feito por Zimmerman (2018), ao analisar livros dedicados exclusivamente ao desenvolvimento da pronúncia e seus respectivos manuais do profes-sor. A autora concluiu que há indícios de que materiais de pronúncia, por serem preparados por professores com "expertise" em suas práti-cas, pensam e têm necessidades diferentes de professores iniciantes. Isso prejudica, portanto, a atuação e progresso dos iniciantes, espe-cialmente porque livros didáticos não são autoaplicáveis, mas neces-sitam de adaptação e interpretação no momento de aplicação.

O nível básico (A1) foi o escolhido por dois motivos. O primeiro é que, seguindo-se o argumento de autores como Darcy, Ewert e Lidster (2011), aspectos da pronúncia merecem ser tratados em aulas desde os níveis iniciais, e não podem ser relegados a níveis mais avançados por parecerem muito complexos para serem tratados com iniciantes. Sendo assim, faz-se justo observar como os três LDs lidam com os tó-picos de pronúncia em níveis iniciais. O segundo motivo é que os três primeiros volumes das três coleções correspondem aos descritores do Nível A1 do CEFR, facilitando a comparação entre os três. Nos volu-mes seguintes das coleções Interchange e AEF, a correspondência dos níveis não é igual nos volumes, sendo que o volume pode apresentar parte de um nível dos descritores CEFR e parte de um nível seguinte.

Análise

Cada uma das três coleções pode ser considerada adepta de, ao me-nos, alguns preceitos do Ensino Comunicativo, de acordo com o que se pode conferir nos manuais do professor de cada uma delas. Na introdução à coleção Life - Beginner A1 - Teacher’s Book (p. 10), a

211

metodologia é apresentada de maneira sucinta, em que temos men-ção ao à apresentação da gramática contextualizada, e que, gradual-mente, será oportunizada para que o aprendiz as utilize em contexto significativo, o que é uma estratégia advinda do comunicativismo. A coleção Interchange - Intro - Teacher’s Book (p. x)50 se refere explicita-mente à “metodologia comunicativa” do professor Jack C. Richards. A coleção é notadamente reconhecida por seu conteúdo focado em fluência e acurácia gramatical, assim como sua vasta gama de ativida-des voltadas a funções comunicativas. Tanto Life quanto Interchange não fazem menção a seus preceitos de ensinar pronúncia em suas introduções. Desde a introdução, portanto, percebe-se que em Life e Interchange, a pronúncia tem lugar de coadjuvante no processo de aprendizagem, sendo os contextos comunicativos e tópicos lexicais e gramaticais os elementos “protagonistas”.

Isso é diferente em AEF - Starter - Teacher’s Book, em que se conside-ram três pilares para o alcance de uma fala autoconfiante: vocabulá-rio, gramática e pronúncia. Estes pilares são seguidos em toda a cole-ção, justificados pela necessidade de aprendizes de desenvolvimento da oralidade, primordialmente (p. 8). Apesar do tom definitivamente mais gramatical de AEF, a coleção também dá certo destaque a práti-cas em “contextos reais” e desenvolvimento das quatro habilidades (p. 9), em tom semelhante a Life e Interchange.

Todos os três livros optam por tratar tanto de elementos de pronúncia em nível lexical como em frasal, sendo os elementos suprassegmen-tais (ritmo e entonação) presentes em todos, demonstrando o que é apontado em Euler (2014) como um crescente reconhecimento da relevância de tais elementos para o ensino comunicativo de línguas. Os três livros concentram nos enunciados e nos prompts, a prática de “listen and repeat”, indo ao encontro de Jones (1997), que argumenta que esta prática oriunda do audiolingualismo (drills), ainda que váli-da e, em certa medida, eficaz, carece de atualizações metodológicas. Entretanto, observamos em todos os livros uma “comunicativização” dos drills e atividades subsequentes que os superam em certa medida.

Seguindo os descritores do CEFR, podemos dizer que todos os três livros tratam dos elementos da “competência fonológica” como

50 Página numerada em algarismo romano equivalente ao número 10.

212

descritos no documento de referência (COUNCIL OF EUROPE, p. 116 e 117):

Phonological competence involves a knowledge of, and skill in the perception and production of:

• the sound-units (phonemes) of the language and their realisation in particular contexts (allophones);

• the phonetic features which distinguish phonemes (distinctive features, e.g. voicing, rounding, nasality, plosion);

• the phonetic composition of words (syllable structure, the se-quence of phonemes, word stress, word tones);

• sentence phonetics (prosody)

• sentence stress and rhythm

• intonation;

As obras, no entanto, apresentam tópicos diferentes em cada livro e a proporção de elementos segmentais para suprassegmentais varia, as-sim como a quantidade de exercícios de connected speech, o que deno-ta compreensões diferentes entre os autores sobre o que é importante para um estudante iniciante ou não.

Nas próximas seções, observamos em maiores detalhes cada um dos volumes, respondendo às primeiras duas perguntas de análise para cada volume.

Life (DUMMETT, HUGHES, STEPHENSON, 2013)

A coleção de 6 livros contempla os níveis CEFR de A1 a C1, sendo cada livro de 12 capítulos. No livro Beginner - A1, há 1 capítulo com 5 inser-ções voltadas especificamente à pronúncia, 4 capítulos com 3 tópicos de pronúncia cada e 7 capítulos contendo 2 tópicos de pronúncia cada.

1. Como os elementos segmentais e suprassegmentais escolhidos nas uni-dades do LD evidenciam perspectivas teóricas sobre ensino de pronúncia seguidas pelos autores?

Há grande equilíbrio entre o tratamento de elementos segmen-tais e de suprassegmentais, com um total de 15 segmentais e de 17

213

suprassegmentais de um total de 32 tópicos abordados em atividades exclusivamente voltadas à pronúncia. Quanto aos tópicos segmen-tais, observa-se que grande parte deles é voltado a contrações e pala-vras em que a grafia pode ser enganosa (pronúncia de is/isn’t, does/do-esn’t, can/can’t). Logo, evidencia-se que os autores escolheram, para iniciantes, trabalhar com palavras gramaticais bastante recorrentes, ao invés de sons consonantais e vocálicos mais específicos a palavras lexicais. Há também, em menor número, distinção entre sons conso-nantais de traços próximos, como o vozeamento / desvozeamento em finais com /s/ e /z/ (unidade 8).

A maioria dos tópicos suprassegmentais abordam distinções prosódi-cas entre palavras átonas e tônicas, a exemplo da unidade 10, em que os tópicos exploram a atonicidade do verbo to be no passado simples (was/were) em afirmativas, em contraste com sua tonicidade em per-guntas e respostas.

É forte neste volume a ideia de tratar da entonação frasal. Especificamente, o livro Life enfoca em várias atividades as distinções de acento entre palavras gramaticais e palavras lexicais. Este enfoque pode ser entendido como congruente com algumas propostas de Celce-Murcia et al. (2010) e Avery e Ehrlich (1994), que defendem o uso de tais distinções junto aos estudantes.

2. Quais os tipos padronizados de atividades de pronúncia propostas no LD?

O padrão da grande maioria das atividades de pronúncia é o comando inicial de audição e repetição (“listen and repeat”, prática controlada), seguido de uma outra atividade de prática controlada, geralmente a leitura de diálogos em voz alta, ou de práticas ligeiramente mais li-vres (prática guiada), a partir da eliciação de informações pessoais do aprendiz, transferindo a centralidade para este e tornando a prática mais significativa.

Somente em alguns casos há práticas de discriminação auditiva, como no tópico can / can’t da unidade 5, em que a atividade se resume a discriminar qual a palavra usada em diferentes frases.

214

Os insumos para o tratamento dos tópicos de pronúncia são integra-dos às outras atividades, com os trechos para sensibilização geral-mente retirados de atividades anteriores. Isso demonstra uma adesão das atividades a um paradigma comunicativo, por meio da integração das atividades ao todo da unidade didática.

Nas seções de revisão dos conteúdos, alguns tópicos de pronúncia, como a pronúncia dos nomes de países (unidade 1), não aparecem se-quer em oportunidade implícita. Em outros casos, ela é implícita na atividade de speaking (prática comunicativa), sem destaque de revi-são explícita. As atividades de pronúncia não são, em via de regra, re-tomadas em capítulos de revisão ou nas atividades extras disponíveis gratuitamente online (https://www.ngllife.com/content/resources), o que aponta para uma menor importância dos aspectos de pronún-cia em detrimento de outros tópicos. No entanto, as instruções ao professor no manual oferecem notas de pronúncia (pronunciation notes) para complementação de atividades de vocabulário e de gra-mática, indicando ao professor que a pronúncia se integra também em atividades com outros focos específicos.

Interchange (RICHARDS, HULL, PROCTOR, 2017)

A coleção tem 4 livros, contemplando, os níveis A1 a B1. O primeiro volume é denominado Intro (A1). Indica-se a continuidade para os níveis B2 a C1 com outra coleção, também com Jack C. Richards na composição dos autores, denominada Passages. Cada livro da coleção Interchange se subdivide em 16 unidades com 1 tópico de pronúncia em cada unidade.

1. Como a os elementos segmentais e suprassegmentais escolhidos nas uni-dades do LD evidenciam perspectivas teóricas sobre ensino de pronúncia seguidas pelos autores?

No livro, inserem-se 8 tópicos sobre aspectos suprassegmentais, e 8 segmentais demonstrando um equilíbrio no tratamento dos dois aspectos.

Os tópicos suprassegmentais abordam entonação frasal, tonicidade e junções lexicais. Em Interchange, as distinções entre tonicidade das

215

palavras gramaticais e palavras lexicais são mais implícitas pois não se aponta para elementos lexicais como "formas fracas" ou "formas fortes".

Dentre os tópicos segmentais trabalhados, nota-se um enfoque na distinção entre fonemas com traços próximos, como vozeamento. No capítulo 6, trabalham-se finais em /s/ e /z/ e /θ/ e /ð/.

O tópico segmental da unidade 4 é imperativamente irrelevante para falantes brasileiros. Trabalha-se com a distinção entre os sons /s/ e /∫/, como na frase "This is Joshua’s new suit”. Aqui o livro demonstra claramente sua característica de apelo global. O estudante inician-te brasileiro, além de ter a oportunidade com o livro Interchange, de observar a pronúncia destacadamente apenas em um tópico por uni-dade, tem nas atividades de pronúncia elementos pouco desafiantes e que não representam problemas de transferência da fonologia da língua materna.

No livro do professor, os autores indicam como objetivos das ativi-dades de pronúncia em todos os capítulos "soar mais natural". Esta expressão, a depender de interpretações mais subjetivas, pode trazer nuances semânticas que indicam um ideal de falante nativo (norte--americano) a ser almejado. Falar como nativos da língua, em grande parte das vezes, não é necessidade específica de falantes brasileiros do inglês.

2. Quais os tipos padronizados de atividades de pronúncia propostas no LD?

Nesta coleção, o comando repeat é substituído pelo comando practice (“Listen and practice”). Nota-se, então, uma intenção de afastamento da herança audiolingual por meio da mudança de termos. Na prá-tica, no entanto, não há grande distinção procedimental entre uma (repeat) e outra (practice). O padrão de atividades se configura em lis-ten and practice (prática controlada), seguida de outra atividade de prática controlada, como leitura de diálogos, ou de prática mais livre (prática guiada), a partir de diálogos mais abertos, centrados em in-formações pessoais dos estudantes. Há uma exceção a este padrão na unidade 8, em que se pede apenas o “noticing” a partir da repetição, sem demais práticas.

216

Na tabela de conteúdos presentes tanto no livro do aluno, como no do professor, as atividades de pronúncia são listadas juntamente com as atividades de listening, indicando uma correlação direta entre as atividades de pronúncia e as de compreensão oral.

Os recursos mais visuais de descrição e análise aparecem como fle-chas e traços, ou bolinhas de diferentes tamanhos para indicar ento-nação e tonicidade. Para os elementos segmentais, aparecem como símbolos do Alfabeto Fonético Internacional (AFI).

No manual do professor, técnicas como trava-línguas (prática con-trolada) são sempre apresentadas como opcionais. Parece haver uma espécie de hesitação em propor atividades que envolvam a expressão corporal, ou a expressão lúdica dos estudantes, como se a atividade fosse menos “ortodoxa” caso propusesse algo que não o “listen and practice”. É compreensível que, para públicos-alvo de todo o mundo, seria mais seguro propor tipos de atividades mais estabelecidas e co-muns, para garantia de aceitabilidade do livro.

Percebem-se poucas chances de retomada / revisão dos tópicos de pronúncia. O “can do” statement, nesta coleção, é o momento de oportunidade de autoavaliação dos estudantes, mas não envolvem os elementos de pronúncia.

American English File (AEF) (LATHAM-KOENIG, OXENDEN, BOYLE, 2013)

A coleção AEF contém 5 livros que contemplam os níveis CEFR A1 a C1. No primeiro volume, Starter (A1), existem 18 capítulos, sendo 12 numerados de 1 a 12, e 6 intercalados por entre as unidades nume-radas, denominados “Practical English”. Nas unidades numeradas, reconhece-se uma apresentação de insumos mais controlados, en-quanto nas unidades “Practical English”, há a presença de gravações de não-atores, buscando-se um contato com insumos mais autênti-cos, mesmo no livro de nível de proficiência mais básico.

A unidades numeradas apresentam de 2 a 4 tópicos de pronúncia, e as unidades “Practical English” apresentam 1 em cada. Há um total de 38 inserções específicas sobre pronúncia.

217

1. Como a os elementos segmentais e suprassegmentais escolhidos nas uni-dades do LD evidenciam perspectivas teóricas sobre ensino de pronúncia seguidas pelos autores?

Há 17 tópicos sobre elementos suprassegmentais no livro, e 21 tópi-cos sobre segmentais. Dos três volumes aqui observados, AEF é o que coloca a pronúncia em maior destaque, como mencionado anterior-mente no início da seção de análise.

Os elementos suprassegmentais abordados envolvem muitas ati-vidades de tonicidade lexical e de entonação frasal em afirmações e perguntas. As atividades de entonação compreendem tanto o padrão fonológico geral da LI, como também especificidades de expressões de funções comunicativas, como a entonação ao dizer números de te-lefone. Há também um foco no ritmo gerado por palavras gramaticais e lexicais.

Quanto a elementos segmentais, há um grande foco em sons conso-nantais e vocálicos, tanto em palavras lexicais como em palavras gra-maticais. É notável que oferece-se uma grande quantidade de tempo de aula dedicada a sons individuais.

É relevante observar que AEF apresenta o som schwa (ə), a vogal mais comum da língua inglesa, em 4 unidades. Em Life e Interchange, este som não é abordado explicitamente no nível A1.

Nos excertos chamados People on the Street, presentes nas unidades “Practical English”, falantes não-atores respondem a perguntas, ofe-recendo algumas chances de contato com insumo autêntico. Tais ex-certos, no entanto, são exceções, e os áudios, apesar de produzidos por não-atores, soam também controlados, às vezes.

Há uma revisitação dos tópicos de pronúncia em unidades seguintes após sua primeira apresentação. A unidade 12, por exemplo, é dedi-cada à revisão, o que confere uma oportunidade maior de reforço dos tópicos trabalhados.

2. Quais os tipos padronizados de atividades de pronúncia propostas no LD?

AEF se sobressai quanto à utilização de recursos visuais para sensibi-lização para os tópicos trabalhados, privilegiando também estilos de aprendizagem menos auditivos e mais visuais/cinestésicos.

218

O padrão de atividades difere ligeiramente dos dois livros observados anteriormente. As etapas de descrição e análise são mais aprofunda-das no manual do professor, em comparação às outras duas coleções. Encoraja-se o professor a “destrinchar” a produção dos sons, haven-do apresentação do símbolo do AFI inserido em uma ilustração que representa uma palavra que possui o elemento segmental (ilustração denominada sound picture). O manual do professor sempre apresenta subsídios de descrição e análise dos elementos de pronúncia ao pro-fessor. Devido ao fato de professores em formação ou recém forma-dos carecerem muito de tais subsídios, AEF pode ser uma boa escolha para professores que não se sentem muito seguros com seus próprios conhecimentos a respeito da estrutura da LI.

O padrão de atividades em AEF, portanto, é de atividade de descrição e análise (por meios imagéticos e de exposição oral), seguido de prática controlada de listen and repeat, seguida de prática controlada (menos livre), ou guiada (mais livre) de conversação.

Há, no entanto, foco ligeiramente maior na discriminação auditiva do que os livros Life e Interchange, pois há uma maior ocorrência de atividades em que os estudantes devem indicar qual som dentre dois de traços similares ouviram.

AEF apresenta os tópicos de pronúncia trabalhados explicitamente em revisão, enquanto as outras duas obras, diferentemente, não tra-zem os tópicos de pronúncia para revisão explícita, sendo apresen-tados somente implicitamente (prática comunicativa) na revisão de vocabulário ou em atividades de speaking.

Em AEF, há menos rigor com a contextualização da atividade de pro-núncia junto ao vocabulário e tema da unidade. Por exemplo, há a fra-se “hi! I’m nice” (unidade 1), que claramente não é uma collocation da LI, e muito dificilmente será usada em apresentações pessoais, que é o tema da unidade. A frase é utilizada para foco na forma (o ditongo /aI/), mas o sentido e uso real não é considerado.

AEF apresenta uma abordagem subjacente muito mais gramatical se comparada aos outros dois livros. A tríade gramática, vocabulário e pronúncia tem um grande destaque nas atividades, e aparecem tan-to quanto atividades focadas nas quatro habilidades. Em momentos,

219

principalmente nas unidades da primeira metade do livro (1 a 6), os temas das unidades parecem ser apenas um suporte para a apresenta-ção dos elementos estruturais e lexicais.

Pergunta 3:

3. Que adaptações podem ser feitas nas atividades, baseando-se em pro-postas didáticas de pronúncia realizadas por pesquisadores da Linguística Aplicada?

Percebe-se que o procedimento mais comum das atividades de pro-núncia presentes nos três livros é a repetição a partir da percepção oral (“listen and repeat”). As atividades dos livros podem ser expan-didas e adaptadas na prática autônoma do professor, caso assim jul-guem necessário, a partir de possibilidades de prática informada, de implementação simples, que não demandam muito tempo adicional de preparação.

Os livros Life e Interchange oferecem menos recursos de descrição e análise ao docente, pois os manuais não detalham muito os sons apresentados e as atividades recorrem mais à imitação dos sons do que à sensibilização quanto ao sistema da língua.

Para descrição e análise, o professor pode utilizar de:

1. Um mapa do aparelho fonador (corte sagital) como recurso visual para observação de sons consonantais: Para este tipo de atividade, explorado em Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), o professor pode mostrar ao aluno a imagem do aparelho fonador. A par-tir deste ponto, o professor pode explicitar expositivamente o ponto de articulação consonantal, ou pedir para que o aluno indique o ponto de articulação na figura a partir de sua auto examinação na produção do som.

2. Imagens da boca para explicitação da posição labial na pro-dução de vogais: De maneira semelhante à proposta 1, é possí-vel encontrar imagens de pessoas produzindo o som vocálico e focar na imagem de suas bocas quanto ao arredondamento e/ou altura da vogal.

3. Gilbert’s gadgets: Gilbert (2008), propõe a utilização de

220

dispositivos simples que exploram elementos prosódicos de maneira cinestésica, ou seja, os estudantes observam, não ape-nas por meios orais, mas por meio do movimento caracterís-ticas de ritmo e entonação. Um dos dispositivos propostos, de fácil implementação, é a utilização de um elástico na mão, para que o estudante o tencione à medida em que profere um ele-mento tônico e o relaxe enquanto profere um elemento átono na frase. Assim, o estudante se sensibiliza para o padrão pro-sódico da LI.

Caso o professor entenda que, para prática controlada, haja uma repe-tição de atividades no mesmo modelo, o que acontece nos três LDs, o professor pode utilizar de:

4. Recursos online: Zimmerman (2018) defende que recursos online podem servir de complementação às limitações de um material instrucional de pronúncia. Temos contemporane-amente, uma profusão de websites com insumos autênticos programados com recursos de mecanismos de busca. Caso o professor entenda que necessita de recursos advindos de fa-las de não-atores, pode buscar por ocorrências nos endereços pt.youglish.com, e www.playphrase.me.

5. Práticas de shadowing e mirroring: Celce-Murcia et al. (2010) identificam duas técnicas advindas das artes cênicas que também requerem pouco tempo de preparação, e são al-ternativas ao listen and repeat. No shadowing, o aprendiz ouve um insumo e, após decorá-lo, repete a frase junto ao áu-dio, quase ao mesmo tempo que o falante gravado no insumo. Na técnica de mirroring, o aprendiz procura proferir a frase ao mesmo tempo, possibilitando que ele note as diferenças entre sua própria produção e a do falante na gravação.

Considerações Finais

A partir de uma exploração documental de três LDs globais, constata-mos que, para estudantes iniciantes (nível CEFR A1), o professor que entende, de acordo com os princípios de sua competência teórica e implícita, que a pronúncia é melhor adquirida de forma intuitiva por meio de atividades de imitação, poderá escolher o livro Interchange

221

- Intro. O professor que entende que a instrução formal explícita de pronúncia, focada em descrição e análise dos elementos fonológi-cos, que traz a pronúncia em posição de destaque no processo de aquisição, se identificará melhor com o volume da coleção American English File - Starter. A obra Life - Beginner, assim como Interchange, aposta mais em atividades de pronúncia de prática controlada, sem muitos momentos de descrição e análise de elementos fonológicos. No entanto, possui um arcabouço de tópicos mais extenso e detalha-do, assim como notas a respeito da pronúncia em outras atividades, focadas em vocabulário e gramática.

O professor pode encontrar lacunas e necessidades de complemen-tação nas obras supracitadas, a depender das necessidades e dificul-dades apresentadas por seus estudantes. Caso sinta necessidade de práticas de descrição e análise, o professor pode recorrer a recursos de simples implementação como cortes sagitais do aparelho fonador, imagens da boca produzindo sons vocálicos, ou dispositivos cines-tésicos como um simples elástico. Para complementação de práticas controladas que sejam diferentes do usual listen and repeat, pode uti-lizar recursos online, ou modificar a prática por meio de shadowing e mirroring.

A delimitação desta análise em um panorama comparativo sucinto entre os três LDs se configura em uma limitação. Encorajo, portanto, professores e pesquisadores a submeter minhas constatações aqui feitas a um escrutínio crítico, a fim de enriquecer o campo de análises de livros e materiais didáticos no âmbito da LA.

222

Referências

ALMEIDA FILHO, J. C. P.. Dimensões comunicativas no ensino de lín-guas. 4. ed. Campinas: Pontes, 2007. 75 p.

AQUINO, N. R. M; HAUPT, C. O livro didático no ensino de língua es-trangeira: atividades de pronúncia. Soletras - Estudos Linguísticos - N. 27 – 2014.1, p. 297-311

AVERY, P. & EHRLICH, S. Teaching American English Pronunciation. Hong Kong: Oxford University Press, 1994.

BARRETO, K. H.; MONTEIRO, S. H. C. Uma experiência com o aprimo-ramento da pronúncia de língua inglesa em um contexto de forma-ção de professores. [S.L], Educadores. 2008.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M.; GRINER, B. Teaching Pronunciation: a coursebook and reference guide. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

COUNCIL OF EUROPE, Common European Framework of Reference for Languages: Learning, teaching, assessment. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 2001.

DARCY, I.. Powerful and Effective Pronunciation Instruction: How Can We Achieve It? The Catesol Journal, v. 30, n. 1, p. 13-45, 2018.

DARCY, I.; EWERT, D; LIDSTER, R. Bringing pronunciation instruction back into the classroom: An ESL teachers’ pronunciation “toolbox”. In. J. Levis & K. LeVelle (Eds.). Proceedings of the 3rd Pronunciation in Second Language Learning and Teaching Conference. Ames, Iowa: Iowa State University, 2011 (pp. 93-108).

DERWING , T. M. Utopian goals for pronunciation teaching. In J. Levis & K. LeVelle (Eds.), Proceedings of the 1st Pronunciation in Second Language Learning and Teaching Conference, Iowa State University, Sept. 2009, 2010 (pp. 24-37)

DUMMETT, P.; HUGHES, J.; STEPHENSON, H. Life Beginner Student’s Book. National Geographic Learning, 2013.

223

DUMMETT, P.; HUGHES, J.; STEPHENSON, H. Life Beginner Teacher’s Book. National Geographic Learning, 2013.

EULER, S.. Approaches to pronunciation teaching: History and recent developments. In: SZPYRA-KOZLOWSKA, J.; GUZ, E.; STEINBRICH, P.; SWIECINSKI, R. (Editores). Recent developments in applied phonetics.: studies in linguistics and methodology.. Kuala Lampur: Wydawnictwo, 2014. p. 35-78.

GILBERT, J.B. Teaching Pronunciation Using the Prosody Pyramid. Cambridge University Press, 2008.

HAGHVERDI, H. R.; GHASEMI, B.. An Evaluation of American English File Series. Ijrelt, , v. 1, n. 2, p. 83-97, 2013. [S.L.]. Disponível em: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/311511323_An_Evaluation_of_American_English_File_Series. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

JONES, R. H.; Beyond "listen and repeat": pronunciation teaching materials and theories of second language acquisition. System 25(1): 103 – 12, 1997.

LATHAM-KOENIG, C.; OXENDEN, C.; BOYLE, M... American English File - Starter - Student’s Book. 2. ed. Oxford, Inglaterra: Oxford University Press, 2013.

LATHAM-KOENIG, C.; OXENDEN, C.; BROOKS, M... American English File - Starter - Teacher’s Book. 2. ed. Oxford, Inglaterra: Oxford University Press, 2013.

LEAL, C. S.. A Pronúncia nas Aulas de Língua Estrangeira: estratégia de investigação aplicada às aulas de inglês e espanhol para falantes portu-gueses. 2010. 110 f. Dissertação (Doutorado) - Curso de Mestre em Ensino do Inglês e do Espanhol no 3º Ciclo do Ensino Básico e Secundário., Faculdade de Letras (Flup), Universidade do Porto, Porto, 2010.

LEVIS, J. M., WU, A. Pronunciation—Research into Practice and Practice into Research. The CATESOL Journal, 2018; 30(1); 1-12.

LUCAS, P. O.. Os materiais didáticos de inglês como língua estrangei-ra (LE) na prática de professores da escola pública: um convite à for-mação reflexiva ou à perpetuação do ensino prescritivo? 2016. 298 f. Tese (Doutorado) - Curso de Linguística, Programa de Pós-Graduação

224

em Linguística, Universidade Federal de São Carlos, São Carlos, 2016.

MORAES, K. B. O.; FERREIRA, J. C.; BRISOLARA, L. B.. Ensino da pro-núncia do espanhol nos livros didáticos do Ensino Fundamental Anos Finais. Miguilim - Revista Eletrônica do Netlli, [S.L.], v. 10, n. 2, p. 731-745, 31 ago. 2021. Universidade Regional do Cariri. http://dx.doi.org/10.47295/mgren.v10i2.3267. Disponível em: http://perio-dicos.urca.br/ojs/index.php/MigREN/article/view/3267/pdf. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

RIBEIRO, R.; ROSA, E. B. Ensino de Pronúncia do Inglês. In: RIBEIRO, F. (org.). Práticas de Ensino de Inglês. São Carlos: Pedro & João Editores, 2021. Cap. 7. p. 239 - 264.

RICHARDS, J. C.; HULL, J.; PROCTOR, S.. Interchange Intro - Student’s Book. 5. ed. Nova Iorque: Cambridge University Press, 2017.

RICHARDS, J. C.; HULL, J.; PROCTOR, S.. Interchange Intro - Teacher’s Book. 5. ed. Nova Iorque: Cambridge University Press, 2017

RICHARDS, J. C.. Materials Development and Research—Making the Connection. Relc Journal, [S.L.], v. 37, n. 1, p. 5-26, abr. 2006. SAGE Publications. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0033688206063470.

SARTURATO, G.M.F. Atividades de Pronúncia no Ensino de Inglês como Língua Estrangeira: Reflexões com Professores em Contexto de Aulas Individuais. Tese (Doutorado) - Curso de Linguística, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística, Universidade Federal de São Carlos, São Carlos, 2023.

SILVA, C. C.. O ensino de prosódia nas aulas de espanhol como língua estrangeira (E/LE). In: Raquel Meister Ko. Freitag e Luciana Lucente. (Org.). Prosódia da Fala: Pesquisa e Ensino. 1ed. São Paulo: Blucher, 2017, v. , p. 77-102.

SOLEIMANI, H.; GHADERI, E.. What Do Language Teachers Think about Interchange and American English File? Teacher’s Evaluation of Two ESL Textbooks in Iran. International Journal Of Applied Linguistics & English Literature, [S.L.], v. 2, n. 5, p. 42-50, 1 set. 2013. Australian International Academic Centre. v.2n.5p.42. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.7575/aiac.ijalel.v.2n.5p.42. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

225

TOOFAL, Z. Z.; NASROLLAHI, A.. American English File Book Evaluation. Journal Of Applied Linguistics And Language Research, [s. l], v. 5, n. 2, p. 207-213, Não é um mês valido! 2018. Disponível em: http://www.jallr.com/. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

TOMLINSON, B.; Principles of Effective Materials Development. In: Richards (ed.) English Language Teaching Materials: Theory and Practice. New York: Cambridge University Press. 2010, p. 81-108.

ZIMMERMAN, E. Reconsidering assumptions of beginner teachers’ needs: An examination of commonly used pronunciation textbooks. The CATESOL Journal, 2018, 30(1), 231-248.

226

2

2

Parte dois

227

Contemporary pronunciation teaching: characterization of a trajectory and future challenges

Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves

Reiner Vinicius Perozzo

Introduction

The assumptions made in language teaching over the past decades have been, at the very least, pendulous. Over the years, the teach-ing of the phonetic-phonological component, specifically, has come to assume an “accessory status” in second language (L2) pedagogy. Beyond a conception that learning pronunciation is difficult (shared by both students and teachers), there is also the stereotypical view that learning pronunciation in the classroom necessarily implied a pedagogical approach that employed repetition only.

One of the aspects that contributed to such stereotypes is the asso-ciation of pronunciation teaching with the audio-lingual teaching method. A basic premise of this teaching method is, roughly, that learners must develop oral production and listening comprehen-sion skills akin to native speakers of the target language. Towards this goal, learners are presented with excessive repetition activities, and idiosyncratic properties (i.e., considered as exceptional patterns within the language) that refer to a specific group of native speakers of the target language.

228

Over the years, supplanted by the communicative approach, the au-dio-lingual method (and consequently, its excessive focus on forms) no longer made sense. In a communicative teaching conception, learners are guided to perceive that many distinct phonetic forms can be used to accomplish the same communicative function, as well as the fact that a single form can be used in a wide range of functions, given the context and the social roles of the interlocutors. Negotiation of meaning is one of the most fundamental constructs in the com-municative approach, and the need to sound like a native speaker of the target language is completely out of consideration. However, with the communicative approach, the “myth” that pronunciation consisted of a difficult-to-acquire skill persisted. More than that, pronunciation teaching came to be conceived not only as tedious but also – and above all – as unnecessary.

It is important to highlight that we know nowadays that what is called a “communicative approach” to teaching does not refer to a stagnant teaching practice, but rather to a methodological contin-uum that has been developed for nearly four decades. In this sense, the communicative approach of the 1980s is not the same as the one envisioned today. Indeed, there have been several debates about the relevance of maintaining the term “communicative approach” in the teaching of a new language. With the advent of the task-based approach (ROBINSON, 2011; SKEHAN, 2014; LONG, 2015; MORA; LEVKINA, 2017; GURZYNSKI-WEISS; LONG; SOLON, 2017) and the premise that such tasks should aim at a larger communicative func-tion in interaction, different teaching practices have been adopted by practitioners. This led Kumaravadivelu (2001) to coin the term “post-method” in language teaching.

Regardless of the term given to these contemporary pedagogies, we want to draw attention to two crucial facts: (i) contemporary lan-guage teaching, if effectively focused on establishing interaction between individuals, cannot (in fact, would not be able to) do with-out the teaching of the phonetic-phonological component; (ii) this “evolution” in L2 teaching is also the result of the ways both teach-ers and researchers understand the process of L2 development. In other words, the fields of Second Language Acquisition and Second

229

Language Pedagogy both match and provide feedback to each oth-er, being able to explain the current decisions made in the language teaching field.

It is precisely this relationship that we wish to shed light on. We argue that pronunciation teaching nowadays is the result of the dy-namic and complex way in which we picture the process of language development. In this chapter, departing from a historical overview in which pronunciation teaching is contextualized through differ-ent L2 acquisition models, we aim to demonstrate how the princi-ples of Complex Dynamic Systems Theory [CDST (DE BOT; LOWIE; VERSPOOR, 2007; LARSEN-FREEMAN; CAMERON, 2008; BECKNER et al., 2009; VERSPOOR; DE BOT; LOWIE, 2011; DE BOT, 2017; HIVER; AL-HOORIE, 2020)] may provide theoretical and methodological in-put for the L2 classroom, and, more specifically, for pronunciation teaching itself. We will then propose the term “contemporary pro-nunciation teaching” to account for the complex relations that per-meate the L2 classroom today.

With this text, we intend to bridge the gap between language ac-quisition theories and the L2 classroom, as well as to highlight the mutable nature of L2 language pedagogy, with a focus on pronun-ciation teaching. Immersed in the dynamism of CDST, this change-able scenario should not be regarded as uncommon, but rather as a consequence of the (inevitable and beneficial) historical evolution of L2 teaching practices. Based on these tenets, we also intend to dis-cuss the impacts of “contemporary pronunciation teaching” both on teacher education and on contemporary L2 teaching practice.

From initial conditions to current development: a historical overview

Before we discuss the foundations of contemporary pronunciation teaching, it is necessary to revisit one of the premises of this text: the pedagogical approaches that govern the teaching of phonetic-phonological aspects (as well as any other formal aspect of language) in the L2 classroom are derived from the conceptions of L2

230

acquisition/development51 held by teachers and researchers. This fact may be implicit in the pedagogical steps outlined by a particular methodology and/or even in the teaching practice of a number of practitioners, even if they have not received any pedagogical training. As teachers, much of what we do is actually a reflection of pedagogical aspects that we believe to be correct, either because such assumptions were built in our experience as L2 learners, in our teacher training course, in our own teaching experience, or by virtue of the combination of all these factors. The point is that all the experiences and impressions that have (directly or indirectly) shaped our teaching practices are grounded in these different theoretical conceptions of acquisition/development.

Based on this premise, before characterizing what we will term “contemporary pronunciation teaching” in this chapter, we should address a brief historical overview of the different conceptions of L2 acquisition/development and their reflections on pronunciation teaching practices. In our view, this is even more necessary when we assume the dynamic and complex view of language development that guides this discussion, mainly because this view recognizes the importance of initial conditions to the whole process. In other words, since we want to discuss pronunciation teaching nowadays, it is im-portant to think about such a practice over the years and across differ-ent conceptions of language acquisition/development and teaching. Moreover, since contemporary pronunciation teaching is a practice of hybrid nature, which allows bringing different methodological aspects from distinct constructs, this synthesis plays a fundamental role in understanding current L2 pedagogy.

Let us start our historical review with behaviorism. This perspective cannot be considered a theory of language acquisition, as it does not even assume any mentalistic character regarding linguistic knowledge or any other type of knowledge: it is, in fact, a theory of habit formation. However, it is important to consider behaviorism because of its “application” to L2 pedagogy, which occurred (and

51 The use of both terms, “acquisition” and “development”, is not arbitrary. In fact, each of these terms reflects different epistemologies about the process through which the individual becomes able to use a new language. This issue will be discussed throughout this chapter.

231

still occurs, as it is still widely used in some educational centers) by means of the audio-lingual method. The audio-lingual method arose from the amalgamation of two basic epistemologies: behaviorism (WATSON, 1930; SKINNER, 1957) within Psychology, and American structuralism (BLOOMFIELD, 1933) in Linguistics52. The audio-lingual pedagogy was a breakthrough in L2 pronunciation teaching: in previous methodologies, such as Grammar-Translation (which did not invest in the oral component) and the Direct Method (which considered that L2 acquisition followed practically the same principles observed in L1 development), emphasis was not given to the phonetic-phonological component in the classroom.

With the establishment of the audio-lingual method, the (implicit) teaching of the language sounds took on a fundamental role, as it was through the oral component that the first contact with L2 forms took place. Furthermore, pronunciation practice is exhaustive. The use of drills, always going from less to more complex structures, reflected not only the premise of habit formation but also the structuralist inductive conception that smaller elements would contribute to the formation of larger units. Since behaviorism is detached from any mentalistic account, there was no room for aspects of the learner’s real life or subjectivity, as the methodology focused solely on structural aspects. In view of these assumptions, even nowadays, drill practices (which, from our standpoint, play an important role in teaching sounds, as long as they do not constitute the core of the lesson but rather one of various stages of the pedagogical process) are viewed unfavorably by many teachers, as they represent the basis of a behaviorist teaching methodology, which results in decontextualized activities.

It is worth mentioning that the use of drills was guided by a practice of valuing “correct” over “incorrect” responses. According to a behav-iorist perspective, consisted of bad habits that should be eradicated

52 It is not our intention to provide a detailed description of all the elements that constitute the con-ceptions of development and teaching addressed in this section. Our aim is to discuss how these con-ceptions have contributed to language teaching pedagogy and to contemporary pronunciation teaching practice in particular. For an initial introduction to these different constructs, readers should refer to Paiva (2014) and Van Patten and Williams (2015).

232

immediately, through extensive structural practice. Regarding pro-nunciation teaching, native pronunciation was the model to follow. This way, it was up to the students to reach a pronunciation as close as possible to the native stimuli to which they were exposed. The very understanding of Contrastive Analysis (LADO, 1957), which treated the native language system as the only source of learner er-rors, proved to be mistaken. The audio-lingual method prioritized phonetic-phonological aspects in an isolated fashion, and, to this day, pronunciation is still taught this way in many L2 classrooms. As seen in the Introduction, this may be one of the factors that leads the teaching of L2 pronunciation to be ignored or viewed with some re-luctance, even in the contemporary teaching context.

By criticizing behaviorist principles, Chomsky’s review (1959) of the book Verbal Behavior (SKINNER, 1957) established a new paradigm in linguistic studies and, indirectly, in L2 pedagogy. Grounded in a generative account, the concept of interlanguage (SELINKER, 1972) was proposed, which allowed “learner’s language” to be considered a system with its own linguistic status, just like the source language (L1) and the target language (L2). Furthermore, in the field of Applied Linguistics, one of the main scholars who embraced the precepts of Universal Grammar (UG) was Stephen Krashen (1978, 1981, 1985, among others). Krashen’s Monitor Model, detailed in five hypotheses (“Acquisition vs. Learning Hypothesis”, “Natural Order Hypothesis”, “Monitor Hypothesis”, “Input Hypothesis”, and “Affective Filter Hypothesis”), is still taken as a reference by many researchers and teachers.

In our present discussion, we are particularly interested in the “Acquisition vs. Learning” Hypothesis, given our aim to discuss the teaching of formal aspects in the L2 classroom. According to this hypothesis, all “learned” knowledge (i.e., obtained from formal in-struction in the classroom) would only contribute to those situations in which learners are monitoring their production, as such type of knowledge has not yet been “acquired”. “Acquisition”, in Krashen’s terms, would only be possible through exposure to meaningful lan-guage input. Since Krashen’s dichotomous view does not count on any interaction mechanism between acquired (implicit) and learned

233

(explicit) knowledge, Krashen is considered one of the major sup-porters of what, in Applied Linguistics, was termed the “No Interface Hypothesis” between the implicit and explicit forms of knowledge. According to this view, which would eventually be challenged in the following decade, these two forms of knowledge did not interact in any sense.

The “Acquisition vs. Learning” hypothesis had a significant impact on L2 teaching, especially on the Communicative Language Teaching approach53. This hypothesis led to a mistaken assumption that pedagogical practices would not need to provide opportunities for the explicit teaching of formal (syntactic, morphological, or phonetic-phonological) aspects of the target language. Thus, a “communicative” classroom was understood by many teachers as a mere “conversation club”, in a teaching environment where learners were simply exposed to input, without a focus on form, in line with the Krashenian “acquisition” hypothesis. Concerning the phonetic-phonological component, this aspect was particularly swept under the rug, especially in the 1980s, perhaps as a reaction to drills and the primacy of the native pattern which had taken place in the audio-lingual method.

The research agenda at the end of the 1980s and the beginning of the next decade was characterized by the emergence of alternative conceptions to Krashen’s, particularly regarding the No Interface Hypothesis between implicit and explicit knowledge. Within the field of Applied Linguistics to L2 teaching, two alternative hypotheses to the interaction between these two types of knowledge emerged: the “Strong Interface Hypothesis” and the “Weak Interface Hypothesis”.

The Strong Interface Hypothesis has Skill Acquisition Theory (FITTS; POSNER, 1967; ANDERSON, 1982, 1993, 2007; ANDERSON et al., 2004; TAATGEN et al., 2008; BYRNE, 1986) as one of its most representative models. Skill Acquisition Theory originated in Psychology and defended a domain-general conception of knowledge (to deal with both cognitive and psychomotor skills). As DeKeyser (2015) explains,

53 For further information on this teaching approach, refer to Larsen-Freeman and Anderson (2011) and Richards and Rodgers (2016).

234

three basic developmental stages are proposed, namely “cognitive”, “associative”, and “autonomous” (FITTS; POSNER, 1967), also known as “declarative”, “procedural”, and “automatic” (ANDERSON, 1982, 1993, 2007; ANDERSON et al., 2004; TAATGAN et al., 2008), or even “presentation”, “practice”, and “production” (BYRNE, 1986). This last set of terms gained prominence in Applied Linguistics because they embody a pedagogical routine, to be discussed in the following paragraph.

The Skill Acquisition Theory predicts that declarative knowledge can be proceduralized (a process that does not require a long-term interval) and, after that, automatized, provided there is adequate (and lengthy) opportunity for intensive practice of the target struc-ture. Derived from this theoretical perspective, in the L2 classroom, the Presentation-Practice-Production routine (PPP) was proposed, focusing mainly on morphosyntactic features. After the explicit ex-planation of language items (Presentation), the Practice stage should contribute to the automation of structures. The Production stage, then, would help students move away from intensive repetitive prac-tice and associate new knowledge with other existing knowledge and skills, providing an opportunity for the integration of new knowledge into their repertoire for a less mechanistic use of the target language. From such a routine, declarative or explicit knowledge could be “con-verted”54 into procedural knowledge. It is worth mentioning that the PPP sequence was not taken as a teaching approach per se, but rather as a pedagogical sequence that could be associated with a communi-cative teaching approach.

With respect to the Weak Interface Hypothesis (R. ELLIS, 1993, 1994, 1998, among others), it is assumed that explicit instruction could lead learners to notice (SCHMIDT, 1990) the formal aspects of the target language more easily. By noticing aspects that ran the risk of remaining unnoticed, learners should process them more easily when constantly exposed to L2 input. The term “Weak” refers to the

54 Although this is the term used in much of the literature in the L2 field that follows Skill Acquisition Theory, DeKeyser (2015) highlights its “metaphorical” nature because, in fact, there is no “conversion” of knowledge (since declarative knowledge does not cease to exist with the progressive development of procedural knowledge).

235

fact that there is no immediate guarantee of learning: instruction should contribute to the development of target aspects in the long run, as long as learners notice target structures in the L2 input and exposure to input are constant. In this scenario, several models of L2 acquisition stood out in the 1990s, such as the Input Processing Theory (VanPATTEN, 1996, 1997, 2004, among others), the Interaction Hypothesis (GASS, 1997, 2003; LONG, 1996; MACKEY, 1999, 2012), and the Output Hypothesis (SWAIN, 1985, 1995, 2005).

The Input Processing Theory (VanPATTEN, 1996, 1997, 2004a, among others) advocated for the establishment of form-meaning correlations as part of the processing of structures. This would differ from Schmidt’s (1990) simple notion of noticing, which could be centered only on the formal nature of the target structure, without necessarily encompassing its semantic or pragmatic load. The Interaction Hypothesis argued that learners should be able to “notice the gap” (that is, notice their own difficulties and the differences between their productions and the target structure) by interacting with other language users (who may or may not understand what is being said, as well as request clarifications or reformulations of various kinds). Finally, the Output Hypothesis predicted that language production allowed learners to notice challenging L2 items, as well as practice their own production skills and test hypotheses, which would contribute to automation and language development. These, in our view, are models that can be considered to be complementary, since they focus on different constructs of the language acquisition/development process.

When it comes to teaching, the proposals we have just referred to allowed for more episodes of form-focused instruction (DOUGHTY; WILLIAMS, 1998; LONG, 1991; LONG; ROBINSON, 1998). In this sense, the teaching of formal aspects (particularly morphosyntactic ones) would be considered necessary in the L2 classroom, especially when there was a breakdown or failure in communication. From this perspective, techniques emerged to assist learners in processing form-meaning relationships of formal aspects, such as Processing Instruction (VanPATTEN, 2002, 2004b), as well as a new taxonomy and new models of corrective feedback, such as the proposal by Lyster

236

and Ranta (1997). In other words, the communicative classroom became a place where there was also space for reflecting on language structure, and the communicative purpose to be achieved through the use of these forms was clear.

In the pronunciation teaching scope, the 1990s were characterized not only by a resurgence of Form-Focused Instruction, but also by a renewal of the pedagogical steps to be followed in pronunciation teaching. This was in accordance with the revival of explicit teach-ing in the previous decade, as expressed in the preceding paragraphs. Furthermore, new objectives were set for pronunciation teaching, aiming to free it from the “native speaker myth” that characterized the behaviorist audio-lingual methodology. In this regard, the con-structs of “intelligibility”, “comprehensibility”, and “accentedness”, by Munro and Derwing (1995 a, b), have represented an important milestone in pronunciation instruction and research.

With the aim of revisiting and redefining the pedagogical treatment given to L2 pronunciation, Celce-Murcia, Brinton, and Goodwin (1997) introduced a framework of five steps for Communicative Pronunciation Teaching55, implementing a model that was further developed in the second edition of their book (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010). Although the authors do not mention the Presentation-Practice-Production sequence in their framework, we agree with Thomson and Derwing’s (2015) claim that the five steps proposed by Celce-Murcia and colleagues may be reminiscent of PPP. Despite this fact, the five steps proposed by Celce-Murcia and colleagues represented a breakthrough in the practice of pronunciation teaching at the time, especially with the inclusion of the fourth and fifth steps – by means of which pronunciation teaching ceased to be characterized solely by drills and began to introduce pedagogical activities focusing on information gaps, as activities with a more open-ended language use were proposed. However, as we have pointed out in a series of works (ALVES, 2015; KUPSKE; ALVES, 2017; LIMA JR.; ALVES, 2019; ALVES; LIMA JR., 2021; ALVES, 2021), the five steps alone do

55They are: (i) Description and Analysis; (ii) Listening Discrimination; (iii) Controlled Practice and Feedback; (iv) Guided Practice and Feedback; and (v) Communicative Practice and Feedback. For further details, see Kupske and Alves (2017), Lima Jr. and Alves (2019), and Alves and Lima Jr. (2021).

237

not necessarily guarantee pronunciation teaching practices that are meaning-focused. Therefore, teachers need to set a broader communicative context so the five steps can serve this purpose.

In view of these novel teaching practices, in the second half of the 1990s teachers were challenged to ensure that instruction on formal aspects did not focus solely on the structures themselves, as it proved important to implement contextualized lessons in which pronunci-ation served a larger communicative purpose. The emergentist view of language (ELMAN et al., 1996; ELLIS; LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2006) began to gain strength, opposed to the generativist assumption of poverty of stimulus. In an emergentist account, L2 development was seen as guided mostly by input, with constructs such as input frequency and consistency viewed as fundamental entities (cf. ELLIS; WULFF, 2014). These findings also had an effect on L2 pedagogy, which contended that exposure to authentic language use, in dif-ferent varieties, was a fundamental condition for language develop-ment. In view of the tenets of Focus on Form proposed in the 1990s, an emergent view to L2 pedagogy differed from the one advocated in the first years of the Communicative Approach. In fact, an emergent view would claim that episodes of Form-Focused Instruction should be provided as long as they served a communicative purpose.

It was in this context that, in 1997, Diane Larsen-Freeman published an article titled “Chaos/complexity science and second language ac-quisition”, the first text in the field of Second Language Acquisition that recognizes Complexity Theory as a means to explain the devel-opment of a new language. In turn, in the present century, the dy-namic, complex account of language development reached its peak with three primary publications: (i) a special issue (v. 10) of the jour-nal Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, particularly the article by De Bot, Verspoor, and Lowie (2007), which draws a parallel between Dynamic Systems Theory and Second Language Acquisition; (ii) the book “Complex Systems and Applied Linguistics”, authored by Diane Larsen-Freeman and Lynne Cameron, in 2008; and (iii) a special is-sue (v. 59) of the journal Language Learningand its founding article that argues that language is a Complex Adaptive System (BECKNER et al., 2009). In the 2010s, the dynamic-complex account was mainly based on the Dynamic Systems Theory in Europe, while in the North

238

American context this conception was essentially supported by the Complex Adaptive Systems view. In 2017, taking on a conciliatory tone between these two foundational theories, De Bot stated that “there does not seem to be a reason for choosing one or the other to refer to the same phenomenon” (DE BOT, 2017, p. 51), proposing the term Complex Dynamic Systems Theory (CDST), which is used throughout this chapter.

Concerning language development, CDST places great emphasis on individuals and their longitudinal trajectories, as development in-volves changes in time. These changes are not linear, as learners go through states of instability and stability, all of a provisional nature (as systems are open and, therefore, susceptible to any kind of change). The term “development” itself is opposed to the traditional notion of “acquisition”, as it is assumed that we never truly “acquire” a langua-ge entirely, not even our L1 (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2015), given that all language systems can influence each other and therefore be altered throughout one’s life (KUPSKE, 2016, 2021; SCHERESCHEWSKY, 2021). Additionally, in a dynamic, complex account, the learners’ initial conditions play a fundamental role. Especially in the last de-cade, CDST has consolidated its focus on individuals, giving them a prominent place in discussions on the L2 classroom. Due to all these factors, De Bot (2015) coined the term “Dynamic Turn” to describe the shift in perspective that the field of Applied Linguistics has expe-rienced with the advent of the dynamic, complex accounts of langua-ge development and teaching.

As for L2 teaching, particularly in the last decade, we have witnessed a period of significant transformations. It is worth mentioning that CDST does not constitute a language teaching methodology, but its assumptions can be taken to guide teaching practices (or at least explain them in terms of retrodiction), since the L2 classroom is a complex environment. However, CDST does not aim to implement a new pedagogical approach; on the contrary, given the students’ needs, many different techniques and approaches can be used, as long as they aim at communication. In this sense, the dynamic, complex view can allow for a post-method (KUMARAVADIVELU, 2001), where there are no fixed recipes or steps to be followed, but emergent strategies that can be adopted, which may define the new conditions of that specific

239

teaching scenario. Thus, the classroom is an environment in which interaction and communication among individuals takes place, and language is not seen as the end but as the means to enable this interaction (which is very effectively achieved nowadays through task-based approaches, for example). Furthermore, the different formal aspects of language (phonological, morphological, syntactic, semantic, and pragmatic, among others) should not be seen as disconnected entities since, in any dynamic, complex system, any change in one of these aspects can influence the others. This does not preclude teachers from focusing on any of these items individually, as long as they are aware that such an action will have an impact in all other formal aspects, and that this decision-making process should be part of a larger communicative goal.

Considering the teaching of the phonetic-phonological component, the dynamic-complex view proves to be quite challenging. After all, traditionally, in previous accounts in which pronunciation teaching was prioritized, it tended to be disconnected from the other linguistic domains. From the dynamic, complex point of view, there remains the question of whether we are teaching pronunciation every time we use the L2in the classroom. In our analysis, the answer to this question should be positive: indeed, by doing so we are not teaching a specific aspect, but implementing language in use. From this answer, another question that may arise is whether there would be some room for a focus on pronunciation. We also understand that the answer to this question should be positive, regarding both phonetic-phonologi-cal issues and other formal aspects of language. The point here is that this focus should serve a wider communicative purpose.

Considering what has been discussed so far, we conclude that the five steps proposed by Celce-Murcia and colleagues can and should be implemented in a dynamic and complex classroom, but not necessarily as a static didactic sequence. Actually, in a CDST account, all teaching strategies can be employed (including drills, which also play an important role in an initial stage of development, in which the learner is getting used to new articulatory patterns), as long as these practices are linked to a wider communicative goal. Teaching pronunciation means teaching language, and it will depend on the learners’ goals and needs, as well as on the behaviors that emerge in

240

the classroom. Such emergent behaviors, in turn, also evoke different pedagogical strategies. More and more, it is important for teachers to know how to align the phonetic-phonological aspects with the other language components. In the same fashion, the teaching of any other linguistic component also depends on the learners’ achievements in pronunciation – which permeates the entire process of language comprehension and production.

In light of the considerations made in this chapter, we have chosen to avoid the use of the term “communicative pronunciation teach-ing”. To further emphasize the emergent nature of teaching and to fully detach it from a fixed sequence of pedagogical steps (although they may, but do not necessarily have to, be used), we have opted for the term “contemporary pronunciation teaching” in order to rein-force its mutable nature over time. As we conceive it, this term is in accordance with other studies in our research group (ALVES, 2015; KUPSKE; ALVES, 2017; LIMA JR.; ALVES, 2019; ALVES; LIMA JR., 2021; ALVES, 2021). The replacement of the term “communicative teach-ing” with the expression “contemporary teaching” is not arbitrary, as we have already stated.

We hope that this new term stresses the dynamic and complex nature of teaching practices that do not follow a fixed or rigid methodology. In fact, the term “contemporary” itself is mutable and dynamic, as it changes over time (today’s “contemporary” teaching is not the same as in the next ten years). Finally, we emphasize the emergent and sub-ject-to-change nature of L2 teaching, and especially the teaching of phonetic-phonological elements.

Final remarks

Contemporary pronunciation teaching, supported by knowledge from the field of Phonetics and Phonology, is associated with mor-phological, syntactic, semantic, pragmatic, social, and discursive matters. Although it has received little attention in recent years (or has been disregarded due to theoretical and methodological misun-derstandings), pronunciation aspects play an essential role in com-munication and, accordingly, deserve proper attention.

241

In this work, by proposing a historical overview of pronunciation teaching, we were able to illustrate that misunderstandings emerged from some rigid teaching methodologies, which restricted pronunci-ation teaching to just one (repetitive) technique in the classroom and advocated for a single form as the “accurate” one. As contemporary pronunciation teaching is based on the dynamic, complex principles of language development and is guided by the construct of intelligi-bility (cf. LEVIS, 2005, 2018), there is no “formula” for pronunciation teaching in today’s context. In fact, various practices and techniques can and should be adopted, as long as the phonetic-phonological as-pect is fully integrated with the other components of the language and, most importantly, meets a wider communicative purpose.

Given the classroom universe, there are many future paths to be ex-plored, and, above all, countless theoretical and methodological chal-lenges to be faced by the field of L2 pronunciation. In this matter, as proposed by Albuquerque (2019), it becomes increasingly necessary to ground the constructs of “intelligibility” and “comprehensibility” in a clear account of language development, such as CDST. Moreover, the issue of variability, crucial to CDST theorists (VERSPOOR; LOWIE; DE BOT, 2021), can and should be related to decolonial studies, which already intersect with studies in L2 phonetics and phonology (ALBANO; PESSOTTI; DIAZ, 2021; PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022). Finally, as the premises of “self-organization” and “development over time” are constants in the dynamic and complex view, it must be consid-ered that the trajectories of L2 pedagogy itself, and the teaching of phonetic-phonological elements in particular, are always subject to changes and shifts, reflecting the transformations of society.

The reflections proposed in this chapter foster a broad discus-sion about language teacher education and pedagogical practice. Regarding the education of language professionals, we consider it essential for teacher educators to contribute to bridging the gap be-tween the fields of Applied Linguistics and Phonetic-Phonological Development. What we refer to in this chapter as “Contemporary Pronunciation Teaching” implies that teacher education courses should invest in discussing how to integrate the phonetic-phonolog-ical component with other language aspects. In turn, the teaching of L2 Phonetics and Phonology itself should also provide opportunities

242

for reflection on how to integrate pronunciation teaching into L2 classes that go beyond phonetic-phonological knowledge per se.

From this integrated training, we believe that teachers will be equipped to invest in a pedagogy that does not prioritize one language component over another. Teaching pronunciation in isolation will not be widely effective if it does not even allow for the analysis of other language components. The same can be said about teaching other linguistic aspects: for example, how would it be possible to teach interrogative structures without working on intonation? How would it be feasible to teach the organization of ideas (whether in oral or written discourse) without addressing pauses and other prosodic aspects that allow the interlocutor to follow our argument? We believe that a teaching methodology in which the various components are treated in isolation cannot fully express the richness of resources provided by the formal components of the language. It is for this reason that we insist on an integrative approach. We see it as the only way we can follow Larsen-Freeman and Cameron’s (2008) claim that a complex system is not the sum of its smaller parts, but rather the result of the integration of these parts into an emergent context.

Based on what we have outlined in this chapter, we wish to empha-size that we do not presume a fixed, static syllabus or a set of pre-de-termined pedagogical approaches in contemporary pronunciation teaching. In fact, thinking of fixed, pre-determined teaching ap-proaches would be an illusion on the part of the researcher/teacher, especially in the face of the infinite possibilities of emerging relation-ships that arise in complex classrooms. In this chapter, our purpose was to shed light on some aspects to be considered in contemporary pronunciation teaching, so that we can initiate a reflective dialog with peers. By proposing the term “contemporary pronunciation teaching”, we aim to make use of an expression that is quite common in our lexicon, which then takes on a significant proportion when we consider the paradigm of dynamicity and complexity. Finally, we in-vite teachers and researchers to expand and revisit these terms and theoretical considerations in future works.

243

References

ALBANO, E. C.; PESSOTTI, A.; DIAZ, C. Some questions on L2 speech as related to colonialism. In: CRISTÓFARO-SILVA, T.; YEHIA, H.; ARAUJO, L.; CANTONI, M.; MADRUGA, M.; VILELA, A. (eds.). Eicefala 2021: International Meeting on Speech Sciences – Advances in Speech and L2 Processes. Belo Horizonte: UFMG, 2021, p. 14-17.

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A. de. Caminhos dinâmicos em inteligibilidade e compreensibilidade de línguas adicionais: Um estudo longitudinal com dados de fala de haitianos aprendizes de Português Brasileiro. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2019.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangei-ra: Questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como Sistema Adaptativo e Complexo. Versalete, v. 3, n. 5, p. 392-413, 2015.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia de Línguas Não Nativas: Contribuições dos estudos formais e aplicados. In: MACHRY DA SILVA, S.; GRITTI, L. L.; TEIXEIRA, L. R.; BARTH, P. A.; PASSONI, T. P.; KUHL, Y. H. K. (orgs.). Diálogos interdisciplinares: Estudos sobre língua, litera-tura e ensino. Campinas: Pontes, 2021, p. 14-36.

ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JR., R. M. Instrução Explícita. In: KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JR., R. M. (orgs). Investigando os Sons das Línguas Não Nativas: Uma Introdução. Campinas: Editora da ABRALIN, 2021, p. 175-204.

ANDERSON, J. R. Acquisition of cognitive skill. Psychological Review, v. 89, n. 4, p. 369-406, 1982.

ANDERSON, J. R. Rules of the mind. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, 1993.

ANDERSON, J. R. How can the human mind occur in the physical uni-verse? Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007.

ANDERSON, J. R.; BOTHELL, D.; BYRNE, M. D.; DOUGLAS, S.; LEBIERE, C.; QIN, Y. An integrated theory of the mind. Psychological Review, v. 111, n. 4, p. 1036-1060, 2004.

BECKNER, C.; ELLIS, N. C.; BLYTHE, R.; HOLLAND, J.; BYBEE, J.;

244

KE, J.; CHRISTIANSEN, M. H.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CROFT, W.; SCHOENEMANN, T. Language is a Complex Adaptive System - Position Paper. Language Learning, v. 59, supl. 1, p. 1-26, 2009.

BLOOMFIELD, L. Language. Londres: George Allen and Unwin, 1933.

BYRNE, D. Teaching oral English. 2nd ed. Harlow, England: Longman, 1986.

CHOMSKY, N. Review of B. F. Skinner’s Verbal Behavior. Language, v. 35, n. 1, p. 26-58, 1959.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M. Teaching pro-nunciation: A reference for teachers of English to speakers of other languages. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M.; GRINER, B. Teaching pronunciation: A course book and reference guide. 2nd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

DE BOT, K. A History of Applied Linguistics: From 1980 to the pres-ent. New York: Routledge, 2015.

DE BOT, K. Complexity Theory and Dynamic Systems Theory: Same or different? In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, Z.H. (eds.). Complexity Theory and language development: In celebration of Diane Larsen-Freeman. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2017, p. 51-58.

DE BOT, K.; LOWIE, W.; VERSPOOR, M. A Dynamic Systems Theory approach to second language acquisition. Bilingualism: Language & Cognition, v. 10, n. 1, p. 7-21, 2007.

DeKEYSER, R. Skill Acquisition Theory. In: VanPATTEN, B.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Theories in Second Language Acquisition: An introduction. 2nd edition. New York: Routledge, 2015, p. 94-112.

DOUGHTY, C.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Focus on Form in classroom sec-ond language acquisition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998.

ELLIS, N.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Language emergence: implications for Applied Linguistics – Introduction to the special issue. Applied Linguistics, v. 27, n. 4, p. 558-589, 2006.

ELLIS, N.; WULFF, S. Usage-based approaches to SLA. In: VanPATTEN, B.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Theories in Second Language Acquisition: An

245

introduction. New York: Routledge, 2015, p. 75-93.

ELLIS, R. The structural syllabus and second language acquisition. TESOL Quarterly, v. 24, n. 1, p. 91-113, 1993.

ELLIS, R. A theory of Instructed Second Language Acquisition. In: ELLIS, N. (ed). Implicit and explicit learning of languages. San Diego, CA: Academic Press, 1994, p. 79-114.

ELLIS, R. Teaching and research: Options in grammar teaching. TESOL Quarterly, v. 32, n. 1, p. 39-60, 1998.

ELMAN, J.; BATES, E. A.; JOHNSON, M. H.; KARMILOFF-SMITH, A.; PARISI, D.; PLUNKETT, K. Rethinking Innateness: A connectionist perspective on development. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 1996.

FITTS, A. F.; POSNER, M. Human Performance. Belmont, CA: Brooks/Cole, 1967.

GASS, S. M. Input, interaction and the second language learner. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, 1997.

GASS, S. M. Input and interaction. In: DOUGHTY, C. J.; LONG, M. H. (eds.). The Handbook of Second Language Acquisition. Oxford, England: Blackwell, 2003, p. 224-255.

GURZYNSKI-WEISS, L.; LONG, A. Y.; SOLON, M. TBLT and L2 Pronunciation – Do the benefits of tasks extend beyond grammar and lexis? Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 39, n. 2, p. 213-224, 2017.

HIVER, P. AL-HOORIE, A. H. Research methods for Complexity Theory in Applied Linguistics. Bristol: Multilingual Matters, 2020.

KRASHEN, S. D. Some issues related to the Monitor Model. In: BROWN, H. D.; YORIO, C. A.; CRYMES, R. H. (eds.). On Tesol 77 – Teaching and learning English as a second language: trends in research and prac-tice. Washington: TESOL, 1977, p. 144-158.

KRASHEN, S. D. The Monitor Model for Second Language Acquisition. In: GINGRAS, R. C. (ed.). Second language acquisition & foreign lan-guage teaching. Washington: Center for Applied Linguistics, 1978, p. 1-26.

KRASHEN, S. D. Second language acquisition and second language learning. Oxford: Pergamon, 1981.

246

KRASHEN, S. D. The Input Hypothesis: Issues and implications. Londres/Nova York: Longman, 1985.

KUMARAVADIVELU, B. Toward a Postmethod Pedagogy. TESOL Quarterly, v. 35, n. 4, p. 537-560, 2001.

KUPSKE, F. F. Imigração, Atrito e Complexidade:A produção das oclusivas suras iniciais do Inglês e do Português por Sul-Brasileiros residentes em Londres. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2016.

KUPSKE, F. F. Atrito Linguístico. In: KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JR., R. M. (orgs). Investigando os Sons das Línguas Não Nativas: Uma Introdução. Campinas: Editora da ABRALIN, 2021, p. 99,128.

KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K. Orquestrando o caos: O ensino de pronún-cia de Língua Estrangeira à luz do paradigma da Complexidade. Fórum Linguístico, v. 14, n. 4, p. 2771-2784, 2017.

LADO, R. Linguistics across cultures. Ann Arbor: The University of Michigan Press, 1957.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Saying what we mean: Making a case for “lan-guage acquisition” to become “language development”. Language Teaching, v. 48, n. 4, p. 491-505, 2015.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CAMERON, L. Complex Systems and Applied Linguistics. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; ANDERSON, M. Techniques and principles in language teaching. 3rd edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011.

LEVIS, J. M. Changing contexts and shifting paradigms in pronuncia-tion teaching. TESOL Quarterly, v. 39, n. 3, p. 369-377, 2005.

LEVIS, J. M. Intelligibility, oral communication, and the teaching of pronunciation. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2018.

LIMA JR., R. M.; ALVES, U. K. A dynamic perspective on L2 pronunci-ation development: Bridging research and communicative teaching practice. Revista do GEL, v. 16, n. 2, p. 27-56, 2019.

LONG, M. H. Focus on Form: A design feature in language methodology. In: DE BOT, K.; GINSBERG, R.; KRAMSCH, C. (eds.). Foreign language research in cross-cultural perspective. Amsterdam: John Benjamins,

247

1991, p. 39-52.

LONG, M. H. The role of the linguistic environment in Second Language Acquisition. In: RITCHIE, W. C.; BHATIA, T. K. (eds.). Handbook of Second Language Acquisition. San Diego, CA: Academic Press, 1996, p. 413-468.

LONG, M. H. Second Language Acquisition and Task-Based Language Learning. Malden, MA: Wiley Blackwell, 2015.

LONG, M. H.; ROBINSON, P. Focus on Form: Theory, research and prac-tice. In: DOUGHTY, C.; WILLIAMS, J. (eds.). Focus on Form in class-room second language acquisition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998, p. 15-41.

LYSTER, R.; RANTA, L. Corrective feedback and learner uptake: Negotiation of form in communicative classrooms. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 19, n. 1, p. 37-66, 1997.

MACKEY, A. Input, interaction and second language development: An empirical study of question formation in ESL. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 21, n. 4, p. 557-587, 1999.

MACKEY, A. Input, interaction and corrective feedback in L2 learn-ing. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012.

MORA, J. C.; LEVKINA, M. Task-Based Pronunciation Teaching and Research: Key issues and future directions. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, v. 39, n. 2, p. 381-399, 2017.

MUNRO, M. J.; DERWING, T. M. Foreign accent, comprehensibility, and intelligibility in the speech of second language learners. Language Learning, v. 45, n. 1, p. 73-97, 1995a.

MUNRO, M. J.; DERWING, T. M. Processing time, accent, and compre-hensibility in the perception of foreign-accented speech. Language and Speech, v. 38, n. 3, p. 289-306, 1995b.

PAIVA, V. L. M. O. Aquisição de Segunda Língua. São Paulo: Parábola Editorial, 2014.

PEROZZO, R.; KUPSKE, F. Do berço colonial à dinâmica não linear: O despertar da percepção da fala nos estudos em fonologia. Letrônica, v. 29, n. 1, p. 1-15, 2022.

RICHARDS, J. C.; RODGERS, T. S. Approaches and methods in language

248

teaching. 3rd edition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016.

ROBINSON, P. Second Language Task Complexity: Researching the cognition hypothesis of language learning and performance. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2011.

SCHERESCHEWSKY, L. C. Desenvolvimento de Voice Onset Time em sistemas multilíngues (Português-L1, Inglês-L2 e Francês-L3): Discussões dinâmicas a partir de diferentes metodologias de aná-lise de processo. Dissertação (Mestrado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2021.

SCHMIDT, R. The role of consciousness in second language learning. Applied Linguistics, v. 11, p. 129-158, 1990.

SELINKER, L. Interlanguage. International Review of Applied Linguistics in Language Teaching, v. 10, n. 3, p. 209-231, 1972.

SKEHAN, P. Processing Perspectives and Task Performance. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2014.

SKINNER, B. F. Verbal Behavior. Cambridge: Practice Hall, 1957.

SWAIN, M. Communicative competence: some roles of comprehen-sible input and comprehensible output in its development. In: GASS, S. M.; MADDEN, C. G. (eds.). Input in Second Language Acquisition. Rowley, MA: Newbury, 1985, p. 235-253.

SWAIN, M. Three functions of output in second language learning. In: COOK, G.; SEIDLHOFER, B. (eds.). Principle and practice in Applied Linguistics. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1995, p. 125-144.

SWAIN, M. The Output Hypothesis: Theory and research. In: HINKEL, E. (ed.). Handbook of research in Second Language Teaching and Learning. Mahwah, NJ: Lawence Erlbaum, 2005, p. 471-483.

TAATGEN, N. A.; HUSS, D.; DICKISON, D.; ANDERSON, J. R. The acqui-sition of robust and flexible cognitive skills. Journal of Experimental Psychology: General, v. 137, n. 3, p. 548-565, 2008.

THOMSON, R. I.; DERWING, T. M. The effectiveness of L2 pronuncia-tion instruction: A narrative review. Applied Linguistics, v. 36, n. 3, p. 326-344, 2015.

Van PATTEN, B. Input processing and grammar instruction: Theory and research. Norwood, NJ: Ablex, 1996.

249

Van PATTEN, B. The relevance of input processing to second language theory and second language teaching. In: GLASS, W. R.; PEREZ-LEROUX, A. T. (eds.). Contemporary perspectives on the acquisition of Spanish – Volume 2: Production, Processing, and Comprehension. Boston, MA: Cascadilla Press, 1997, p. 93-108.

Van PATTEN, B. Processing Instruction: An update. Language Learning, v. 52, n. 4, p. 755-804, 2002.

Van PATTEN, B. Input processing in Second Language Acquisition. In: Van PATTEN, B. (ed.). Processing Instruction: Theory, research and commentary. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, 2004a, p. 5-31.

Van PATTEN, B. Processing Instruction: Theory, research, and com-mentary. Mahwah, NH: Lawrence Erlbaum, 2004b.

Van PATTEN, B.; WILLIAMS, J. Theories in Second Language Acquisition: An introduction. 2nd edition. New York: Routledge, 2015.

VERSPOOR, M.; de BOT, K.; LOWIE, W. (eds.). A Dynamic Approach to Second Language Development: Methods and techniques. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2011.

VERSPOOR, M.; LOWIE, W.; de BOT, K. Variability as normal as ap-ple pie. Linguistics Vanguard, v. 7, n. 2, s/p, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1515/lingvan-2020-0034

WATSON, J. B. Behaviorism. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 1930.

250

Pronunciation teaching in the epistemological south: dynamic spaces in teacher training

Felipe Flores Kupske

Ronaldo Lima Jr

Introduction

bell hooks (1994), in her essay Language, highlights the following excerpt from a poem by Adrienne Rich:

This is the oppressor’s language

yet I need it to talk to you

Discussing the passage above, hooks (1994) points out that it was not the English language per se that hurt her when she was young-er, but what oppressors used to do with that language. It may not be clear at first, but native or non-native languages - in colonial prac-tices (still very alive in language pedagogy) - are shaped to become a homogeneous territory with well-defined boundaries and, there-fore, end up being used as an instrument for categorizing "purity" or "nativeness", an instrument that, according to hooks, can be used to shame and colonize.

251

Still regarding the English language specifically, hooks (1994) indi-cates that, upon realizing how long it took white Americans to rec-ognize the various languages of the indigenous peoples, described as grunts or scribbles, "it is hard not to always hear in standard English the sound of slaughter and conquest" (hooks, 1994, p. 169). The same would apply to the variety of Brazilian Portuguese taken as the standard, originating from Portugal's imposition on the subjugat-ed Brazilian peoples, an act perpetuated by homogenizing Brazilian language policies, such as the Lei do Diretório de 3 de maio de 1757, a law that determined the mandatory use of the "Prince's Language" (Portuguese) in Brazil (OLIVEIRA, 2010), or the creation of the idea of a national language in the Vargas Era. The imposition of a national standard for the Portuguese language, as pointed out by Serpa (2001, p. 72. Our translation), was a "nationalistic war through language, in which vowels are transmuted into pieces of militarized artillery with the aim of reshaping heterogeneous speech”56.

In this context, in addition to the colonial history of the ideal of the "native speakers" who use their language as a weapon or instrument of categorization and oppression, Linguistics, as Perozzo and Kupske (2022) indicate, in its "colonial cradle" as proposed by Saussure in 1916, reinforced the idea of a possible linguistic homogeneity, a proposal that goes against the dynamism of natural languages. Thus, European languages imposed on various colonies and the Cartesian linguistics helped create and maintain the ideology spread within language teaching, especially in pronunciation instruction, that "native" and "non-native" are the only two possible categories for their users, and that these languages - at least in their countries of origin - would be homogeneous. These ideals, concerning language teaching, feed the distorted hypothesis that "native" teachers represent the "Western culture" from which both language/linguistic production ideals and their teaching methodologies and approaches arise (HOLLIDAY, 2005).

The Cartesian distinction between native and non-native speakers has an impact on the professional identities of non-native language

56 guerra nacionalista através da língua, onde as vogais são transmutadas em peças de artilahria mili-tarizada com o intuito de reformular os falares heterogêneos

252

teachers. Although the categories "native" and "non-native" have never been objective forms to understand languages and their users, they ended up forming a "foundation" for language teaching (LEUNG, 2005) and influencing a wide range of practices, from hiring decisions for education professionals to proficiency assessments, widely anchored in homogeneous European standards. This "native foundation", in a way, suggests that people are worthy of being heard only if they speak a standard native or non-native language. This, in a way, leads non-native language teachers to experience symptoms of imposter syndrome (BERNAT, 2009) or the I-am-not-a-native-speaker syndrome (SUAREZ, 2000), contributing to the suppression of teacher and student individuality in language teaching, especially in terms of the oral skills, also perpetuating the emulation of colonial phonetic-phonological patterns. Thus, the effects of a homogenizing paradigm are more profound, obviously, for pronunciation teaching, the focus of this position chapter.

Pronunciation teaching has been historically neglected in the context of language teaching in Brazil. While reading and writing skills have been valued, even in language policies before the publication of the National Common Curricular Base (BNCC - BRAZIL, 2018), pronuncia-tion is often considered secondary or even dispensable. The disregard for pronunciation teaching and the homogenizing movement of the early decades of Linguistics as an independent science devalue the phonetic-phonological component in the curricula of undergraduate courses either by the suppression of debate on pronunciation or by the non-hiring of qualified professionals in the area. This reduction-ist view of language has negative implications for teacher training and for the language development of learners, reinforcing, as men-tioned earlier, linguistic stereotypes and inequalities. Components of phonetics and phonology of non-native languages, contrary to what is thought, are (or should be) places where intelligibility, comprehen-sibility and social and individual differences are valued in the oral communication process. And this change in perspective is demanded by the BNCC, not only for valuing orality but also for emphasizing that the English language should be taken as a lingua franca, which

253

is no longer that language of the "foreigner," originating from hegemonic countries, whose speakers serve as a model to be followed, nor is it a mere variant of the English language. In this perspective, the uses made by speakers scattered around the world, with different linguistic and cultural repertoires, are embraced and legitimized (...) [and imply] understanding that certain beliefs – such as the idea that there is a "better English" to be taught or a specific "proficiency level" to be achieved by the student – need to be relativized. This requires the teacher to adopt an attitude of acceptance and legitimization of different forms of expression in the language.(...) (BRASIL, 2018, p. 241. Our translation)57.

As pointed out by Alves (2021), the teaching of the phonetic-phono-logical component has undergone a series of changes, both in terms of the discussion of pedagogical practices and its objectives. Certainly, questions about how and why we should address the production and perception of non-native languages in the classroom are extremely relevant topics for debate within academia during teacher training. However, following Santos (2020), we believe that, in addition to alternative methodological proposals for addressing phonetic-pho-nological issues and pronunciation teaching, we need, more broadly, alternative ideas, such as reconsidering the very concept of language to be advocated in our curricula and practices. As already delineated, we need a paradigm shift.

This chapter seeks to argue that, by proposing alternative perspec-tives for speaking a non-native language, a perspective that values "what often does not even figure as knowledge in light of dominant epistemologies" (SANTOS, 2019, p. 18), as well as the "creative free-dom of being different but authentic" (BERTICELLI, 2010, p. 48), we will recognize the primacy of voices often silenced, censored, or mar-ginalized by the "native speaker" imaginary - the voices of language

57 não é mais aquela do “estrangeiro”, oriundo de países hegemônicos, cujos falantes servem de mo-delo a ser seguido, nem tampouco trata-se de uma variante da língua inglesa. Nessa perspectiva, são acolhidos e legitimados os usos que dela fazem falantes espalhados no mundo inteiro, com diferentes repertórios linguísticos e culturais (...) [e implica] compreender que determinadas crenças – como a de que há um “inglês melhor” para se ensinar, ou um “nível de proficiência” específico a ser alcançado pelo aluno – precisam ser relativizadas. Isso exige do professor uma atitude de acolhimento e legitimação de diferentes formas de expressão na língua (...) (BRASIL, 2018, p. 241).

254

teachers and students - and we will begin to break stereotypes, a par-ticularly crucial movement in a society permeated by social inequal-ities. In an attempt to expand the understanding of language and the highly personal nature of the pronunciation of non-native languages, we will present a new possibility for viewing phonetic-phonological data that, as a consequence, is capable of challenging Cartesian pro-nunciation teaching practices deeply rooted in national linguistic education. Thus, situated in the epistemological South, "non-geo-graphical" (SANTOS, 2019, p. 17), which fights against conservative hegemonies and Cartesianisms, against an epistemological North, Eurocentric (SANTOS, 2019), we advocate the Theory of Complex Dynamic Systems (CDST) (DE BOT, 2017) as a new lens for viewing language and pronunciation.

Categorizing Paradigms and Linguistic Hegemony

To understand the efforts to emphasize accuracy in speech produc-tion within Linguistics, we need, first and foremost, as highlighted by Perozzo and Kupske (2022), to comprehend the conceptions and scientific models that underpin the origin of Linguistics as an inde-pendent discipline. The devaluation of individual acts and individ-uality, of speech production and perception, is related to the roles these constructs played in the emergence of modern linguistics and its early decades of existence (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022).

Linguistics is established with the publication of the Course in General Linguistics (CGL), Saussure's posthumous work ([1916]2006). According to the ideas presented in the work, human language must be understood as the product of the combination of langue (language) and parole (speech). The former is defined as "the set of conventions to which a social body resorts in using the faculty of language58" and as "the social product resulting from that faculty59" (SAUSSURE, 2006, p. 17. Our Translation). On the other hand, parole is only adopted as

58 o conjunto de convenções ao qual um corpo social recorre ao fazer uso da faculdade da linguagem.

59 o produto social proveniente de tal faculdade.

255

"the executive side of language, which is always individual60" (2006, p. 21. Our Translation). Thus, human language, according to the CGL, has a social aspect that requires scientific investigation and an individual aspect, less relevant or interesting, perpetuating the division between what is deemed "essential," language, and what is accessory, speech (SAUSSURE, 2006, p. 16). In this sense, it should be noted that tradi-tional linguistics represents the study of language but not of speech. It is the study of what is homogeneous and categorizable in human communication in Saussurian terms. Linguistics, thus, in its origins, marginalized individuals and individual acts and suppressed the con-nection between language, variation, and identity (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022). It is this division between the essential and the accessory that leads to the creation of the langue-parole dichotomy, when the distinc-tion between Phonetics and Phonology begins to be established, result-ing in the marginalization of individual communicative, psychologi-cal, and psychophysical activities (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022).

In this sense, we can perceive, in the establishment of Linguistics as an independent science, a scientific approach based on simplicity, in a colonial model of science. According to Morin (2015), since the 17th century, we have been governed by disjunctions and reductions, characteristics clearly present in what the theorist calls the "Paradigm of Simplification" or "Paradigm of Simplicity" (HORN, 2008). Under this paradigm, there was an attempt to reduce totalities to simpler elements in an effort to find principles or rules that would bring order to a system. Considering determinism and linear causality, these characteristics were widely endorsed by René Descartes when he separated the thinking subject from the understood object, a rupture that considered the hypothesis that objects, existing independently of the subject, could be observed and explained by themselves (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022). To Morin (2015), this disjunction ended up segregating three major areas of knowledge: Physics, Biology, and Anthropology. This context, based on the positivist suppression of the speaking subject, would allow the observation and explanation of objective facts, free from any value judgment, and pave the way for the experimental method and verification procedures celebrated

60 o lado executivo da linguagem, que é sempre individual.

256

in modern science - not always in postmodern science (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022).

Taking into consideration what Horn (2008) and Morin (2015) have outlined, we note that language, as described in the CGL, aligns with the principles of simplicity. In addition to adopting the notion of universality by eliminating naturally heterogeneous individual acts from the definition of language, Saussure's linguistics restricts linguistic totalities to simplistic elements, as evidenced, for example, in the traditional definition of Phonology. Thus, speech was marginalized by Linguistics, which, as mentioned earlier, analyzed only the homogenous part, in Saussurian terms, of language. This colonial cut was perpetuated by post-structuralist grammatical models of Cartesian nature that gained strength after World War II (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022), as they not only sought principles and/or rules for order in natural languages but also treated contradictions to universality or homogeneity as errors or deviations (HORN, 2008).

A simplistic perspective, supported by central standards, helps strengthen hegemonic linguistic movements because when there is centrality, there is, even if implicitly, the creation of a standard of acceptability that, most of the time, is not consistent with the multi-plicity of linguistic uses in a given community. When a center is cre-ated, a margin is automatically created as well. For Awonusi (2004), linguistic hegemony involves a complex interaction of various vari-ables such as power, control, legitimacy, and the influence of a peo-ple and its language. However, linguistic hegemony prevails in more specific contexts, such as in the definition (or imposition) of national languages that aim to represent the entirety of a nation. Thus, lin-guistic hegemony is achieved when dominant groups create a con-sensus by convincing others to accept their linguistic norms and uses as the standard, either at the macro or micro social levels. According to Wiley (2000), linguistic hegemony is also established when a group of people, or their representatives, manages to persuade those who do not adhere to these standards to see their failure as a result of the in-adequacy of their own language or, returning to hooks (1994), when they use language as a territory of purities and categorical certainties that can humiliate and colonize.

257

It is in this context that pronunciation teaching took shape. Anchored in central and idealized patterns, pronunciation teaching has tra-ditionally focused on developing skills that seek to emulate a fixed native pattern, often stereotyped, neglecting linguistic variation and the construct of intelligibility. Regarding the teaching of the English language, for example, its spoken varieties in the Inner Circle (e.g., the United Kingdom, the United States), in light of Kachru's concen-tric circles (1985), where English also functions as a native language (e.g., India, South Africa), are adopted as providers of phonetic-pho-nological rules for the outer and expanding circles (e.g., Brazil). The idealized American and British oral models are not only offered and implemented as standards in the teaching of English pronunciation but are also aspired to by English learners as non-native speakers. These facts extend Suarez's (2002) notion, proposing the existence of extreme linguistic domination when linguistic minorities believe and participate in the subordination of their minority language to the dominant language to the point where the dominant language is the only one left (p. 514). In reality, for the discerning eye, it is not the dominant language that prevails, but a specific variety taken as the central standard of that dominant language. Furthermore, it is worth noting that, as pointed out by Lima Jr. (2021), there is no single English that can be called American English or British English.

Even though the English language is being treated as a lingua fran-ca, a language with a focus on intelligibility and compressibility, as advocated by Brazilian documents governing basic education, such as the BNCC (BRASIL, 2018), the pronunciation teaching still pro-liferates in the realm of American English dominance. However, in this idealized and stereotyped endeavor, little is explored regarding the cultural variety of the United States and its plethora of varieties, such as African American English, Appalachian English, or Chicago English, also widely adopted in the country. We see this as evidence that we are still anchored in Cartesian, categorizing, and hegemonic views of language and Linguistics. The maintenance of ideals of cen-trality directly and indirectly fuels the selection of more prestigious variants and varieties over the multitude of possibilities for organic and real language uses to be taught. We believe, then, that one of the keys to change lies not in shifting from foreign language status to a

258

lingua franca in official documents or in the promise of adopting in-tercultural competencies, but rather in redefining the conception of Language we adopt, the one we base our undergraduate courses on, with which we develop teaching materials, under which we conduct research, and that we disseminate in general both implicitly and ex-plicitly. This is what we will argue for in the next section.

The Language as a Complex Dynamic System: A New Space

An appropriate alternative to the categorizing paradigm lies in view-ing language as a Complex Dynamic System (CDS) and its develop-ment as a dynamic process. Complex Dynamic Systems, also known as Complex Adaptive Systems, are prevalent in nature, such as Earth's atmosphere, the climate system, neural networks in the brain, eco-systems, the financial market, swarm behavior in animals, social networks, the immune system, and many others. Thus, the Complex Dynamic Systems Theory (CDST), also referred to as Complexity Theory or Complex Adaptive Systems Theory, is embraced across vir-tually all fields of knowledge, from biology, ecology, economics, and computer science to sociology, psychology, and linguistics.

In addition to being dynamic, complex, and adaptive, these systems are also emergent, nonlinear, sensitive to initial conditions, often chaotic, self-organizing, and subject to attractor states, that consist of interconnected elements (complex) that evolve over time (dynam-ic), exhibiting behaviors often unpredictable and impossible to fore-see (chaotic) based on the behavior of their individual components, but that emerge (emergent) from the iterative interaction of compo-nents with each other and the environment. A classic example of a CDS whose behavior cannot be predicted solely by the behavior of its individual components is the "Game of Life," created by mathemati-cian John Conway in 1970 (ADAMATZKY, 2010). The Game of Life is a cellular automaton, consisting of an infinite two-dimensional grid of cells, where each cell can be in one of two states: alive or dead. The rules of the Game of Life are as follows:

• Any living cell with fewer than two live neighbors dies of

259

loneliness, i.e., it becomes dead in the next generation.

• Any living cell with two or three living neighbors continues to live to the next generation.

• Any living cell with more than three living neighbors dies of overpopulation, i.e., it becomes dead in the next generation.

• Any dead cell with exactly three living neighbors becomes a living cell in the next generation through reproduction.

Although the rules are simple and deterministic, the resulting be-havior of the Game of Life can be highly complex and unpredictable. From seemingly random initial configurations (sensitivity to initial conditions), stable variable patterns can emerge, and the patterns and emergent behaviors that arise in the system over time cannot be predicted from simply summing the rules governing the behavior of individual cells. Instead, these patterns emerge from the interaction and self-organization of cells, leading to global behavior that cannot be deduced merely by observing the behavior of individual parts.

A natural example of a CDS is the climate, governed by interconnected physical factors such as solar radiation, atmospheric circulation, ocean currents, humidity, atmospheric pressure, etc. These factors interact with each other and the environment, giving rise to the climate behavior perceived by humans, which is susceptible to dynamic changes over time, predictably only to a certain extent (DIJKSTRA, 2013). This is partly because the interactions of the component parts of a CDS occur nonlinearly, with small disturbances in one system component (in the case of climate, changes in ocean temperature, global warming, or climate changes elsewhere on the globe) potentially generating long-range effects and causing substantial changes in local or global climate. Similarly, significant disturbances may not cause any effect on the system, at least for some time. This nonlinearity between disturbance and effect, particularly regarding the climate, was illustrated by Lorenz (1972) in what became known as the "butterfly effect," where the flapping of a butterfly's wings in Brazil could potentially lead to a tornado in Texas.

A final example to explain the characteristics of CDSs is the human brain, composed of billions of interconnected neurons that form

260

highly complex neural networks whose behavior cannot be predicted by studying the behavior of each individual neuron alone. It is the dy-namic and nonlinear interaction among neurons that leads to com-plex emergent behaviors (KELSO, 1995; SPORNS, 2011). Moreover, the brain is an excellent example to describe how CDSs are adaptive, meaning they can adapt to changes in their environment. For in-stance, when we learn something new, connections between neurons can strengthen or weaken, altering neural networks and creating new patterns of activity. Additionally, the brain can reorganize its functions in response to injuries or damage, redistributing functions to unaffected areas.

Despite the potential unpredictability of CDSs' behavior, their states are not constantly chaotic, as emerging behaviors or states are ob-servable. This is because CDSs seek self-organization, moving toward attractor states. Attractor states are stable patterns that the system tends to evolve towards over time, representing points of equilibri-um or stability in the system. Different attractor states may demand more or less energy (disturbance) for the system to move from one state to another.

Researchers have long realized and have since demonstrated that, much like the brain, human cognition (THELEN; SMITH, 1994; PORT; VAN GELDER, 1995) and human language (ELMAN, 1995, BECKNER et al., 2009) behave as CDSs. Consequently, first language acquisi-tion (COOPER, 1999) and the development of non-native languages (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 1997; DE BOT, LOWIE, VERSPOOR, 2007; ELLIS, 2008), including their phonetic-phonological systems (LIMA JR. 2013; LIMA JR.; ALVES, 2019; KUPSKE, 2021b; LIMA JR. et al., 2024), occur through dynamic processes.

Human language is complex, composed of interconnected and interdependent elements such as sounds, morphemes, syntactic structures, grammatical rules, and semantic, pragmatic and discourse components that interact with each other and the environment to generate communicative acts that emerge from this interaction. Similarly, from individual elements, more complex patterns and structures emerge in language through the interaction of speakers and language use over time. The nonlinear relationship between

261

disturbance and effects typical of CDSs is also present in language. Small changes in one component (e.g., a sound) can affect the entire system, altering its interpretation, while various changes may not cause differences in communication (e.g., allophones or paraphrases). Additionally, language interpretation is not a direct correspondence between symbols and meanings, but involves nonlinear inferences and associations. Language interpretation and comprehension are sensitive to context and initial conditions, as meaning can vary based on the social, cultural, and situational context of the speakers. The linguistic system is sensitive to these nuances and adapts to convey information appropriately. Language can self-organize and adapt to changes and disturbances, leading to changes over time to meet users' needs, with potentially unpredictable future states but with attractor states of stability along the way.

The process of developing a non-native language, and consequently its pronunciation, occurs through a dynamic process, as it involves the development of a CDS. Being dynamic, the linguistic development process challenges the possibility of a final state of acquisition (ulti-mate attainment), which is why many who adopt a dynamic perspec-tive of language prefer the term "development" instead of "acquisi-tion" (e.g., LARSEN-FREEMAN; CAMERON, 2008). Development also occurs nonlinearly, with significant disturbances to the system (e.g., explicit instruction, targeted studies, language exposure, etc.) poten-tially not causing apparent and instantaneous effects (i.e., learning), and with small disturbances, if occurring when the system is in a critical state near moving from its current attractor state, potentially causing significant movements in the system.

Rules and systems of the mother tongue, well-established for efficient communication, act as attractor states in the development of a new language. For example, sounds absent from the L1 may be initially perceived as the closest sounds existing in the L1, as posited by the Learning Speech Model (FLEGE, 1995, FLEGE; BOHN, 2021). Moreover, the dynamic and nonlinear nature of language development makes it natural to expect progress and apparent regressions, explaining the variability of individual development trajectories. This variabil-ity also arises from the sensitivity of CDSs to initial states. Learners

262

bring different affective states (motivation, personality, beliefs about language and how language is learned, etc.) and cognitive states (L1 literacy level, knowledge of other languages, world knowledge, etc.) to their language learning, which, when interacting with the devel-oping system, lead their systems to different attractor states.

Dynamic Spaces, Dynamic Practices

Recent research has underscored the importance of considering linguistic variation and intelligibility as central goals in non-native pronunciation teaching. Intelligibility, or the ability to be understood by interlocutors, is deemed more crucial than accuracy or strict con-formity to a specific native pattern (LIMA JR., 2021). Studies by Jenkins (2000) and Seidlhofer (2011) emphasize that the majority of English speakers, the most widely spoken additional language globally, are non-native speakers. Therefore, it is unrealistic and unnecessary to expect learners to attain a native pronunciation pattern. This unreal-ity becomes even more idealized when we consider recent studies in the development of non-native language speech. According to Kupske (2021a), the field of phonetic-phonological development has recog-nized that bilingual speakers do not possess a single "correct" and static language, their native language, and an additional language considered "deviant" from the native standard (SCHMID; KÖPKE, 2007). It is increasingly evident that the sound systems of languages spoken by bilinguals coexist in the same phonetic-phonological space in the brain (FLEGE, 1995; BEST; TYLER, 2007; FLEGE; BOHN, 2021). Therefore, even for bilingual individuals, native-like production is not a realistically achievable goal, let alone for the production of an additional language developed after the native language is already established in the brain.

In this context, grounded in bilingualism data, we advocate that pronunciation teaching should focus on linguistic variation and intelligibility. Recognizing that imitative perfection of a native pattern is neither a necessary nor realistic goal from a psycholinguistic perspective. However, as discussed earlier, linguistic paradigms rooted in linguistics often attract practices based and limited to

263

accuracy. Therefore, there is a need to invest in a new paradigm in which language definitions encompass speech variability as a natural phenomenon, along with findings from psycholinguistics. Moreover, it is crucial to reunite language and speech, Phonology and Phonetics. As highlighted by Brescancini and Gomes (2014), different theoretical approaches in Linguistics capture the relationship between Phonetics and Phonology differently, resulting in differentiated boundaries for these two levels and fields of study. We add our voices to those of other authors who, taking language as a dynamic system (e.g., ALBANO, 2001; 2020; BYBEE, 2001; BROWMAN; GOLDSTEIN, 1986), defend the unification of these domains.

Paradigms, according to Perozzo and Kupske (2022), are, in some way, principles of organizing thought. Previously, using the words of Perozzo and Kupske (2022), we delineated the "colonial cradle of linguistic studies," emphasizing the separation between language and speech and between Phonetics and Phonology, perpetuated by Cartesian models that bear the marks of the Paradigm of Simplicity or Simplification, a paradigm consistent with the Epistemological North according to Santos (2019). The lack of appreciation for the variability of speech sounds, both in native and non-native languag-es, is, in our opinion, a result of the marginalization of speech, or, in the words of Coelho and Finbow (2020, p. 67), an effect of "reduc-tionist fury." As long as the individual is not considered important and intelligible in themselves, the relevance and scope of speech variability will be limited and restrictive within traditional linguistic models, as pointed out by Perozzo and Kupske (2022). However, in other linguistic paradigms positioned in the epistemological South (KUPSKE, 2022), speech heterogeneity is seen as one of the pillars of Phonology. Instead of suppressing the individual and the individual aspect in favor of maintaining a universal and abstract reality, these Southern paradigms promote "pluriversality" (SANTOS, 2019, p. 26), valuing individual differences and allowing space for the validity of the subject and the local context.

Unlike the Paradigm of Simplicity, Complexity or CDS, adopted here as synonyms following De Bot (2017), does not adhere to the principles of universality and homogeneity. On the contrary, CDS,

264

without denying the central tendencies of a system, as attractor states exist, adopts the principle that the individual and the local are intelligible in themselves. Regarding homogeneity specifically, Horn (2008) states that Simplicity views contradictions as errors, ungrammaticalities, or deviations, which is evident in traditional pronunciation approaches focused on the idealized native pattern. However, CDS considers contradictions as marks/evidence that deeper or non-dominant realities may exist. In this sense, language is not understood as a uniformly deposited structure in an individual's mind, but as a set of personal linguistic systems that collectively build an understandable, adaptive, and dynamic structure (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022).

According to Beckner and colleagues (2009, p. 01), language is a Complex Adaptive System with the following fundamental charac-teristics: (i) the system consists of multiple agents interacting with each other, such as speakers in a community; (ii) the system is adap-tive, as a speaker's behavior is based on their past interactions; how-ever, these interactions, along with current interactions, are factors that will shape future interactions; (iii) a speaker's behavior is the consequence of competing factors, ranging from perceptual con-straints to social motivations; (iv) language structures emerge from the interrelated patterns of empiricism, social interaction, and cog-nitive mechanisms/processes.

Horn (2008) states that the Simplicity paradigm aims to simplify totalities into simple elements, as observed in the origins of linguis-tics and post-structuralist theories based on reductionist analysis, perpetuating the separation between Phonetics and Phonology. In contrast, Complexity seeks to aggregate elements and systems into integrated wholes. Another aspect highlighted by Horn (2008) that distinguishes epistemological paradigms of the North and South is that the Simplification approach seeks principles and/or rules to es-tablish order in a specific system while also assuming determinism and linear causality. In contrast, the Complexity approach seeks self-organization, even in the presence of disorder, without consid-ering predetermined rules or models, focusing on possible, paradig-matic, and simultaneous relationships.

265

According to Perozzo and Kupske (2022), the CDS approach aligns with what Albano (2009) describes as the pragmatic turn in language and mind studies, a perspective that recognizes that phonological patterns are not predetermined but rather emergent and dynamic. Within the context of the epistemological South and following CDS, we do not consider phonology as a purely abstract structure only indirectly related to speakers' real agency and communication. We understand that grammars are not fixed (KUPSKE, 2019; KUPSKE; PEROZZO; ALVES, 2019). We argue that phonology should be understood as a system built exclusively through the categorization of real examples of sound use in human languages (BYBEE, 2001). Like Santos (2019), we emphasize the embodiment of knowledge, overcoming the distinction between language and speech, which is valued by traditional epistemological approaches in linguistics.

Final Remarks: Dynamics on Teacher Training

As highlighted in our second section, the categorizing nature of Linguistics in its early stages - the separation and distancing between language and speech (PEROZZO; KUPSKE, 2022), of the studies in Phonetics and Phonology, and consequently of pronunciation teaching, is closely linked to the way of thinking and doing science on which linguistic models are anchored. As a consequence of the homogenizing power of the non-geographic North, the historical oppression associated with the imposition of dominant and stereotyped languages and varieties, and the marginalization of individual speech in traditional linguistics become evident. Beyond the imposition of politically dominant language standards, Cartesian paradigms also bring forth the idea that these standards would be homogeneous and static, changing, at most, only at the generational level. This leads to the implementation of colonial and exclusionary linguistic practices and policies. In this perspective, the skills of bilingual speakers have been valued based on the linguistic policies of the Epistemological North, which measure linguistic knowledge in comparison to native speakers. However, as hooks (1994) aptly points out, "Like desire, language disrupts, refuses to be contained within

266

boundaries. It speaks itself against our will, in words and thoughts that intrude, even violate the most private spaces of mind and body" (hooks, 1994, p. 167).

The "non-conformity" of language to confine itself within clear and rigid barriers is evidenced not only by contact phenomena, such as the way the English language, as a lingua franca, has taken shape to-day—often distant from the stereotyped native standard—but also by Psycholinguistics itself, as the languages of a bilingual are in con-stant interaction and influence each other. Currently, the "rigidity" of traditional non-native language teaching is being challenged by the fluidity of emerging paradigms positioned in the epistemological South. Consequently, and more intensely, this paradigm shift is also reflected in the teaching of the phonetic-phonological component since speech perception and production are inherently dynamic. Presenting variability in a non-native language is a sine qua non con-dition for holistically appropriating that language. Under the CDST, there is no development without variability, as "Cognition, con-sciousness, experience, embodiment, brain, self, human interaction, society, culture, and history are all inextricably intertwined in rich, complex, and dynamic ways in language. Everything is connected" (BECKNER et al., 2009, p. 18). Each of us, restricted by our own indi-vidual life histories, will develop unique linguistic systems.

Regarding the language classroom specifically, the dynamic inter-action between unique factors in each classroom or any pedagogical event or task (students, teachers, materials, approaches, cultures, etc.) results in a reality that is anything but "neat/clean" (TUDOR, 2001). Although non-native language pronunciation teaching, pro-posed by the Simplicity Paradigm, seeks or attempts to ignore the existence of complexity, as pointed out by Larsen-Freeman (1996), language teaching cannot be "clean" because order and homogene-ity cannot be forced. In light of the CDST, the breakdown of barriers between Phonetics and Phonology and between native and non-na-tive languages, as well as the acknowledgment that grammar can be constructed from the outside in, naturalizes differences in speech perception and production as the standard in development, not as an exception. Variability should be the norm, especially when dealing

267

with the development of non-native language pronunciation, which only expands the constellation of linguistic and non-linguistic vari-ables that govern the linguistic repertoire of bilingual speakers. In this way, at its core, the CDST questions the validity and possibility of categorical linguistic truths, prompting us to reevaluate the val-uation system that underpins the idea of a dominant language/va-riety and its supposed rigidity and homogeneity. Thus, discussing pronunciation teaching in the context of the Epistemological South is questioning the categorizing practices that have influenced teach-er training and the appreciation of pronunciation in stereotyped non-native languages, as a reductionist/simplistic view of language impacts teacher and learner individuality. In addition to the lack of qualified professionals in the field of Phonetics and Phonology to work on these components in Brazilian undergraduate courses and the lack of importance given to these domains, teacher training must start from conceptions of language that, like the CDST, do not revert to ways of being and thinking perpetuated by colonial and Cartesian paradigms based on homogenizing and simplistic scientific models.

As bilinguals combine all languages in the brain and have unique so-cial experiences, they, as already pointed out, build their unique lin-guistic repertoires (GARCÍA, 2009) that are constantly flowing and adapting to the environment in which they are immersed (CAMERON; LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2007) and to new social practices. Linguistic repertoires are thus conditioned by social architecture, as linguistic development results from "interrelated patterns of experience, social interaction, and cognitive mechanisms" (BECKNER et al., 2009, p. 02). In this sense, for Otheguy (2016), bilinguals present only two socio-politically named languages, but individually they possess a single linguistic system, which not only represents all past social and lin-guistic experiences but is capable of adapting to contextual demands, allowing interaction and accommodation with other people in dif-ferent social and interactional landscapes (GARCÍA, 2009). People use their languages in different ways; hence, their linguistic systems are unique. As we can perceive, changing the prism through which language, orality, and pronunciation are treated in teacher training is a political act of rescuing and valuing the individual identities and differences of each learner.

268

In this text, we therefore advocate the need for a paradigm shift, fos-tering an approach that values silenced, censored, or marginalized voices by the "native speaker" imaginary and the linguistic hegemony anchored in the Paradigm of Simplicity. We express the importance of cultivating alternative perspectives for pronunciation teaching, recognizing the primacy of linguistic diversity and creative freedom in the oral communication process. There is no approach or didactic material that guarantees this; only high-quality teacher training co-herent with decolonial theoretical models that surpass homogeniz-ing and categorizing paradigms, and that value individual differenc-es, intelligibility, and authenticity in non-native languages. This shift in perspective is crucial to break stereotypes and to promote a more egalitarian society, free from linguistic oppression.

269

References

ADAMATZKY, A. (Ed.). Game of life cellular automata. London: Springer, 2010.

ALBANO, E. C. O gesto e suas bordas: esboço de fonologia acústico-ar-ticulatória do português brasileiro. Campinas, SP: Mercado de Letras, 2001.

ALBANO, E. C. O gesto audível: fonologia como pragmática. São Paulo: Cortez, 2020.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangeira: questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como siste-ma adaptativo e complexo. Revista Versalete. v. 3, n. 5, 2015.

AWONUSI, S. Globalization and hegemonic English in Nigeria: Identity conflicts and linguistic pluralism. In: ONI, D. et al (Org.) Nigeria and Globalization. Lagos: Centre for Blacks and African Arts Civilization, 2004. p 85-192

BECKNER, C.; BLYTHE, R.; BYBEE, J.; CHRISTIANSEN, M. H.; CROFT, W.; ELLIS, N. C.; HOLLAND, J.; KE, J.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; SCHOENEMANN, T. Language Is a Complex Adaptive System: Position Paper. Language Learning, v. 59, n. 1, p. 1-26, 2009. doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9922.2009.00533.x

BERNAT, E. Towards a pedagogy of empowerment: The case of 'impos-tor syndrome'. Elted, v.11, p. 1-8, 2009.

BERTICELLI, I. A. Educação: auto-organização e complexidade. Caderno de Educação, Pelotas, n. 9, p. 127-143, 1997. Disponível em: https://periodicos.ufpel.edu.br/ojs2/index.php/caduc/article/down-load/6586/4557. Acesso em: 21 Jul. 2023.

BEST, C.; TYLER, M. Nonnative and second- language speech percep-tion: commonalities and complementarities. In: BOHN, O.; MUNRO, M.. Language Experience in Second Language Speech Learning: In honor of James Emil Flege. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2007, p. 13-34.

270

BRASIL. Ministério da Educação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular. Brasília: MEC/SEB, Conselho Nacional de Secretários de Educação - CONSED. União Nacional dos Dirigentes Municipais de Educação – UNDIME., 2018,

BRESCANCINI, C. R.; GOMES, C. A. Apresentação: fonética versus fono-logia? Letras de Hoje, Porto Alegre, v. 49, n. 1, p. 5-10, 2014.

BROWMAN, C. P.; GOLDSTEIN, L. M. Towards an articulatory phonolo-gy. Phonology Yearbook, n. 3, p. 259-252, 1986.

BYBEE, J. Phonology and Language Use. Cambridge: Cambridge Univ. Press, 2001.

CAMERON, L.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Preview article: Complex systems and applied linguistics.International Journal of Applied Linguistics, v. 17, n.2, p. 226–240, 2007.

CHOMSKY, N.; HALLE, M. The Sound Pattern of English. New York: Harper and Row, 1968.

COELHO, O.; FINBOW, T. Apontamentos para uma história linguística transatlântica e descolonizada do português no Brasil: o contato e a diversidade em foco. In: VIEIRA, F. E.; BAGNO, M. (Org.). História das línguas, histórias da linguística: homenagem a Carlos Alberto Faraco. São Paulo: Parábola, 2020. p. 61-84.

COOPER, D. Linguistic Attractors: The cognitive dynamics of language acquisition and change. Amsterdam; Philadelphia: John Benjamins, 1999.

DE BOT, K. Complexity Theory and Dynamic Systems Theory: same or different? In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, ZH. (Org.). Complexity theory and language development: in celebration of Diane Larsen-Freeman. Language learning & language teaching (LL&LT). Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2017. p. 51–58.

DE BOT, K.; LOWIE, W.; VERSPOOR, M. A Dynamic Systems Theory ap-proach to second language acquisition. Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, v. 10, n. 1, p. 7-21, 2007.

DIJKSTRA, H. A. Nonlinear climate dynamics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013.

271

DUSSIAS, P. E. Parsing a first language like a second: The erosion of L1 parsing strategies in Spanish-English bilinguals. International Journal of Bilingualism, v. 8, n. 3, p. 355-371, 2004.

ELMAN, J. L. Language as a dynamical system. In: PORT, R.; VAN GELDER,T. Mind as Motion: explorations in the dynamics of cogni-tion. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1995. p. 195-223.

ELLIS, N. The dynamics of second language emergence: cycles of lan-guage use, language change, and language acquisition. The Modern Language Journal, v. 92, n. 2, p. 232-249, 2008

FLEGE, J. Second language speech learning: Theory, findings, and problems. In: STRANGE, W. (Ed.). Speech perception and linguistic experience: Theoretical and methodological issues in cross-language speech research. Timonium: York Press, 1995. p. 233-272.

FLEGE, J.; BOHN, O-S. The revised speech learning model (SLM-r). In: WAYLAND, R. (Ed.). Second language speech learning: theoreti-cal and empirical progress. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2021. p. 3-84

GARCÍA, O. Bilingual education in the 21st century: A global perspec-tive. Malden, MA and Oxford, UK: Wiley-Blackwell, 2009.

HOLLIDAY, A. R. The Struggle to Teach English as an International Language. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.

HOOKS, B. Teaching to transgress: Education as the practice of Freedom. New York: Routledge, 1994.

HORN, J. Human research and Complexity Theory. Educational phi-losophy and theory, v. 40, n.1, p. 130-143, 2008.

JENKINS, J. The Phonology of English as an International Language: New Models, New Norms, New Goals. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.

KACHRU, B. B. Standards, codification, and sociolinguistic realism: The English language in the outer circle. In: QUIRK, R.; WIDDOWSON, H. (Orgs.) English in the World: Teaching and Learning the language and the literature. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1985.

KELSO, J. A. Dynamic patterns: The self-organization of brain and

272

behavior. Massachusetts: MIT Press, 1995.

KÖPKE, B. Language Attrition at the Crossroads of Brain, Mind, and Society. In. KÖPKE, B.; SCHMID, M. S.; KEIJZER, M.; DOSTERT, S. (Eds.). Language Attrition: Theoretical Perspectives. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2007, p. 9-37.

KUPSKE, F. F. Fonologia Corporificada: integração e atrito linguístico na fala de imigrantes brasileiras no Reino Unido. In: CARVALHO, D.; LIMA, P. E. (Orgs.). Língua(gem) e sexualidade: perspectivas do século XXI. 1ed. Salvador: Edufba, 2022. p. 95-120.

KUPSKE, F. F. Atrito linguístico. In: KUPSKE, F. F.; ALVES, U. K.; LIMA JUNIOR, R. M. Investigando os sons de línguas não nativas: uma in-trodução. Campinas: Abralin, 2021a. p. 63-82.

KUPSKE, F. F. Destabilizing effects of L2 explicit pronunciation in-struction on L1 speech: Voice Onset Time production by Brazilian in-termediate users of English. Gradus: Revista Brasileira de Fonologia de Laboratório, v. 6, n. 2, p. 32-49, 2021b.

KUPSKE, F. F. The impact of language attrition on language teaching: the dynamics of linguistic knowledge retention and maintenance in multilingualism. Ilha do desterro, v. 72, p. 311-330, 2019.

KUPSKE, F. F.; PEROZZO, R.; ALVES, U. Sound change as a Complex Dynamic phenomenon and the blurriness of grammar stability. Macabéa: Revista Eletrônica do Netlli, v. 8, n. 2, p. 158-172, 2019.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Chaos/complexity science and second lan-guage acquisition. Applied Linguistics, v. 18, n. 2, p. 141-165, 1997.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CAMERON, L. Complex systems and applied linguistics. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.. Redefining the relationship between research and what teachers know. In: BAILEY, K. M.; NUNAN, D. (Eds.). Voices from the language classroom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996. p. 88-115.

LEUNG, C. (2005). Convivial communication: recontextual-izing communicative competence. International Journal of Applied Linguistics, v. 15, n. 2, p. 119–144, 2005. https://doi.

273

org/10.1111/j.1473-4192.2005.00084.x

LIMA JR., R. M.. Pronunciation teaching of non-native languages: moving beyond native varieties. In: SILVEIRA, R.; GONÇALVES, A. R. (Orgs.). Applied Linguistics Questions and Answers: Essential Readings for Teacher Educators, Florianópolis, UFSC, 2021.

LIMA JR., R. M.. Complexity in second language phonology acquisition. Revista Brasileira de Linguística Aplicada, v. 13, p. 549-576, 2013.

LIMA JR., R. M.; ALVES, U. K.. A dynamic perspective on L2 pronun-ciation development: bridging research and communicative teaching practice. Revista do GEL, v. 16, n. 2, p. 27-56, 2019.

LIMA JR, R. M.; ALVES, U. K.; SILVEIRA, R.; KUPSKE, F. F.; KLUGE, D. C. A Teoria de Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos e o desenvolvimentosonoro de línguas não nativas: implicações para a pesquisa e o ensino. Revista da ABRALIN, v. 23, n. 1, 2024. DOI: 10.25189/rabralin.v23i1.2253. Disponível em: https://revista.abralin.org/index.php/abralin/article/view/2253

LORENZ, E. Predictability: Does the flap of a butterfly’s wing in Brazil set off a tornado in Texas? Paper presented at the annual meet-ing of the American Association for the Advancement of Science, Washington, DC., 1972.

MORIN, E. Introdução ao pensamento complexo. São Paulo: Sulina, 2015.

OLIVEIRA, L. E. A legislação pombalina sobre o ensino de línguas: suas implicações na educação brasileira (1757–1827). Maceió: EDUFAL, 2010.

OTHEGUY, R. Prefácio. In.: GARCÍA, O.; KLEYN, T. (Eds.) Translanguaging with multilingual students: learning from class-room moments. New York: Routledge, 2016.

PEROZZO, R.; KUPSKE, F. F. Do berço colonial à dinâmica não linear: o despertar da percepção da fala nos estudos em fonologia. Letrônica, v. 15, n. 1, e42641. https://doi.org/10.15448/1984-4301.2022.1.42641

PEROZZO, R.; KUPSKE, F. Speech perception and production as con-structs of action: Implications for models of L2 development. Revista

274

X, v. 16, n. 5, p. 1231-1257, 2021

PORT, R.; VAN GELDER, T. Mind as motion: exploration in the dynam-ics of cognition. Cambridge, MA: Bradford, 1995.

SANTOS, B. S. O fim do império cognitivo: a afirmação das epistemo-logias do sul. Belo Horizonte: Autêntica, 2019.

SAUSSURE, F. Curso de Linguística Geral. São Paulo: Cultrix, 2006.

SCHMID, M. S.; KÖPKE, B. Bilingualism and Attrition. In: KÖPKE, B.; SCHMID, M. S.; KEIJZER, M.; DOSERT, S. (Eds.). Language attrition: the-oretical perspectives. Amsterdam: John Benjamins, 2007, 1-7.

SERPA, E. Congresso da Língua Nacional Cantada de 1937: “a insen-satez maravilhosa da militarização das vogais”. Nacionalismo, raça e língua. Diálogos Latinoamericanos, v. 3, p. 71-86, 2001.

SEIDLHOFER, B. Understanding English as a Lingua Franca. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011.

SPORNS, O. Networks of the Brain. Massachusetts: MIT press, 2011.

SUAREZ, J. “Native” and “non-native”: not only a question of terminol-ogy. Humanizing Language Teaching, vol. 2/6, 2000.

SUAREZ, D. The paradox of linguistic hegemony and the maintenance of Spanish as a heritage language in the United States. Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development, v. 23, n. 6, p. 512-530, 2002.

THELEN, E.; SMITH, L. A Dynamic Systems Approach to the Development of Cognition and Action. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 1994.

TUDOR, I. The Dynamics of the Language Classroom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001.

WERKER, J. F.; BYERS-HEINLEIN, K. Bilingualism in infancy: First steps in perception and comprehension. Trends in Cognitive Sciences, v. 12, n. 4, p. 144–151, 2008.

WILEY, T. G. Language planning and policy. In: McKAY, S. L.; HORNBERGER, N. H. (Orgs.) Sociolinguistics and Language Teaching. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000. p. 103-147.

275

Estudiar pronunciación para enseñarla: aportes de la psicolingüística a la formación de profesores de lenguas adicionales

Bruna da Rosa de los Santos

Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque

Introducción

Estudiar el desarrollo lingüístico de los usuarios de la lengua, en todos sus ámbitos (como desarrollo de primera lengua; desarrollo de lenguas adicionales), considerando el sistema cognitivo, es el enfoque de la Psicolingüística. Por lo tanto, son incontables las po-sibilidades de investigación al considerar que el sistema cognitivo está constituido por diferentes componentes y procesos. Cuando tal objetivo apunta específicamente al desarrollo bi/plurilingüe61, el abanico de posibilidades investigativas es todavía mayor, puesto que es necesario considerar el contacto y la interacción entre los dos (o más) sistemas lingüísticos del hablante, además de los diferentes contextos de aprendizaje (como instrucción formal versus inmersión en país de habla nativa). Sin embargo, nos encontramos con concep-tos y prácticas que a menudo son restos de una tradición cartesiana en Lingüística Aplicada, lo que parece dificultar la conciliación entre

61 En este trabajo no hacemos la distinción entre los términos «bilingüe» y «plurilingüe».

276

cuestiones más psicocognitivas y la aplicación de esos resultados en la enseñanza y aprendizaje de idiomas. Así, hoy todavía es nece-sario repensar algunas concepciones, a la luz de los hallazgos de la Psicolingüística, para que sea posible construir un puente efectivo entre las contribuciones académicas y las clases.

Al esbozar una breve descripción de los estudios internacionales y nacionales de pronunciación de lenguas adicionales (LA)62, autores como Colantoni, Steele y Escudero (2015) y Gonçalves et al. (2021) señalan que una comprensión más holística de la producción y per-cepción del habla es una tarea interdisciplinaria y, como tal, interesa a otras áreas del conocimiento, como la Psicolingüística, nuestra área de interés para este capítulo. Así, consideramos que los docentes e in-vestigadores necesitan de un marco teórico-práctico muy profundo sobre qué variables y sistemas interactúan a lo largo de los diversos actos comunicativos para que luego puedan crear y pavimentar rutas para comprender y orientar el camino del desarrollo lingüístico, en especial, bilingüe. Por «sistemas» asumimos aquí, principalmente, lo cognitivo y lo lingüístico. Aliado al sistema lingüístico, el sistema cognitivo juega un papel importante en relación con la prominencia de cómo se recupera y se produce cada dato lingüístico (considerando componentes como la percepción, la atención, entre otros) por estu-diantes de LA.

Por lo tanto, respecto al desarrollo bilingüe, consideramos que aún existe un vacío en cuanto a la formación docente en pronunciación de LA. Este vacío reside, por un lado, en el poco contacto que tienen los estudiantes de Licenciatura en Letras con el componente foné-tico-fonológico63 y, por otro lado, en la compleja tarea de adoptar metodologías de enseñanza que tomen en cuenta la complejidad y la dinámica de la comunicación oral. Como una forma de abordar

62 Usamos el término «Lengua Adicional» (LA) para todos los idiomas desarrollados después del primer idioma, ya que el concepto de «lengua adicional» coloca al individuo en una posición más activa (en comparación con la idea de «lengua extranjera») con respecto a su aprendizaje. De esta forma, enten-demos que aprender otro idioma es desarrollar nuevas habilidades orales y escritas, que se sumarán al repertorio lingüístico del hablante/aprendiz.

63 Usamos el término «fonético-fonológico» siguiendo la proposición de Zimmer y Alves (2006), Silva (2014) y Alves (2015), quienes argumentan a favor de una visión conciliadora entre las dos grandes dis-ciplinas, dada la perspectiva de gradiente entre lo motor y lo representacional. Además, adoptamos el término en vista de una concepción dinámica de lengua y de su desarrollo.

277

estas cuestiones, el movimiento en el área de la pronunciación ha sido guiado por discusiones dirigidas a la justificación de la enseñan-za de/sobre la pronunciación, así como sobre la implementación de contenidos esenciales para su enseñanza y, además, sobre enfoques pedagógicos. Tales aspectos muestran una preocupación por señalar caminos que no solo ofrezcan una comprensión formal de los fenó-menos lingüísticos en desarrollo en el caso de una LA, sino que tam-bién brinden herramientas teórico-empíricas para su aplicación en clase (GONÇALVES et al., 2021).

A partir del escenario esbozado anteriormente, en este capítu-lo pretendemos enumerar algunos de los conocimientos de la Psicolingüística que pueden ser discutidos durante la formación docente y que contribuirán para una enseñanza-aprendizaje en pro-nunciación de LA. Para ello, partiremos de las siguientes preguntas: (i) ¿Cómo desarrollamos nuestras habilidades para producir y com-prender el lenguaje verbal en otros idiomas?; y (ii) ¿Cómo podemos integrar las implicaciones teórico-empíricas de la Psicolingüística a la formación y práctica docente? Señalamos que estas dos cuestio-nes pueden orientar la formación del profesorado en pronunciación de LA en el caso de los dobles grados (portugués/inglés y portugués/español, por ejemplo) si se consideran los aspectos lingüísticos y cog-nitivos que intervienen en el proceso de desarrollo lingüístico (como inteligibilidad, refinamiento de las categorías fonético-fonológicas y el componente cognitivo «atención»64).

Defendemos que elaborar un plan en LA, que considere los diferentes aspectos lingüísticos y cognitivos relacionados con el componente de pronunciación, es una tarea muy compleja. Aunque intuitivamen-te muchos profesores de idiomas adicionales mencionen aspectos relacionados a la pronunciación en sus clases, en esas ocasiones lo hacen de manera descontextualizada porque carecen de materiales y pautas adecuadas. Teniéndolo en cuenta, a continuación discutimos algunas contribuciones en cuanto al desarrollo de la producción y comprensión en LA que pueden orientar la enseñanza-aprendizaje

64 Aunque otros componentes cognitivos merezcan una discusión en el desarrollo bilingüe (como la «memoria»), en este capítulo, nuestro enfoque recae principalmente en el componente «atención».

278

contextualizada de la pronunciación. Intentaremos enumerar al-gunas cuestiones esenciales que pueden ser aclaradas (o al menos discutidas) durante la formación docente para que los profesionales puedan hacer uso de un enfoque pedagógico significativo en sus con-textos de trabajo.

¿Cómo desarrollamos nuestras habilidades de producción y comprensión del lenguaje verbal en lenguas adicionales?

En la enseñanza de la pronunciación, dos grandes mitos todavía muy difundidos parecen limitar las prácticas de enseñanza-aprendizaje, haciéndolas mecanicistas y excluyentes: el mito del hablante nativo y el mito de la «escalera del aprendizaje» (este último señalado por Larsen-Freeman, 2017). Dichos mitos parten de la idea de que solo existe un estándar lingüístico aceptado; por lo tanto, no consideran la variabilidad lingüística como parte esencial de la trayectoria de de-sarrollo de los aprendices ni los diferentes resultados que alcanzan. Siempre que consideremos al hablante nativo como un objetivo a ser alcanzado por el aprendiz de LA, además de prescindir de la variabi-lidad intrínseca y constante adaptación lingüística del sistema bilin-güe (no sólo a nivel fonético-fonológico), haremos que los aprendices comprendan que nada fuera del «estándar nativo» es suficientemente adecuado y, en consecuencia, esto puede incluso afectar la motivación a lo largo del aprendizaje (DÖRNYEI; RYAN, 2015; SCHOLL, 2016).

Con respecto al camino recorrido en el desarrollo lingüístico de un bilingüe, considerar que este recorrido tiene un punto de partida y un punto de llegada es simplificar el proceso a un mero producto terminado, estático e irreversible. Además, concebir una "escalera de aprendizaje" en el desarrollo de una LA es también considerar que los bilingües, independientemente del contexto y de las características individuales, pasan por las mismas etapas y alcanzan el mismo resul-tado. De esta última consideración, cabe señalar de forma muy resu-mida que el desarrollo lingüístico bilingüe ya fue entendido como un mecanismo de aprendizaje condicionado (en el conductismo/modelo behaviorista) y, posteriormente, como parte de un mecanismo cog-nitivo de dominio general («domain general», en las llamadas teorías

279

emergentistas) — sin mencionar la concepción innata del desarrollo del lenguaje, que no solo influyó en la teoría de adquisición de len-guas extranjeras de Krashen (1978), sino que también sigue siendo fuerte hasta el día de hoy, aunque con reformulaciones recientes. Al referirnos a esta línea de tiempo en las teorías de adquisición/desa-rrollo no pretendemos calificar las diversas teorías, sino cuestionar que tanto las discusiones teóricas como los hallazgos empíricos han tenido poco diálogo con la pedagogía de la enseñanza de lenguas, es decir, poco se aplican a la práctica en clase, incluso en la formación académica de los futuros docentes de LA.

Recientemente, con el auge de los estudios sobre el desarrollo bi-lingüe, los supuestos de la Teoría de la Complejidad han servido de base para nuevos diseños de investigación y, principalmente, para la comprensión del sistema lingüístico como parte de un sistema aún mayor, el cognitivo, este permeado por las construcciones sociocul-turales, es decir, en constante interacción con el entorno (BECKNER et al., 2009; DE BOT et al., 2013; DE BOT, 2017; LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2017 LOWIE, 2017; LOWIE, VERSPOOR , 2019). En este sentido, ais-lar el desarrollo lingüístico de los factores cognitivos y ambientales permite visualizar una pequeña porción de lo que constituye dicho proceso. En este capítulo pensamos en el desarrollo de la producción y de la comprensión del lenguaje verbal en LA a la luz de la complejidad, pues defendemos que a través de este aporte teórico es posible ver ta-les procesos como interdependientes y construidos dinámicamente con el entorno, considerando, además, la acción del sistema cognitivo y los factores individuales.

En este camino de pensamiento teórico-empírico, seguimos asu-miendo aquí que el desarrollo cognitivo es constante (EAGLEMAN, 2017) y señalamos que el cuerpo de investigación actual, apoyado en teorías que toman en cuenta la complejidad, muestra que el de-sarrollo lingüístico también es constante (BARBOZA, 2013; LIMA JR., 2016, 2017; LIMA; ALVES, 2019; PEREYRON, 2017; PEREYRON; ALVES, 2018; ALBUQUERQUE, 2019; ALBUQUERQUE; ALVES, 2020; SALVES; WANGLON; ALVES, 2020 ; ALVES; SANTANA, 2020; SCHERESCHEWSKY; ALVES, 2022; DE LOS SANTOS, 2023). En este sentido, el sistema lingüístico de un hablante (monolingüe o bilingüe) es retroalimentado por el entorno, sufriendo cambios constantes en

280

el tiempo para que pueda manejar las demandas comunicacionales, es decir, las interacciones que le presenta el entorno, en una relación multidireccional e incluso dialógica.

En cuanto a la práctica y metodología docente, los aportes de los tra-bajos antes mencionados también señalan que una visión puramente formal y cerrada del sistema lingüístico, cuando combinada con prác-ticas mecanicistas de enseñanza-aprendizaje, ya no puede manejar la complejidad que emerge de las situaciones comunicativas contempo-ráneas. Además, desde una visión de lengua y su desarrollo como li-neal y ascendente, como hemos dicho, estamos considerando que to-dos los estudiantes de LA comienzan desde el mismo punto de partida y llegan al final con el mismo nivel de dominio/fluidez. Sin embargo, hallazgos teóricos y empíricos (VERSPOOR; LOWIE; DE BOT, 2021) muestran que existe una gran variabilidad en el desempeño. Además, la competencia autoevaluada es una medida a menudo influenciada por factores individuales (como la motivación, una variable que toda-vía es difícil de mapear) y/o relacionada con la experiencia lingüística del alumno (SCHOLL; FINGER; FONTES, 2017)65. También cabe men-cionar que la existencia de variabilidad a lo largo del proceso de de-sarrollo lingüístico ha demostrado ser un componente esencial para que se produzca el desarrollo (VERSPOOR; DE BOT, 2021). A medida que un bilingüe aumenta o disminuye su contacto con la LA, su sis-tema lingüístico se adapta, pasando por procesos de acomodación al nuevo contexto de interacción lingüística (FLEGE; BOHN, 2021).

Retomando la mención a las diferentes teorías sobre la adquisición de LA, la forma como concebimos el desarrollo del lenguaje tiene im-plicaciones tanto en la forma como entendemos el desarrollo de una lengua adicional así como en el modo como lo enseñamos. Tratando específicamente de la producción lingüística oral, siguiendo un enfo-que teórico conductista, por ejemplo, estamos priorizando las prácti-cas de repetición masiva sin un interés por el componente cognitivo o

65 Aunque no está en el alcance de este capítulo, es oportuno mencionar que la discusión sobre la medi-ción de la competencia y su definición sigue siendo pauta en el área de adquisición/desarrollo. Factores individuales como la motivación y/o relacionados con la experiencia lingüística del alumno pueden in-fluir en la competencia autoevaluada, por ejemplo (SCHOLL; FINGER; FONTES, 2017).

281

por los factores individuales66, ya que el desarrollo se produce a través del condicionamiento para la adquisición de hábitos (padrones de respuestas generados por las asociaciones entre estímulos/respues-tas/refuerzo). Aún en esta concepción del desarrollo, el aprendizaje de una LA se daría de la misma manera, pero la influencia de la primera lengua necesitaría ser minimizada con prácticas formativas que con-ducirián a la exclusión del acento.

Por otro lado, en una visión generativista del desarrollo lingüístico, el proceso de transferencia lingüística (ya no «interferencia», como en el conductismo) conduce inevitablemente al alumno de LA a la producción de una lengua «mezclada», la interlengua (L1-LA)67. Sin embargo, esto sería solo una etapa intermedia en el desarrollo, así que volvemos a la noción de «escalera de aprendizaje». Para el generativis-mo, el desarrollo del lenguaje se debe a un mecanismo especial e in-nato, por lo tanto, mientras la ventana para el aprendizaje no se cierra (período crítico) la adquisición puede ocurrir. Para los generativistas, eso daría cuenta, por ejemplo, de las diferencias entre niños y adultos en el aprendizaje de una LA.

Finalmente, influenciado por las ideas cognitivistas, el paradigma de la complejidad aparece como una nueva forma de mirar el desarrollo lingüístico, considerando los factores biológicos, cognitivos, socio-históricos e individuales. De esta forma, el desarrollo lingüístico no está desvinculado de la trayectoria histórica del hablante, ni de los recursos cognitivos que actúan para que la comunicación efectiva-mente se produzca. En este sentido, destacamos aquí el rol del cons-tructo cognitivo «atención» y sus relaciones con la producción y con la percepción del habla.

«Atención» es un concepto con el que, en general, todos estamos fa-miliarizados. A pesar de ello, empíricamente, sabemos poco sobre su papel en el desarrollo bilingüe, y este es una laguna existente en las

66 Como señala Finger (2017), “los conductistas se ciñen únicamente a conductas observables externa-mente. Según esta concepción, tales asociaciones, por sí solas, pueden ofrecer las explicaciones cientí-ficas necesarias y suficientes para cualquier comportamiento, haciendo innecesaria cualquier mención a posibles predisposiciones innatas del ser humano. Por lo tanto, el ser humano es concebido como una especie de 'caja negra', cuya naturaleza interna no puede ser analizada ni siquiera tomada en cuenta por la teoría psicológica”. (pág. 9).

67 Noción acuñada por Selinker (1972).

282

teorías de aprendizaje del habla (DE LOS SANTOS; ALVES, 2021). En la enseñanza de pronunciación de LA, en la que el objetivo es concien-ciar a los aprendices de las características fonético-fonológicas de la lengua meta, el rol del componente «atención» es aún más destacado, ya que, para la Psicología Cognitiva, al prestarle atención a un estímu-lo y establecer relaciones y asociaciones significativas, se facilitará la recuperación de las informaciones (STERNBERG; STERNBERG, 2012).

En cuanto a su definición, podemos entender «atención» como la ca-pacidad cognitiva individual de estar conscientemente centrado en las informaciones que nos proporciona el entorno, más que un recur-so puramente cognitivo que «filtra» la información. De este modo, al procesar cualquier información sensorial, se utiliza este componente cognitivo. Cuando desarrollamos un nuevo idioma, desde la percep-ción de los sonidos hasta la producción de palabras y expresiones, nuestro sistema cognitivo actúa para procesar, almacenar y recuperar la nueva información lingüística de la manera más eficiente posible. Por lo tanto, podemos considerar la «atención» como una habilidad cognitiva, más que un filtro activo únicamente en el procesamiento inicial de la información sonora (el input), ya que también actúa en todo el almacenamiento lingüístico y, posteriormente, en su recupe-ración y en su producción.

Por lo tanto, aunque existan lagunas en cuanto a la comprensión y al papel que juega el componente atencional, es pertinente mencionar algunos resultados que contribuyen a la enseñanza-aprendizaje de una LA. Uno de estos hallazgos trata de la participación de la atención en la producción oral en LA. Según algunos estudios (FUKUTA, 2014; FUKUTA; YAMASHITA, 2015), los aprendices no dirigen su atención a todos los aspectos de la producción (fluidez, complejidad sintáctica y precisión) de la misma manera, lo que nos lleva a considerar el tipo de tarea que se pretende aplicar en clase. Además, para Köpke (2007), «en los bilingües es mucho más evidente la necesidad de un mecanis-mo de control en la producción del habla en línea que en los monolin-gües […], ya que hay que controlar el uso de ambas lenguas de acuerdo con el modo del lenguaje (GROSJEAN, 1992)» (KÖPKE, 2007, p. 19). Además de esta afirmación, vale la pena mencionar que la propia necesidad de dominar dos idiomas que permanecen en competición

283

contribuye al desarrollo del sistema atencional del hablante bilin-güe (BIALYSTOK, 2009; NOVITSKIY, SHTYROV, MYACHYKOV, 2019). Mencionamos tales estudios porque juzgamos que colaboran con el avance teórico y metodológico sobre la enseñanza y el aprendizaje de LA al destacar la «atención» como un factor cognitivo con una parti-cipación elevada en el desarrollo bilingüe. Ante esto, si es necesario priorizar un componente cognitivo, defendemos que compensa in-vertir en el estudio del rol atencional a lo largo de la trayectoria lin-güística de los hablantes bilingües.

Volviendo al paradigma de la complejidad, al basarse en el emergen-tismo, se reafirma la idea de que el sistema lingüístico y sus meca-nismos (de desarrollo y representación) son de dominio general. Además, en el paradigma dinámico el término «emergencia» también corresponde a la ocurrencia de algo nuevo a través de un proceso no lineal. En términos generales y a la luz de la complejidad, el desarro-llo lingüístico se entiende como adaptativo (búsqueda constante del equilibrio), no lineal (variable) y dinámico (en constante interacción con numerosos agentes, como el contexto de uso, el grado de ansie-dad del hablante, contexto de aprendizaje, variedad aprendida, aten-ción, etc.). A su vez, entonces, la «atención», como parte del sistema, es también una habilidad retroalimentada por la actividad lingüística bilingüe.

Ahora bien, cuando observamos el desarrollo de la producción y percepción del habla como parte de un continuum sonoro, podemos suponer que tanto el hablante como el oyente desempeñan un papel en la evaluación del peso de las señales acústicas recibidas y sus fun-ciones en una dada situación comunicativa. En esa dirección, cuando analizamos estas interacciones como investigadores y docentes cons-truimos un camino como si estuviéramos observando una «danza de la comprensión», que a la vez depende del contexto y de los reco-rridos individuales de cada sujeto (ALBUQUERQUE; ALVES, 2023, en prensa). Nos parece bastante productivo en este momento asociar el proceso de esta «danza de la comprensión» con la noción de que existen varias combinaciones de movimientos que podemos realizar para lograr los objetivos previstos. Cuando nos encontramos en una situación de interacción oral, producimos y recibimos mensajes de otra(s) persona(s) y tratamos de dar sentido a lo que se habla. En este

284

proceso de comprensión, incluso sin darnos cuenta, tratamos de aco-modar el discurso de la otra persona en relación con los más diversos aspectos, como la familiaridad (si ya hemos hablado con esa persona antes), la expectativa (la predicción que hacemos sobre el contenido del mensaje producido), el registro lingüístico (la pronunciación uti-lizada, entre otros aspectos lingüísticos), etc. Cada vez que tratamos de sintonizarnos con las palabras producidas, se puede decir que crea-mos rutas cognitivas para comprender al oyente y, a su vez, para que él/ella nos comprenda. Al igual que con otros procesos que aprende-mos a lo largo de nuestra vida (por ejemplo, ciclismo, natación, etc.), agregamos nuevas rutas, nuevas formas de llevar a cabo los procesos según los requisitos ambientales/situacionales.

En este sentido, cada vez que nos comunicamos con alguien en di-ferentes contextos, con diferentes personas, nos «resintonizamos» y nos acomodamos a nuevos detalles conversacionales. Cuando nos encontramos en una situación de interacción oral con hablantes de otras lenguas, tomamos algunas decisiones (aunque no consciente-mente) sobre cómo se desarrolla realmente la conversación: la velo-cidad con la que hablamos, el vocabulario que usamos, la entonación de algunos enunciados, la producción de algunos sonidos, entre otros aspectos. Sin embargo, como profesores/instructores de idiomas, no siempre somos conscientes de los aspectos que más influyen en la producción y comprensión de los aprendices de LA.

Por lo tanto, parte de la literatura de desarrollo fonético-fonológico de idiomas adicionales (independientemente de cuál sea el idioma de destino) se ha centrado en conceptos como «atención» para discutir la relación entre la atención y la complejidad de la tarea, la precisión y la fluidez (NORRIS; ORTEGA, 2009), el papel de la tarea en las caracterís-ticas de producción del habla (DECLERK; KORMOS, 2012; ROBINSON, 2003), la planificación temporal que hace el aprendiz acerca de la ta-rea que se va a realizar (ELLIS, 2005), la prominencia que tienen al-gunas claves para el aprendiz de LA/L2 (FLEGE, 1995, 2003; FLEGE, BOHN, 2021; STRANGE, 2011), entre otras. Dicha investigación se destaca por permitir una reflexión sobre el papel de las claves que el aprendiz toma en cuenta en las tareas de producción y percepción.

Strange (2011) analiza la percepción de segunda lengua/L2 como una

285

actividad de búsqueda de información, en la que los hablantes adultos intentan detectar los parámetros acústicos más confiables que espe-cifican los segmentos en su L1, utilizando un mecanismo de selección de rutinas perceptivas. Según la autora, los aprendices adultos de una L2 usan tales rutinas perceptivas, desarrolladas durante el aprendiza-je de L1, para la L2, pero la dificultad radica en el peso que tiene cada clave para diferentes hablantes y oyentes. Sin embargo, para que se considere que el proceso de adquisición se trata de la atención a las diferentes señales acústicas, es necesario tener una concepción de lengua basada en la dinámica y constante adaptación de dicho proce-so, o sea, como algo continuo a lo largo de la vida del aprendiz. Esto se debe a que los pesos asignados pueden cambiar a medida que el alum-no adquiere (o no) experiencia en el idioma en cuestión, así como por la influencia de factores cognitivos, individuales y contextuales. Así, la investigación se ha movido hacia el concepto de «atención» en la percepción del habla en relación con la búsqueda que hace el apren-diz por pistas que son más destacadas en la discriminación e identi-ficación de sonidos en L2, por ejemplo. A partir de esta comprensión, terminan yendo en contra del período crítico, es decir, estos estudios parten de la premisa de que la diferencia entre el aprendizaje de LA en niños y en adultos se da a partir del foco de atención en determi-nadas pistas acústicas (FLEGE, 1995) y cuáles serían las diferencias entre aprendices de distintos niveles de adquisición , o sea, en grupos de hablantes que se encuentran en un nivel más básico o avanzado, las distinciones se producirían a través del diferente foco de atención hacia determinadas pistas acústicas.

Sin embargo, como hemos dicho anteriormente, aunque algunos es-tudios se hayan apropiado del concepto de «atención» para explicar sus hallazgos, este concepto no se define con precisión en el área de adquisición, dejando de cierto modo en abierto si «atención» estaría asociada a cuestiones lingüísticas, cognitivas o ambas. Por eso, consi-deramos importante que los hallazgos de los estudios de la atención en psicología cognitiva, especialmente en lo que respecta a los dife-rentes procesos atencionales (relacionados o no con el procesamiento automático de la información), se combinen con lo que sabemos so-bre el desarrollo lingüístico bilingüe.

De la exposición y discusión realizadas hasta aquí, consideramos que

286

aprender es ajustar parámetros de un modelo mental (DEHAENE, 2020). Por lo tanto, al enseñar y aprender pronunciación, los bilin-gües calibran constantemente su sistema lingüístico para acomodar los aspectos fonético-fonológicos de los dos sistemas que interactúan (L1 y LA). En la siguiente sección, presentamos un intento de combi-nar las discusiones y los hallazgos presentados hasta ahora sobre el desarrollo bilingüe con la formación y las prácticas docentes.

¿Cómo podemos integrar estas implicaciones teórico-empíricas de la Psicolingüística sobre el desarrollo bilingüe en la formación y la práctica docente?

Así como las concepciones de lengua cambian a lo largo de los años, también lo hacen, conscientemente o no, las respuestas sobre cómo en-señar pronunciación (ALVES, 2021). Como defiende Larsen-Freeman (2017), considerando un enfoque pedagógico ecológico, ha llegado el momento de «reconocer no solo la competencia lingüística, sino tam-bién las habilidades interaccionales». Dicho esto, entendemos que las clases de pronunciación no deben desvincularse de las clases de len-gua con finalidad comunicativa. Materiales recientes han contribuido a la implementación de una enseñanza de pronunciación más inte-ractiva y comunicativa (ALVES; BRISOLARA; PEROZZO, 2017; ALVES; MACHRY DA SILVA; BRISOLARA; ENGELBERT, 2020; BRISOLARA et al., 2024). Sin embargo, si bien la metodología aplicada a la enseñan-za-aprendizaje de pronunciación forma parte de la agenda de discu-sión e investigación en el área, la formación docente es un tema que se tiene que agregar.

Las clases de pronunciación en la licenciatura en Letras sirven para «mejorar» el sistema bilingüe del estudiante, pero aún no abren un espacio constante de discusión sobre las metodologías de enseñanza de pronunciación. Juzgamos que tanto las clases complementarias de metodología didáctica/enseñanza de lenguas pueden cumplir este rol como también las actividades multimodales y prácticas integradas que se implementen de manera horizontal en la formación docente, considerando de manera más significativa el bilingüismo y el desa-rrollo profesional. Si el objetivo de la Psicolingüística es el estudio de

287

los procesos psicocognitivos que involucran el desarrollo lingüístico, entonces se puede combinar dicho conocimiento con el desarrollo de LA. Aunque no es fácil fortalecer este vínculo, vemos una necesidad creciente de hacerlo.

Como se ha mencionado, Larsen-Freeman (2017) discute y defiende una posición ecológica por parte de los investigadores en adquisición/desarrollo de LA. Desde esta perspectiva ecológica, según la autora, «la eficacia docente puede tener menos que ver con tener el conoci-miento más correcto de la lengua o el conocimiento más auténtico de la cultura, y más con que los docentes ejerzan su responsabilidad educativa, ayudando a sus estudiantes a comprender el mundo en el que viven». Así, considerando la complejidad cada vez más acen-tuada del mundo y de las relaciones interpersonales, en el área de LA Larsen-Freeman (2017) abre el ámbito educativo a una comprensión más integral, un enfoque transdisciplinario.

Llevando los temas mencionados anteriormente a las clases de pro-nunciación en LA, es necesario considerar una formación docente más consciente no solo del complejo proceso de enseñanza-aprendi-zaje, sino del propio rol del docente, que trabaja directamente con los aspectos sociales y emocionales de sus alumnos. Incluso antes de en-señar un idioma determinado y su pronunciación, los docentes deben conocer: (i) las diferentes variables que actúan en el proceso de en-señanza-aprendizaje (desde lo cognitivo hasta lo social/contextual); (ii) la variabilidad lingüística de los idiomas que enseñan; y (iii) su rol como mediadores de oportunidades de aprendizaje.

En lo que respecta a la primera premisa, podemos destacar el papel del componente atencional comentado en el apartado anterior de este capítulo. Como hemos visto, en cualquier proceso de enseñan-za-aprendizaje, no solo bilingüe, es fundamental tener cierto grado de atención para establecer o construir conocimientos significativos, es decir, para que se almacenen y se recuperen de manera eficiente las informaciones. Para Alves (2021), «el objetivo de la enseñanza debe ser la lengua en uso, contextualizada, llamando la atención del apren-diz, implícita y/o explícitamente, al papel funcional de un determina-do aspecto lingüístico» (p. 26). Si bien los docentes hacemos esto en las clases muchas veces sin pretensiones, queremos constantemente

288

que nuestros alumnos estén atentos y presentes en la construcción del aprendizaje. Por tanto, juzgamos que la atención forma parte de la primera premisa teórico-empírica (de las diversas variables que actúan en el proceso de enseñanza-aprendizaje) que vemos como relevante en la construcción del puente entre los hallazgos de la Psicolingüística y las clases en relación al estudio del componente fo-nético-fonológico en la LA.

En cuanto a la segunda premisa que planteábamos, les corresponde a los docentes, en sus más diversos contextos, la adaptación de las tareas de pronunciación para que contemplen tanto las dificultades que presentan los aprendices como una visión general de la lengua meta. Incluso si una variedad específica del idioma de destino es una prioridad, es pertinente mencionar su variabilidad, extinguiendo así cualquier forma de prejuicio lingüístico.

Finalmente, en cuanto a la tercera premisa, algunas investigaciones muestran que los estudiantes con ansiedad, por ejemplo, tienden a tener más dificultades para lograr altos niveles de competencia en LA (DEWALE, 2002, 2017; SPARKS; PATTON; LUEBBERS, 2018). Por lo tanto, los docentes, como mediadores de oportunidades de aprendi-zaje significativo, pueden trabajar en pro de un ambiente que les pro-porcione una interacción lingüística significativa, diversa y, al mismo tiempo, segura a los estudiantes para que, en su individualidad, se sientan motivados a practicar la LA. Por «interacción lingüística di-versa» nos referimos al uso de textos auténticos en LA de diferentes géneros textuales, lo que le permite al alumno comprender y producir formas variadas en el idioma.

Como ejemplo de situaciones de enseñanza de pronunciación, trae-mos un extracto de la producción de hablantes haitianos aprendices de portugués brasileño (PB) presentado por Albuquerque (2019). En su estudio, la autora investigó los procesos de inteligibilidad del ha-bla entre hablantes haitianos y oyentes brasileños. Los participantes brasileños tuvieron la tarea de recuperar y comprender los enuncia-dos producidos por los aprendices haitianos. A modo de ejemplo, al escuchar el dato «Curitiba é muito caROR», algunos percibieron la palabra como «calor», otros como «caro» y, aun así, algunos solo re-petían la primera parte del enunciado. El significado pretendido por

289

el hablante puede haber sido perjudicado por algunos aspectos: a) en PB existen ambas palabras, «calor» y «caro»; b) en criollo haitiano, el acento es predecible y se ubica en la última sílaba. Así, por ejemplo, la sílaba acentuada de la palabra «calor» está en «LOR» y de la palabra «caro» está en «RO». Por lo tanto, podemos esperar que los hablantes de haitiano tengan dificultad para realizar otros patrones de acento como en «CAro»; y c) en PB, hay un proceso de reducción final de al-gunos sonidos, como en palabras con «R» al final, como en «amor» ➔«amô», «cantar» ➔ «cantá» y «calor» ➔ «calô».

En cuanto al análisis de los datos antes mencionados, Albuquerque (2019) afirma que, en conversación con el aprendiz haitiano, su in-tención era mencionar el precio de los productos en las tiendas de la ciudad, las tiendas que eran más baratas, etc. La frase intencionada, entonces, era algo así como «Curitiba é muito CAro/uma cidade mui-to cara»68. Tal ejemplo nos muestra la importancia de los ejercicios de pronunciación contextualizada que toman en cuenta los aspectos más sobresalientes del idioma que se está desarrollando, siempre refiriéndose a otros idiomas que el individuo tiene en su repertorio lingüístico. También vale la pena considerar que, además de las ins-trucciones y tareas colectivas (que miran la producción de un grupo, por ejemplo, una clase), es importante que examinemos el desarrollo individual. Según Lowie y Verspoor (2019), los análisis individuales muestran que hay más grados de variabilidad en las variables psico-lingüísticas (como la motivación y la aptitud), diferentemente de los análisis grupales. Por tanto, las características individuales actúan de forma dinámica a lo largo del proceso de desarrollo lingüístico, así que diferentes tareas lingüísticas provocan resultados diferentes en cada uno de los aprendices.

También podemos mencionar un ejemplo del español como LA en el contexto brasileño. Aunque los brasileños estén muy familiarizados con el español, la similitud de los idiomas es un aspecto que dificulta la disimilación fonético-fonológica. Mientras que en español tene-mos la producción de vibrante múltiple (como en «perro») en caso de grafía <rr>, en Português Brasileiro (PB) existe una variabilidad en esa

68 En español: «Curitiba es muy cara/una ciudad muy cara».

290

producción consonántica, incluso en posición intervocálica, pudien-do ser pronunciada como vibrante múltiple, velar, glotal o uvular (KAILER, 2023). La dificultad en producir el sonido vibrante del espa-ñol por parte de los aprendices brasileños puede generar problemas de comprensión, pues si lo producen como tepe, la palabra en LA será otra y, en algunos casos, la comprensión será más difícil si se trata de un oyente nativo del español. Como ejemplo, pensemos en la oración «Este perro es grande» (en PB: «Este cachorro é grande»). Al produ-cir la vibrante como tepe, tendríamos «Este pero é grande» (en PB: «Este mas é grande»), es decir, en lugar de un sustantivo («perro»), la producción corresponde a una conjunción («mas»)69. Así, cuestiones fonético-fonológicas de este tipo pueden requerir un mayor esfuerzo por parte de los oyentes en una situación de comunicación, especial-mente en el caso de oyentes nativos del español.

Para Verspoor, Lowie y De Bot (2021), desde una perspectiva dinámi-ca de lengua y de su desarrollo, la variabilidad tiene un papel clave en el aprendizaje. Por lo tanto, brindar entornos en los que haya un mo-vimiento constante que genere adaptación y, en consecuencia, cam-bio, es licenciar un comportamiento también flexible, es decir, «es la libre experimentación de la actuación lo que genera variabilidad», y a su vez la variabilidad contribuye al desarrollo. De esta forma, el uso de nuevas tareas genera la inestabilidad necesaria para que el sistema bilingüe se reajuste y (re)equilibre.

A continuación, considerando las reflexiones realizadas hasta el mo-mento, enumeramos algunos apuntes sobre el desarrollo bilingüe y cómo podemos considerarlos en la práctica docente de pronuncia-ción en LA.

(i) El desarrollo lingüístico es mucho más que la creación de un hábito por condicionamiento, ya que involucra una estructu-ra física muy compleja: nuestro cerebro. Además, este proceso está guiado por la interacción entre los mecanismos cogniti-vos que subyacen al aprendizaje. Por lo tanto, es fundamental

69 Destacamos que traemos este ejemplo para mostrar que, dada la variabilidad que existe en el sistema del portugués brasileño, un estudiante de español puede encontrar algún problema de inteligibilidad/comprensión dependiendo de la variedad de su L1 en relación con la producción de la consonante r.

291

considerar la influencia del componente de «atención» en el desarrollo de la producción y comprensión en LA, mucho más allá del papel de las prácticas de repetición descontextuali-zadas que no son significativas ni interesantes para los estu-diantes (SCHOOLER; SMALLWOOD, 2006)70. Así, las prácticas de repetición deben combinarse con tareas con un propósito comunicativo contextualizado;

(ii) Como humanos, tenemos una predisposición para el apren-dizaje (DEHAENE, 2020), en contraposición a un mecanismo lingüístico innato. Por lo tanto, la noción de «período crítico» no es consistente con el descubrimiento de un cerebro que, si es estimulado, está dispuesto a aprender, independientemen-te del fin de la pubertad. La lengua surge así de la compleja y dinámica interacción del individuo con el medioambiente. La propia lengua materna se mantiene en constante desarrollo a lo largo del tiempo. De esta forma, las prácticas promovidas en clase que estén relacionadas con pronunciación deben consi-derar que el contacto entre L1 y LA es dinámico. Por tanto, co-rresponde a docentes y alumnos problematizar la eliminación total del acento, dado que la L1 también sufre cambios perma-nentes en una relación multidireccional entre la L1 y las LA del repertorio lingüístico del aprendiz;

(iii) Desarrollar/aprender una lengua es adaptar nuestro siste-ma lingüístico de L1 para acomodar, asimilar y disimilar los aspectos fonético-fonológicos entre lenguas (FLEGE; BOHN, 2021), ya que están en contacto. Por lo tanto, como el contac-to entre los dos (o más) sistemas lingüísticos del hablante es inevitable, el «acento» no debe ser considerado un «error» por parte de un aprendiz que no ha alcanzado el nivel de lo que sería considerado un «bilingüe perfecto». De esta forma, el «acento» es parte intrínseca del sistema lingüístico bilingüe;

70 El aporte del citado estudio se refiere al proceso de lectura. Los resultados muestran que, cuando la lectura es poco interesante para el estudiante, hay más posibilidad de que la mente divague (mente inquieta). Sin embargo, aunque esta referencia no es específicamente sobre producción y comprensión en LA, consideramos que este resultado también puede ser importante al momento de construir tareas contextualizadas en la pronunciación de LA.

292

(iv) Varios factores actúan a lo largo del desarrollo de LA, lo que hace con que los bilingües alcancen diferentes niveles de com-petencia o fluidez. Entre estos factores podemos enumerar (cf. KENNISON, 2013): la edad (no para el establecimiento de un período crítico, sino en relación al foco de atención que difiere entre niños y adultos, además del tipo de exposición que difiere entre estos dos públicos); edad de inmigración; duración de la residencia en el país de la lengua meta; sexo; estatus socioeco-nómico; etnicidad; cantidad de educación formal; cantidad y calidad de la experiencia. Para Ortega (2009), todavía es po-sible considerar diferencias individuales como personalidad y ansiedad. De los aspectos enumerados en el apartado dos, destacamos que, en su práctica pedagógica en la enseñanza de pronunciación, el docente debe considerar factores individua-les a lo largo del proceso de aprendizaje, además de promover tareas contextualizadas acordes con las singularidades de su contexto de actuación.

(v) Según Lowie (2017), cuando consideramos la lengua como un sistema adaptativo complejo (así como el aprendiz) y la en-señanza-aprendizaje como un sistema dinámico (donde los sis-temas cognitivo, físico y social interactúan a lo largo del tiem-po), «entonces debemos prestar atención a estos sistemas y sus subsistemas al evaluar los modelos pedagógicos existentes o de nueva creación» (pág. 43). De esta manera, reiteramos la importancia de mirar el proceso y no solo el producto. Cuando asumimos que la lengua es un sistema dinámico y complejo, entendemos, entonces, que las rutas de producción y compren-sión de los sonidos son variables en sus aspectos constitutivos (es decir, existen diferentes caminos para llegar a la disimila-ción de una categoría de sonido en LA o para comprender/ser entendido por diferentes hablantes/oyentes) y también varia-ble en el tiempo (es decir, podemos modificar rutas previamen-te creadas a partir de las nuevas experiencias que adquirimos a lo largo de nuestra vida);

(vi) Según Verspoor, Lowie y De Bot (2021, p.1), la variabilidad es necesaria para el desarrollo y «las fases de mayor variabilidad

293

en las construcciones lingüísticas son a menudo una señal de que el aprendiz está experimentando diferentes construccio-nes y, como tal, la variabilidad puede ser evidencia de cambio, y el cambio puede ser aprendizaje»71. A diferencia de una visión clásica del desarrollo lingüístico, que se basa en una secuencia de respuestas correctas por parte del alumno, es importante que las pruebas y oscilaciones entre el éxito y el fracaso se in-corporen como parte del aprendizaje, es decir, el profesor pue-de guiar a sus estudiantes a que experimenten la variabilidad en las tareas y estímulos llevados al salón de clases;

(vii) Para Dehaene (2020), los cuatro pilares del aprendizaje son: atención, participación activa, feedback y consolidación. Por «atención» se entiende el conjunto de mecanismos me-diante los cuales el cerebro selecciona la información, la ampli-fica, canaliza y profundiza su procesamiento. Así pues, si tales mecanismos atencionales están mal dirigidos, para Dehaene (2020), el aprendizaje puede llegar a estancarse. Por otro lado, la «participación activa» corresponde al proceso de «compro-meterse activamente, explorar y generar hipótesis y probarlas en el mundo externo» (op. cit., p. 209). Por lo tanto, las meto-dologías activas que alientan a los aprendices a que participen en el proceso de aprendizaje de manera más consciente, cons-tituyen posibilidades para la construcción de un conocimiento más significativo y duradero. A su vez, el «feedback explícito» e inmediato ayuda en la reformulación de la información alma-cenada. Así, parece fundamental que, dependiendo de la difi-cultad que presente el aprendiz, éste reciba este feedback inme-diato para que pueda reformular su sistema de LA. Finalmente, en «consolidación» Dehaene (2020) enfatiza que esta es una parte esencial del aprendizaje, ya que permite que este se vuel-va automático, lo que ocurre principalmente a través del sue-ño. En la enseñanza de pronunciación de LA, queremos que los alumnos sean capaces de comprender, almacenar, recuperar y

71 En el original: «Phases of increased variability in linguistic constructions are often a sign that the learner is trying out different constructions, and as such variability can be evidence for change, and change can be learning».

294

producir los aspectos fonético-fonológicos de la lengua meta de manera que estas tareas no generen un gran esfuerzo cogni-tivo. Por ello, basar nuestra práctica en estos cuatro pilares del aprendizaje puede proporcionar una enseñanza de pronuncia-ción en la que el profesor y el alumno sean conscientes de su rol a lo largo del aprendizaje sin dejar de lado las dinámicas de pro-cesamiento y de almacenamiento bilingües. En otras palabras, es poder orientar la enseñanza considerando el componente cognitivo.

A continuación, pasamos a las consideraciones finales del capítulo.

Consideraciones finales: para una enseñanza (psicolingüística) de la pronunciación

Del escenario presentado anteriormente, notamos que existe una cre-ciente preocupación por estudiar la pronunciación, pero no necesaria-mente sobre la pronunciación. Sin embargo, necesitamos comprender los procesos metalingüísticos y cognitivos que subyacen a la percep-ción, producción y comprensión del habla en otros idiomas para que podamos aplicar este conocimiento en clase. Entendemos que la suma de hallazgos de aportes teórico-empíricos sobre pronunciación, que miran la interacción de aspectos lingüístico-cognitivos (FLEGE, 1995; 2003; FLEGE, BOHN, 2021; STRANGE, 2011), y de las reflexiones de una pedagogía para la enseñanza de pronunciación (ALVES, 2015; CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010; KUPSKE, ALVES, 2017; LIMA JR., ALVES, 2019), permitirá una formación docente más sólida, con profesiona-les menos dependientes de los métodos de enseñanza mecanicistas o descontextualizados. Según Larsen-Freeman (2017), la noción misma de competencia comunicativa, que surge de Hymes (1972), debe ser reformulada considerando la complejidad del mundo actual.

Decíamos que tanto la comprensión verbal como la fluidez verbal se deben, por tanto, trabajar en la enseñanza de pronunciación, dado que la comunicación verbal en LA requiere habilidades diferentes en situa-ciones también diferentes. La comunicación verbal no se restringe a

295

un ámbito, sino que impregna la lectura, la escritura, la oralidad y la comprensión auditiva. Teórica y pedagógicamente, es posible adoptar una postura centrada en la estructura lingüística o una postura orien-tada al desarrollo de la comprensión verbal, por separado. Sin embar-go, es en el cruce y en la superposición de estos aspectos que trabajar el componente fonético-fonológico de la lengua meta, en conjunto con el objetivo comunicativo, puede brindar al aprendiz un conocimiento más significativo de la lengua en uso, es decir, un conocimiento que le permita al aprendiz transitar por las diferentes esferas de la produc-ción lingüística, sin tropezar en cuestiones estructurales y variables ni semánticas. Además, al considerar el continuo entre comprensión y producción lingüística en las clases de pronunciación, es posible re-pensar cuestiones cognitivas e individuales que, a su vez, actúan en el proceso de desarrollo bilingüe.

Aunque, metodológicamente, en el contexto académico separemos los procesos y aspectos que componen el desarrollo bilingüe para es-tudiarlos mejor, nuestra propuesta es que tomemos el camino opuesto de sumar conocimientos lingüísticos y cognitivos, ya que ambos van de la mano. Según Fukuta (2016), la práctica de repetir tareas puede familiarizar a los aprendices con el contenido de la tarea, incluso libe-rando recursos atencionales para el procesamiento y formulación del lenguaje. Así, Fukuta (2016) afirma que las repeticiones de tareas cen-tradas en la forma revelan que los participantes se centran más en el proceso de codificación sintáctica cuando realizan la misma tarea por segunda vez. En este sentido, no abogamos en favor de la prohibición total de las prácticas de repetición durante las clases de pronunciación en LA, sino en favor de las prácticas contextualizadas con una finali-dad comunicativa.

Esperamos que este capítulo nos haya señalado caminos posibles para pensar, como docentes e investigadores, en rutas de percepción y pro-ducción del habla que se centren en las demandas comunicativas de los aprendices. Además, esperamos que el capítulo también haya con-tribuido a la comprensión del componente de pronunciación como un subsistema de sistemas más grandes, como el lingüístico y el cogni-tivo, enfatizando que el proceso de desarrollo bilingüe es complejo y dinámico.

296

Referencias

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A. Caminhos dinâmicos em inteligibilidade e compreensibilidade de línguas adicionais: um estudo longitudinal com dados de fala de haitianos aprendizes de Português Brasileiro. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2019.

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A.; ALVES, U. K. Uma visão dinâmica sobre a inte-ligibilidade de fala: um estudo longitudinal com haitianos e brasilei-ros. Entrepalavras, v. 10, n. 1, p. 232-255, 2020.

ALBUQUERQUE, J. I. A. ; ALVES, U. K. Dynamic paths of intelligi-bility and comprehensibility: Implications for pronunciation tea-ching from a longitudinal study with Haitian learners of Brazilian Portuguese. In: Ubiratã KIckhöfel Alves; Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque. (Org.). Second Language Pronunciation: Different Approaches to Teaching and Training. 1ed.Berlin: Mouton de Gruyter, 2023, v. 1, p. 107-144.

ALVES, U. K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangei-ra: questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como sistema adaptativo e complexo. Versalete, v. 3, p. 392-413, 2015.

ALVES, U. K.; BRISOLARA, L. B.; PEROZZO, R. V. Curtindo os Sons do Brasil: Fonética do Português do Brasil para Hispanofalantes. 1. ed. Lisboa: LIDEL Edições Técnicas, 2017.

ALVES, U. K.; MACHRY DA SILVA, S.; BRISOLARA, L. B.; ENGELBERT, A. P. P. F. (Org.). Fonética e Fonologia de Línguas Estrangeiras: sub-sídios para o ensino. 1. ed. Campinas-SP: Pontes Editores, 2020. ALVES, U. K. Aquisição fonético-fonológica de L2: contribuições dos estudos de instrução explícita e treinamento perceptual. Cadernos de Linguística da ABRALIN , v. 2, nº 1, p. 1-28, 2021.

BARBOZA, C. L. F. Efeitos da palatalização das oclusivas alveolares do Português Brasileiro no percurso de construção da fonologia do

297

inglês língua estrangeira. Tese (Doutorado em Letras) – Universidade Federal do Ceará, Fortaleza, 2013.

BECKNER, C.; ELLIS, N. C.; BLYTHE, R.; HOLLAND, J.; BYBEE, J.; KE, J.; CHRISTIANSEN, M. H.; LARSEN-FREEMAN, D.; CROFT, W.; SCHOENEMANN, T. Language is a Complex Adaptive System — Position Paper. Language Learning, v. 59, p.01-26, 2009. BIALYSTOK, E. Bilingualism: The good, the bad, and the indifferent. Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, p. 3-11, 2009.

BIALYSTOK, E.; CRAIK, F. I. M. How does bilingualism modify cogni-tive function? Attention to the mechanism. Psychonomic Bulletin & Review, v. 29, p. 1246–1269, 2022.

BRISOLARA, L. B. et al. Practica ELE: Actividades para entrenar la ora-lidad. São Paulo: Pontes Editores, 2024.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M.; GRINER, B. Teaching Pronunciation: a course book and reference guide. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

COLANTONI, L.; STEELE, J.; ESCUDERO, P. Second Language Speech – Theory and Practice. Cambridge University Press, 2015.

DE BOT, K.; LOWIE, W.; THORNE, S. L.; VERSPOOR, M. Dynamic Systems Theory as a comprehensive theory of second language deve-lopment. In: MAYO, G.; PILAR, M.; MANGADO, M. J. G.; ADRIÁN, M. M (eds). Contemporany Approaches to Second Language Acquisition, 2013. p. 199-220.

DE BOT, K. Complexity Theory and Dynamic Systems Theory: Same or Different?. Studies in Second Language Learning and Teaching, v. 48, 2017.

DECLERK, M., KORMOS, J. The effect of dual task demands and pro-ficiency on second language speech production. Bilingualism: Language and Cognition, 15, p. 782-796, 2012. DOI:10.1017/S1366728911000629

DE LOS SANTOS, B. R. Movimentações dinâmico-complexas no es-paço vocálico bilíngue (L1: Português/L2: Espanhol): Implicações atencionais e efeitos de tipo de tarefa de produção oral em atrito de

298

L1. 2023. 388f. Tese de Doutorado em Letras - Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, 2023.

DEHAENE, S. How we learn: Why brains learn better that any machi-ne... for now. New York: Penguim Random House, 2020.

DÖRNYEI, Z.; RYAN, S. The psychology of the language learner revi-sited. New York: Routledge, 2015.

ELLIS, Rod. "Measuring implicit and explicit knowledge of a second language: A psychometric study." Studies in second language acquisi-tion 27.2 (2005): 141-172.

FINGER, I. A aquisição da linguagem na perspectiva behaviorista. In: QUADROS, R. M.; FINGER, I. Teorias de aquisição da linguagem. Trindade (SC): EdUFSC, 2017.

FLEGE, J. E. Second language speech learning: theory, findings, and problems. In: STRANGE, W. (ed.). Speech perception and linguis-tic experience: Issues in cross-language research. Timonium: York Press, 1995. p. 233-277.

FLEGE, J. E. Assessing constraints on second-language segmental pro-duction and perception. In: MEYER, A; SCHILLER, N. (eds). Phonetics and Phonology in Language Comprehension and Production: Differences and Similarities. Berlim: Mouton de Gruyter, 2003. p. 319-355.

FLEGE, J. E.; BOHN, O. S. The revised Speech Learning Model (SLM-r). In: WAYLAND, RATREE (Ed). Second Language speech learning - Theoretical and Empirical Progress. Cambridge University Press, 2021. p. 3-83.

FUKUTA, J.; YAMASHITA, J. Effects of cognitive demands on attention orientation in L2 oral production. System Elsevier, v. 53, p. 1-12, 2015. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.system.2015.06.010

FUKUTA, J. Measuring Attention to Linguistic Form in A Second Language During Speech Production ― A Review and Proposal for Empirical Study. Studies in Japan Association for Language Education and Technology, Kansai Chapter, Methodology Special Interest Groups (SIG), 2014, p. 75 – 99.

299

FUKUTA, J. Effects of task repetition on learners' attention orientation in L2 oral production. Language Teaching Research, 20(3), 2016.

GONÇALVES, A. R.; LUCHINI, P. L.; SILVEIRA, R.; ALVES, U. K. Second Language Speech: An outlook towards contemporary research endea-vours. REVISTA X, v. 16, p. 1188-1202, 2021.

GROSJEAN, F. Another view of bilingualism. In: HARRIS, R. J. (Ed.). Cognitive processing in bilinguals. North-Holland, 1992. p. 51–62 https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-4115(08)61487-9

HYMES, D. H. Towards communicative competence. Philadelphia: University of Penn-sylvania Press, 1972.

KAILER, D. A. Erre (/R/) - Para aprender e ensinar mais sobre os ró-ticos do Português Brasileiro. In: KAILER, D. A.; MAGALHÃES, J.; DA HORA, D. Fonologia e variação: Diretrizes para o ensino. São Paulo: Pontes Editores, 2023.

KÖPKE, B. Language attrition at the cross-roads of brain, mind, and society. In: KÖPKE, B.; SCHMID, M. S.; KEIJZER, M.; DOSTERTS. (eds). Language Attrition - Theoretical perspectives (Ed.1). Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2007. p. 9-38.

KUPSKE, F.; ALVES, U. K. Orquestrando o Caos: O Ensino de Pronúncia de Língua Estrangeira à Luz do Paradigma da Complexidade. Fórum Linguístico, Florianópolis, v.14, n.4, p. 2771-2784, 2017.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Complexity Theory: the lessons continue. In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, Z. (Eds.). Complexity Theory and Language Development: in celebration of Diane Larsen-Freeman. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2017. p. 11-50.

LIMA JR., R. M. A necessidade de dados individuais e longitudinais para análise do desenvolvimento fonológico de L2 como sistema complexo. Revista Virtual de Estudos da Linguagem, v. 14, n. 27, p. 203-225, 2016.

LIMA JR, R. M.. The influence of metalinguistic knowledge of segmen-tal phonology on the production of English vowels by Brazilian un-dergraduate students. ILHA DO DESTERRO, v. 70, p. 117-130, 2017.

300

LIMA JR., R. M; ALVES, U. K. A dynamic perspective on L2 pronuncia-tion development: bridging research and communicative teaching practice. Revista do GEL, v. 16, n. 2, p. 27-56, 2019.

LOWIE, W. Lost in state space? Methodological considerations in Complex Dynamic Theory approaches to second language develo-pment research. In: ORTEGA, L.; HAN, Z. (Eds.), Complexity theory and language development: in celebration of Diane LarsenFreeman. Amsterdam/Philadelphia: John Benjamins Publishers, 2017, p. 123-141.

LOWIE, W.; VERSPOOR, M. H. Individual differences and the ergodici-ty problems. Language Learning, v. 69, n. 1, p. 184-206, 2019.

NORRIS, John M.; ORTEGA, Lourdes. "Towards an organic approach to investigating CAF in instructed SLA: The case of complexity." Applied linguistics 30.4 (2009): 555-578.

NOVITSKIY, N.; SHTYROV, Y.; MYACHYKOV, A. Conflict Resolution Ability in Late Bilinguals Improves With Increased Second-Language Proficiency: ANT Evidence. Front. Psychol, p. 1-10, 2019.

PEREYRON, L. A produção vocálica por falantes de Espanhol (L1), Inglês (L2) e Português (L3): uma perspectiva dinâmica na (multi) direcionalidade da transferência linguística. Tese (Doutorado em Letras). Porto Alegre: Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, 2017.

PEREYRON, L.; ALVES, U. K. A multi-direcionalidade da transferência da duração vocálica do português como L3 para a L1 (espanhol) e a L2 (inglês): um estudo longitudinal. Working Papers em Linguística, v. 19, n. 2, p. 192-213, 2018.

ROBINSON, P. Attention and memory in SLA. In: DOUGHTY, C.; LONG, M. H. (eds.). The handbook of second language acquisition. Oxford: Blackwell, 2003.

SALVES, D.; WANGLON, P.; ALVES, U. K. The role of L1 English speake-rs’ familiarity with Brazilian-accented English (L2) in the intelligibi-lity of Brazilian learners of English (L2): a discussion on intelligibility from a Complex Dynamic Systems perspective. ILHA DO DESTERRO,

301

v. 73, p. 339-362, 2020.

SCHERESCHEWSKY, L. C.; ALVES, U. K. Análise de change-point no desenvolvimento de segunda língua: um estudo da produção de Voice Onset Time por aprendizes brasileiros de Inglês. MATRAGA, v. 29, p. 57-76, 2022.

SCHOLL, A. P. Proficiência autoavaliada através de um questionário de histórico da linguagem. 2016. 118f. Dissertação de Mestrado em Letras - Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, 2016.

SCHOLL, A. P.; FINGER, I.; FONTES, A. B. A. L. Fatores de experiência linguística associados à proficiência autoavaliada por usuários de in-glês como língua adicional. LETRÔNICA, v. 10, p. 689, 2017.

SCHOOLER, J.; SMALLWOOD, J. The Restless Mind. Psychological Bulletin, 132(6), 2006, p. 946-58.

STERNBERG, R. J.; STERNBERG, K. Cognitive Psychology (6th Ed.). California: Wadsworth. ISBN-13: 978-1-111-34476-4, 2012.

STRANGE, W. Automatic selective perception (ASP) of first and se-cond language speech: A working model. Journal of Phonetics. 39: 456-466. DOI: 10.1016/J.Wocn.2010.09.001, 2011.

VERSPOOR, M.; LOWIE, W.; DE BOT, K.. Variability as normal as apple pie. Linguistics Vanguard, v. 7, n. s2, 2021.

302

Phonetics, pronunciation teaching and the training of non-native language teachers

Adelaide H.P. Silva

Introduction

In this chapter I gather considerations about my experience with the teaching of phonetics as a teacher at the Department of Literature and Linguistics of the Federal University of Paraná and, as an obvi-ous result, of the undergraduate course in Languages and Literature at this University72 . In my teaching practice, the work of non-native language teacher training stems from the existence of dual degree courses (Portuguese and a foreign language) at our University. This work is not an end in itself, but is circumscribed to one of the four complementary axes that guide my practice as a teacher of a subject allocated in the first periods of the undergraduate course73 . The axes

72 Consequently, there are no substantial theoretical-methodological reflections here. On the other hand, I believe that this kind of "testimonial" can be useful for colleagues who are starting to walk the same path that I have been walking for decades, because, although some considerations seem obvious at first glance, I have learned that the obvious also needs to be said.

73 This discipline, Phonetics and Phonology, brings together undergraduates of all foreign languages - with the exception of English and Italian, since the 2020 curriculum reform - and involving Spanish, French, German, Polish, Japanese. The discipline also welcomes students of Classical Letters: Latin and Greek.

303

I refer to are: 1) the teaching of phonetics as a basic science; 2) the mul-tidisciplinarity of phonetics, which permeates the very understand-ing of the area and its possibilities of application; 3) the application of phonetics to the teaching of pronunciation; 4) the multimodality of speech, essential to the teaching of pronunciation, as I will try to make clear in the development of this chapter. It is worth adding that in the last few years, these four axes have also guided reflections on the teaching of Portuguese as an additional language. I should clarify that, considering the four guiding axes that I see in my teaching prac-tice for the training of non-native language teachers, the teaching of pronunciation results from a broader approach that seeks to under-stand the process of speech sound production in general.

In order to address the topics I mentioned in the previous paragraph, I will organize the text as follows: the next section is devoted to con-siderations concerning the teaching of phonetics as a basic science. Section 2 then deals with the multidisciplinarity of phonetics; section 3 deals with the application of phonetics to the teaching of pronun-ciation, and section 4 deals with the multimodality of speech aimed at teaching prosodic facts. The last section gathers some concluding remarks about what I have presented in the chapter.

Before addressing each of these topics, however, it is necessary to situate the reader as to the epistemological perspective that under-lies all the considerations that will follow here: I conceive of speech as a Complex Adaptive System (cf. e.g., ALVES, 2015) and base my investigations on dynamic models of speech production, such as Articulatory Phonology (cf. e.g., BROWMAN; GOLDSTEIN, 1992). Roughly speaking, my epistemological affiliation implies that I con-ceive of phonetics and phonology as two commensurable disciplines, and not as watertight disciplines. Thus, even if I continue to use terms such as "phonetic teaching", I do so for a didactic option, since assum-ing the commensurability between phonetics and phonology implies the use of a "phonic level" of grammar, which brings together repre-sentation - symbolic, discrete - and realization - numerical, gradient. At this level, the direct "translation" of the symbolic into the numeri-cal derives from the very definition of the theoretical primitive taken,

304

the articulatory gesture74 . By considering phonetics and phonology commensurable, I assume, additionally, that the constitution of the phonic level of grammar is not limited to the movement of the artic-ulators of the vocal tract - considering the production of sounds -, but involves additional information, such as facial movements and man-ual movements. Having made these clarifications, I will now proceed to the treatment of the intended topics.

Teaching phonetics as a basic science

Guided by the conception - already set out in the introductory section - that the teaching of pronunciation derives from the study of speech sounds in general, taking it as part of a broader approach is unavoid-able, as I intend to make clear in this section.

The first great challenge we face when teaching phonetics is to deal with the grapho-phonic-phonological transfer. Although the con-cept is mostly developed by colleagues who focus on the acquisition of the sound system of foreign languages75 , and although little has been documented about its performance in the native language76 , it is a clearly observable fact. Thus, for example, students new to the Languages and Literature course are often surprised to read that the initial sound of a word like "time" (team), pronounced by native speakers from Curitiba, is different from the initial sound of a word like "toca" (burrow), pronounced by the same speakers. The difference between the voiced alveopalatal affricate and the voiced alveolar plo-sive is simply not perceived by the learners. This fact strongly signals

74 The articulatory gesture, as conceived by Articulatory Phonology, has a "hybrid" character (cf. SILVA, 2002), in the sense that, defined as the result of an equation that models a simple dynamic movement - which gives it a numerical character - it has a numerical nature. At the same time, as it results from the internalization of movement patterns associated with the action of vocal tract articulators directed to the production of a given speech sound, the articulatory gesture assumes a symbolic nature.

75 Although I am aware that the literature distinguishes between terms such as "second language", "foreign language" and "additional language", it is not my goal to address this distinction here, which is why I restrict myself to using the term "additional language" for languages learned in an immersion context, usually by migrants, and "foreign language" for languages other than an individual's native language, acquired in other contexts, such as school.

76 The only study I am aware of that addresses, to this fact, en passant, is the doctoral thesis by Santos (2015).

305

the influence of an "orthographic representation" on the perception of the sound level of language, as pointed out, e.g., by Gewehr-Borella et al. (2011); Zimmer; Alves (2006), in the case of foreign language acquisition. It is possible to "show" the difference between sounds by acoustic analysis, but this is a slightly more advanced step in the stu-dents' journey.

The immediate consequence of the observation that the first sounds of "time" (team) and "toca" (burrow) are different is the need to show students that not only does no one "speak like they write", but that writing must inevitably be disregarded in order to do phonetics. At the same time, we need to draw their attention to the fact that the production of sounds in the speech chain is not watertight, i.e. there is a chain between sounds, so that during the production of one sound, the articulators begin to prepare to produce the next. Consequently, the production of one sound is influenced by neighboring sounds, in coarticulatory processes, so that one sound overlaps another in time, and this overlap can vary, being greater or lesser. This phenomenon, it should be noted, is exclusive to speech; it does not occur in writing systems.

These topics, which consist of an introduction to the area, pave the way for a course that arises from it, and consists of answering ques-tions such as: if the two sounds in question are different, what makes them different? The answer requires understanding a whole process that involves the coordination between laryngeal action and the ar-ticulators of the vocal tract, observing, e.g., in which point of the vo-cal tract a certain sound is produced, if its production involves vocal fold vibration or not, if two articulators touch during the production of a sound or if, on the contrary, two articulators come maximally close to each other, although they do not touch. Such an approach clearly results from the intersection between Phonetics, Physiology, and Anatomy, even though this intersection draws on elementary notions from the other two disciplines.

Understanding the mechanisms of production of the various speech sounds, in turn, has several consequences: it allows us to understand, e.g., the "exchanges" that children make, between one sound and another, during the process of acquiring the sound system of their

306

native language. After all, the exchanges are not random, but are motivated by facts such as lack of motor maturity and articulatory proximity between sounds. Thus, one can understand that children "exchange" [s] for [t], producing "tapo" for "sapo" (frog), but they don't "exchange" [s] for [l], or for [b]. Learning phonetics, as a basic science, allows us to know that the mentioned "exchange" occurs as described because there is a great articulatory proximity between [s] and [t], which are differentiated by the ballistic movement present in the production of [t] and that requires less motor control than [s] in its production, since the production of the fricative - in general terms - demands maximum approximation between the tip of the tongue and the alveoli, in order to promote the narrowing of the vocal tract walls without, however, the articulators touching. Producing the aerodynamic conditions necessary for the friction noise of [s] is, in motor terms, more complex than quickly touching the alveoli with the tip of the tongue. This is the same reason that plosive consonants like [t] are acquired before fricative consonants like [s] during the pro-cess of language acquisition.

Similarly, the same knowledge can be used to predict what needs to be taught to foreign language learners. Thus, e.g., such knowledge allows one to understand that the sound spelled with the letter <b> in the Spanish word "abuela" (grandmother) is different from the sound spelled with the letter <b> in the Portuguese word "abade" (abbot) . (Note that this statement also makes use of the information that "we do not speak as we write" and, furthermore, that the same grapheme can annotate different sounds in different languages as well). Considering the mentioned example, it is crucial for students to understand that, in Spanish, the lower lip comes significantly closer to the upper lip, without the lips touching, while in Portuguese there is actual touching between the two. In this way, students are able to notice that the sound inventory of the two languages is different - and how the differences occur - and should be able, as a result, to teach learners the difference between the Spanish bilabial fricative and the Portuguese bilabial plosive.

It is worth clarifying that I do not assume - based, e.g., on Alves; Engelbert (2020) - that learners of a foreign language must pronounce

307

sounds like native speakers of the language they are learning. I as-sume that learners' speech should be intelligible, a conditio sine qua non for learners to become proficient users of the language they ac-quire, under the most diverse conditions. In the specific case of the example above, the indistinctness between the two sounds may im-pair intelligibility, which is undesirable, since it makes the learner's speech unclear to a native speaker of the language that the learner acquires.

Getting the learner to produce intelligible productions requires an investigation into how native speakers perceive the learner's speech, which brings up one of the facets of the multidisciplinarity charac-teristic of phonetics: its intersection with psychology. This other as-pect is discussed in the next section.

The multidisciplinary character of phonetics

Speech perception, a point of intersection between phonetics and psychology77, is an area that is developing slowly - perhaps because even in psychology it is little addressed. There is a great difficulty in defining what speech perception is, after all, as Nishida (2012) makes clear. For these reasons, speech perception is a topic little addressed in the teaching of phonetics at undergraduate level.

Some approaches to the subject focus on the treatment of perception related to an individual's ability to discriminate a sound - usually from a language other than his or her native language - and differentiate them from others in the same language by applying tests (see, e.g., ALVES; SANTANA, 2021). Still, a more general treatment consists in checking whether learners of a language "hear" any sound of that language, preferably a sound that does not exist in the inventory of their native language. This is because a relationship is still made between production and perception whereby an individual needs

77 Although the approach to speech perception can be a point of intersection between phonetics and other areas such as physics, medicine and psychology, it is this intersection with psychology that has sought to produce explanatory models for the functioning of speech perception, which is why we focus on it here. As an example of the proposition of models that seek to explain speech perception at the in-terface between Linguistics and Psychology, the reader can consult, e.g., Fowler (1986), a seminal study in the field.

308

to hear a sound in order to be able to produce it. Studies as the ones mentioned above, however, point out that, although this relationship is not completely wrong, it is not as direct as predicted.

There is an additional aspect of the intersection between phonetics and other areas that the teaching of pronunciation can draw on and that can help teachers and researchers understand the process of learning the sound system in different languages: the use of acoustic analysis of speech, which allows us to check the fine phonetic detail involved in the speech production. Since we have free software that offers excellent resolution of the acoustic signal78 , this type of anal-ysis has become widespread in the last decades, but its use requires knowing the basics of acoustic analysis, which we have been dealing with in phonetic courses at the undergraduate level for quite some time79 . That is, it is crucial to consider that it is not enough to feed the system with speech data, because calibrating the system and in-terpreting the analysis are tasks that are up to the researcher, as Silva (2011) already pointed out.

Checking the fine phonetic detail present in the speech chain can enable a better targeted approach when it comes to teaching pro-nunciation. An illustrative example for this statement is the case of the acquisition of BP by native speakers of Haitian Creole, migrants in Brazil. A comparison between the sounds of BP and the sounds of Haitian Creole reveals that the crucial difference between the two lan-guages is the absence of the tap [ρ] in Haitian Creole. Otherwise, the two languages share the same sounds, including open vowels and na-sals (SILVA, 2020). The mentioned difference leads to the initial pre-diction that hatians acquiring BP will not distinguish between pairs like "cara/cala" (face/he silences) or "fira/fila", (impertative form for the verb ‘to hurt’/queue) for example. This is a clear problem, because it may affect the intelligibility of the learners' speech, as mentioned in the previous section.

78 This is Praat, elaborated by Paul Boersma and David Weenink of the University of Amsterdam. The software can be downloaded free of charge from www.praat.org.

79 The treatment of the acoustic analysis of the speech signal, coupled with the perception that it was necessary to produce introductory material in Portuguese language, in order to offer wider access to the acoustic analysis of speech sounds, and that could be used in undergraduate courses in Languages and Literature and related areas, such as Speech Therapy, led me to join the team that produced the manual Fonética acústica: os sons do Português Brasileiro. (CRISTOFARO-SILVA ET. AL., 2019).

309

A first step, then, to verify the Haitian learners' productions and pro-pose some intervention that can help them "acquire" the distinction between taps and laterals consists in the acoustic analysis of the learn-ers' production. This task was conducted - albeit in an initial way - by Silva (2019), from a text reading task, performed by a Haitian, J, who was 27 years old at the time of data collection. However, the analyses reveal that the production is not categorical, in the sense that J does not simply substitute tap for lateral. Notice:

Figure 1 - Oscillogram and spectrogram of the production of the sequence 'que parada', by J (in SILVA, 2019: 9)

Figure 1 illustrates the effective "exchange" of the tap for the lateral, as evidenced by the quasiperiodic wave oscillogram and the continu-ous visual aspect spectrogram, with a clearly visible formant struc-ture in which the first and second formants (F1 and F2) are close to each other, in a low region of the frequency spectrum - frequency values of F2 do not exceed 1500Hz 80.

Now let's look at this other data:

80 In this figure, as in the following ones, the information in the window with the orthographic tran-scription of the checked excerpt is aligned to the spectrogram and the oscillogram.

310

Figure 2a - Oscillogram and spectrogram of the production of the sequence 'no restaurante', by J (in SILVA, 2019: 9)

Figure 2b - Oscillogram, spectrogram and orthographic transcription of the production of the sequence with tap, illustrating the production of the tap, as produced by J (Source: SILVA, 2019, p. 9)

In light of the comments made about Figure 1 and the visual infor-mation expected for a tap, we can say that, in this case, we actually see the production of a tap, signaled by the ellipsis, in the context in which it is expected - the beginning of a medial syllable in 'restaurant'.

311

This production is signaled in the oscillogram by the low amplitude of the signal, compared to what can be seen to the left and right of the passage in question, and by a brief, discontinuous acoustic event in the spectrogram. Figure 2b, which selects the tap, as well as its neigh-bor sounds, makes the aforementioned characteristics clear. There is also an interruption in the trajectory of the formants to the left and right of the acoustic event characteristic of the tap, as well as a darker vertical striation, which corresponds to the moment when the tap constriction is released. But there's something even more intriguing, such as what can be seen in data like this:

Figure 3 - Oscillogram and spectrogram of the production of the sequence 'that one', by J (in SILVA, 2019: 10)

Figure 3 illustrates an acoustic event that is not exactly a lateral, but neither is it exactly a tap, signaled with "?" in the orthographic tran-scription: although the oscillogram displays a quasiperiodic wave-form, as found in lateral sounds, the configuration of formants does not characterize a lateral sound, since F2 is relatively distant from F1, exhibiting higher values than those usually expected for [l]: authors such as Silva (1996), or Brod (2014), e.g., report values lower than 1000Hz for the second formant (F2) of [l]. A formant configuration similar to the one there, i.e., with F2 and F3 values close to each other, is what is expected for taps, but these sounds, as pointed out, have a discontinuous visual appearance, due to the touch of the tongue tip on the alveoli during the production of [ρ]. In summary, it can be said that although the sound produced is neither [l] nor [ρ], it gathers characteristics of both. Thus, the data suggest that it is not simply

312

a matter of the speaker "replacing" taps with laterals, but of adjust-ing motor patterns to produce the expected sound in one context or another.

Understanding this fact helps us to consider that the process of learn-ing the distinction between taps and laterals in BP, for native speak-ers of Haitian Creole, does not require that Haitians "learn to produce something they cannot", but implies learning to organize, in time, the movements of the articulators, as already argued by Silva (2014), in the light of Articulatory Phonology (BROWMAN; GOLDSTEIN, 1992). It also implies learning about the movement patterns that should be associated with one or another context of occurrence81 .

It should be clear from what has been said in this section that the central point involving the second axis of action that I recognize in my teaching practice is to approach phonetic analysis techniques, by instruments, for various purposes, such as teaching pronunciation. In this specific case, it is worth noting that the observation of fine phonetic detail, such as the acoustic event with co-occurring char-acteristics of [ρ] and [l], signals the need for approaches other than those that conceive the process of learning the sound level of another language as a fact based solely on the transfer of sounds from the in-dividual's mother tongue to the language he/she is acquiring.

The proposal of teaching strategies for pronunciation itself constitutes another moment, or another step, as I try to clarify in the next section.

Applying phonetics to develop strategies for teaching pronunciation

The third axis on which I base my approach in this chapter concerns the application of phonetics to the acquisition of the sound system of a language, i.e. to the teaching of pronunciation itself. It follows clearly from the first two since, on the one hand, it is not possible

81 The purpose of my text is not to present possible strategies to be applied in the context of teaching--learning of Portuguese as a Foreign Language, so I will not develop the issue here. For those who want to learn more about the subject, I suggest reading Alves; Santana (2020), for example.

313

to do applied science without doing basic science, and, on the other hand, the multidisciplinarity of phonetics is an inherent characteris-tic of the discipline, as I tried to highlight in section 3.

To address the specific topic of this item, I refer to a method I de-vised for teaching BP stress allocation to Haitian Creole speakers (SILVA, 2015), which, in turn, draws heavily on Brawerman-Albini et al. (2013), who had devised an instructional and training strategy, with subsequent retention testing, for teaching stress allocation in English to learners of that language, native speakers of BP.

As an inheritance of its French base, Haitian Creole preserves predict-able stress on the last syllable of the word, hence it is different from BP. The difference between the languages may impair the intelligibil-ity of Haitian migrants' speech, since stress is distinctive in BP, as we know since Camara Jr. (1971). Such a distinction not only affects the meaning of words, but also accounts for the difference between word classes - specifically, between verbs and nouns. Thus, e.g., stress loca-tion distinguishes pairs like 'CÁqui' (‘khaki’, color name) and 'caQUI' (‘persimmon’, fruit name), or pairs like 'SAIa' (‘skirt’, noun) and 'saÍA' (3rd. person, past tense of the verb 'to go out').

The method is based on auditory perception training of Haitian migrants and was tested and applied by students of the Languages and Literature undergraduation course at UFXX who were work-ing as teaching assistants or teachers themselves in the Brazilian Portuguese for Humanitarian Migration (PBMIH) project. It is worth noting that the development of this method - like any other pronun-ciation teaching strategy - requires, in its initial stage, a comparison between the Haitian Creole and BP sound systems. This procedure allows us to predict the possible difficulties of learners in the process of acquiring a new language82 in order to target the development of specific tools for the difficulties identified.

To develop this method, I considered that paroxytone pattern is more recurrent in BP, following studies such as those of Cantoni (2009). In

82 I take the view of authors such as Alves et al. (2017) that the approach to teaching pronunciation must be specific to a language or even to a dialectal variant of a language. "Universal", generic methods may address facts that do not apply to speakers of a language and, at the same time, fail to focus on facts that actually cause difficulties for learners.

314

the first moment of instruction, this information was provided to the students, but it is not enough, by itself, to help them placing the stress on the expected syllable. As we have already said, the syllable on which the stress falls in BP, i.e., the most prominent syllable in a sound sequence, is not predictable and, in addition to the generaliza-tion mentioned above, one has to consider information that some syllable structures attract accents, as in the case of syllables ending with /r/ sound83. Still, the allocation of primary stress is not always subject to rules and, for this reason, auditory awareness is necessary. In order to promote auditory awareness, in each lesson a set of lex-ical items present in the topic worked on during the lesson was se-lected as a way to develop some familiarity of the learners with such items. This was followed by a training session, in which the teachers pronounced the set of lexical items and each one was repeated after being listened to. Then, a new data set - still made up from the lexical items worked on in class - was offered to the learners, who had to pro-nounce each item, trying to place the stress in the expected position. However, both tasks were accompanied by hand movements, as will be detailed in the next section, and considering the multimodal na-ture of speech.

As observed in Silva (2015), the comparison between the perfor-mance of native speakers of Haitian Creole with and without instruc-tion and training84, in recognition tasks of primary stress allocation in BP, showed that the performance of learners who had contact with the method was higher than those who had no contact with it. Still, although these results are promising, it is necessary to continue ap-plying the method and the tests.

The multimodal character of speech

The fourth axis of my approach to teaching phonetics concerns what the literature calls the "multimodal character of speech". This

83 See, e.g., Bisol (1992). The attraction of accent to syllables ending in rhotics may explain why a word like "professor" is an oxytone, instead of following the recurrent paroxytone pattern.

84 Silva (2015) reports an initial comparison between learners of the same learning level, i.e., basic le-vel 1 students were compared considering one class that received the instruction and training and, the other, that did not receive instruction and training. The same procedure was adopted for other levels.

315

denomination results from the observation that speech is instanti-ated not only through the movement of the articulators of the vocal tract; there are other means by which it is conveyed, such as facial movements and hand movements, for example.

A very enlightening study in this regard is conducted by McNeil (2005), a psychologist who has been studying the role of gestures - understood by him as movements, without any relation to the "artic-ulatory gesture" mentioned in note 3 - as auxiliary facts for the trans-mission of the speech chain. In the work cited, the author establishes a gradiency of the role of gestures in this process, which extends from their concomitance with the production of the speech chain to the complete replacement of part of the speech chain by a gesture or a sequence of them.

In the same reference, to verify the hypothesis that hand gestures play a relevant role in the materialization of the speech chain, McNeil (op. cit.) reports an experiment that consists in asking participants to narrate an episode of an animation that is shown to them. The data collection is performed in two moments: in one moment, the partic-ipants, sitting on a chair, with their hands free, are recorded while they narrate the animation. In the other moment, the same partic-ipants narrate the same episode of the animation, but have their hands tied behind the chair where they sit. The conclusion reached by the researcher is that, prevented from making manual movements while narrating the animation episode, the participants in the exper-iment produce less fluent speech than that which they produce with their free hands. To reach this conclusion, the author measures the duration of speech events and the duration of pauses, for example.

In light of such evidence on the multimodal nature of speech, the method exposed in Silva (2015) is elaborated in such a way that visual information, conveyed by hand movement, accompanies the intensi-ty variation of the syllables of a lexical item, which is the unit focused by the method in question. Thus, as the intensity increases, the hand rises, reaching its maximum point of elevation at the moment when the syllable carrying the primary stress is reached. The hand gradual-ly lowers as the intensity decreases within a lexical item.

Visual information has proven to be an effective aid in the process of training primary stress placement, and at times when learners were

316

asked in the classroom to determine which syllable of a lexical item had the primary stress, they made use of hand movements to assist them in the task, which apparently facilitates the process.

More recently, other studies have been published reporting the same strategy of using visual information concomitant with speech pro-duction so that foreign language learners can more easily perceive prosodic information from the speech chain. Thus, e.g., Li et al. (2020) report a strategy for teaching duration contrast between vowels of Japanese to native Catalan-speaking learners. All the fifty partici-pants in the production and perception tasks conducted during the study had no prior knowledge of Japanese. During the tests, the con-trast of vocalic duration in disyllables of Japanese was addressed at two points in time: with the performance of hand gestures and with-out their performance. The gesture performance consisted of a hor-izontal movement of one of the hands following the vowel duration, i.e., the hand movement developed concomitantly with the vowel production time, being obviously shorter during the performance of short vowels and longer during the performance of long vowels.

Pre- and post-test episodes involved identical vocalic duration identifi-cation and production tasks. Results revealed that participants in the group that performed hand gestures and the group that did not per-form hand gestures improved in the post-test on the duration differ-ence identification task, but the group of participants that used hand gestures concurrently with vowel production had greater improve-ment than participants in the other group on the production task.

According to the authors, the results support the claim that the pro-duction of hand gestures, to encode prosodic properties of speech, can help beginning learners acquire new sound contrasts in the lan-guage they learn.

Final considerations

I hope I have been able to make it clear that my teaching practice in non-native language teacher education and pronunciation teaching is far removed from perspectives that view pronunciation teaching

317

as a task of mere repetition, as if repeating a sound over and over would guarantee its learning and use in its many contexts of occurrence. Nor do I conceive that the learning of the sound level of a language is done through the teaching/learning of a notation tool such as the International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA). They are different things, after all: being able to produce a sound does not imply that an individual knows, or needs to know, how to write it down using the IPA. The inverse is true: knowing IPA symbols and knowing, e.g., that [θ] notes the voiced dental fricative consonant present in languages like English - at the beginning of the word "thing", for example - or in Peninsular Spanish - at the beginning of the word "zorro" (fox), for example - in no way guarantees that the learner will be able to produce the sound.

The perspective outlined here, based on the four axes above, foresees that the students I train to work as non-native language teachers must know the mechanisms of production and analysis of speech sounds in order to understand how learners articulate a sound, or what the difficulties of these learners are when they acquire the sound system of a non-native language, or what the learners actually produce and how to get them to produce a sound closer to the target in the language being acquired. This last point is made possible by the analysis of speech sounds by instruments such as acoustic analysis.

At the same time, the perspective I follow does not conceive the pro-duction of speech sounds simply as a result of the movement of the articulators of the vocal tract, but as the result of a system that en-compasses distinct variables, such as movement of the articulators of the vocal tract, face movement, and hand movement. In this ap-proach, the variables have weight in the functioning of the system, which is why, as mentioned, visual information can play a relevant role in the process of teaching/learning aspects of the sound level.

318

References

ALBINI, A.B.; KLUGE, D.C.; SILVA, A.H.P. Os efeitos de um treinamento de percepção na aquisição de pré-proparoxítonas inglesas por brasi-leiros. Revista Linguagem & Ensino, 16(1): 183-211, 2013.

ALVES, U.K. Ensino de pronúncia na sala de aula de língua estrangeira: questões de discussão a partir de uma concepção de língua como sis-tema adaptativo e complexo. Revista Versalete, 3(5): 392-413, 2015.

ALVES, U.K.; BRISOLARA, L.B.; PEROZZO, R.V.. Curtindo os Sons do Brasil. Fonética do Português do Brasil Para Hispanofalantes: Fonética do Português do Brasil. Lisboa: Lidel, 2017.

ALVES, U.K.; ENGELBERT, A.P.P.F. O sistema consonantal do inglês. In U.K. Alves; S.M. Silva; L.B. Brisolara; A.P.P.F. Engelbert (orgs.) Fonética e fonologia de línguas estrangeiras: subsídios para o ensino. Campinas: Pontes, 2020.

ALVES, U. K.; SANTANA, A. M. Desenvolvimento das vogais orais tôni-cas do português brasileiro por um aprendiz argentino: uma análise de processo via teoria dos Sistemas Dinâmicos Complexos (TSDCs). Estudos Linguísticos e Literários, Salvador, 67: 390–418, 2021. DOI: 10.9771/ell.v0i67.39257. Disponível em: https://periodicos.ufba.br/index.php/estudos/article/view/39257. Acesso em: 18 abr. 2022.

BISOL, L. O acento e o pé métrico binário. Cadernos de Estudos Linguísticos, 22: 69-80, 1992.

BROD, L.E.M A lateral nos falares florianopolitano (PB) e portuen-se (PE): casos de gradiência fônica. Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Centro de Comunicação e Expressão, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística, Florianópolis, 2014.

BROWMAN, C.; GOLDSTEIN, L.. Articulatory Phonology, an overview. Phonetica, vol. 49, no. 3-4, p. 155-180, 1992.

CAMARA JR, J.M. Estrutura da Língua Portuguesa. Petrópolis: Vozes, 1971.

CANTONI, M.M. O acento no português brasileiro segundo uma

319

abordagem baseada no uso. Anais do 56o Seminario do GEL: 93-102, 2009.

CRISTOFARO-SILVA, T.; SEARA, I.; SILVA, A.H.P.; RAUBER, A.S.; CANTONI, M. Fonética Acústica – os sons do Português Brasileiro. São Paulo: Editora Contexto, 2019.

FOWLER, Carol A. An event approach to the study of speech percep-tion from a direct–realist perspective. Journal of phonetics, vol. 14, no. 1, p. 3-28, 1986.

GEWEHR-BORELLA, S.; ZIMMER, M.C.; ALVES, U. K. Transferências grafo-fônico-fonológicas: uma análise de dados de criança monolín-gues (português) e bilíngues (hunsrückisch-português). Gragoatá, v. 16, n. 30, 2011.

LI, P.; BAILLS, F.; PRIETO, Observing and producing durational hand gestures facilitates the pronunciation of novel vowel-length con-trasts. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, 42(5): 1015-1039, 2020. DOI:10.1017/S0272263120000054

MCNEIL, D. Gesture and thought. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2005.

NISHIDA, G. Sobre teorias de percepção da fala. Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal do Paraná, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Letras, 2012.

SANTOS, C.S. Um estudo sobre os erros ortográficos de alunos do en-sino médio do IFSUL–Câmpus Pelotas Visconde da Graça (CaVG), à luz do Modelo de Redescrição Representacional (MRR) de Karmiloff-Smith (1994). Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal de Pelotas, Faculdade de Educação, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Educação, Pelotas, 2015.

SILVA, A.H.P. As fronteiras entre Fonética e Fonologia e a alofonia dos róticos iniciais em PB: dados de dois informantes do sul do país. Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Estadual de Campinas, Instituto de Estudos da Linguagem, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística, Campinas, 2002.

SILVA, A.H.P. O estatuto da análise acústica nos estudos fônicos.

320

Cadernos de Letras da UFF, 41: 213-229, 2011.

SILVA, A.H.P. A variável tempo nos estudos em aquisição. In A.B. Albini; M.L.C. Gomes (orgs.) O jeitinho brasileiro de falar inglês: pesquisas sobre a pronúncia do inglês por falantes brasileiros. Campinas: Pontes, 2014. SILVA, A.H.P. Uma ferramenta para o ensino do acento primário do PB para falantes nativos do crioulo haitiano. Organon, vol. 30, no. 58, p. 175 - 191, 2015. SILVA, A.H.P. Apontamentos para o ensino do sistema sonoro do PB. Revista Trama, vol. 15, no. 34, p. 3-17, 2019.

SILVA, A.H.P. O sistema consonantal do português brasileiro. In U.K. Alves; S.M. Silva; L.B. Brisolara; A.P.P.F. Engelbert (orgs.) Fonética e fo-nologia de línguas estrangeiras: subsídios para o ensino. Campinas: Pontes, 2020.

ZIMMER, M.C.; ALVES, U.K. A produção de aspectos fonético-fonoló-gicos da segunda língua: instrução explícita e conexionismo. Revista Linguagem & Ensino, v. 9, n. 2, p. 101-143, 2006.

321

Teaching English Pronunciation Communicatively: an experience report in teacher education

Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis (CEFET/RJ)

Introduction

The main contribution to pronunciation teaching happened in the late 19th Century with the emergence of the Reform Movement, which resulted in the foundation of the International Phonetic Association and the consequent creation of the International Phonetic Alphabet. These events paved the way for advances in lan-guage studies, especially in the field of Applied Linguistics, such as the development of teaching methods and approaches that consid-ered the pronunciation of an additional language85 (L2) important to the improvement of orality, as observed in the Communicative Language Teaching (CLT), also known as the Communicative Approach.

This approach, which has been widely implemented since the 1980s in language schools (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010), considers the use of language as a means of communication and interaction (RICHARDS,

85 We adopt the term “additional language” (L2) because we believe it respects the target language and its cultural exchanges as the speakers and their identities are inserted into a new culture, whose social practices are expressed through language (LEFFA; ILARA, 2014; CARDOSO, 2017).

322

2006) and aims at teaching learners the necessary skills that will enable them to use L2 in various contexts. Then pronunciation acquires an important role in the communication process, since it is directly related to intelligibility, the ability to be understood by other speakers, and, for this reason, the teaching of pronunciation should be integrated with other linguistic components (grammar and lexis) in order to provide learners experiences of language in use (JENKINS, 2000; ALVES, 2012).

By focusing on the development of intelligible communication in L2, it is important that teachers recognise the relevance of this linguistic component for communication and be confident and qualified to develop pronunciation teaching strategies and methodologies that will meet learners’ needs, making them reflect on the importance of pronunciation to the improvement of speaking and listening skills. Thus, this process tends to be effective when pronunciation is taught in a contextualized (communicative) way (ALMEIDA FILHO, 2004; CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

In the context of English language teaching, the objective of this study, one of the main challenges teachers face, during their undergraduate studies, when it comes to the field of English Phonetics and Phonology, is the emphasis given to theory, to the detriment of teaching practices. This fact tends to put trainee teachers on edge and make them teach pronunciation through the use of decontextualized repetition techniques. For this reason, we believe that trainee teachers should learn how to apply different methodologies and techniques, and to use varied resources, such as videos, songs and games illustrating linguistic variations, to teach pronunciation, in a way to encourage collaboration, critical thinking, besides making the class an appealing environment (BURGESS; SPENCER, 2000; DELATORRE, 2007; BRAWERMAN-ALBINI; KLUGE, 2010; SILVA JR., 2017 & 2020).

With the aim of contributing to the studies of English pronuncia-tion teaching on teacher education, this work intends to report an experience that occurred during the implementation of an on-line minicourse, held in the II Simpósio Internacional de Estudos sobre Língua, Literatura e Interculturalidade (II International Symposium of Language, Literature and Intercultural Studies), in November, 2021.

323

To start the activities, the eleven participants, mostly undergraduate students of the English Language Studies, answered a questionnaire, whose objective was to identify their opinions, motivations and be-liefs (BARCELOS, 2007; SILVA; CAVALCANTI, 2019) regarding pro-nunciation teaching.

The answers to the questionnaire revealed that the participants seem to consider pronunciation extremely important to communicate successfully, and, for that reason, pronunciation teaching should happen in a contextualized way and include, whenever possible, the use of technological resources. Also, most of the participants recog-nise that the teaching of English pronunciation should explore lin-guistic variations and make use of explicit instruction to facilitate the learning process. However, some participants support the idea that pronunciation teaching does not need to be integrated with the other components (structure and vocabulary), and that repetition ex-ercises would be enough.

The questionnaire, therefore, helped us to conduct the two-hour minicourse, once it shed light on the opinions and beliefs of the par-ticipants about how English pronunciation could be taught in order to develop the communicative competence of their (prospective) students. The next activities included: a brief presentation about the history of pronunciation teaching and the communicative frame-work for teaching pronunciation (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010); a suggestion of activities that could be applied in both in-person and on-line environments; and the sharing of experiences. Hence, we believe that the minicourse may have offered the participants an op-portunity to question the way pronunciation has been taught, learn about approaches and techniques to explain the phonological aspects of English, and to reflect on the importance of integrating pronunci-ation to grammar and lexis towards the development of meaningful teaching and learning practices.

Pronunciation teaching and teacher education

Learning how to teach L2 pronunciation is paramount for teacher education due to the fact that the study of sound articulation,

324

production and use -Phonetics and Phonology- helps develop intelligible communication. So, not only should trainee teachers study the theoretical aspects of the sound system of the target language, but also learn and develop techniques that will enable them to teach pronunciation in a meaningful and contextualized way, focusing on effective communication.

Although this linguistic component contributes to effective commu-nication, and thus should be part of the teacher training course cur-riculum, researches point out that university students of the English Language Studies have been facing some challenges related to the study of English Phonetics and Phonology, such as the emphasis giv-en to form and structure (accuracy), in which pronunciation acquires a secondary position, the insufficient study of linguistic variations, the predominance of theoretical perspectives when teaching the L2 sound system, the scarce study of methodologies for teaching L2 pronunciation, and the difficulties trainee teachers may have with the target language (BURGESS; SPENCER, 2000; DELATORRE, 2007; BRAWERMAN-ALBINI; KLUGE, 2010; SILVA JR., 2017 & 2020).

Once the potential obstacles to teaching pronunciation have been identified, we should ponder how English pronunciation could be taught in teacher education courses in order to fulfill the needs of trainee teachers. According to Almeida Filho (2004) and Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), for many years pronunciation teaching has been neglected in most of L2 teaching methods and approaches, which used to prioritize the study of grammar and vocabulary in both schools and universities. Indeed, the interest in studying pronunciation for language teaching may be considered recent, since it has its origin in the late 19th Century, as a consequence of the Reform Movement (1886), when the International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA) was created and incorporated to new teaching methods, such as Direct Method.

This movement also influenced the development of the Audiolingual Method in the USA and the Oral Approach in Britain during the 1940s and 1950s. For both, pronunciation is generally taught through repetition exercises (drills) provided by the teacher or a recording model, because effective learning is achieved when the reproduction of a model takes place in the classroom (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2000;

325

RAMOS, 2014). The main difference between Audiolingualism, the Oral Approach and the Direct Method, according to Ramos (2014), is that the teacher, in the first two models, can make use of the IPA chart and transcriptions to illustrate sound production. Therefore, it is important that teachers who follow and apply these methods have a thorough knowledge of the L2 sound system, which includes the organs of speech, phonemes, and prosody.

In the 1960s, there was the development of the Cognitive Approach, influenced by the generative theories of Noam Chomsky and Cognitive Psychology. Through this approach, whose focus is on structure and lexis, learners would be more actively involved in the learning process, by formulating hypotheses that would help under-stand the rules that govern the target language. Pronunciation study, however, was deemphasized on the grounds that nativelike pronun-ciation would hardly be achieved (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

Nevertheless, still in the 1960s, the Silent Way brought significant changes to pronunciation instruction. Considering that teaching should be subordinate to learning, this method focuses on a stu-dent-centered approach to L2 teaching. For that reason, the teacher speaks as little as possible so that learners may have more time to speak in class. One of the principal components to be explored is pronunciation, generally taught through the use of a sound-color chart and colored rods that may deal with the segmental (phonemes) and suprasegmental (prosody) aspects of the language (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2000; CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

The beginning of the 1970s marked a change in the mindsets of linguists regarding the learning process of additional languages, which started to embrace the communicative intentions and the functional aspects of the target language (communicative competence). This new mindset, as mentioned by Richards (2006), contributed to the development of Communicative Language Teaching (CLT), also called the Communicative Approach, whose primary purpose relies on the use of language as a tool for communication and interaction. Based on the development of the communicative competence, CLT seeks to teach learners the skills that are required to prepare them for an intelligible use of L2 in real-life situations.

326

Even though the Communicative Approach has been widely used since the 1980s (LARSEN-FREEMAN, 2000), Jones (2002) and Celce-Murcia et al. (2010) observed that the majority of the teaching techniques and pronunciation exercises present in the widely used teaching materials did not meet the principles of a communicative teaching approach. For instance, the exercises were not contextualized and the frequent techniques to teach pronunciation were based on repetition and reading-aloud activities. This could be explained by the fact that studying pronunciation requires the development of both cognitive and motor functions. However, many students, while exposed to this procedure, failed when they had to transfer the knowledge acquired through repetition to everyday communication contexts. This highlighted the necessity to make learners develop their ability to discriminate sounds to better understand and recognize more complex phonological processes.

Celce-Murcia and her collaborators also identified that currently there are two main approaches to the teaching of pronunciation: the intuitive-imitative approach, which refers to the ability learners have to listen to and reproduce the sounds of the target language without any explicit instruction; and the analytic-linguistic approach, which involves explicit instruction (information about the phonetic alpha-bet, articulatory descriptions, transcriptions among other aids to explain the articulation and production of sounds). These authors reinforce that both approaches can be integrated into the teaching of grammar and vocabulary within a certain context (functional aim) so that pronunciation teaching may occur in a communicative way.

Also, Alves (2012), Barreto & Alves (2012) and Alves et al. (2020) mentioned in their studies that the teaching of pronunciation should consider the linguistic system in use, i.e., explored within a context and being learner-oriented. Therefore, it is important that teachers, during their university studies, learn about the phonetics and pho-nology of the English language, and how to integrate this knowledge into the teaching of structure and lexis, and develop techniques for this purpose. Regarding this subject, Alves (2012) reinforces that:

Not only do teachers need to know about the phenomenon that will be systematized, but also provide relevant opportunities to

327

expose and practice this specific aspect in class. This necessity is of paramount importance to the discussion regarding the systematization of the phonetic-phonological aspects, since a lesson on “pronunciation”, isolated and decontextualized, may be meaningless to language learners. It goes without say-ing that all formal aspects of L2 [...] should be taught within a significant and communicative environment. It is necessary to attach importance to what is said. (p. 221-222, translated by the author)86

Participants’ impressions and beliefs

In order to provide some reflection on pronunciation teaching in the context of teacher education, the present study employed a descrip-tive qualitative method to report an experience from data observation, register, and interpretation (MINAYO, 2012). This way, the experience here reported corresponds to the implementation of a two-hour mini-course, entitled “Teaching English Pronunciation Communicatively: strategies and reflections”, which was part of the “II International Symposium of Language, Literature and Intercultural Studies”, held virtually by the State University of Goiás (Universidade Estadual de Goiás, UEG), Brazil, in November, 2021. The 11 participants attend-ing the minicourse comprised 7 undergraduate students in English and Portuguese Languages, an English teacher, a master’s student in Linguistics, and 2 graduate students in Language Studies. Although it was a free international event, 9 participants were from the state of Goiás, mostly undergraduate students at UEG.

The format of the minicourse was based on constant dialogue and reflection, characteristics that promote the sharing of experiences.

86 Translation for: O profissional de ensino precisa não somente possuir conhecimento acerca do fenômeno que irá sistematizar, mas também deve prover oportunidades relevantes de exposição e prática desse aspecto específico em sala de aula. Essa necessidade se mostra de grande importância ao se discutir a sistematização de aspectos fonético-fonológicos, uma vez que uma aula “sobre” pronúncia, isolada e desvinculada de qualquer aspecto comunicativo, pode representar pouco para o educando. Deve ficar claro que todos os aspectos formais da L2 [...] devem ser ensinados em meio a um ambiente comunicativo e relevante. É preciso atribuir importân-cia ao significado daquilo que é dito. (p. 221-222)

328

The first activity was the application of a questionnaire87 to be answered by the participants so that we could have an account of their experiences, motivations, and beliefs regarding learning and teaching English pronunciation. The questionnaire was introduced at the beginning of the activities in an attempt to avoid that the respondents’ impressions may have been affected by the content of the minicourse. The four questions proposed, in general, were related to their opinion about: (1) the importance of macro- and micro-skills (listening, speaking, writing, reading, pronunciation, and grammar) in the L2 learning process; (2) the type of resources that can be used to teach pronunciation; (3) their own pronunciation, including possible difficulties, if any; and (4) beliefs regarding the teaching of English pronunciation.

The questionnaire was designed in a way that we could meet the par-ticipants’ expectations and contribute to the development of tech-niques that facilitate pronunciation teaching for (trainee) teachers. Hence, the minicourse content included a brief overview of pronunci-ation teaching, the presentation of the communicative framework for teaching pronunciation (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010), and examples and suggestions of activities that can be implemented and adapted in both in-person and virtual classes.

Before exploring the aforementioned activities, we shall examine data, i.e., the participants’ opinions and beliefs, answered in the ques-tionnaire. One of the questions encompassed different language skills and their importance to the L2 learning process. Using a rating scale, ranging from (1) extremely important to (6) slightly important, par-ticipants had to measure the following macro- and micro-skills: writ-ing, speaking, listening, pronunciation, reading, and grammar. The answer revealed that pronunciation took priority over the other skills by 8 participants (first position by four respondents, second position by two of them, and third position by the other two participants). Only two respondents considered pronunciation to be slightly important (sixth position), though.

87 The questionnaire, made in Google Forms, was written and answered in Portuguese, since the mi-nicourse was also conducted in this language, the official language of the event. Also, having it held in the participants’ first language, we believe we could embrace different levels of proficiency. All the 11 participants consented to have their data used anonymously in this study.

329

This question about the importance of skills was based on a sim-ilar question made by Brawerman-Albini & Kluge (2010), who con-ducted a case study with 11 English teachers that worked in public schools in the state of Paraná, Brazil, about the teaching of English pronunciation. Their study, conversely, revealed that six out of the 11 respondents considered pronunciation to be slightly important (by choosing the fifth and sixth positions). Thus, we can infer that the participants of the present study (mostly trainee teachers) recognize that pronunciation plays a major role in the communication process.

The second question involves the participants’ opinion about the way English pronunciation should be taught in schools and private English courses, and the type of resources that could be useful for this purpose. As it was an open question, answers were varied. In general, seven (out of eleven) respondents stated that pronunciation teaching should be contextualized, considering the reality (context) and needs of learners (“from real-life situations”, “from the reality of the speakers, without having to copy a native speaker”, “in an accessible way and based on everyday situations”88). The other answers referred to: repetition techniques (mentioned by three participants), and the development of a technique that compares the Portuguese sound system (first language, L1) to the English sound system (L2). This compare-and-contrast technique, for example, seems to be a useful tool to teach pronunciation, as supported by Cristófaro-Silva (2007).

When it comes to the resources that may be used to teach pronunciation, which is also part of the above question, six participants mentioned the use of music, series and films as a way of contextualizing this component. Other answers included the use of: games (mentioned by 2 respondents); dialogues and presentation slides (2 respondents); and repetition of words/phrases (2 respondents). The second question, therefore, indicates that most of the participants are in favor of a contextualized teaching approach for English pronunciation, which can be done through the use of

88 In Portuguese, the answers were: “a partir de contextos reais de comunicação”, “a partir da realidade do falante, sem querer copiar o falante nativo”, “de forma acessível e com base nas situações do cotidiano”. Translated by the author.

330

varied resources (chiefly the digital ones) to engage learners and facilitate interaction.

The following question intended to investigate whether or not the participants had difficulties with English pronunciation. Eight par-ticipants answered positively, to a greater or lesser extent, indicating that such difficulties were related to the fear of committing mistakes, to the pronunciation of certain words and sounds, like [θ], [ð] and [ə] (schwa), and to the understanding and production of processes of connected speech. Those issues are commonly shared by Brazilians when learning English as an L2, mainly when it comes to the pro-nunciation of the dental fricatives /θ/ and /ð/, non-existent in the Brazilian Portuguese phonological inventory.

After interpreting the answers to those three questions, we identified that most of the participants recognize the importance of teaching pronunciation and consider the use of multiple resources useful in order to optimize and enhance the teaching-learning process within a certain context. Hence, the minicourse managed to reinforce these ideas by presenting an overview of pronunciation teaching, referring to the main methods and techniques, from the Direct Method to the Communicative Approach, and emphasizing the importance of teaching both segmental (phonemes and allophones) and suprasegmental (prosody) aspects of English.

The next step was the presentation of the communicative framework for teaching pronunciation, developed by Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), which comprises five phases that include sound description and analysis, followed by recognition, repetition, and oral practice activ-ities. For each phase, participants could interact with the activities proposed and also make their own suggestions. The five phases for teaching pronunciation communicatively, and some examples, are illustrated below (Chart 1). For further examples of activities that can be used for this purpose, we recommend reading the materials developed by Zimmer, Silveira & Alves (2009) and Hancock (2020b).

331

Chart 1: Phases for teaching pronunciation communicatively, their description and suggested activities.

Phase

Description

Suggested activities

1. description and analysis

Illustrations of how the sound is produced and its occurrence in spoken discourse.

Use of images, diagrams, videos, and objects that help demonstrate sound production (example: the use of a rubber band to illustrate the difference between a short and a long vowel sound).

2. listening discrimination

Listening practice activities with feedback on the learner's ability to discriminate sounds.

Listening comprehension activities with contextualized minimal pairs (example: while listening, learners choose a suitable answer to complete a sentence or lyrics of a song)

3. controlled practice and feedback

Activities that focus on form and accuracy, directing learners to monitor their own production.

Reading aloud poems, rhymes, and dialogues based on the materials provided by the teacher.

4. guided practice and feedback

Focus on fluency and accuracy through the use of semicontrolled activities.

Information-gap exercises (dialogue), sequencing tasks, and asking and answering questions with prompts.

5. communicative pratice and feedback

Free(r) practice focusing on negotiation of meaning through the use of the phonological aspects within a context.

Debates, problem-solving activities, interviews, role play.

Source: Adapted from Celce-Murcia et al. (2010, p. 44-45).

Moreover, the authors highlight that these five phases of the communicative framework for teaching pronunciation are flexible, i.e., they can be adapted according to learners’ needs, and do not have to be conducted together in the same class. Besides, the teacher has

332

to provide constant feedback on learners’ performance, which is an essential procedure for students to be able to monitor their progress and identify areas that may need reinforcement. Teachers should also be attentive to some factors that may influence the approach to teach pronunciation, such as their knowledge of English phonetics and phonology, acquired during teacher education, the schedule, content and teaching materials, which may need to be adapted, the resources available at the school, the number of students, and class length.

As far as the development of techniques is concerned, teachers may work with pronunciation through activities that focus on the use of language as a tool to communicate in different contexts, involving music, videos, and games, as pointed out by the participants in the questionnaire. Hence, Daneluci (2015) states that the use of digi-tal technologies has contributed to pronunciation teaching since it provides learners some visual aids to understand sound production, feedback on their performance, and promotes learner autonomy and also collaboration.

Among the digital resources mentioned in the minicourse, we high-light Google Jamboard, a free interactive board, in which users can write messages and post images. For example, we used a pronuncia-tion maze, activity originally developed by Hancock (2020b, p. 47), in which students had to leave the maze by following the words that con-tain primary stress on the first syllable. Google Sites was also presented because it is a free website builder that encourages group work - stu-dents can post pronunciation tips, add video links, upload activities, and develop projects. The tool can also be shared with other groups.

Participants’ beliefs about teaching English pronunciation

During the minicourse, participants expressed their beliefs about the importance of pronunciation to English teaching. Once beliefs are as-sumed to be a type of thought that derives from our experiences and social interaction, they can be studied by Applied Linguistics (among other disciplines such as Psychology, Anthropology, and Sociology)

333

when we investigate the actions and behaviors of language learners and how to help (trainee) teachers to make pedagogical decisions (BARCELOS, 2007). According to Silva & Cavalcanti (2019), teachers’ beliefs are directly related to their professional experience and the knowledge acquired during undergraduate studies. These factors may affect their practice when they simply reproduce the content learned without questioning or reflecting on the effectiveness of their pedagogical practice.

For that reason, the fourth question (of the questionnaire) presented a list of eight sentences representing beliefs about teaching English pronunciation89. Participants had, then, to choose the sentences they agreed with. As the questionnaire was assigned in the beginning of the activities, the respondents were not influenced by the session content. Moreover, we encouraged their active participation in the activities and the sharing of experiences.

Among all the eight sentences, we highlight, initially: “English pronunciation can only be thought through repetition.” (2 votes); “Taking into account the extensive course syllabus, there is not enough time to focus on English pronunciation in class.” (1 vote); and “I consider teaching English grammar and vocabulary more important than pronunciation. (1 vote). The fact that the first and third sentences were chosen by few respondents corroborates the importance given to pronunciation as a significant skill to L2 teaching, which tends to be effective when it is connected to grammar and lexis. Repetition, also mentioned by two participants, reinforces the use of the intuitive-imitative approach (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010) as a valid alternative to teaching pronunciation. However, the second sentence seems to reveal that this component tends to be neglected in language teaching due to lack of time or an extensive course syllabus to cover.

The sentences “Native speakers have the best pronunciation.” (3 votes) and “I believe it is important to provide listening comprehension

89 The beliefs listed in the questionnaire were elaborate from the queries and inferences of some English pronunciation scholars, such as Silva Jr. (2017; 2020), Alves (2012), Silva & Cavalcanti (2019), Hancock (2020a), and Celce-Murcia et al. (2010).

334

practices with speakers from different countries where English is not necessarily the first language." (5 votes) reflect two opposing views: the belief that there is a perfect pronunciation and that it probably belongs to prestigious groups; and the thought, by half of the re-spondents, on the importance of integrating linguistic variation into teaching practice, by showing students different accents and con-texts in which English is spoken.

The last three sentences of the list were: “I think it is important to teach learners the phonetic alphabet.” (7 votes); “I am not confident to teach English pronunciation explicitly.” (5 votes); and “Pronunciation teaching must be integrated with the teaching of grammar and vocabulary.” (4 votes). The first two sentences seem to be paradoxical because most of the participants recognize the importance of explicit instruction to pronunciation teaching, but feel insecure when having to present the IPA and prosodic features. The possible obstacles, resulting from teacher education, such as those mentioned in this work, are the emphasis on theoretical studies, the inadequate development of methodologies and techniques to teach pronunciation, and the difficulties trainee teachers may have with English phonetics and phonology. This context may well justify the choice of the last sentence by 4 participants, who seem to dissociate pronunciation from the other linguistic components. This belief contributes to the development of a decontextualized approach to pronunciation teaching, as opposed to the principles of the Communicative Approach.

Some of the comments made by the participants during the session were the unfamiliarity with the IPA and the difficulty in selecting, adapting and elaborating activities to teach pronunciation in context. These comments, therefore, indicate the necessity to develop a contextualized approach to pronunciation teaching, in both teacher- and learner-friendly ways. An example to illustrate this practice came from a comment made by one of the participants, a public school teacher, who reported her practice of working with songs in order to teach the pronunciation of the suffix -ed in regular verbs. This way, when the activity manages to show examples of language in use, and

335

is appealing to students, its implementation tends to be facilitated and really welcomed.

Final Remarks

Pronunciation is a linguistic component of extreme relevance to in-telligible communication. However, pronunciation teaching is fre-quently neglected when compared to the study of grammar and vo-cabulary, and this can be observed, through a diachronic perspective, in the various methods and approaches to language teaching.

Currently, with the advance of digital technologies and their pedagogical uses, pronunciation teaching has happened basically through explicit instruction or repetition, and these techniques can complement each other to meet learners’ needs.

Hence, teaching pronunciation tends to be significant when it is contextualized, connected to the other linguistic components, since its main aim is to develop learners’ communicative competence (Communicative Approach). As a result, teachers need to have a thor-ough knowledge of English phonetics and phonology and be skilled at selecting, adapting and elaborating activities that shall facilitate and optimize pronunciation teaching. On the other hand, trainee teachers and some scholars, like those mentioned in this study, re-port that pronunciation teaching in teacher education (undergradu-ate courses in Language Studies) is unsatisfactory due to the lack of practical activities and the difficulties undergraduate students may have with English, for instance.

Thinking of ways to fulfill trainee teachers’ needs towards pronunciation teaching, and make them confident professionals, is of paramount importance. Then, aiming at contributing to this area of investigation, the present study reports an experience occurred during the implementation of an on-line minicourse on teaching pronunciation communicatively. The session started with the application of a questionnaire, answered by the 11 participants, mostly undergraduate students. Through this tool, we could obtain a brief report of the participants’ experiences, opinions and beliefs regarding pronunciation teaching.

336

The answers to the questions proposed revealed that most of the par-ticipants believe that pronunciation is important to communication, and teaching this component tends to be effective when it is contex-tualized and making use of different resources (music, games, series). It is worth mentioning that repetition was also reported, as well as the use of a compare-and-contrast technique to explain the differenc-es between the sound systems of English and Portuguese. Moreover, 8 participants mentioned that they have difficulties with the produc-tion of certain sounds, like [θ], [ð] and [ə], and some processes of con-nected speech, besides the fear of “making mistakes”.

This work also included the participants’ opinions regarding some beliefs about pronunciation teaching. Among those mentioned in the questionnaire, we highlight: “Native speakers have the best pronunciation.” (3 votes); “I think it is important to teach learners the phonetic alphabet.” (7 votes); “I believe it is important to provide listening comprehension practices with speakers from different countries where English is not necessarily the first language." (5 votes); “I am not confident to teach English pronunciation explicitly.” (5 votes); and “Pronunciation teaching must be integrated into the teaching of grammar and vocabulary.” (4 votes). From the selection of these sentences, we can observe that although most of the participants stress the importance of explicit instruction to teach pronunciation, they do not seem to be confident to do so. Furthermore, they recognize the relevance of integrating linguistic variation into their teaching practice. However, teaching English pronunciation dissociated from the other linguistic components, in a decontextualized way, was considered relevant by four participants. This indicates a possible preference for repetition, or the unfamiliarity with a theoretical approach to teach pronunciation communicatively. These topics were then covered in the session.

We believe, therefore, that the minicourse has contributed to clarify the participants’ doubts and questions regarding English pronunci-ation teaching and has helped to improve their technical repertoire about selecting, adapting and creating activities and techniques that value the development of intelligible communication by ex-ploring language variation, accents, and contexts. Also, we hope that this work makes new ideas, beliefs, and investigations about

337

pronunciation teaching flourish so that (trainee) teachers will be more confident to teach this component in a meaningful and appeal-ing way.

References

ALMEIDA FILHO, J.C.P. Dimensões comunicativas no ensino de lín-guas. Campinas, SP: Pontes Editores, 4. ed., 2004.

ALVES, U.K. A explicitação dos aspectos fonético-fonológicos da L2: teoria e pesquisa na sala de aula. In: LAMPRECHT, R.R. et al. (Orgs.) Consciência dos sons da língua: subsídios teóricos e práticos para al-fabetizadores, fonoaudiólogos e professores de língua inglesa. 2. ed. Porto Alegre: EDIPUCRS, 2012, p. 211-230.

ALVES, U.K.; SILVA, S.M.; BRISOLARA, L.B.; ENGELBERT, A.P.P.F. (Orgs.) Fonética e Fonologia de línguas estrangeiras: subsídios para o ensino. Campinas, São Paulo: Pontes Editores, 2020.

BARCELOS, A.M.F. Reflexões acerca da mudança de crenças sobre ensino e aprendizagem de línguas. Rev. Brasileira de Linguística Aplicada, v. 7, n. 2, 2007.

BARRETO, F.M.; ALVES, U.K. Como inserir o ensino comunicativo de pronúncia na sala de aula de L2. In: LAMPRECHT, R.R. et al. (Orgs.) Consciência dos sons da língua: subsídios teóricos e práticos para al-fabetizadores, fonoaudiólogos e professores de língua inglesa. 2. ed. Porto Alegre: EDIPUCRS, 2012, p. 231-258.

BRAWERMAN-ALBINI, A.; KLUGE, D.C. O desafio da pronúncia na for-mação de professores de inglês. IX Encontro do Círculo de Estudos Linguísticos do Sul. Anais IX CELSUL, 2010, Palhoça, Santa Catarina, p. 1-9.

BURGESS, J.; SPENCER, S. Phonology and pronunciation in integrated language teaching and teacher education. System, v. 28, n.2, 2000, p. 191-215.

CARDOSO, J.S. Associações de professores e atuais políticas linguís-ticas para o ensino de línguas adicionais: estratégias e desafios. In:

338

GULLO, A.; RODRIGUES, L.C. (org.). Políticas Linguísticas e ensino de LE no Brasil [livro eletrônico]. Rio de Janeiro: UFRJ, 2017. p. 19-38. Disponível em: https://sele-ufrj.wixsite.com/sele-ufrj/copia-livro-di-gital-i-sele Acesso em: 22 jul. 2023.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D.; GOODWIN, J. Teaching pronuncia-tion: a course book and reference guide. 2. ed. Cambridge University Press: CUP, 2010.

CRISTÓFARO-SILVA, T. O Ensino de Pronúncia de Língua Estrangeira. In: FONSECA-SILVA, Maria da Conceição; PACHECO, Vera; LESSA-DE-OLIVEIRA, Adriana Stella Cardoso (Org.). Em Torno da Língua(gem): questões e análises. Vitória da Conquista: Edições Uesb, p. 71-83. 2007.

DANELUCI, G.L. Tecnologia aplicada ao ensino de pronúncia em língua inglesa. 2015. 207 f. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Pontifícia Universidade Católica de São Paulo, São Paulo, 2015.

DELATORRE, F. EFL Teacher’s education and the importance devot-ed to pronunciation in Brazil. In: ABRAHÃO, M.H.V.; G.; RAUBER, A.S. (Orgs.). Anais do I Congresso Latino-Americano sobre Formação de Professores de Línguas. Florianópolis, SC: Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, 2007.

HANCOCK, Mark. 50 tips for teaching pronunciation. Cambridge University Press: CUP, 2020a.

HANCOCK, Mark. Pronpack 5: pronunciation of English for Spanish speakers. Cambridge University Press: CUP, 2020b.

JENKINS, J. The phonology of English as an International Language. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.

JONES, Rodney H. Beyond “Listen and Repeat”: Pronunciation Teaching Materials and Theories of Second Acquisition. In: RICHARDS, J.; RENANDYA, W. A. Methodology in Language Teaching – An Anthology of Current Practice. Nova Iorque: Cambridge University Press, p. 175-200, 2002.

LARSEN-FREEMAN, D. Techniques and Principles in Language Teaching. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.

339

LEFFA, V.; ILARA, V. O ensino de outra(s) língua(s) na contemporanei-dade: questões conceituais e metodológicas. In: LEFFA, V.; IRALA, V. (org.). Uma espiadinha em sala de aula: ensinando línguas adicio-nais no Brasil. Pelotas: EDUCAT, 2014. Disponível em: https://www.leffa.pro.br/textos/trabalhos/livro_espiadinha.pdf. Acesso em: 22 jul. 2023.

MINAYO, M.C.S. Análise qualitativa: teoria, passos e fidedignidade. Ciência e Saúde Coletiva, v. 17, n. 3, p. 621-626, 2012.

RAMOS, P.R.S. Considerações sobre o ensino de pronúncia do inglês como língua internacional a falantes do português brasileiro. In: X SEPesq/X Colóquio de Pesquisa e Pós-Graduação, Porto Alegre, 2014.

RICHARDS, J.C. Communicative Language Teaching Today. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006.

SILVA JR, Leônidas José da. A importância da pronúncia no curso de Letras: um enfoque na oralidade. IV Congresso Nacional de Educação, 2017, Campina Grande. Anais IV CONEDU, v. 1, p. 1-12.

SILVA JR, Leônidas José da. A prosódia de L2 no curso de Letras. In: CASTRO, P. (Org.). Avaliação: Processos e Políticas - Volume 01, Campina Grande: Realize Editora, 2020, p. 435-450.

SILVA, A.L.; CAVALCANTI, L.P. Crenças de professores em formação sobre o papel da pronúncia nas aulas de inglês. Rev. Digital A Cor das Letras, Programa de Pós-graduação do Departamento de Letras e Artes da UEFS, Feira de Santana, v. 20, n. 2, p. 283-294, out./dez. 2019.

ZIMMER, M. C.; SILVEIRA, R.; ALVES, U. K. Pronunciation instruc-tion for Brazilians: bringing theory and practice together. Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2009.

340

Realities and beliefs concerning teaching pronunciation in the initial training of English language teachers

Amanda Post da Silveira

This chapter explores the priorities of English language teachers in initial training at an English Letters undergraduate course from a Brazilian federal university regarding the study of the language, as well as understanding which are variants of English most known and used by these Brazilian learners. We will analyze the responses to three questionnaires in view of their implications for the initial training of English language teachers. These questionnaires were part of the research project entitled “An experimental study on the influence of subtitles on the phonological acquisition of a foreign language” (CEP/UFSCar Process nº 35745920.2.0000.5504). The three questionnaires explored the following aspects of learners’ linguistic features and interests: 1) Linguistic background ques-tionnaire; 2) Familiarity questionnaire with English variants; 3) Questionnaire on pronunciation teaching-learning. Such question-naires were made via the Google Forms platform and emailed to the participants. Such results will serve as a basis for our argument about the beliefs and realities of teaching pronunciation in the ini-tial training of non-native language teachers.

341

As for the knowledge we have about teaching pronunciation at the level of initial teacher training, the scarcity of works that explore the theme in the national and even international bibliography is notori-ous, hence the idea and importance of this chapter, as well as the set of chapters that address this theme and make up this book.

And what is the importance of addressing the topic of teaching pro-nunciation in the initial training of language teachers? It is a recur-rent statement by many regular school teachers about their linguistic proficiency concerning their oral skills, heard by the author of this chapter as a supervised internship professor and in constant dia-logue with English teachers from regular public schools, stating that they feel insecure about their oral productions in English, as well as their English pronunciation.

This insecurity feeling comes from multiple factors that include the gap in the undergraduate curricula in Letters, the heterogeneity of English language proficiency in the English Letters or English-Portuguese undergraduate courses, the lack of emphasis on the de-velopment of oral language skills and teaching-learning of pronunci-ation of such curricula, the general lack of access to communication in English in Brazil, among others.

Given this scenario, we highlight the current guidelines of the National Common Curricular Base, BNCC (BRASIL, 2018), which has been placing the development of oral skills in language teaching as one of its axes, which includes the teaching of non-native languages. These guidelines come to find language teachers who, for the most part, are not, or do not feel, prepared for teaching oral language skills, or who have not been sufficiently prepared for teaching this skill, which includes teaching pronunciation.

There are other important and innovative points in this document, which deals with “what English to teach” and which specifical-ly mentions that the teaching of oral language skills includes the teaching of pronunciation. As for the English to be taught, the BNCC (BRASIL, 2018) states that the focus should be on “English as a lingua franca”. This option for teaching English as a lingua franca is made notably through theoretical circumscriptions of decoloniality in language teaching (PENNICOOK, 2001), which aims to decentralize

342

English from its neocolonial cultural poles, which uses the variants of American and British English as models, also geographically and culturally decentralizing the use of the English language, which is currently the language that speakers of multiple other languages as mother tongues use to communicate and express their identities and cultures. The fact that it is also the first official document with guide-lines for national education to explicitly mention the word “pronun-ciation” related to the teaching of oral language skills in non-native languages demystifies the teaching of pronunciation, which was un-derstood for a long time as training in the sounds of native speech, but which is increasingly becoming a possibility to explore the diver-sity of speech production variants in the target language.

Immersed in those discussions, this chapter approaches some of the questions presented here, such as proficiency and linguistic back-ground in the non-native language of English Letters students (focus of questionnaire 1), which variants of English Letters students have more access to (focus of questionnaire 2), and what teachers in train-ing understand by teaching-learning pronunciation of the languages they study and teach (focus of questionnaire 3). The aim is to draw a profile of the current education of students of English Letters at a federal university which concerns their knowledge of English oral skills, including pronunciation, and their beliefs on what teaching oral skills is.

Next in this chapter, a brief theoretical review will be made, followed by a section on methods used in this research, a section on empiri-cal results, a discussion section on these results and, finally, the final considerations of this chapter.

Training English teachers: teaching and learning of English pronunciation

The teaching of English pronunciation in public schools in Brazil faces challenges due to several limitations and difficulties. Although some public schools may offer adequate conditions for pronuncia-tion teaching, many face budget constraints, lack of resources, and

343

other obstacles that can affect the quality of pronunciation teaching. These challenges are of many natures: Limited infrastructure, lack of adequate materials and resources, gaps in teacher education and training, exceeding number of students per classroom, and reduced English class hours in the curriculum. An even greater obstacle to the teaching of English pronunciation in schools is the fact that only 40% of the teachers who teach the English subject graduated in English Letters or Portuguese-English Letters (BRITISH COUNCIL, 2015).

With regard to the professional training of English language teachers, there are some reasons why there is a relative lack of professional preparation for teaching English pronunciation. The main one would be the fact that few English Letters or Portuguese-English Letters undergraduate courses offer subjects on English Phonetics and Phonology, or other oral production subjects that explicitly work with the teaching and learning of English pronunciation. It seems that many academic programs focus more on linguistic theory, grammar, and general teaching methodology, rather than providing specific, in-depth training in teaching pronunciation, which does not reflect current language teaching needs, (LIMA & POST DA SILVEIRA, submitted).

The lack of subjects that emphasize the pronunciation of English reflects language teaching methodologies of the segregationist type (NUNAN, 1989; OXFORD, 2001; PARDEDE, 2017), which prioritize other skills, such as reading, writing, and listening comprehension, relegating the pronunciation to a secondary role. If teachers in train-ing do not have access to pronunciation teaching-learning in their undergraduate course, most likely they will not be able to teach pro-nunciation in their professional activities. This gap in teacher train-ing reflects a gap in such undergraduate curricula and also a gap in relation to current guidelines for language teaching in regular public schools, according to the most current document of guidelines for ed-ucation, the National Common Curricular Base (BNCC) (BRASIL, 2018). The BNCC is in fact the first document of this nature that approaches the teaching of oral language skills, and more specifically, the teaching of pronunciation in the English language.

However, even if the English teacher had had training that provided

344

him/her with preparation for teaching English pronunciation, there is a legitimate and current question in this regard, which is which variant of English to teach. Bearing in mind that the main objective of teaching English pronunciation should be to develop comprehen-sibility and the ability to communicate effectively in English, a BNCC guideline (BRASIL, 2018) it is necessary to prioritize the teaching of English as a lingua franca, which in the context of pronunciation teaching, are the pronunciation standards produced by the interna-tional English-speaking community that are essential for mutual in-telligibility and comprehensibility (JENKINS, 2000; 2009).

Since the focus of English teaching, both nationally and internation-ally, has been on the standards present in variants taken as a model, such as Received Pronunciation - RP from the United Kingdom, or General American - GA from the United States, the proposal for teach-ing English pronunciation based on English as a lingua franca, goes towards the recognition that English is widely used as a global lingua franca, where speakers of different nationalities communicate with each other (CRYSTAL, 2011). This perspective emphasizes clarity and comprehensibility in communication rather than clinging to a spe-cific pronunciation associated with a region. Pronunciation teaching points are obtained through oral corpora of speakers of English as a lingua franca, and the emphasis is placed on aspects of language pho-netic-phonology teaching that affect the intelligibility of these speak-ers, such as some characteristics of rhythm, intonation, emphasis, and pronunciation of vowels and consonants that emerge from these corpora (JENKINS, 2000).

Another difficulty appears soon after, which is deciding which method to use for teaching English pronunciation. The teaching of pronunciation of non-native languages, especially the teaching of English pronunciation, was, in a certain way, stereotyped by methods that emphasized the repetition of models and that, for that purpose, made use of exercises of imitation, listening and repetition, drills and shadowing typical of Direct and Audiolingual methods (CELCE-MURCIA, 2006). These methods based on the repetition of models have as their main objective to make the students practice the sounds and patterns of the English language, normally, of one of the variants of English considered as standard, RP, or GA.

345

Although it is known from studies in psycholinguistics that rep-etitions help with the acquisition of speech sounds (e.g. PIIRAINEN-MARSH & ALANEN, 2012), it is also known that it is important to balance these methods with communicative approaches and inter-active practices, where students also have the opportunity to use pronunciation in real contexts of mutual intelligibility and commu-nication (CELCE-MURCIA, 2006). Combining different methods and approaches can be effective for holistic pronunciation development in teaching English.

Next, the results of an investigation carried out through 3 ques-tionnaires applied to students entering an English Phonetics and Phonology subject at a federal university will be shown, what are the linguistic interests in English language learning, realities about English language variants to which they have more familiarity and access, and beliefs about the teaching and learning of English pronunciation.

Investigating linguistic background, familiarity with variants of the English language, and beliefs about teaching English pronunciation

Data for this study were collected through three questionnaires. The first that will be reported is a questionnaire that investigates the linguistic background and study interests regarding the English language by English Letters undergraduate students. Respondents to the first questionnaire were 23 freshmen students of the English Phonetics and Phonology course of an English Letters undergraduate course at a Brazilian federal university. The complete questionnaire is available in https://osf.io/gs4yb/.

The second questionnaire deals with the respondents' familiarity with different variants of English (20 countries that have English as an official language were listed for the identification of variants of English: South Africa, Australia, Bahamas, Canada, Scotland, United States, Ghana, Philippines, Hong Kong, India, England, Ireland, Northern Ireland, Jamaica, Malta, Nigeria, Wales, Kenya, Pakistan

346

and New Zealand). Students should answer on a 5-point Likert scale the degree of familiarity they have with the English variants of the listed countries. Respondents to the second questionnaire were 27 freshmen students of the English Phonetics and Phonology disci-pline of an English Letters undergraduate course at a Brazilian federal university. The complete questionnaire is available in https://osf.io/gs4yb/https://osf.io/gs4yb/.

Finally, the third questionnaire asked freshmen students of the English Phonetics and Phonology subject about their beliefs related to teaching English pronunciation. This questionnaire was answered by 10 fresh-men students of the same subject of English Phonetics and Phonology that was mentioned in the description of questionnaires 1 and 2 of this chapter. Questionnaire 3 is available in https://osf.io/gs4yb/.

Describing questionnaire responses: what do they reveal?

As for the results of questionnaire 1, which asked English Language students about their linguistic background and study interests in the English language, a series of relevant information was obtained to define the average profile of English Language students and their linguistic interests. First, it should be reported that all respondents are of Brazilian nationality, 11 are men and 12 are women and aged around 22 years-old (M=21.88, SD= 6.1) at the time of application of the questionnaire.

Concerning respondents’ linguistic profiling, they are characterized by being all native speakers of Brazilian Portuguese and speakers of English as a non-native language, only 2 people study other non-na-tive languages (8.7%), namely Japanese and Spanish. Only 4 people (17.4%) spent between 2 weeks and 1 month in native English-speaking countries (United States and Canada) for a vacation or short-term English language course.

Concerning the appreciation respondents have of the English lan-guage, 20 students evaluated their liking for the language with “I love it” and “I like it a lot” (87%) and only 3 students evaluated it with “I like it a little” (13%). None of the respondents had performed, until

347

the time of applying the questionnaire, any proficiency test in the English language.

As for their language learning processes, 11 students (48%) reported they have taken English language courses at private language schools or with private teachers, while the rest reported they took English classes only in high school. The length of study of the English lan-guage ranges from 1 semester to 10 years (M=4.2, SD=3.0) before joining the English Letters course. As for contact with the English language via the media, most students (16 students, 70%) report watching movies and series in English daily or weekly, while 6 stu-dents report not having this type of contact with the language regu-larly or frequently, only 1 student reported never watching programs in English. When it comes to listening to songs in English, 15 stu-dents (65%) listen to them every day and 5 students (22%) listen to them weekly, only 3 (13%) students report not listening to them reg-ularly or frequently. Reading books in English is less popular among respondents, 12 students (52%) responded that they rarely or never read books in English, while another 6 students (26%) responded that they read them a few times a week.

Concerning respondents’ English language study interests, the high-est percentages were found in oral skills. Of these, 17 students (73%) prefer to focus their attention on studying oral comprehension relat-ed to English pronunciation, and 18 students (78.3%) on conversation practice. However, when assessing their oral proficiency in English, 14 students (61%) self-assessed as beginners and pre-intermediate, and only 3 students (13%) self-assessed as advanced; while when as-sessing their reading comprehension proficiency in English, 16 stu-dents (69.5%) self-rated themselves as intermediate and advanced.

With regards to the results of questionnaire 2, it can be seen that the students' answers correspond, with quantitative data, to the opinions based on the impressions and experience of many English Language teacher trainers and even some of the teachers in training for these courses, that the most prestigious variants of the English language, such as American English and British English, are better known by English Language students than other variants. The results of the

348

question about familiarity and contact with these variants asked to 27 students at this stage of the research are reported below:

Chart 1: Degree of familiarity and contact with different varieties of English (% of answers)

Não tenho contato

Tenho contato pouco frequente

Tenho contato ocasional

Tenho contato frequente

Tenho contato muito frequente

South Africa

81,5

18,5

0

0

0

Australia

35,3

52,9

5,9

5,9

0

Bahamas

100

0

0

0

0

Canada

29,6

25,9

37

7,4

0

Scotland

74,1

22,2

3,7

0

0

USA

7,4

7,4

11,1

18,5

55,6

Ghana

100

0

0

0

0

Philippines

88,9

11,1

0

0

0

Hong Kong

88,8

11,1

0

0

0

India

76,5

17,6

5,9

0

0

England

7,4

14,8

25,9

29,6

22,2

Ireland

59,3

22,2

11,1

3,7

3,7

Northern Ireland

74,1

14,8

3,7

3,7

0

Jamaica

92,6

7,4

0

0

0

Malta

1oo

o

o

o

o

Nigeria

85,2

11,1

3,7

0

0

Wales

96,3

3,7

0

0

0

Kenya

100

0

0

0

0

Pakistan

100

0

0

0

0

New Zealand

77,8

11,1

11,1

0

0

*Note: The numbers shown in Chart 1 are percentages based on the total of 27 respondents.

Source: Chart produced by the author.

349

From Chart 1, we can infer that only English variants from the United States and England were classified with robust percentages by stu-dents as variants of the language with which they have very frequent or frequent contact. Meanwhile, 5 variants out of the 20 listed are unknown to students, such as the variants from Bahamas, Ghana, Malta, Kenya, and Pakistan; and another 10 variants are very little known, such as from South Africa, Scotland, Philippines, Hong Kong, India, Ireland, Northern Ireland, Jamaica, Wales and New Zealand, which more than 70% of students have never had any contact with.

Finally, the results of questionnaire 3, which refers to beliefs about English language pronunciation teaching, show that before begin-ning to know the phonetics and phonology of the English language and before having access to discussions about English pronunciation teaching, the opinions of these students are summarized according to Chart 2:

Chart 2: Compiled answers on students' beliefs about teaching English pronunciation (in percentages)

Compiled answers

Yes

No

I do not know

I had an English pronunciation class before the Phonetics and Phonology course.

30

30

40

I believe that pronunciation can be taught/lear-ned by repeating a model.

50

40

10

I believe that learning English phonetics and phonology is important for teacher training.

90

10

0

I believe that knowing the phonetic symbols is important for an English teacher to teach pronunciation.

80

10

10

I believe one should teach American or British English pronunciation.

90

10

0

*Note: the numbers in Chart 2 correspond to percentages based on the responses of 10 students.

Source: Chart produced by the author.

According to Chart 2, it can be inferred that before starting the first subject that directly addresses issues of pronunciation of the English

350

language, 70% of the students had not had, or were not aware that they had, any instruction on the pronunciation of the English lan-guage and that this model to be taught should be either American or British English variants (90%). Before the beginning of that subject, many students believed that learning pronunciation was repeating a model speech of the target language. However, when it comes to specific knowledge of Phonetics and Phonology, the vast majority of students believe that it is important to acquire this knowledge to be an English language teacher (90%), as well as believing that the knowledge of phonetic symbols is important for their training (90%).

What do we come to know about the teaching-learning of English pronunciation in initial teacher training based on those answers?

From the results of Questionnaire 1, it is possible to comment on the social profile of the consulted English Letters students, who are most-ly young adults and are a fairly balanced group in terms of the num-ber of men and women. As for their linguistic profile, they are native Brazilian Portuguese speakers who speak English as a non-native lan-guage and it is a very heterogeneous group in terms of time and mode of experience with the language. This reflects the situation of many English courses in terms of the heterogeneity of linguistic proficien-cy and the difficulty that this imposes on teacher trainers in adapting contents and practices to these different levels of proficiency.

Focusing on aspects of language learning, the answers reflected a gen-uine interest of the majority of respondents in acquiring oral skills in English, which are sought outside the classroom through access to films and series, as well as songs in English. However, the same stu-dents are insecure about these oral skills when they self-assess their English language skills, showing to be more confident about their reading skills.

These results reveal students’ histories of teaching and learning in the period of basic schooling that focused on the reading comprehen-sion skill, which even with access to teaching other skills in private

351

courses by some, does not remedy the lack of access that is usually experienced in a formal language teaching context. These results also indicate an effect of the training of the English teachers of the students who answered this questionnaire, and even the discrepan-cy of the curricula of the current undergraduate course of these stu-dents, for focusing only on one subject of Phonetics and Phonology and give little emphasis on the teaching of oral language skills and pronunciation.

Questionnaire 2 (results in Chart 1) provides data on the respondent students' familiarity with the 20 variants of the English language. The dominance of variants considered standard of English, such as English from the United States and English from England, in students' judgments of familiarity is notorious, indicating that such variants are the most widely taught and accessible to English learners in the most varied contexts, both of instruction and media. Consequently, learners have more access to and experience with the pronunciations of these two variants of English, which are likely to be the pronunci-ation patterns they will tend to reproduce and teach in their future professional practice. This reflects a globally widespread neocolonial process through the English language (PENNICOOK, 2001) about which one must be aware and, as far as possible, know how to rem-edy through a critical professional practice that shifts the English language from certain places to its global character (BRASIL, 2018).

Questionnaire 3 (results in Chart 2) asks a sample of the same group of students about their beliefs about teaching English pronunciation. It is interesting to note that many conservative and stereotypical concepts emerge from their responses in the sense that they believe that pronunciation is taught through repetition of models and that the pronunciation models to be taught are based on the RP and GA variants. Such beliefs indicate that such students experienced old pronunciation teaching methods that prioritized repetition exercises to models of speakers of the dominant English variants in their tra-jectory as language learners. However, the results also indicate that most believe that the teaching of English phonetics and phonology will contribute to their training as English language teachers and will qualify them to teach the pronunciation of the language.

352

Initial training of English teachers regarding language pro-nunciation: realities, beliefs, and expectations.

This chapter sought to make a brief overview of the training condi-tions of English teachers and, through three questionnaires, obtained empirical data on the realities and beliefs of the teaching-learning of the English pronunciation of those teachers in training.

The realities shown by this study are that the Brazilian teacher in training has little access to the development of oral skills both in the regular schools of their pre-university education, and in the English Letters or English-Postuguese Letters undergraduate courses. However, they are students who seek to develop these skills with ex-ternal resources.

This research also shows a predominance of access to a few dominant English language varieties, while many are completely unknown, which favors beliefs that there are varieties that should be taught, or even imitated, in the teaching-learning of English language pronun-ciation to the detriment of others. In opposition to these beliefs, this chapter intends to advocate for the teaching of English as a lingua franca concerning the teaching of English pronunciation and that this teaching should be done in a contextualized and communicative way.

Although this study has brought a lot of empirical data regarding questions that are rarely investigated in a quantitative as well as in a qualitative way, as is the case of the training of English teachers regarding the teaching and learning of pronunciation, it is expected that other studies of this nature will follow it and that they may ex-pand on issues that this work has not been able to address.

353

References

BRASIL. Ministério da Edudação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular (BNCC), 2018.

BRITISH COUNCIL. O Ensino de Inglês na Educação Pública Brasileira, 1ª ed, 2015.

CELCE-MURCIA, M. Teaching English as a Second or Foreign Language. 3. ed. Heinle & Heinle: Boston, MA, 2006.

CRYSTAL, D. English as a global language. C.U.P., 2011.

JENKINS, J. The Phonology of English as an International Language. O.U.P., 2000.

JENKINS, J. English as a língua franca: interpretations and atitudes. World Englishes, Vol.28, No.2, pp.200–207, 2009.

LIMA, K.C.; POST DA SILVEIRA, A. Como ensinar pronúncia do inglês sem preparo para isso? Um levantamento de currículos e corpo do-cente dos cursos de licenciatura em letras inglês do Estado de Goiás / How to teach english pronunciation without any preparation for it? A survey of curricula and teaching staff of undergraduate courses in English letters in the state of Goiás, Brazil. (no prelo).

PENNYCOOK, A. Critical applied linguistics: a critical introduction. Londres: Routledge, 2001.

NUNAN, D. Designing tasks for the communicative classroom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1989.

OXFORD, R. Integrated skills in the ESL/EFL classroom. ERIC Digest. Washington, DC: ERIC Clearninghouse on Languages and Linguistics, 2001.

PARDEDE, P. Integrated Skills Approach in EFL Classrooms: A Literature Review. In: Proceedings of the English Education Department Collegiate Forum (EED CF) 2015- 2018. UKI Press, Indonesia, Jakarta, p. 147-159, 2017.

PIIRAINEN-MARSH, A., ALANEN, R. Repetition and Imitation: Opportunities for Learning. In: Seel, N.M. (eds) Encyclopedia of the Sciences of Learning. Springer, Boston, MA, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-1428-6_657

354

La enseñanza y percepción de la pronunciación: la pluralidad lingüística y la formación docente en lengua española

Natalia dos Santos Figueiredo

Introducción

Este artículo propone una reflexión y discusión sobre el espacio des-tinado a la enseñanza y la percepción de la pronunciación, y de los aspectos prosódicos del español en las clases de lengua y en la for-mación docente. Llevamos en consideración también, la relación que hay entre la descripción lingüística y el contexto identitario de los aprendices, el carácter pluricéntrico de la lengua, con las diversas formas de interacción oral y las diferentes finalidades de la enseñan-za. Para esta discusión, tomamos como ejemplo el proceso de ense-ñanza-aprendizaje de lenguas adicionales en región de frontera y de contacto entre lenguas y sus variedades que ocurre en la Universidad Federal de la Integración Latinoamericana (UNILA), y como po-demos trabajar los resultados de investigaciones de análisis y per-cepciones lingüísticas en ese espacio en la formación docente del curso de Profesorado en Letras Español y Portugués como Lenguas Extranjeras y en Ciclo Común de Estudios90.

90 El Ciclo Común de Estudios em la UNILA corresponde a un bloque de disciplinas obligatorias a todos

los estudiantes de los cursos de grado de la institución, y que incluye de 2 a 3 semestres de lengua española para estudiantes brasileños y no hispano hablantes, y portugués para los estudiantes internacionales.

355

En primer lugar, traemos la necesidad de desconstrucción del imagi-nario que hay alrededor de los estudios fonético-fonológicos, como algo restringido solamente a la reproducción y “corrección” de soni-dos, distante de cualquier contexto de interacción y sin que se consi-deren las interfaces con los demás estudios lingüísticos. En segundo lugar, buscamos analizar la diversidad de la lengua española y evaluar la presencia (o la ausencia) de las variedades en los materiales didácti-cos. Citamos trabajos como los de Lessa (2013) y Vilhena (2013), que discuten la invisibilidad de la cultura y de las variedades lingüísticas latinoamericanas en los materiales de enseñanza-aprendizaje de es-pañol, y destacamos también las relaciones de poder involucradas en las representaciones de esas variedades, relacionándolas a los con-ceptos de variedades dominantes y no-dominantes (Aldestein, 2016) en una lengua pluricéntrica (Muhr, 2016).

Enseguida, presentamos algunos resultados de la investigación de-sarrollada para obtener informaciones sobre la percepción de los actos de habla de diferentes variedades del español, y que se pueden en la preparación de actividades didácticas. Por fin, presentamos su-gerencias de divulgación de la pluralidad lingüística del español en formato de consulta y propuestas de materiales para la enseñanza de lenguas adicionales.

Variedades de la lengua y los materiales didácticos

En lo que se refiere a la enseñanza de español como lengua extranjera/adicional, los docentes muchas veces nos deparamos con indagacio-nes de los estudiantes sobre qué variedad se enseña o cuál sería la que se aprende “más fácil”. Esos cuestionamientos parten generalmente de creencias en las que existen variedades “mejores” que otras, lo que de cierta manera, refleja las relaciones de poder involucradas en sociedad, es decir, variedades con más prestigio, asociadas al poder económico del país y a los aspectos culturales que poseen un mayor alcance de difusión en los medios y en la producción audiovisual.

Eso lo podemos observar en la figura 1, cuya imagen representa una de esas creencias reproducidas en una red social.

356

Figura 1: percepción sobre las variedades del español reproducido en la red social reddit: https://www.reddit.com/r/AlignmentCharts/comments/nswlui/spanish_dialects_alignment_chart/

En la figura 1 vemos una distribución de variedades del español de acuerdo con lo que se considera verticalmente de bueno a malo y ho-rizontalmente, de legitimo a caótico, pasando por una clasificación neutral. No se trata de una clasificación científica, sino la reprodución de la creencia de quien la creó, ubicando las variedades mexicana y el dublaje latina como las más “correctas” y en el otro extremo, las varie-dades argentina y chilena, sumada a lo que figura como habla gringa, como las “peores” y “caóticas”. Vemos, por lo tanto, como algunas va-riedades cuentan con un mayor prestigio frente a otras, y con eso po-demos sugerir algunas razones para la propagación de esas creencias.

La variedad mexicana, especialmente la de la capital, está bastante difundida por cuenta del alcance de sus producciones televisivas, no solamente para la América Latina como también para los Estados Unidos y otras partes del mundo, como señala Quesada-Pacheco (2016). A esa variedade, se suma el llamado “doblaje latino”, citado también el otros contextos como “español neutro”, pero con fuertes trazos lexicales y prosódicos de variedades como la mexicana, la colombiana (especialmente de Bogotá) y la peruana (especialmente la limeña). Esos son dialetos considerados más conservadores en lo que se refiere a la pronunciación, frente a variedades consideradas más innovadoras, como las caribeñas y las de la zona del Rio de la Plata (argentina, uruguaya). La definición de más conservadoras

357

está asociada erróneamente a una mayor “pureza” y “corrección de la lengua”, en realidad se trata únicamente de variaciones regionales de una lengua pluricéntrica, como es el español, y relacionada a factores históricos y de contactos entre lenguas en cada zona dialectal.

Con relación a los materiales didácticos de enseñanza de lengua es-pañola, el patrón lingüístico más difundido suele ser el peninsular, específicamente de la zona de Castilla y de Madrid. A Vilhena (2013) le llama la atención que los materiales de enseñanza de español dispo-nibles en el mercado estén en consonancia con una visión de lengua abstracta, es decir, que describe patrones normativos que no siempre representan el uso corriente de la misma, y no prevé por lo tanto, as-pectos de la diversidad lingüística. Son materiales que todavía tienen como referencia apenas la variedad europea (específicamente la de Madrid), y Ese patrón suele ser reproducido en la práctica por diver-sos docentes sin que se haga una reflexión acerca de la diversidad de la lengua, sea por falta de conocimiento, sea por la falta de recursos disponibles para uso en sala de clase. Aunque encontremos materiales más recientes que buscan incorporar esa diversidad, los ejemplos pre-sentados normalmente se reducen simplemente a la variación léxica, los usos de determinadas formas de tratamiento y de expresiones idiomáticas (muchas veces fuera de contexto). Lessa (2013) agrega a la discusión la invisibilidad de la cultura y de variedades lingüísticas latinoamericana en los materiales de enseñanza-aprendizaje de espa-ñol, que muchas veces también son retratadas de forma estereotipada.

Variación prosódica del español

Los estudios prosódicos del español todavía se dedican poco a las cuestiones relacionadas a la enseñanza de lenguas adicionales y a la preparación y análisis de materiales didácticos. Sin embargo, en-tre las investigaciones y producciones ya existentes, podemos citar como relevante el trabajo de Pinto (2009), que analiza la producción y percepción de estudiantes aprendices de español y discute el tema de la transferencia lingüística. Esa investigación observa el recono-cimiento de enunciados declarativos e interrogativos producidos por aprendices, utilizando como referencia la variedad madrileña del

358

español. En otro trabajo, Brisolara y Semino (2014) produjeron un material para la enseñanza de fonética y fonología, considerando las mayores dificultades de los estudiantes brasileños en lo que se refiere a la pronunciación de la lengua, a través de ejercicios prácticos para trabajar la entonación y la percepción de tonos (variación melódica). Ese es un libro que trae importantes discusiones para la práctica de la producción oral, aunque no presente o trabaje específicamente las diversas variedades dialectales del español. Citando las producciones teóricas más recientes, tenemos el material organizado por Pinho (2022), en el cual se discute el papel de la oralidad en la enseñanza de lenguas extranjeras y en diversos segmentos de la educación, además de proponer ejemplos de actividades prácticas.

En referencia a los estudios descriptivos, Sosa (1999) presenta los patrones de enunciados declarativos e interrogativos en diversas variedades del español, y constata que la curva melódica de enunciados interrogativos, por ejemplo, puede presentar patrones ascendentes o descendentes, de acuerdo con el origen dialectal del locutor. Otros trabajos más recientes como el de Prieto y Roseano (2009-2013), el Atlas interactivo de la entonación del español, presenta patrones entonativos en las modalidades declarativas, interrogativas e imperativas, aunque no presenta una amplia descripción entonativa en todas las regiones de América Latina. Sabemos que no hay uno solo patrón del español que defina las diversas actitudes del hablante, sin embargo, apenas algunos patrones están representados en materiales didácticos, y muchos de ellos ni siquiera cuentan con descripciones disponibles para consulta, lo que demanda cada vez más investigaciones sobre el tema.

Considerando el contexto de enseñanza de lenguas adicionales en la UNILA, en donde los estudiantes están en contacto constante con di-versas variedades del español, incluyendo las variedades de frontera, buscamos traer para la enseñanza de pronunciación y, especialmen-te de la prosodia en la formación docente, a necesidad de trabajar en sala de clase la diversidad lingüística del ambiente en el que estamos inmersos, considerando también los contactos lingüísticos que aquí están presentes.

359

Metodología de trabajo

Para esta investigación, utilizamos como referencia la descripción realizada por Figueiredo (2018), que analizó el comportamiento ento-nativo de 5 actos de habla en las variedades del español de Asunción, de Buenos Aires y de la región de frontera, en Ciudad del Este, en Paraguay y Puerto Iguazú, en Argentina, además de la percepción de sus hablantes en lo que se refiere a la identificación de los actos de habla e de las variedades dialectales. Posteriormente, ampliamos los análisis para más regiones, como la variedad del español de Bogotá, en Colombia, y presentamos aquí apenas os resultados del análisis del acto de habla pregunta por considerar que los enunciados interroga-tivos absolutos traen consigo rasgos distintivos sistemáticos entre variedades de la lengua en sus configuraciones tonales, conforme también destaca Sosa (1999).

La elección de esas variedades se debe a que representan las que es-tán más presentes en la región de la triple frontera y en el espacio académico de la UNILA, que es donde se desarrolla esa investigación. Además, contamos también con ejemplos de variedades considera-das dominantes (Bogotá y Buenos Aires) y no-dominantes (Asunción, Ciudad del Este y Puerto Iguazú) del español.

Recolección de Datos

El procedimiento de recolección de datos se realizó a partir de la inte-racción entre la entrevistadora y las participantes de cada localidad investigada: 2 mujeres jóvenes, con la enseñanza superior o media concluída, y con edades comprendidas entre 20 y 35 años. Las inte-racciones se hicieron individualmente y tuvieron una duración pro-media de 20 minutos para cada participante.

Las participantes produjeron los enunciados en habla actuada experi-mental, a partir de situaciones que les fueron presentadas, en de dos contextos de interacción:

Sacar la / una foto

Cerrar la puerta

360

Con las situaciones presentadas, as participantes produjeron las pre-guntas dentro de los contextos de: Sacar la(una) foto y Cerrar la puer-ta (cuadro 1).

Cuadro 1: contextos de interacción 1 y 2 para el acto de habla pregunta (Figueiredo, 2018)

Interação 1: Tirar uma foto de alguém

Investigador

Situación

Querés saber qué pasó, si el señor le sacó la foto.

Contexto

Están en un paseo turístico Pedro, María,

José y vos. Como los turistas habituales,

desean sacar fotos de lo que ven. En

determinado momento María fue a pedirle

a un señor que pasaba por allí que le

sacara una foto. No viste si él se la sacó,

por eso le preguntás a Pedro:

Informante

Pergunta

(enunciado meta)

- ¿Le sacó la foto?

Interação 2: “Fechar a porta

Investigador

Situação

Querés saber qué pasó, si María cerró la puerta.

Contexto

Están en la facultad María, Pedro y vos. Al final de la clase María se encargó de cerrar la puerta del aula. Como no la viste cerrando la puerta, le preguntás a Pedro:

Informante

Pergunta

(enunciado meta)

- ¿Cerró la puerta?

Las muestras de habla se recolectaron en grabador portátil y tratadas en computadora con el uso del programa Audacity (2014). Enseguida, fueron segmentadas por medio del uso del programa de análisis acústico PRAAT (Boersma e Weenink, 1992-2022). Se generó un total de 20 enunciados disponibles para esta investigación, producidos por las 10 participantes de 5 localidades y en 2 contextos de interacción (cuadro 2).

361

Cuadro 2: distribución de enunciados de acuerdo con cada contexto elaborado.

Contextos

Enunciados

Sacar la foto

10

Cerrar la puerta

10

Total de enunciados produzidos

20

Fuente: elaboración propia.

Análisis entonativo

El análisis de los datos se basó en la observación de la curva entona-tiva de enunciados interrogativos (representando el acto de habla pregunta) interpretados por las participantes, el contraste de los mo-vimientos de la curva de frecuencia fundamental (F0) en las produc-ciones realizadas, y en la descripción de las variaciones nucleares en cada contexto. Definimos como nucleo (o tonema) del enunciado la última sílaba acentuada y las sílabas subsequentes de un enunciado, y todo el contenido anterior al nucleo está definido como prenucleo (o pretonema).

Los patrones encontrados están representados a través de la atribu-ción de tonos de acuerdo con la notación fonológica Sp_ToBI (Estebas Vilaplana y Prieto, 2009), que consiste en un sistema de notación que clasifica el movimiento de F0 y le atribuye tonos en las posiciones H (High) y L (Low), en diferentes combinaciones (figura 2).

Figura 2: repertorio de las configuraciones nucleares de la notación Sp_ToBI (Estebas Vilaplana y Prieto, 2009).

362

Descripción prosódica del acto de habla pregunta

En esta sección, presentamos los resultados del análisis de las curvas entonativas de los enunciados que representan el acto de habla pre-gunta, producido por las participantes de las 5 ciudades investigadas. Contrastamos os movimientos tonales en cada variedad de modo a describir la diversidad de patrones posibles para expresar el acto de habla.

Variedad bogotana

Observando la curva entonativa del enunciado producido por una de las participantes de Bogotá: ¿Pedro, le tomó la foto?, en la figura 3, se destacan 2 picos acentuales, un al inicio del enunciado, marcado por el vocativo Pedro, y otro al final del enunciado, indicando el patrón ascendente de la F0.

Este es un patrón que se caracteriza por tener en su nucleo una sílaba tónica en tono bajo y movimiento ascendente en la sílaba postónica, finalizando el enunciado en tono alto. De acuerdo con la notación Sp_ToBI, podemos describir ese contorno como: L* HH%.

Figura 3: representación del enunciado: ¿Pedro, le tomó la foto?, producido por la participante de Bogotá y segmentado en el PRAAT.

Esa configuración se aproxima de patrones de otras variedades consi-deradas dominantes do español, como los de Madrid, México y Lima.

La característica de ese contorno final ascendente está también descrito por otros autores, como Sosa (1999), y Prieto y Roseano

363

(2009-2013), y que suele ser el formato más difundido en materiales didácticos de español al representar el patrón entonativo de una pre-gunta absoluta, con respuesta sí o no.

Variedad porteña

Observando la curva entonativa del enunciado producido por una de las participantes de Buenos Aires: ¿Cerró la puerta?, en la figura 4, se destacan 2 picos acentuales a lo largo del enunciado: uno en posición prenuclear la y otro en posición nuclear extendiéndose desde la sílaba tónica hasta el inicio de la sílaba postónica de puerta. Diferentemente de lo observado en el enunciado de Bogotá, el patrón final del enun-ciado interrogativo de Buenos Aires se caracteriza por un contorno circunflejo, es decir, un pico tonal en la sílaba postónica y un poste-rior movimiento descendente de la curva de F0.

Tenemos por lo tanto, un patrón que se caracteriza en su nucleo por una sílaba tónica en movimiento ascendente con pico de F0 en la sí-laba postónica, finalizando o enunciado en un movimiento descen-dente. De acuerdo con la notación Sp_ToBI, podemos describir ese contorno como: L+H* HL%.

Ese patrón encontrado converge con las descripciones presentadas en otras investigaciones, como las de Prieto y Roseano (2009-2013), y Gabriel et al. (2010): L+¡H* HL%, y la de Figueiredo (2011): L+ >H* HL%, que indican ese desplazamiento del pico tonal hacia la sílaba postónica do nucleo del enunciado, a través del uso de signos diacríti-cos previstos en el repertorio Sp-ToBI (“¡” e “>”).

Figura 4: representación del enunciado ¿Cerró la puerta?, producido por la participante de Buenos Aires y segmentado en el programa PRAAT.

364

Ese contorno circunflejo se suma al de otras variedades, como el pa-trón descendente descrito por Sosa (1999) para las variedades caribe-ñas, y que no poseen el contorno final de enunciados interrogativos en movimiento ascendente, es decir, el que suele figurar en los mate-riales de enseñanza de español.

Variedad asuncena

Observando la curva entonativa del enunciado producido por una de las participantes de Asunción: ¿Cerró la puerta?, en la figura 5, se des-tacan 2 picos acentuales a lo largo del enunciado: uno en posición pre-nuclear la y otro en posición nuclear, más específicamente en la sílaba postónica. Como observado en el enunciado de Bogotá, el patrón final do enunciado interrogativo de Asunción también se caracteriza por un contorno ascendente, con el pico tonal de F0 en la sílaba postónica.

Ese es un patrón que se caracteriza en su nucleo por una sílaba tóni-ca en tono bajo y un movimiento ascendente en la sílaba postónica, finalizando el enunciado en un tono alto. De acuerdo con la notación Sp_ToBI, podemos describir ese contorno como: H+L* HH%.

Figura 5: representación del enunciado ¿Cerró la puerta?, producido por la participante de Asunción y segmentado en el PRAAT.

Contrastando con el patrón encontrado en los enunciados de Bogotá, vemos en la variedad de Asunción un pico de F0 más prominente en posición prenuclear, sin embargo, el movimiento ascendente final no alcanza un tono tan alto como en el enunciado de Bogotá.

365

Una característica articulatoria del español paraguayo que vale la pena destacar y que tampoco se menciona en los materiales didácti-cos, es la presencia de la producción del fonema /r/ como retroflejo [ρ] en palabras como pue[ρ]ta. Es un sonido que se acerca a la producción de fonema /r/ hablado por diversos aprendices brasileños de regiones del interior do país, como en el caso del oeste del estado de Paraná, en donde se encuentra la UNILA. Es un dato relevante que merece estar presente en la enseñanza del español en esa región.

Variedades de la Triple Frontera

Observando la curva entonativa de los enunciados producidos por las participantes de la región de frontera, una de Ciudad del Este: ¿Le sacó una foto?, en la figura 6, y otra de Puerto Iguazú: ¿Cerró la puerta?, en la figura 7, se destacan 2 picos acentuales a lo largo del enunciado: uno en posición prenuclear: una y la, y otro en posición nuclear, más específicamente en la sílaba postónica. Son patrones que convergen con el descrito también para Asunción: contorno final ascendente, con el pico de F0 en la sílaba postónica.

Es un patrón que se caracteriza por tener en su nucleo una sílaba tó-nica en tono bajo y un movimiento ascendente en la sílaba postónica, finalizando el enunciado en tono alto. De acuerdo con la notación Sp_ToBI, podemos describir ese contorno como: H+L* HH%.

Figura 6: representación del enunciado ¿Le sacó una foto?, producido por la participante de Ciudad del Este y segmentado en el PRAAT.

366

Figura 7: representación del enunciado ¿Cerró la puerta?, producido por la participante de Puerto Iguazú y segmentado en el PRAAT.

Verificamos la presencia de una variedad fronteriza que converge con el patrón encontrado para Asunción, pero diverge del patrón encontrado para Buenos Aires. Ese dato es relevante para definir las características prosódicas de variedades de una lengua que no están delimitadas por fronteras políticas y geográficas.

Observamos con frecuencia en los materiales didácticos que el espa-ñol argentino suele estar representado solamente por la variedad de Buenos Aires y, por este motivo, vemos la necesidad de que se amplíen los estudios descriptivos para más regiones del país91, especialmente las más distantes dos centros económicos de poder, como es el caso de la región guaranítica, representada en esta investigación por la ciu-dad de Puerto Iguazú, en la provincia de Misiones. Estamos delante de una región que comparte rasgos históricos y lingüísticos con el español hablado en Paraguay, además del contacto con el portugués en su zona fronteriza.

91 Figueiredo (2011) presenta un análisis contrastivo de actitudes proposicionales entre las variedades del español de Buenos Aires y de Córdoba, en Argentina. Con esos datos, se pueden establecer los rasgos

prosódicos más relevantes que caracterizan la variedad cordobesa del español y qué aspectos convergen y divergen de la variedade porteña.

367

Discusión de los resultados y propuestas didácticas

Con la descripción de los enunciados presentados en la sección ante-rior, constatamos la variación que existe entre 3 variedades de capi-tales sudamericanas, y como dos variedades de frontera establecen un contacto regional, compartiendo los mismos rasgos prosódicos en la producción del acto de habla pregunta. Sin embargo, datos como estos todavía están poco representados en la enseñanza de lenguas adicionales. Muchos materiales didácticos presentan referencias so-bre aspectos fonético-fonológicos del español y su diversidad, pero suelen restringirse apenas a generalizaciones en el nivel segmental (articulatorio), para reforzar la pronunciación de algún sonido es-pecífico en el que los estudiantes puedan tener dificultades en pro-ducirlo. En lo que se refiere a la prosodia, en general esos materiales traen simplemente contrastes de énfasis entre sílabas acentuadas y no acentuadas, y las diferencias entre la entonación de preguntas y de respuestas, sin mencionar las variedades dialectales de la lengua. De esta forma, esa investigación busca incorporar el estudio de la di-versidad lingüística y de las variedades dialectales del español en las prácticas docentes, dialogando con el contexto de enseñanza en la cual está inserida, considerando también los aspectos interculturales y plurilingües en el ambiente de enseñanza.

A partir de los resultados encontrados, vemos la necesidad de aplicar esos datos descriptivos de forma didáctica en la enseñanza de español como lengua adicional y en la formación de profesores. Esta es una etapa de trabajo aaún en desarrollo y que merece bastante atención, considerando que todavía existen pocos estudios sobre enseñanza con foco en la prosodia.

Como etapas de actividades que se puedan desarrollar en sala de cla-se, destacamos las que están pensadas para el estudio de la expresi-vidad, conforme lo describen Figueiredo y Sá (2022), que se inician por la descripción de la lengua, seguida de la etapa de percepción y posteriormente, la de producción oral. En este momento de la investi-gación, nos encontramos en la preparación de actividades de percep-ción de las variedades de la lengua aquí descritas, para entender como los aprendices las reconocen o las definen.

368

Entre las razones para que se trabaje la percepción de los estudiantes con respecto a la diversidad lingüística es, además de desarrollar su capacidad de distinguir variedades, poder observar las variaciones entonativas de determinados actos de habla, y interpretar de que forma pueden afectar o no el éxito de una interacción oral, conforme destaca Márquez-Reiter (2002). El autor afirma que posibles proble-mas de comunicación entre las variedades de una lengua ocurren por cuenta de diferentes sistemas de cortesía que se producen asociados a la variación prosódica. En la figura 8, vemos una imagen de un tes-te de percepción aplicado para la identificación de actos de habla en algunas variedades do español. En una investigación preliminar, ese teste se realizó apenas entre los hablantes de las mismas variedades analizadas por Figueiredo (2018), a fin de que se determinara como los hablantes identifican los actos de habla en su región y en varie-dades geográficamente cercanas a las suyas. Los resultados de esa investigación fueron relevantes para observar cuales actos de habla pueden presentar diferentes interpretaciones entre hablantes de una misma lengua, y a partir de entonces nos preguntamos cómo se da-rían esas interpretaciones entre los aprendices de español como len-gua adicional.

Figura 8: representación de actividad de reconocimiento de actos de habla en diferentes variedades del español en una etapa de investigación sobre percepción.

369

Actividades como esa se las pueden adaptar y aplicar en sala de clase para entender si y de qué forma los estudiantes reconocen diferentes actos de habla u otras actitudes de hablantes de español como lengua materna, en una etapa previa a las actividades de producción oral. Todavía no contamos con los resultados de los tests de percepción realizados por aprendices en las disciplinas del ciclo común de la UNILA, por lo que esta etapa de recolección de dados de percepción sigue en desarrollo.

En otro momento en sala de clase, vemos en la figura 9 el resulta-do de una actividad aplicada durante la enseñanza remota para los alumnos de español adicional nivel intermedio del Ciclo Común de Estudios de la UNILA, a partir de la comprensión auditiva de 3 frag-mentos de doblaje de la animación Metegol: um doblaje argentino, um doblaje en español “latino” (para los países de América Latina) y un doblaje en “castelhano” (variedad centro-norte peninsular, hecha para España). Trás identificar las variaciones de pronunciación entre los tres fragmentos presentados, se abrió el espacio para que los estu-diantes registraran cómo evalúan cada variedad observada de forma libre. Se estableció entonces un momento para comentarios diversos y discusión sobre posibles creencias y prejuicios lingüísticos que se pudieran manifestar, a través de una pantalla compartida.

Figura 9: reproducción de actividad realizada en sala de clase (formato remoto, en una pantalla compartida) en la UNILA, para registrar cómo los estudiantes de español perciben las variedades de la lengua.

370

Otra propuesta de actividad en desarrollo es la organización de un material descriptivo (figura 10), para consulta, y que contemple las variedades del español presentes en la institución, considerando también el contacto con otras lenguas, de forma a acercar a los estu-diantes las variedades de lengua más cercanas a su entorno y convi-vencia, como en el caso de regiones de frontera en donde se encuentra la UNILA.

Figura 10: reproducción de material en desarrollo para presentar un registro de la diversidad lingüística del español en la UNILA, en el ámbito prosódico.

Consideraciones finales

Con este trabajo, buscamos traer a la discusión el papel de la oralidad en la enseñanza de lenguas adicionales, tratando en este momento de aspectos de la pronunciación y de la percepción del español acerca de la pluralidad lingüística de esta lengua, y a partir del análisis de sus de características prosódicas. Es importante resaltar que tomamos

371

como referencias investigaciones recientes, lo que indica que los re-sultados y conclusiones se están construyendo y que todavía hay mu-cho por investigar en el área de la prosodia para fines didácticos. Por lo tanto, nuestras conclusiones se centran en los datos descriptivos de variedades de la lengua que cuentan con investigaciones ya reali-zadas e que pueden servir de base para la preparación de materiales específicos, que consideren las etapas de percepción de la diversidad lingüística en diferentes contextos de interacción y de producción oral, y que respeten los aspectos identitarios de los hablantes, además de sus necesidades de enseñanza y de aprendizaje de una lengua adi-cional en escenrios diversos.

372

Referencias

ADELSTEIN, A. Comprehensive dictionaries and delimitation of the Argentine. variety of Spanish. In: MUHR, R. (ed.). Pluricentric langua-ges and non-dominant. varieties worldwide. Part II: the pluricentrici-ty of Portuguese and Spanish. New concepts and descriptions. In co-llaboration with Eugênia Duarte, Amália Mendes, Carla Amorós Negre and Juan A. Thomas. Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang Edition, 2016.

BOERSMA, P., WEENINK, D. Praat: doing phonetics by compu-ter [Computer program], 1992-2022. Version 6.2.06, retrieved 23 January 2022 from https://www.praat.org

BRISOLARA, L. B.; SEMINO, M. J. I. ¿Cómo pronunciar el español? La enseñanza de la fonética y la fonología para brasileños: ejercicios prácticos. Campinas: Pontes Editores, 2014.

ESTEBAS-VILAPLANA, E.; PRIETO, P. La notación prosódica del espa-ñol: una revisión del Sp_ToBI. In: Estudios de fonética experimental 18, 2009, 263-83.

FIGUEIREDO, N. dos S., SÁ. A expressão oral e a diversidade linguís-tica. In: PINHO, J. R. D. de (org.). A oralidade no ensino de línguas es-trangeiras. 1ª ed. São Paulo: Parábola, 2022.

FIGUEIREDO, N. dos S.. Variação pragmática e ecologia das lín-guas: análise multimodal de atos de fala no espanhol do Paraguai e da Argentina. Tese de Doutorado. Letras Neolatinas/UFRJ, Rio de Janeiro, 2018. http://posneolatinas.letras.ufrj.br/index.php/tese-2018-natalia-dos-santos-figueiredo/.

FIGUEIREDO, N. dos S. Análise da entoação em atitudes proposicio-nais de enunciados assertivos e interrogativos totais do espanhol argentino: nas variedades de Buenos Aires e Córdoba. Dissertação de Mestrado em Letras Neolatinas - UFRJ. Rio de Janeiro, 2011. Disponível em: http://www.letras.ufrj.br/pgneolatinas/media/bancoteses/na-taliafigueiredomestrado.pdf .

GABRIEL, C.; FELDHAUSEN, I.; PESKOVÁ, A.; COLANTONI, L.; LEE,

373

S.; ARANA, V.; LABASTÍA, L. Argentinian Spanish Intonation. In: PRIETO, P.; ROSEANO, P. (eds.). Transcription of intonation of the Spanish language. München: Lincom Europa, 2010.

MÁRQUEZ-REITER, R. A contrastive study of indirectness in Spanish: Evidence from Uruguayan and peninsular Spanish. In: Pragmatics. vol 12 (1) International Pragmatics Association, 2002, pp. 135-152.

MUHR, R. Linguistic dominance and non-dominance in pluricentric languages: a typology. In: MUHR, R. (ed.). Non-dominant varieties of pluricentric languages. Getting the pictures. In memory of Michael Clyne. Wien: Peter Lang, 2012.

PINHO, J. R. D. de (org.). A oralidade no ensino de línguas estrangei-ras. 1ª ed. São Paulo: Parábola, 2022.

PINTO, M. da S. Transferências Prosódicas do PB/LM na aprendiza-gem do E/LE: enunciados assertivos e interrogativos totais. Tese de Doutorado. UFRJ, Rio de Janeiro, 2009.

PRIETO, P.; ROSEANO, P. (coords.). Atlas interactivo de la entonación del español, 2009-2013. http://prosodia.upf.edu/atlasentonacion/.

SOSA, J. M. La entonación del español. Su estructura fónica, variabi-lidad y dialectología. Madrid: Cátedra, 1999.

VILHENA, F. B. K. de. Sobre a invisibilidade das variedades linguísti-cas latino-americanas no livro didático nacional para o ensino de lín-gua espanhola. In: ZOLIN-VERZ, F. (org.). A(in)visibilidade da América Latina no Ensino de Espanhol. Campinas: Pontes Editores, 2013.

374

Online pedagogical resources for teaching English pronunciation: Creating and evaluating a website

Rosane Silveira

Cesar Teló

Crystoffer E. Zanchet

Rethinking Pronunciation Teaching

Pronunciation is an important component of learning another lan-guage. Currently, the notion of what it means to learn the pronuncia-tion of English as a second language (L2) has changed, moving away from the obsession with learning to "speak like a native speaker" and towards the goal of being able to understand and be understood by in-terlocutors of different nationalities (Derwing, Munro, 2015; Silveira, Silva, 2018; Lima Jr., 2021). Although research on the teaching and/or learning of English pronunciation has been moving in this direc-tion since the early 1990s, pronunciation teaching is still seen by some educators as invasive, unnecessary, and complex (Celce-Murcia; Goodwin; Brinton, 1996; Derwing; Munro, 2015; Levis, 2005, 2020).

Some educators see pronunciation teaching as invasive because, supposedly, by trying to impose a pronunciation model, students' identity is being disrespected and they are being prevented from

375

expressing themselves with the linguistic resources they have al-ready acquired from learning their first language (L1) or other addi-tional languages (Buss, 2012; Costa, 2016; Foote et al., 2012). Others argue that teaching pronunciation is unnecessary because students end up spontaneously noticing the differences between the pho-netic-phonological components of the L1 and the L2, such that it is unnecessary to use classroom time to get students to notice these differences (Buss, 2012; Costa, 2016; Foote et al., 2012). Finally, it is common to hear reports from teachers that teaching pronunciation is very complex and requires a specific type of knowledge about pho-netics and phonology that they do not have (Buss, 2012; Costa, 2016; Foote et al., 2012; Levis, 2021).

Possibly because of these views, pronunciation teaching has been neglected. It is common, for example, for English language teacher training curricula in Brazil to only partially address or complete-ly ignore issues related to pronunciation. Similarly, in courses that provide for pronunciation to be taught, this linguistic component is often left aside by teachers. This situation is probably related to the influence of the Communicative Approach and other Critical Approaches to English language teaching (Pennington, 2021) in the development of curricula for English teacher training programs.

In addition, the oral component of English has long been absent from official documents regulating the teaching of additional languages in mainstream schools in Brazil (Leffa, 2016; Paiva, 2003). However, due to recent changes in additional language teaching policies92 brought about by the creation and implementation of the National Common Curriculum Base - BNCC (BRASIL, 2018), which includes the compul-sory teaching of oral skills, mainstream school teachers now face the challenge of teaching pronunciation. Previous studies focusing on teachers' beliefs and practices in relation to teaching pronunciation in Brazilian classrooms indicate that teachers report a lack of con-fidence and knowledge to teach pronunciation (Buss, 2012, 2016; Costa, 2016; Haus, 2018).

92 It is regrettable that the BNCC only presents English as an additional language for compulsory ed-ucation in basic schools, but the discussion of this limiting language policy is beyond the scope of this chapter.

376

Considering the potential benefits of technology for pronunciation teaching (Baldissera, 2020; O'Brien et al., 2018; Isaacs, 2018; Silveira et al., 2022), this chapter aims to discuss the creation and implemen-tation of a website designed to compile online resources that can help English teachers develop their theoretical and practical knowledge of English pronunciation. We discuss the steps taken to define the crite-ria for selecting the pronunciation activities included in the website a well as to define its components and layout. In addition, we demon-strate important features included in the website and report on the results of an initial study with 28 English teachers who evaluated the website after taking part in a workshop focused on pronunciation teaching.

This chapter includes a literature review on issues related to the teaching of pronunciation and the training of English teachers in the Brazilian context, exemplifying how the pronunciation teaching is configured in the curricula of dozens of undergraduate programs. We also present studies that discuss the integration of technology into language teaching in formal learning contexts. In the following sec-tion, we provide information about the procedures for creating the website. We then share how the website was evaluated by a group of English teachers, briefly outlining the profile of these teachers and the instruments used. Finally, we present information about the website, including the criteria for selecting the digital resources in-corporated, its functionalities and resources made available, as well as the opinion of the teachers who took part in the evaluation of the website. We conclude with some considerations on the use of techno-logical resources for pronunciation teaching.

Pronunciation Teaching and Teacher Training/Education

With the implementation of the BNCC in 2018 (Brazil, 2018), which presents new policies for language teaching, there seems to be a re-newed interest in the teaching of speaking in English classrooms in mainstream schools in Brazil. This creates the need to prepare teach-ers to address issues of English pronunciation in the classroom.

377

The BNCC proposes that English language teaching be organized around five guiding principles: speaking, reading, writing, linguistic knowledge, and the intercultural dimension. Clearly, speaking occu-pies a prominent position, with pronunciation teaching being seen as relevant and achievable, cutting across all the axes, but, especial-ly, the axes of speaking and linguistic knowledge. The BNCC further features explicit mentioning of pronunciation and segmental and su-prasegmental components of speech, as shown in the excerpt below, retrieved from the section in which the general guidelines for English teaching in elementary school are presented.

The Orality axis involves language practices in situations of oral use of the English language, with a focus on comprehen-sion (or listening) and oral production (or speaking), articulat-ed by negotiation in the construction of meanings shared by the interlocutors and/or participants involved, with or without face-to-face interaction. Thus, face-to-face oral language prac-tices— such as debates, interviews, conversations/dialogues, among others— constitute oral genres in which the character-istics of the texts, of the speakers involved and of their "partic-ular ways of speaking the language", which sometimes mark their identities, must be considered. The lexical items and linguistic structures used as well as the pronunciation, into-nation and rhythm employed, for example, plus comprehen-sion strategies (global, specific, and detailed comprehension), accommodation (conflict resolution) and negotiation (asking for clarification and confirmation, use of paraphrases and ex-emplification) are relevant aspects in the configuration and exploration of these practices. (Brasil, 2018, p. 243, translated by the authors, emphasis added).

The BNCC proposes the content to be emphasized in each year of el-ementary school, organized in the form of tables that indicate the guiding axis, thematic units, as well as knowledge objects and skills. Overall, little information on what to teach in terms of pronuncia-tion or the segmental and suprasegmental components of speech is presented.

This type of information only appears in the descriptive tables for the sixth and seventh grades. In the sixth-grade framework, working

378

with pronunciation is provided as an object of study within the axis of linguistic knowledge, as part of the thematic unit "study of the lex-icon", where the aim is to develop the following skill: "Recognize sim-ilarities and differences in the pronunciation of words in English and in the mother tongue and/or other known languages" (Brazil, 2018, p. 251, translated by the authors). Similarly, in the seventh-grade framework, a single skill is supposed to be developed in the thematic unit "study of the lexicon": “Recognize the pronunciation of regular verbs in the past tense (- ed)" (Brasil, 2018, p. 252, translated by the authors).

We argue that pronunciation can and should go far beyond what is explicitly recommended in the BNCC frameworks in order to devel-op comprehension and production of speech in English. To this end, English language teachers need to feel prepared to address pronun-ciation issues when they are relevant to the implementation of their pedagogical objectives. Previous studies conducted with Brazilian teachers show that many feel unprepared and even uncomfortable teaching issues related to English pronunciation (Buss, 2012, 2016; Costa, 2016; Haus, 2018). Part of this discomfort and/or feeling of unpreparedness is often related to the fact that these teachers' train-ing did not include courses that addressed pronunciation issues or provided them with some basic knowledge of English phonetics and phonology.

Table 1 shows an example of how the teaching of English pronunci-ation is encompassed in the curricula of English language degrees in Brazil, in which we show data on the programs where the teachers who contributed to this research graduated from. The teachers graduated in Languages from programs offered by public (20) and private (6) institutions. According to information obtained from the pedagog-ical guidelines and/or curriculum of these undergraduate programs, as available on their websites, only two of the 26 programs include a mandatory course focused on English pronunciation. Moreover, 13 of these programs include a mandatory course in phonetics and/or phonology; one program covers pronunciation by offering an elective course; and six programs mention that pronunciation is one of the sub-components of at least one course offered. It should also be noted

379

that the curricula of nine institutions do not include any courses or mentioning of courses that deal with the teaching of English pro-nunciation or phonetics and phonology. Although preliminary, these data shows that, indeed, many English teachers may finish their de-grees without receiving any formal education on issues related to pronunciation and its teaching, or, even, on basic notions of English phonetics and phonology.

Table 1 - Pronunciation and phonetics and phonology in the curricula of the research participants

Public

(N = 20)

Private*

(N = 6)

Total

Mandatory pronunciation course

2

0

2

Mandatory phonetics and/or phonology course

8

5

13

Elective pronunciation course

1

0

1

Elective phonetics and/or phonology course

4

0

4

Pronunciation in other courses

4

2

6

*The count of private institutions includes community and confessional higher education institutions.

Source: prepared by the authors.

As shown in the table, courses are more commonly named with terms that indicate the teaching of English phonetics and phonology, suggesting an apparent focus on linguistic description and less atten-tion to issues related to teaching and speech intelligibility (Derwing; Munro, 2015; Levis, 2005, 2020). However, further analysis of the course outline and bibliography documents from those institutions that were found online reveals that phonetics and phonology cours-es sometimes have a mixed character, containing theoretical (e.g. distinction between phonetics and phonology, phonetic alphabet, phonemic analysis categories) and applied content (pronunciation practice of English vowels and consonants).

380

Given the scarcity of opportunities to reflect on pronunciation teach-ing during training in many undergraduate programs, teachers in previous studies report a desire to learn more about this topic in or-der to feel better prepared to help their students achieve satisfacto-ry levels of oral comprehension and production (Baker, 2014; Buss, 2012, 2016; Costa, 2016; Haus, 2018). Arguably, the search for this type of knowledge and for materials to support pronunciation teach-ing often takes place online. When it comes to language teaching, the internet has effectively become an essential source of information and materials. However, the use of technological tools in the class-room, especially in Brazilian public schools, is still far from meeting the expectations of Bax (2003), who predicted that there would be a normalization of technology in the additional language classroom, and that technology would be as common as any other object associ-ated with the classroom, such as a notebook, blackboard, or pen.

Although the normalization of technology is not yet a reality in many Brazilian schools, this should not overshadow the potential benefits of digital technologies when it comes to pronunciation teaching. Inspired by other work (e.g. Baldissera; Tumolo, 2021; Rogerson-Revell, 2021), Figure 1 highlights eight potential benefits of digital technologies for L2 pronunciation teaching: The opportunity for individualized work; reduced stress compared to the classroom con-text; focus on the student; unlimited access to materials; the avail-ability of multimodal resources; possibility of immediate feedback; the inclusion of different English varieties in speech samples; and opportunities for controlled and communicative speech production. These benefits can be greater or lesser depending on the personali-ty and learning objectives of the students. It is also important to re-member that teaching supported by digital technological resources is not necessarily worse or better than teaching without the use of these resources.

381

Figure 1 - Potential benefits of digital technologies for teaching pronunciation

Source: prepared by the authors, based on Baldissera and Tumolo (2021) and Rogerson-Revell (2021).

Considering the widespread use of the internet by teachers in their search for theoretical and pedagogical resources, as well as the po-tential benefits of digital technologies for pronunciation teaching, we developed the present research to discuss the implementation of a website designed to compile technological resources available on the internet to help English teachers develop their theoretical and practical knowledge of English pronunciation. Broadly, we hope that the website can contribute to the pedagogically relevant use of these technologies to teach English pronunciation.

Creating and Evaluating a Pronunciation Teaching Website

We begin this section describing the stages involved in the creation of the website. We then explain how the website was evaluated by a group of English teachers who represent potential users of the web-site. This research is part of the project "The use of technologies in

382

the teaching and learning of English pronunciation", submitted to the Human Research Ethics Committee of the Federal University of Santa Catarina, 30855120.0.0000.0121 (approval 4.194.816).

The first stage of the research consisted in establishing a set of crite-ria for the creation of the website. Our priority was to create an eas-ily accessible environment for teachers who want to find resources about English pronunciation and pronunciation teaching. We chose a free platform (Google Sites) and used features that were easy and intuitive to navigate. We also decided to emphasize online resources that were free to access.

To compile relevant resources, each of the authors conducted Google searches using the keywords "pronunciation", "teaching", "English", "second language", "foreign language" and other related keywords, such as "vowels", "consonants", "accent", "intonation", combined in various ways and also translated into Brazilian Portuguese. We also used suggestions found on websites and materials available on blogs by researchers in the field of pronunciation, such as John Levis, Ron Thomson and Mark Hancock, as well as in pronunciation books and manuals (e.g. CELCE-MURCIA; GOODWIN; BRINTON, 2010; DERWING; MUNRO, 2015).

A preliminary version of the website was presented to a group of three English teachers, who suggested increasing the number of ac-tivities suggested, as well as making it easier to navigate through the list of resources on the website. After receiving this initial feedback, a second version of the website was developed and presented to a larger group of English teachers. Below, we will present the profile of the participants who evaluated the second version of the website and provided data for this research.

The website evaluators

The website was evaluated by a group of 2893 English teachers who volunteered to participate in the research. This group of teachers took part in a continuing education workshop on pronunciation

93 Initially, 29 participants completed the final questionnaire; however, one participant was removed from the survey because she had not yet graduated and was not working as a teacher. In the umbrella survey, there are a larger number of participants, but not all of them took part in all stages of the survey.

383

teaching offered remotely between August and October 2021, on Zoom. All participants were informed that the workshop was part of a research project coordinated by the first author. The participants read and signed a Consent Form agreeing to provide data for the re-search. The data analyzed in this study comes from some of the ques-tions asked in questionnaires administered before and at the end of the workshop.

The participants were between 20 and 53 years old (M = 30.37), 19 females and 9 males. The participants were from 11 Brazilian states, namely: Santa Catarina (10), Rio Grande do Sul (5), Paraná (3), Alagoas (2), Bahia (2), Sergipe (1), Ceará (1), Pará (1), Amapá (1), São Paulo (1) and Rio de Janeiro (1). Almost all of the participants had ob-tained an undergraduate degree in Languages and Literature (Letras), 13 of them being English Language and Literature and 13 being Portuguese and English Language and Literatures. One participant reported holding two degrees, one in Languages and Literature and another in Education (Pedagogia). Only one participant did not have a degree in Languages and Literature, but in Biomedicine. Regarding graduate education, ten participants reported not having obtained any graduate education, and 18 reported holding or being currently working towards a graduate degree, namely: PhD in Languages and Literature (2), and/or Master's in Languages and Literature or Applied Linguistics (7), and/or Specialization (lato sensu) in Languages and Literatures, Applied Linguistics, or Education (9). All participants re-ported working (currently or previously) as English teachers in one or more of the following settings: private lessons (20), language schools (11), elementary school (9), secondary school (5), higher education (3), early child education (2).

Instruments and procedures for evaluation

The website started to be designed in 2019, and its first version was tested in mid- 2020. A second version of the website was developed between 2020 and the first half of 2021, and was presented to the participants during the workshop, at the penultimate meeting in October 2021. The website may be visited at http:// sites.google.com/view/technology-and-pronunciation/home.

384

Upon registering for the workshop, participants completed an initial questionnaire through which they provided biographical data (e.g., age, gender, city of origin and residence, education, professional experience). This information was used to outline the participants' profile. At the end of the workshop, they completed a questionnaire in which they evaluated the workshop and the website created by the researchers. Both questionnaires were administered via Google Forms. In this study, we will analyze two questions that appear in the final questionnaire (questions 3 and 4), which are related to the evaluation of the website (Figure 2).

Figure 2 - Questions analyzed in the final questionnaire regarding the website evaluation

Q3. Use the scale from 1 (unpleased) to 9 (very pleased) to indicate your opinion of the online support platform for English pronunciation teach-ing that was used in the workshop (website: Technology in Pronunciation Teaching Resources). In your opinion, the website:

1. helped me think of ways to teach pronunciation in the classroom;

2. covered aspects of English pronunciation that you were interested in learning;

3. addressed aspects of English pronunciation that are important for my

training/education as a teacher;

4. helped to reflect on pronunciation teaching;

5. presented relevant teaching materials for pronunciation teaching;

6. made you feel more prepared to teach English pronunciation;

7. is a useful tool for English teachers;

8. is a useful resource for your students;

9. is clearly organized.

Q4: Use this space if you would like to make any other comments about the website or leave suggestions on how to improve it.

Source: prepared by the authors.

To analyze the responses, descriptive statistics were obtained for the scores given to each of the nine statements (Q3), in order to examine how the English teachers evaluated the website. Question 4 is quali-tative in nature and will only be used to complement the overall eval-uation of the website.

385

The Website and its Evaluation

The main aim of this chapter is to discuss the implementation of a website designed to bring together online resources that can help English teachers develop their theoretical and practical knowledge of English pronunciation and its teaching. In this section, we present the structure of the website and then analyze how this resource was evaluated by a group of potential users, that is, English teachers.

Website structure

The website was named Online Pronunciation Teaching Resources and has the following tabs: home, about us, search for resources, con-tinuing education, and additional tools. As summarized in Table 1, the "home" tab introduces the website and its organization, while the "about us" tab introduces the team involved in the project and brief-ly explains the objectives of the website. The "search for resources", "continuing education" and "additional tools" tabs comprise the con-tent developed and compiled to assist English teachers in teaching pronunciation. Because the website was designed for English teach-ers, the language of the website is English.

Table 1 - Summary of the tabs and contents of the Online Pronunciation Teaching Resources website

Website tabs

Home

Introduction to the website and its organization.

About us

Website objectives.

Team involved in the project.

386

Search for resources

A selection of activities to teach English pronunciation, organized in an ebook.

Form for website users (teachers) to suggest other online activities that could be added to the e-book.

Continuing education

A selection of online resources to help develop theory on English pronuncia-tion teaching, organized in an e-book.

Suggested readings.

Videos from experts, professors, and researchers.

Additional tools

Additional tools relevant to teaching pronunciation and learning about phonetics, phonology and digital technologies.

Source: prepared by the authors, based on the website https://sites.google.com/view/technology-and- pronunciation/home

The "search for resources" tab links the reader to an e-book that compiles activities for English pronunciation teaching, as shown in Figure 3. The e-book "Online resources for pronunciation teaching: An e-book for English teachers" is the result of searches that led to the selection of online resources available on other websites and whose purpose is to teach or practice certain aspects of English pronuncia-tion. To facilitate the search for content, the resources are categorized according to the phonetic aspect they focus on, such as consonants, vowels, morphemes (-ed, -ing), intonation, stress, homophones and morpheme-phoneme correspondence. Given the vast amount of material available online, the varied aspects of English pronuncia-tion, and the complex educational contexts in which teachers and students are inserted, the e-book provides, in addition to links to the resources themselves, a brief characterization of the activities in or-der to better assist teachers in deciding which resources to use. Thus, each resource featured in the e-book is characterized in relation to: (a) the skill intended to be developed by the resource (perception or production), (b) its purpose, (c) the level of proficiency that can most benefit from the resource, (d) the age group most suited to using it,

387

(e) the type of text or material found in it, (f) the type of preparation it requires from the teacher and, finally, (g) the presence and type of feedback provided by the resource. Therefore, the e-book is as an ally for English teachers as it allows them to find, in one place, a compi-lation of freely accessible teaching resources, organized in a coherent way and whose description helps teachers select the relevant activi-ties for each teaching and learning context.

Figure 3 - Screenshot of part of the "search for resources" tab featuring the cover of the e-book "Online resources for pronunciation teaching: An ebook for English teachers".

Source: taken from https://sites.google.com/view/technology-and-pronunciation/home

388

As seen at the bottom of Figure 3, the "search for resources" tab also functions as a communication channel between the users of the web-site and its creation and maintenance team. Through a form, teachers who visit the website are invited to share online resources that they have developed or know about. The suggestions are evaluated by the website team in order to integrate them into the e-book. This allows the compilation of resources to be constantly updated and expanded to reflect the availability of new activities online.

The "continuing education" tab, on the other hand, addresses the sec-ond goal of the website: To help teachers expand their knowledge on pronunciation teaching theory and its related topics. The lack of time that teachers experience often prevents them from seeking further knowledge about all the aspects that are part of their professional activities, which, combined with the various barriers that surround access to academic texts, means that teachers turn to online sources that are quick to read and easy to understand in search of answers. We therefore decided to create a second e-book, focusing on continuing education for English teachers. "Online resources for learning about pronunciation: An e-book for English teachers" compiles a selection of educational resources dealing with subjects related to English pronunciation teaching, with a focus on the phonetic- phonological aspects of English. Videos available on YouTube and short texts from other blogs and websites explaining topics such as consonants, vow-els, complex syllables, intonation, stress, and the phonetic alphabet are included in the e-book.

In addition to the materials for teachers mentioned in the e-book, the "continuing education" tab has two other types of resources: read-ing suggestions and videos by experts. Various academic texts that form the canon of subjects such as pronunciation, English pronunci-ation, pronunciation teaching and English phonetics and phonology are suggested. The books and scientific articles selected have their relevance widely recognized among scholars in the field, and their reading is seen by us as highly recommended. Finally, videos created especially for the website are included. These videos feature inter-views and lectures by experts who address the teaching and learning of English pronunciation mediated by digital technologies in a clear and assertive way. The aim is to make emerging discussions and the results of recent research more accessible to users of the website.

389

The last tab on the website is named "additional tools". It features a series of free online tools that we believe can help English teachers both in their continuing education and in their teaching practice. The tools include voice recorders and editors, databases and videos on lin-guistic variation in spoken English, as well as interactive resources such as vowel charts.

The structuring of the website as described above was the result of the creative team's experience as researchers and English teachers. However, two groups of users contributed to the website's organi-zation and content. The evaluation made by the second and largest group of English teachers who tested the website is presented below.

Feedback from English language teachers on the website

The results shown in Table 2 suggest that, overall, teachers rated the website very positively, with averages ranging from 8.6 to 8.9 for the nine items evaluated. For all the items there were participants who gave the maximum score (nine), while for five items the minimum score given was seven. The item that received the lowest score (four, given by a single participant) was number six, which asked wheth-er the website made the teacher feel more prepared to teach English pronunciation. It is worth noting that the standard deviation indices are quite low, almost all below one point. The data generally indicate that the website was very well evaluated by the teachers and that three items received less favorable evaluations from the participants (items one, four and six).

Table 2 - Website evaluation (Q3)

item 1

item 2

item 3

item 4

item 5

item 6

item 7

item 8

item 9

Average

8,6

8,8

8,8

8,6

8,7

8,6

8,9

8,8

8,7

Standard Deviation

0,8

0,5

0,3

0,6

0,6

1,0

0,3

0,5

0,7

Min.

6,0

7,0

8,0

7,0

7,0

4,0

7,0

7,0

6,0

Max.

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

9,0

N = 28; Máximo = 9

Source: prepared by the authors.

390

Participants could complement their assessment of the website by an-swering Question 4: "Use this space if you would like to make any other comments about the online platform or leave suggestions on how to improve the platform."Only five participants answered this question. Their responses are shown below, all translated by the authors:

As it is still in progress, I believe that the website still has to be adjusted, especially with regard to the variety of resources. I think it's aimed more at teachers than students, but it's still an important tool for practice and training. Finally, I believe that more material on accents could be added. (T13)

I congratulate everyone involved on the beautiful proposal for a website aimed at teaching pronunciation. (T15)

I really liked the resources and possibilities offered by the site and the recommendations. I just think that the examples giv-en (many from Rachel's English, for example) could be more diverse to avoid falling back on the myth of the native speaker and perpetuating this ideology which tends to cause an impos-tor's syndrome in Brazilian English teachers. (T23)

I'd like to congratulate you all for the website, as it contains a lot of materials that can help us teach English pronunciation. (T31)

The platform's proposal is better suited to adult learners. (T37)

It is worth noting that the lowest scores in Question 3 were given by participants T12 (item one), T32 (item six) and T50 (item nine), but none of these participants justified their assessment using Question 4, so it is not possible to better understand why they gave these scores. However, for the five participants who answered Question 4, we can highlight important points that they made in terms of positive and negative aspects of the website. In terms of positive remarks, the par-ticipants recognize the relevance of the resource for teacher education and see it as a source of resources for teaching pronunciation to adults. However, three of the participants stressed the need to expand the va-riety of available resources, especially regarding different English ac-cents. It is particularly interesting to note the comment from partici-pant T23, who emphasizes the need to provide resources that are not so focused on the pronunciation of a "native" speaker model, which is in line with having intelligibility as the focus of pronunciation teach-ing (DERWING; MUNRO, 2015; LEVIS, 2005, 2020).

391

Final considerations

To date, we are not aware of any other website similar to the one pre-sented here. Therefore, considering its innovative aspects and the im-pressions of the teachers who have tested it, we believe that "Online pronunciation teaching resources" fulfills the objective of helping English teachers both in their search for online pedagogical resources for pronunciation teaching and in their continuing education regard-ing English pronunciation teaching. Like Derwing and Munro (2015) and Levis (2005, 2020), we share the view that the purpose of teach-ing pronunciation should be to increase the levels of intelligibility and comprehensibility of English speakers. We therefore emphasize that we do not intend to reinforce hegemonic speech patterns in the English language. On the contrary, the suggested pedagogical activi-ties and self-study materials aim to help English teachers feel better prepared to teach the phonetic-phonological component of English, without aiming to merely reproduce speech patterns that are typical-ly labeled as "native". The resources related to the varieties of English also aim to make users and their students aware of the different ways English is spoken in different places and by different speech commu-nities. However, as much as the activities featured in the e-book were carefully selected, we would like to point out that, for the most part, the activities available on other educational platforms and websites still perpetuate the "native" speaker as a model and rarely put speech intelligibility at the forefront. This is, therefore, a limitation of the website, since the pedagogical resources reproduced on it are not, at least so far, of its own authorship, but rather resources from other on-line sources, which reinforces the importance of teachers being criti-cal when selecting the resources that they will take into the classroom.

Finally, as previously reported, we would like to highlight that the website was rated positively in all the investigated aspects. This sug-gests that it could be a useful tool for English teachers to become more confident and able to teach pronunciation. Furthermore, we believe that the website could be an ally in the search for online activities that target phonetic-phonological aspects of English, a task that is increasingly more present in teachers' daily lives due to recent chang-es in language teaching policies in Brazil (BRASIL, 2018). Although

392

the changes introduced by the BNCC and the lack of preparation and knowledge for teaching pronunciation often reported by teachers are the main motivation for creating the presented here, we would like to clarify that we believe that the teaching of pronunciation, as well as the phonetics and phonology of the English language, should oc-cupy a more prominent role in undergraduate programs. This would allow future teachers to receive training aimed at helping them teach English pronunciation in a critical, informed, and effective way.

393

References

BAKER, A. Exploring teachers' knowledge of second language pronun-ciation techniques: Teacher cognitions, observed classroom practices, and student perceptions. TESOL Quarterly, [S.l.], v. 48, n. 1, p. 136-163, 2013. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/tesq.99. Acesso em 25 set. 2020.

BALDISSERA, L. G. App resources for developing English pronuncia-tion: a focus on mobile technology. 2020. 105 p. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Centro de Comunicação e Expressão, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Inglês: Estudos Linguísticos e Literários, Florianópolis, 2020. Disponível em: http://www.bu.ufsc.br/teses/PPGI0174-D.pdf. Acesso em: 25 set. 2020.

BALDISSERA, L. G.; TUMOLO, C. H. S. Apps for developing pronunci-ation in English as an L2. Revista X, [S.l.], v. 16, n. 5, p. 1355-1378, 2021. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.5380/rvx.v16i5. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022. BAX, S. CALL—past, present and future. System, [S.l.], v. 31, n. 1, p. 13-28, 2003. Elsevier BV. Disponível em: http://dx-.doi.org/10.1016/s0346-251x(02)00071-4. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

BRASIL. Ministério da Educação. Base Nacional Comum Curricular. Brasília, 2018. BUSS, L. Beliefs and practices of Brazilian EFL teach-ers regarding pronunciation. Language Teaching Research, [S.l.], v. 20, n. 5, p. 619-637, 2016. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1362168815574145. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

BUSS, L. Pronunciation from the perspective of pre-service EFL teachers: An analysis of internship reports. In: LEVIS, J; LEVELLE, K. Proceedings of the 4th Pronunciation in Second Language Learning and Teaching Conference. Ames, IA: Iowa State University, p. 255-264, 2012. CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D.; GOODWIN, J. Teaching Pronunciation: a course book and reference guide. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

COSTA, B. C. de A. Pronunciation teaching is not a one-size-fits-all en-deavor: EFL teachers’ beliefs and classroom. 2016. 112 f. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Programa de Pós-graduação em Inglês: Estudos Linguísticos e Literários, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, 2016.

394

DERWING, T. M.; MUNRO, M. J. Pronunciation Fundamentals: Evidence-based perspectives for L2 teaching and research. Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2015.

FOOTE, J. A.; HOLTBY, A. K.; DERWING, T. M. Survey of the teaching of pronunciation in adult ESL programs in Canada, 2010. TESL Canada Journal, [S.l.], v. 29, n. 1, p. 1, 2012. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.18806/tesl.v29i1.1086. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

HAUS, C. Ensino de pronúncia sob a perspectiva do inglês como língua franca: crenças e práticas de professores de inglês do CELIN-UFPR. 2018. 171 f. Dissertação (Mestrado) – Programa de Pós-graduação em Letras, Setor de Ciências Humanas, Universidade Federal do Paraná, Curitiba, 2018.

ISAACS, T. Shifting sands in second language pronunciation teach-ing and assessment research and practice. Language Assessment Quarterly, [S.l.], v. 15, n. 3, p. 273-293, 2018. Informa UK Limited. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15434303.2018.1472264. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

LEFFA, V. J. Língua estrangeira: ensino e aprendizagem. Pelotas: EDUCAT, 2016. Disponível em: http://www.leffa.pro.br/textos/traba-lhos/lingua_estrangeira_leffa.pdf. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

LEVIS, J. M. Changing contexts and shifting paradigms in pronun-ciation teaching. TESOL Quarterly, [S.l.], v. 39, n. 3, p. 369, 2005. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3588485. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

LEVIS, J. M. Revisiting the Intelligibility and Nativeness Principles. 25 Years Of Intelligibility, Comprehensibility And Accentedness, [S.L.], v. 6, n. 3, p. 310-328, 29 out. 2020. John Benjamins Publishing Company. http://dx.doi.org/10.1075/jslp.20050.lev.

LEVIS, J. M. Connecting the dots between pronunciation research and practice. In: KIRKOVA-NASKOVA, A.; HENDERSON, A.; & FOUZ-GONZÁLEZ, J. (Eds.). English pronunciation instruction: Research-based insights. Amsterdam: John Benjamins. 2021.

LIMA JR, R. M. Pronunciation teaching of non-native languages: Moving beyond native varieties. In: SILVEIRA, R., GONÇALVES, A. (org.). Applied Linguistics Questions and Answers: Essential Readings

395

for Teacher Educators. Coleção ARES 13, Florianópolis: Programa de Pós-Graduação em Inglês, 2021, p. 115-126.

O’BRIEN, M. G.; DERWING, T. M.; CUCCHIARINI, C.; HARDISON, D. M.; MIXDORFF, H.; THOMSON, R. I.; STRIK, H.; LEVIS, J. M.; MUNRO, M. J.; FOOTE, J. A. Directions for the future of technology in pronunciation research and teaching. Journal of Second Language Pronunciation, [S.l.], v. 4, n. 2, p. 182-207, 2018. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1075/jslp.17001.obr. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

PAIVA, V. L. M. de O. A LDB e a legislação vigente sobre o ensino e a forma-ção de professor de língua inglesa. In: Cristina Maria Teixeira Stevens; Maria Jandyra Cavalcanti Cunha. (Org.). Caminhos e Colheitas: ensino e pesquisa na área de inglês no Brasil. Brasília: Editora da UnB, 2003, v., p. 53-84.

PENNINGTON, M. C. Teaching pronunciation: The state of the art 2021. RELC Journal, [S.l.], v. 52, n. 1, p. 3-21, 2021. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/00336882211002283. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

ROGERSON-REVELL, P. M. Computer-assisted pronunciation train-ing (CAPT): Current issues and future directions. RELC Journal, [S.l.], v. 52, n. 1, p. 189-205, 2021. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0033688220977406. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

SILVEIRA, R.; SILVA, T. C. L2 speech intelligibility: Effects of coda modification, degree of semantic information and listeners’ back-ground. Revista Brasileira de Linguística Aplicada, [S.l.], v. 18, n. 3, p. 639-664, 2018. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/1984-6398201813190. Acesso em: 13 mar. 2022.

SILVEIRA, R.; ZANCHET, C.; HINCHINGR, M. Affordances of digital technology for English pronunciation teaching. Veredas - Revista de Estudos Linguísticos, v. 26, p. 1-25, 2022. Disponível em: https://peri-odicos.ufjf.br/index.php/veredas/article/view/38449. Acesso em: 15 de jun. 2023.

396

Pronunciation activities in three textbooks of English as a Foreign Language: what are the possibilities for teachers?

Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato

The aim of this chapter is to provide opportunities for reflection on the pronunciation activities of three textbooks of English for gen-eral purposes at the basic level (A1 level in the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages - CEFR).

The books analyzed were the first volumes of the collections Life (DUMMETT, HUGHES, STEPHENSON, 2013), Interchange Fifth Edition (RICHARDS, HULL, PROCTOR, 2017), and American English File94 Second Edition (LATHAM-KOENIG, OXENDEN, BOYLE, 2013).

Textbooks of English as a Foreign Language (EFL) focused on adult learners are widely adopted in Brazilian learning contexts, ranging from formal to informal, and from schools to one-to-one lessons.

A teacher's pick for a textbook reflects their approach to teaching, and also exerts influence in their students' learning approach, since grammar, vocabulary, language varieties, themes and cultural representations will comprise elements of a textbook. A textbook's degree of influence in a course can depend on the teacher's autonomy in choosing and editing the book's activities (ALMEIDA FILHO, 2007;

94 'American English File' will be further abbreviated as AEF.

397

TOMLINSON, 2009; LUCAS, 2016). If teachers' choices of textbooks reflect their visions regarding language learning (RICHARDS, 2006), then the learning of pronunciation is also dependent on how teachers interpret their place and importance in the acquisition process.

Historically, EFL pronunciation has been associated with the 'adop-tion' of American or British varieties for shaping the learner's oral production through repetition. As Jones (1997) attests, repetition is a classroom practice inherited from audiolingualism. This methodol-ogy, developed in the mid 20th century, privileged pronunciation as one of the main factors to be considered in language learning. It tar-geted native-like pronunciation.

Later methods and approaches such as 'Total Physical Response' and the 'Natural approach', developed in the 1970's, understood repetition as less valuable, because comprehension would occur naturally as the learner came in touch with the language (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010). In such approaches, pronunciation instruction lost the relevance it had in audiolingualism.

If in the audiolingual method, pronunciation 'mistakes' were relative-ly intolerable, the very notion of 'mistake' would be redefined in some post-audiolingual approaches. Mistakes would be considered as an important part of the process of acquisition, and would disappear as a result of the contact the learner kept with the target-language.

This notion was also shared by many proponents of Communicative Teaching. However, pronunciation instruction regained value, since they considered that the development of pronunciation was important in many contexts. This means that communicative teachers would consider pronunciation instruction more or less necessary according to the needs of the students (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010).

In the last decades, research about pronunciation instruction has been growing (LEVIS, 2018), and Applied Linguistics has seen new proposals for activities tested in experiments. Examples of these can be seen in Silva (2017), Euler (2014), Levis e Wu (2018), Darcy (2018), and Celce-Murcia et al. (2010). Nevertheless, teacher education and 'real life' pronunciation instruction doesn't seem to keep up with the pace of new advancements and proposals.

398

Pronunciation instruction and teacher education

According to Euler (2014), scientific contributions to pronunciation teaching haven't encountered strong adhesion by teachers. In research about teacher education, a deficiency in the observation of pronunciation issues has been pointed out. (DARCY, EWERT, LIDSTER, 2011; DERWING, 2010; BARRETO E MONTEIRO, 2008).

According to Zimmerman (2018), pronunciation, as important as it is for teachers in formation, many times finds obstacles, such as a lack of teachers' confidence in teaching pronunciation, especially those in the beginning of their careers.

In Brazil, similar observations have also been made, as we can see in Carvalho et al. (2007, cited by LEAL, 2010), who identify dissatisfaction of teachers in relation to their teaching of pronunciation. A possible cause can be the imposition of certain unachievable standards of adaptation to native-like pronunciation (RIBEIRO E ROSA, 2021, RICHARDS, 2006, JENKINS, 2000), which generates frustration and excessive time spent in the learning of phonological elements that are not exactly crucial for intelligibility.

Gilbert (2008) and Levis (2005) observe that the imposition of native-like varieties through pronunciation activities entails conflicts of identity, since "speakers speak the way they do because of the social groups they belong to or desire to belong to." (LEVIS, 2005, p. 374).

As understanding that the variety of English promoted in class is important, teachers should acknowledge that EFL textbooks of global reach follow demands of global markets with a very diverse public, not always with the same interests and needs of the teacher's students (RICHARDS, 2006).

It is up to the teachers to interpret the varieties of English present in the textbook they choose and accommodate them with the objectives of their courses in order to better serve the needs of the course and avoid frustrations. If globally published EFL textbooks were to be followed to the letter, as a script, there would be impairments to the autonomy and critical thinking of both teachers and students (LUCAS, 2016).

399

Despite the needs for complementation to which teachers must be aware when using textbooks, there are several advantages in adopting them in EFL general purpose courses. Soleimani and Ghaderi (2013), Haghverdi and Ghasemi (2013), and Toofal and Nasrollahi (2008) are researchers in Iran who partake in the practice of reporting evaluations of textbooks made by the public who uses them, and noticed that many learners and instructors feel happy about the linguistic content, the methods presented, aesthetical elements and instructional design of the global textbooks evaluated in their contexts. This kind of research would be helpful in Brazilian contexts, but, unfortunately, we couldn't find this kind of work, or similar.

In textbooks of global reach, the gradation of levels are tested and usually set according to the CEFR parameters, which grants reliabili-ty to them and makes teachers, students and school managers more secure about the progress of a course.

In Brazil, teachers seldom have the time for the elaboration of com-plete didactic units (ALMEIDA FILHO, 2007), making textbooks un-replaceable in their actions. Regarding pronunciation, while in many textbooks it's presence is somewhat underprivileged, it is still essen-tial in the set of linguistic elements brought in such publications.

Methodology

When choosing a textbook, teachers might ask themselves questions to help them in being critical, such as:

1) What do I consider to be the role of pronunciation in com-municative competence, and in the learning process?

2) What kind of pronunciation activities do I consider to be most efficient for my students?

Based on these questions a teacher can ask themselves, I elaborated three questions for analyzing the books in this chapter. With the analysis, I intend to create opportunities of reflection for teachers in need to choose textbooks with approaches compatible with their own

400

convictions about pronunciation instructions. The questions are:

1. How do the segmental and suprasegmental elements present in the tex-tbook's unit show evidence of the theoretical perspectives on pronunciation teaching followed by the authors?

2. What are standard types of pronunciation activities in the textbook?

The third question is intended for observing possibilities of comple-mentation of the textbook activities:

3. Which adaptations can be done in the activities, based on proposals made by researchers in Applied Linguistics?

The first question can be answered through gathering and analyzing the pronunciation activities in the A1 level books of the three collec-tions and the teacher manuals' instructions for them.

In order to answer the second question, I use Celce-Murcia et al.'s (2010) categorization of activity types in a "Communicative Framework for Teaching Pronunciation" (p. 44). The authors pro-pose five phases of pronunciation instruction in a Communicative Teaching paradigm. The phases and examples of activities are pre-sented in the table below:

Description

and analysis

Listening

discrimination

Controlled

practice

Guided

practice

Communicative practice

Diagrams

Focused listening:

distinguishing

sounds

Repetition

Cued dialogues

Storytelling

Charts

Focused

listening:

counting

syllables

Reading out

loud

Information-gap

Roleplay

401

Pedagogical

gadgets: rubber

bands, kazoos,

balloons,

magnets

treinamento de percepção: identificação de sons conectados

Tongue twisters

Sequencing

Interviews

Jazz Chants

Debates

Poems

Values

clarification

Children's

rhymes

Problem solving

Table: types of activities according to the phases of the Communicative

Framework for Teaching Pronunciation (CELCE-MURCIA et al., 2010, p. 44-46)95

Exemplifying this framework in practice, the "description and analysis" phase could be developed through graphic observation of the vocal apparatus (sagittal section diagram), followed by the phase of "listen-ing discrimination" with focused listening on distinguishing mini-mal pairs, and so on.

In this chapter, there are descriptions of activities that fit into each one of these phase categories. By analyzing how the textbook activi-ties fit into each one of these categories, we will be able to recognize which are the favored categories/types of activities in each of the three books, and which are less present.

In order to answer the third question, I rely on some readings made for my thesis (SARTURATO, 2023), in which I describe an intervention with private language teachers, implementing contemporary proposals for pronunciation activities, and engaging in reflection on them.

The analysis in this chapter is subjective and qualitative, with its starting point in documental exploration, a kind of work of textbook analysis that is similar with the ones done by Aquino and Haupt (2014), and Moraes, Ferreira and Brisolara (2021). From the reflec-tions made in this chapter, teachers and researchers can start (or con-tinue) their own informed choices of textbook pronunciation activi-ties, and gather insight on possibilities for adaptations.

95 This table is also shown in Sarturato (2023, p. 26).

402

Zimmerman (2018), made a similar effort to the one done in this chapter by analyzing instructional books dedicated exclusively to the pronunciation of English, and their respective teacher's manuals. Her conclusions involve finding signs that, because English pronun-ciation books are prepared by "experts" in this area, they might think and plan differently than a beginner teacher would do. This could therefore be detrimental to beginner teachers' experience with these books, especially because these kind of books are not self applicable, but requires teachers' adaptation and interpretation in pronuncia-tion instruction.

In this chapter, the basic level (A1) was chosen for two reasons. the first is that, following Darcy, Ewert e Lidster's (2011) arguments, pronunciation aspects deserve to be observed in classes from the ini-tial levels, and cannot be postponed to higher level instruction just because they look too complex to be treated with beginner students. Hence, it is worth observing how the three books deal with pronunci-ation from the starting levels.

The second reason is that the three first volumes of the three collec-tions correspond only to the CEFR A1 level (which is not true for some of the following volumes) making it easier to make comparisons. In the second volumes of Interchange and AEF, level correspondence is for two different levels, while in Life, the second volume is described exclusively as A2.

Analysis

The three collections can be considered adept of, at least some, te-nets of Communicative Language Teaching, by what can be read in the teacher's manuals of each. In the introduction for Life - Beginner - A1 - Teacher's Book (p. 10), the methodology is briefly presented, and there are mentions to the presentation of grammar inside con-text, gradually, and in situated ways. There is valuing of language use by the students in meaningful ways. These are all valued prin-ciples in Communicative teaching. Interchange - Intro - Teacher’s Book refers explicitly to professor "Jack C. Richards’ communicative

403

methodology" (p. X)96. The collection is notably recognized by its con-tent focused on fluency and grammatical accuracy, as well as a wide range of activities for the development of communicative functions. Neither Life nor Interchange mention their specific approaches for pronunciation teaching in their introduction pages. Since the intro-duction, therefore, we can notice that, in Life and in Interchange, pronunciation plays a minor role in instruction, while lexical and grammatical elements are the protagonists. This is different in AEF - Starter - Teacher's Book, in which they consider three "pilars" for a self confident language use: vocabulary, grammar, and pronunciation. These are highlighted linguistic elements in all the collection, justi-fied by the consideration that the target audience of this collection requires the development of oral language, primarily (p. 8). Despite the more grammatical tone of AEF, the collection also features "real context" practice and the development of the four skills (p. 9) in ways similar to Life and Interchange.

All three treat pronunciation elements both in lexical and phrasal levels, and suprasegmentals are present in all. This points to the con-clusion Euler (2014) makes, that suprasegmentals have had rising recognition and relevance in Communicative Language Teaching. The three books bring in their pronunciation activities the prompt for listening and repeating. This aligns with what Jones (1997) ar-gues, that the practice of listening, and then repeating, stemmed from audiolingualism (drills), though valid and, to some extent, effi-cient, lacks methodological updating. In the books, this updating is, in part, brought through a "communicativization" of the drill activ-ities, overcoming the limits of "listen and repeat" in the direction of more communicative forms.

It is possible to say that all three books comprehend (though not explicitly in their introductions or instructions to teachers) the ele-ments described in CEFR as "phonological competence", as described in the reference document (COUNCIL OF EUROPE,p. 116 e 117)6:

Phonological competence involves a knowledge of, and skill in the perception and production of:

96 Initial pages of the book are in roman numerals..

404

• the sound-units (phonemes) of the language and their realisation in particular contexts (allophones);

• the phonetic features which distinguish phonemes (distinctive features, e.g. voicing, rounding, nasality, plosion);

• the phonetic composition of words (syllable structure, the se-quence of phonemes, word stress, word tones);

• sentence phonetics (prosody)

• sentence stress and rhythm

• intonation;

The pronunciation topics in the books, however, vary, and the pro-portion of segmentals to suprasegmentals is also different, as well as the number of connected speech activities, which denotes different understandings of which specific features are important for beginner students.

In the next sections, there are more detailed descriptions of each of the initial volumes of the collections, and answers to the first and second questions of analysis.

Life (DUMMETT, HUGHES, STEPHENSON, 2013)

The 6 book collection contemplates CEFR levels A1 to C1, and each book contains 12 chapters. In 'Beginner - A1', there is 1 chapter with 5 insertions dedicated specifically to pronunciation, 4 chapters with 3 pronunciation topics, and 7 chapters containing 2 pronunciation topics each.

1. How do the segmental and suprasegmental elements present in the tex-tbook's unit show evidence of the theoretical perspectives on pronunciation teaching followed by the authors?

There is great balance in the featuring of both segmentals and su-prasegmentals, with a total of 15 segmental features and 17 su-prasegmental features presented in activities exclusively focused on pronunciation. Regarding segmentals, it is noticeable that a great

405

part of them is focused on contractions (as 'is/isn’t', 'does/doesn’t', 'can/can’t') and words with potentially misleading spellings. It is evident that the authors chose, for beginners, to work with greatly recurrent grammar words, instead of more specific vowel and con-sonant sounds. There is, in lesser numbers, activities for distinction between voiced/unvoiced consonants, such as /s/ e /z/ (Unit 8).

With suprasegmentals, the majority of topics approach prosodic distinctions of stress, such as in Unit 10, in which the topics explore the unstressed characteristic of the verb 'to be' the simple past ('was/were') in affirmatives, as opposed to its stressed form in questions and responses.

Phrasal intonation has a strong presence in the volume. Life focus-es, in many activities, in the distinctions of stress between grammar words and lexical words. This highlight in phrasal intonation can be interpreted as congruent with some proposals of Celce-Murcia et al. (2010), and Avery and Ehrlich (1994), who support the highlighting of this distinctions for students.

2. What are standard types of pronunciation activities in the textbook?

The standard type for the great majority of activities is the initial prompt for listening and repeating (controlled practice), sometimes followed by another controlled practice activity, usually loud reading of dialogues, or other practices fairly freer (guided practice), such as the eliciting of personal information, which centers the activity into the student and makes practice potentially more meaningful.

Only in a few cases practices of listening discrimination are favored, as in a topic on 'can/can't' in Unit 5. The activity essentially involves discriminating which of the forms are used in different recorded sentences.

The input used for pronunciation are integrated with the other ac-tivities of the units, with excerpts for awareness raising and noticing removed from previous activities. This demonstrates adhesion to a communicative paradigm of teaching, through the integration of pronunciation activities to the whole of a didactic unit.

406

In the Unit Review sections, some pronunciation topics, like the pro-nunciation of country names in Unit 1, do not show even in implicit opportunities. In other cases, it is present implicitly in the speaking activity (communicative practice). Pronunciation activities are not, in general, revisited in review chapters or in extra activities available for free online (https://www.ngllife.com/content/resources), which indicates lower prioritization of pronunciation, if compared with other elements. Nevertheless, instructions to teachers in the manual offer "pronunciation notes" in vocabulary and other grammar activ-ities, meaning that it is suggested for teachers to include pronuncia-tion in activities with other focuses.

Interchange (RICHARDS, HULL, PROCTOR, 2017)

The collection is composed of 4 books that range from levels A1 to B1. The first volume is called 'Intro' (A1 level). Progression to upper levels is recommended with the use of another collection by Jack C. Richards called 'Passages'. Each volume of the Interchange collection is divided into 16 units. 1 pronunciation topic is brought in each unit.

2. How do the segmental and suprasegmental elements present in the tex-tbook's unit show evidence of the theoretical perspectives on pronunciation teaching followed by the authors?

In the 16 units of Intro there are 8 topics on suprasegmentals and 8 on segmentals, which demonstrates clear intention of balancing the presence of both features.

The suprasegmentals approached involve intonation in phrases, stress and lexical chunks. In Interchange, the distinctions in stress between grammar words and lexical words are not presented explicitly, since there is no explicit reference to "strong" or "weak" words within a sentence.

Among the segmental elements, there is focus in the distinction of phonetically similar segments, such as voiced/unvoiced forms. In Unit 6, for example, words ending in /s/ or /z/ and /θ/ or /ð/ are focused.

407

It is worth noting that the segmental topic of Unit 4 (distinction be-tween /s/ e /∫/, as in "This is Joshua’s new suit”) is utterly irrelevant for Brazilian Portuguese speakers, once they most probably will have no difficulties in the discrimination of these phonetically similar segments. When talking about textbooks of global reach with a very wide target audience, examples like this can be helpful to demon-strate that, without teachers' autonomous and critical selection of target features to be worked on, students might be presented to ac-tivities of little or no challenge, and, in the case of Interchange, only once per unit.

In Intro - Teacher's Book, the authors point as goals of the pronun-ciation activities in every chapter to "sound more natural". This expression, depending on interpretations, conveys meanings that suggest a native variety (American) to be targeted as ideal. Speaking exactly like natives, however, might not be necessary for speakers of Brazilian portuguese.

2. What are standard types of pronunciation activities in the textbook?

In this collection, the prompt 'repeat' is replaced by the prompt 'prac-tice' ("Listen and practice"), with the noticeable intention of distancing Interchange from audiolingual influences through a change of terms. In practice, however, there is no great procedural difference between one (repeat) and the other (practice).

The most common activities are 'listen and practice' (controlled practice), usually followed by other controlled practice activities, for instance, loud readings, or guided practice by means of more open dialogues, centered in students' personal information. There is an exception to this pattern in Unit 8, in which just noticing from repe-tition is asked, with no further activities or suggestions for practice.

In the table of contents found both in the student's and teacher's ver-sions, pronunciation activities are listed together with the listening activities, this way remarking direct correlation between pronuncia-tion activities and oral comprehension ones.

Visual instruction elements of description and analysis appear as ar-rows and lines, or circles of different sizes with the aim of highlighting

408

stress levels and intonation. The segmentals are always identified with International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA) symbols.

In the teacher's manual, there are techniques such as tongue twist-ers (controlled practice), which are always presented as optional. It seems there is some kind of hesitation in proposing activities that in-volve bodily/kinesthetic expression, or more ludic expressions, as if they were less 'serious' when not proposing 'listening and repeating'. It is understandable that, in a book with worldwide target-audiences, more established and common types of activity could be deemed as more acceptable.

In Interchange, there are few opportunities presented for form-fo-cused review of pronunciation topics. The "can do" statement, in this collection, is the moment for students' self evaluation at the end of every , but the "can do" statements do not explicitly involve pronun-ciation features.

American English File (AEF) (LATHAM-KOENIG, OXENDEN, BOYLE, 2013)

AEF contains 5 books contemplating CEFR levels A1 to C1. The first volume, 'Starter' (A1), contains 18 chapters, 12 being numbered from 1 to 12, interspersed with other 6 called 'Practical English'.

In the numbered units, controlled input is more common, while in the 'Practical English' units, they bring recordings of speech by non-actors, promoting contact with authentic materials from the most basic levels.

The numbered units cover 2 to 4 pronunciation topics, and the 'Practical English units bring 1 each. In total, there are 38 insertions specifically focused on pronunication.

2. How do the segmental and suprasegmental elements present in the tex-tbook's unit show evidence of the theoretical perspectives on pronunciation teaching followed by the authors?

409

There are 17 suprasegmental topics, and 21 on segmentals. As men-tioned before, ff the three volumes observed, AEF is the one in which pronunciation stands out the most.

The suprasegmental elements involve many word stressing and phrasal intonation in affirmative and interrogative sentences. The intonation activities cover both phonological patterns of the English Language in general use, and specific situations such as intonation when telling numbers over the telephone. There is also a focus on the rhythm of sentences in the contrast between grammar words and lexical words.

Regarding segmentals, there is great focus on consonants and vow-els occurring both in grammar words and lexical words. Large parts of the units are dedicated to individual sounds. 'Schwa' (ə), the most common vowel in English, is focused in 4 different units. In Life and in Interchange, this sound is not explicitly approached at the A1 level.

In the excerpts called 'People on the Street', featured in the 'Practical English' units, non-actors are recorded answering questions, offering chances of contact with authentic input. Such excerpts, however, are exceptions, and the audios, in spite of being produced by non-actors in an emulation of real environments (people talking on the side-walk), sometimes sound staged.

The pronunciation topics, after their first presentation, are always revisited in following units, meaning teachers are encouraged to deal explicitly with the phonological contents more than once. Unit 12 (the final numbered unit) is dedicated to reviewing content, which offers even more opportunity for reinforcing the topics approached.

2. What are standard types of pronunciation activities in the textbook?

AEF stands out in the utilization of visual resources to help noticing of the structures in focus, and privileges learning styles that are not only oral, but also visual and/or kinesthetic.

The main types of activities differ slightly from Life and Interchange. The phases of description and analysis are described more in depth in the teacher's instructions, if compared with the two other textbook

410

collections. AEF encourages teachers to describe and analyse the production of segmentals, breaking them down with the students. IPA symbols are inserted in illustrations that depict a word in which that symbol exists (they are called in the books as 'sound picture'). The teachers' manual always shows subsidies for description and analysis of the pronunciation elements to the teacher. Considering the fact that teachers to be and beginner teachers often lack such support, AEF can be a good choice for teachers who don't feel quite confident about their own skills or knowledge of pronunciation.

The standard types of pronunciation activities, therefore, are of description and analysis (through images and oral exposition), fol-lowed by controlled practices of repetition ('listen and repeat'), and less controlled practices or guided practices of conversation.

There is, however, also a slightly higher emphasis on listening dis-crimination activities if compared with the other two books, since there is a higher occurrence of activities in which students must point out which sound from two phonetically similar segments were played.

The pronunciation topics are often emphasized explicitly in review sections, while the two other books do not bring up the pronuncia-tion topics for explicit review, being present only implicitly in guided and communicative practices.

In AEF, there is a less strict approach to contextualizing pronuncia-tion activities with the vocabulary and theme of the unit. In Unit 1, for example, we see the sentence "hi! I'm nice", which, clearly, would very hardly be used in real context in self introductions, the unit's fo-cus. The sentence is solely presented for focus on form (the diphtong /aI/), but meaning and real life use is not considered.

The book's underlying approach, hence, is much more grammatical if compared with Life and Interchange. The triad 'grammar, vocab-ulary, and pronunciation' is greatly privileged in the activities. At times, mainly in the first half of the book (Units 1 to 6), the themes seem to be only a support for the presentation of structural and lex-ical elements.

411

Question 3:

3. Which adaptations can be done in the activities, based on proposals made by researchers in Applied Linguistics?

As we have seen in the answers to questions 1 and 2, the most com-mon procedure for introducing pronunciation elements is repetition after oral perception ('listen and repeat'). The books' activities can be expanded and adapted through critical and autonomous practice by the teacher (when, or if they judge it necessary), from possibilities of informed practice. Also, adaptations that are of simple implementa-tion, and not time consuming, can be welcome.

Life and Interchange offer less description and analysis activities, and their manuals bring little to no further details on how to teach the pronunciation topics. The activities recur more to the imitation of sounds than to breaking them down and helping noticing.

To adapt activities for description and analysis, the teacher can use:

1. A map of the vocal apparatus (sagittal section) as a visual resource for the observation of consonants:

This kind of activity, described in detail in Celce Murcia et al. (2010), can be used by first showing the vocal apparatus, and, from this mo-ment, expose details about manner, point of articulation and voicing, or ask students to demonstrate in the image, for example, the point of articulation of a sound they hear.

2. Images of the mouth producing vowels:

In a way similar to proposal number 1, it is possible to find images of people producing the vowel sounds and focus on the image of their mouths, exposing rounding and/or height features.

3. Gilbert’s gadgets:

Gilbert (2008), proposes the utilization of simple gadgets that help

412

in the exploration of prosodic elements in kinesthetic manners. That is, students observe, not only through oral means, but through movement the characteristics of rhythm and intonation. An example of gadget use is a rubber band between two fingers, so the students can tension it while uttering a stressed part of speech, and relaxing it when uttering while uttering an unstressed part. In this simple way, a student can raise their awareness of the prosodic patterns of English.

In case the teacher believes controlled practice activities must be more varied than the traditional 'listen and repeat' procedure, they can get help from:

4. Online Resources:

Zimmerman (2018) argues that online resources can serve as comple-ments for the limitations of pronunciation instructional materials. Presently, there is a wide profusion of websites with available authen-tic input and search engines that helps teachers find occurrences of specific structures. Examples of these for pronunciation are youglish.com, and www.playphrase.me.

5. Shadowing and mirroring:

Celce-Murcia et al. (2010) demonstrate two techniques steemed from Performing Arts education that require little preparation time, and can be used as a slight alterations to 'listen and repeat'. In shadowing, the learner listens to a short uttering for a number of times, and, after memorizing them, repeats the uttering together with the recording, slightly after the speaker in the recording. In mirroring, the learner will try to utter the sentence at the same time as the speaker in the re-cording. It is expected that, form both techniques, when the learner speaks along, they notice differences between their own speech and that of the recording, with possibly higher efficacy than if repeating after.

413

Conclusion

After documental analysis of three A1 level English textbooks of glob-al reach ('Life - Beginner - A1'', 'Interchange - Intro', and 'AEF - Starter') it is possible to conclude that, when teaching beginner students, a teacher who understands that, according to their pedagogical prin-ciples and theoretical knowledge, pronunciation is better acquired more intuitively than through overt description and analysis, their choice, most probably will be 'Interchange - Intro'.

The teacher who understands that overt instruction of formal elements of pronunciation, focused on the phase of description and analysis, is of great importance for their students, will meet their needs in 'AEF - Starter. Life - Beginner - A1', as well as 'Interchange - Intro', relies on more controlled practice activities for teaching pronunciation. Nevertheless, it boasts a greater and more detailed range of pronunciation topics, as well as more notes on pronunciation in other activities focused in other grammar or lexical elements.

Teachers will always find pedagogical gaps and needs for adaptation and complementation of contents in textbooks, especially if they bring into consideration their students' individual and collective demands.

In case they feel the need to use more activities of description and analysis, they can recur to resources of simple implementation such as sagittal sections of the vocal apparatus, pictures, or kinesthetic devices such as a rubber band. In order to bring further activities for controlled practice, they can use online resources for authentic material, or modify their practice by using techniques that change repetition after recordings with speaking alongside, like 'shadowing' or 'mirroring'.

The analysis and proposals made in this chapter, once interpretative, can find limitations. I therefore encourage readers to look at and analyse the three books themselves, and make their own conclusions as well. This could enrich the field of textbook and didactic materials analysis in Applied Linguistics.

414

References

ALMEIDA FILHO, J. C. P.. Dimensões comunicativas no ensino de lín-guas. 4. ed. Campinas: Pontes, 2007. 75 p.

AQUINO, N. R. M; HAUPT, C. O livro didático no ensino de língua es-trangeira: atividades de pronúncia. Soletras - Estudos Linguísticos - N. 27 – 2014.1, p. 297-311

AVERY, P. & EHRLICH, S. Teaching American English Pronunciation. Hong Kong: Oxford University Press, 1994.

BARRETO, K. H.; MONTEIRO, S. H. C. Uma experiência com o apri-moramento da pronúncia de língua inglesa em um contexto de for-mação de professores. [S.L], Educadores. 2008.

CELCE-MURCIA, M.; BRINTON, D. M.; GOODWIN, J. M.; GRINER, B. Teaching Pronunciation: a coursebook and reference guide. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.

COUNCIL OF EUROPE, Common European Framework of Reference for Languages: Learning, teaching, assessment. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 2001.

DARCY, I.. Powerful and Effective Pronunciation Instruction: How Can We Achieve It? The Catesol Journal, v. 30, n. 1, p. 13-45, 2018.

DARCY, I.; EWERT, D; LIDSTER, R. Bringing pronunciation instruction back into the classroom: An ESL teachers’ pronunciation “toolbox”. In. J. Levis & K. LeVelle (Eds.). Proceedings of the 3rd Pronunciation in Second Language Learning and Teaching Conference. Ames, Iowa: Iowa State University, 2011 (pp. 93-108).

DERWING , T. M. Utopian goals for pronunciation teaching. In J. Levis & K. LeVelle (Eds.), Proceedings of the 1st Pronunciation in Second Language Learning and Teaching Conference, Iowa State University, Sept. 2009, 2010 (pp. 24-37)

DUMMETT, P.; HUGHES, J.; STEPHENSON, H. Life Beginner Student’s Book. National Geographic Learning, 2013.

415

DUMMETT, P.; HUGHES, J.; STEPHENSON, H. Life Beginner Teacher’s Book. National Geographic Learning, 2013.

EULER, S.. Approaches to pronunciation teaching: History and recent developments. In: SZPYRA-KOZLOWSKA, J.; GUZ, E.; STEINBRICH, P.; SWIECINSKI, R. (Editores). Recent developments in applied phonetics.: studies in linguistics and methodology.. Kuala Lampur: Wydawnictwo, 2014. p. 35-78.

GILBERT, J.B. Teaching Pronunciation Using the Prosody Pyramid. Cambridge University Press, 2008.

HAGHVERDI, H. R.; GHASEMI, B.. An Evaluation of American English File Series. Ijrelt, , v. 1, n. 2, p. 83-97, 2013. [S.L.]. Disponível em: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/311511323_An_Evaluation_of_American_English_File_Series. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

JONES, R. H.; Beyond "listen and repeat": pronunciation teaching materials and theories of second language acquisition. System 25(1): 103 – 12, 1997.

LATHAM-KOENIG, C.; OXENDEN, C.; BOYLE, M... American English File - Starter - Student’s Book. 2. ed. Oxford, Inglaterra: Oxford University Press, 2013.

LATHAM-KOENIG, C.; OXENDEN, C.; BROOKS, M... American English File - Starter - Teacher’s Book. 2. ed. Oxford, Inglaterra: Oxford University Press, 2013.

LEAL, C. S.. A Pronúncia nas Aulas de Língua Estrangeira: estratégia de investigação aplicada às aulas de inglês e espanhol para falantes portugueses. 2010. 110 f. Dissertação (Doutorado) - Curso de Mestre em Ensino do Inglês e do Espanhol no 3º Ciclo do Ensino Básico e Secundário., Faculdade de Letras (Flup), Universidade do Porto, Porto, 2010.

LEVIS, J. M., WU, A. Pronunciation—Research into Practice and Practice into Research. The CATESOL Journal, 2018; 30(1); 1-12.

LUCAS, P. O.. Os materiais didáticos de inglês como língua estrangei-ra (LE) na prática de professores da escola pública: um convite à

416

formação reflexiva ou à perpetuação do ensino prescritivo? 2016. 298 f. Tese (Doutorado) - Curso de Linguística, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística, Universidade Federal de São Carlos, São Carlos, 2016.

MORAES, K. B. O.; FERREIRA, J. C.; BRISOLARA, L. B.. Ensino da pronúncia do espanhol nos livros didáticos do Ensino Fundamental Anos Finais. Miguilim - Revista Eletrônica do Netlli, [S.L.], v. 10, n. 2, p. 731-745, 31 ago. 2021. Universidade Regional do Cariri. http://dx-.doi.org/10.47295/mgren.v10i2.3267. Disponível em: http://period-icos.urca.br/ojs/index.php/MigREN/article/view/3267/pdf. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

RIBEIRO, R.; ROSA, E. B. Ensino de Pronúncia do Inglês. In: RIBEIRO, F. (org.). Práticas de Ensino de Inglês. São Carlos: Pedro & João Editores, 2021. Cap. 7. p. 239 - 264.

RICHARDS, J. C.; HULL, J.; PROCTOR, S.. Interchange Intro - Student’s Book. 5. ed. Nova Iorque: Cambridge University Press, 2017.

RICHARDS, J. C.; HULL, J.; PROCTOR, S.. Interchange Intro - Teacher’s Book. 5. ed. Nova Iorque: Cambridge University Press, 2017

RICHARDS, J. C.. Materials Development and Research—Making the Connection. Relc Journal, [S.L.], v. 37, n. 1, p. 5-26, abr. 2006. SAGE Publications. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0033688206063470.

SARTURATO, G.M.F. Atividades de Pronúncia no Ensino de Inglês como Língua Estrangeira: Reflexões com Professores em Contexto de Aulas Individuais. Tese (Doutorado) - Curso de Linguística, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística, Universidade Federal de São Carlos, São Carlos, 2023.

SILVA, C. C.. O ensino de prosódia nas aulas de espanhol como língua estrangeira (E/LE). In: Raquel Meister Ko. Freitag e Luciana Lucente. (Org.). Prosódia da Fala: Pesquisa e Ensino. 1ed. São Paulo: Blucher, 2017, v. , p. 77-102.

SOLEIMANI, H.; GHADERI, E.. What Do Language Teachers Think about Interchange and American English File? Teacher’s Evaluation of Two ESL Textbooks in Iran. International Journal Of Applied

417

Linguistics & English Literature, [S.L.], v. 2, n. 5, p. 42-50, 1 set. 2013. Australian International Academic Centre. v.2n.5p.42. Disponível em: http://dx.doi.org/10.7575/aiac.ijalel.v.2n.5p.42. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

TOOFAL, Z. Z.; NASROLLAHI, A.. American English File Book Evaluation. Journal Of Applied Linguistics And Language Research, [s. l], v. 5, n. 2, p. 207-213, Não é um mês valido! 2018. Disponível em: http://www.jallr.com/. Acesso em: 10 abr. 2022.

TOMLINSON, B.; Principles of Effective Materials Development. In: Richards (ed.) English Language Teaching Materials: Theory and Practice. New York: Cambridge University Press. 2010, p. 81-108.

ZIMMERMAN, E. Reconsidering assumptions of beginner teachers’ needs: An examination of commonly used pronunciation textbooks. The CATESOL Journal, 2018, 30(1), 231-248.

418

Sobre os organizadores

Amanda Post da Silveira

Recebeu o título de doutora pelo Instituto Donders para o Cérebro, Cognição e Comportamento da Universidade Radboud Nijmegen nos Países Baixos sob a orientação do Prof. Ton Dijkstra e Prof. Niels. O. Schiller. Fez parte de seu doutorado no Centro para Linguística da Universidade de Leiden (LUCL) também nos Países Baixos sob a orientação do Prof. Vincent van Heuven. Atua nos seguintes temas: Psicolinguística Experimental, Fonética Acústica Experimental, Aquisição de Segundas Línguas, Fonética e Fonologia da Língua Inglesa, Linguística de Corpus e Linguística Aplicada Crítica. É Professora Adjunta de Língua Inglesa e Ensino da Universidade Federal de Jataí (UFJ), onde é atualmente Coordenadora do Curso de Graduação em Letras Inglês, Coordenadora de Estágios em Letras Inglês e Coordenadora do Subprojeto de Letras do Programa Residência Pedagógica CAPES/UFJ.

E-mail: psyphon.ap@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9451-7005

419

Cristiane Conceição Silva

É doutora em Linguística pela Universidade Estadual de Campinas (UNICAMP). É professora adjunta no Departamento de Línguas e Literaturas Estrangeiras (DLLE) da Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina (UFSC). Tem experiência na área de Linguística, com ênfase em Fonética, Fonologia e Aquisição de Prosódia de segundas línguas.

E-mail: cris.silva.linguista@gmail.com

ORCID: http://orcid.org/0000-0002-2086-8523

Felipe Flores Kupske

Doutor em Letras pela Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul (UFRGS). Professor do Departamento de Línguas Modernas da UFRGS e professor permanente do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Letras (PPGLet) da UFRGS e do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Língua e Cultura (PPGLinC) da Universidade Federal da Bahia (UFBA). Tem como principais interesses de trabalho a Fonologia de Laboratório, a Aquisição/Desenvolvimento fonético-fonológico de L1 e L2; Bi/multilinguismo.

E-mail: kupske@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0616-612X

420

Sobre os autores

Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos

É Doutora em Letras (Estudos da Linguagem - Psicolinguística) pela Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul - UFRGS (2023). Mestre em Letras (Estudos da Linguagem

- Psicolinguística) pela Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul - UFRGS (2017). Possui graduação em Letras, habilitação Português, Espanhol e respectivas Literaturas pela Universidade Federal do Rio Grande - FURG (2014). É membro do Laboratório de Bilinguismo e Cognição (LABICO), da Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul - UFRGS. Atualmente, atua como professora da Rede Estadual de Ensino do Rio Grande do Sul, nas séries finais do Ensino Fundamental, ministrando as disciplinas de Espanhol e de Português. https://lat-tes.cnpq.br/3215638308043385

E-mail: brunadelossantos1@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2605-0543

421

Cesar Teló

Bacharel em Letras-Inglês pela Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brasil. Mestre em Linguística Aplicada pela University of Calgary, Canadá. Atualmente, é doutorando em Linguística Aplicada na Concordia University, Canadá. Interessa-se de forma ampla pela fala em língua adicional, incluindo a sua aquisição e processamento, a influência de diferenças individuais na sua aprendizagem, reações à fala em língua adicional e os impactos psicossociais do falar em lín-gua adicional.

E-mail: cesar.telo@concordia.ca

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0218-9498

Crystoffer E. Zanchet

Bacharel em Língua Inglesa e Linguística pela Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina (UFSC), Brasil. Mestrando do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Inglês (UFSC).

E-mail: crystoffer.zanchet@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2245-7859

Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato

É professor de Letras-Inglês na Coordenação de Letras Estrangeiras da Universidade Federal do Piauí (UFPI). É doutor em Linguística pelo Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística (PPGL/UFSCar), autor da tese "Atividades de Pronúncia no Ensino de Inglês como Língua Estrangeira: Reflexões com Professores em Contexto de Aulas Individuais". Foi professor substituto de Língua Inglesa e suas Literaturas da Universidade Federal de São Carlos entre 2021 e 2022. Atua como professor de língua inglesa.

E-mail: gabriel-letras@hotmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000000197096747

Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque

É professora do Departamento Acadêmico de Línguas Estrangeiras Modernas (DALEM), do Campus Curitiba (CT). Possui graduação em Letras - Português com inglês pela Universidade Federal do Paraná (2009), Mestrado em Estudos Linguísticos, na área de Fonética e

422

Fonologia do Inglês (2012) pela UFPR e Doutorado em Psicolinguística (2019) pela UFRGS. Seus interesses de estudo e trabalho estão concen-trados na compreensão do desenvolvimento linguístico como um sis-tema dinâmico e complexo, em especial, em processos de produção, compreensão e inteligibilidade oral de línguas adicionais (Português para Falantes de Outras Línguas e Inglês). Além disso, estuda e tra-balha em/com projetos de ensino, pesquisa e extensão na área de formação inicial de professores de Português para Falantes de Outras Línguas (em especial, para a docência no contexto de migrantes re-fugiados e em situação de vulnerabilidade social) e na produção de recursos educacionais abertos para línguas adicionais. Links: lattes http://lattes.cnpq.br/7854178181221285 https://www.researchga-te.net/profile/Jeniffer_ Albuquerque

E-mail: jeniffer.albuquerque@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1498-3680

Natália dos Santos Figueiredo

Doutora em Língua Espanhola pelo Programa de Letras Neolatinas da Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro (UFRJ) e Docente Adjunta de Espanhol como Língua Adicional na Universidade Federal da Integração Latino-americana (UNILA), ministrando disciplinas no Ciclo Comum de Estudos e de Fonética e Fonología no curso de gra-duação em Letras Espanhol e Português como Línguas Estrangeiras. Pesquisa na área da Variação prosódica e pragmática, e em Contato linguístico, atuando também como docente credenciada na Rede Andifes-IsF no quadro de especialista em Espanhol e Português para estrangeiros, coordenando ações de extensão que promovem o ensi-no de línguas adicionais e a formação docente.

E-mail: natalia.figueiredo@unila.edu.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9370-9136

Reiner Vinicius Perozzo

Professor no Instituto de Letras da Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul (UFRGS), vinculado ao Departamento de Línguas Modernas. Em sua formação, mestrado e doutorado, dedicou-se, de

423

um lado, à área de Fonética e Fonologia e, de outro, aos estudos em Desenvolvimento Fonológico de L2. É parecerista de diversos periódi-cos especializados no âmbito da Linguística e seu escopo de pesquisa incide no domínio perceptual dos aspectos fônicos das línguas, parti-cularmente no que se refere à formação dos sistemas fonológicos não nativos, às epistemologias de modelos de percepção e à complemen-taridade entre gramática fonológica e uso linguístico.

E-mail: reiner.vinicius@ufrgs.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7778-9690

Ronaldo Lima Jr

É professor do Departamento de Linguística, Português e Línguas Clássicas da Universidade de Brasília (UnB), e bolsista de produtivi-dade do CNPq. Atua no Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística da UnB e no Programa de Pós-Graduação em Linguística da Universidade Federal do Ceará (UFC). É fundador do Laboratório de Fonética e Multilinguismo da UFC e do membro do Laboratório de Fonética e Fonologia da UnB. Seu principal interesse é o desenvolvimento foné-tico-fonológico de línguas não nativas.

E-mail: ronaldo.junior@unb.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8610-0306

Rosane Silveira

Professora Associada da Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina. Membro Docente do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Inglês e do Departamento de Língua e Literatura Estrangeira. Bolsista de pesqui-sa do CNPq. Coordenador do grupo de pesquisa Núcleo de Fonética e Fonologia Aplicadas à Língua Estrangeira.

E-mail: rosanesilveira@hotmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0329-0376

Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves

Professor do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Letras da Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul (UFRGS). Doutor em Letras

424

(PUCRS- 2008). Realizou estágio de Doutorado Sanduíche na University of Massachusetts – Amherst, Estados Unidos (2007) e Estágio de Pós-Doutorado na Universidad Nacional de Mar del Plata (UNMdP), Argentina (2014). É Bolsista de Produtividade – nível 1D – do Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq). Atualmente, é coordenador da Comissão de Fonologia da ABRALIN. É autor de diversos livros e artigos na área de Aquisição Fonético-Fonológica de L2.

E-mail: ubirata.alves@ufrgs.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8796-3998

Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis

Professor de Língua Inglesa do Centro Federal de Ensino Tecnológico Celso Suckow da Fonseca (CEFET/RJ). É doutorando em Linguística Aplicada na Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro (UFRJ). Possui Mestrado em Letras - Linguística pela Universidade do Estado do Rio de Janeiro (UERJ, 2023); Mestrado em Geologia (UFRJ, 2016); Especialização em Literaturas Portuguesa e Africanas pela mesma instituição (UFRJ, 2022); Especialização em Literaturas em Língua Inglesa (Faculdade de Educação São Luís, 2018); licenciatura em Letras - Português/Inglês pelas Faculdades Integradas Campo-grandenses (FIC/FEUC, 2018) e graduação em Geologia pela Universidade Federal Rural do Rio de Janeiro (UFRRJ, 2013).

E-mail: victormazzoleni@yahoo.com.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8528-1491

425

About the editors

Amanda Post da Silveira

She received her doctorate degree from the Donders Institute for Brain, Cognition, and Behavior at Radboud University Nijmegen in the Netherlands under the advisory of Prof. Ton Dijkstra and Prof. Niels. O. Schiller. She did part of her doctorate at the Center for Linguistics at Leiden University (LUCL) also in the Netherlands supervised by Prof. Vincent van Heuven. She works on the follow-ing topics: Experimental Psycholinguistics, Experimental Acoustic Phonetics, Second Language Acquisition, Phonetics and Phonology of the English Language, Corpus Linguistics and Critical Applied Linguistics. She is an Assistant Professor of English Language and Teaching at the Federal University of Jataí (UFJ), where she is cur-rently Coordinator of the Undergraduate Course in English Letters, Coordinator of Internships in English Letters, and Coordinator of the Letters Subproject of the CAPES/UFJ Pedagogical Residency Program.

E-mail: psyphon.ap@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9451-7005

426

Cristiane Conceição Silva

She has a PhD in Linguistics from the Universidade Estadual de Campinas (UNICAMP). She is professor at the Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures (DLLE) at the Federal University of Santa Catarina (UFSC). She has experience in the area of Linguistics, with an emphasis on Phonetics, Phonology and Prosody acquisition of sec-ond languages.

E-mail: cristiane.conceicao@ufsc.br

ORCID: http://orcid.org/0000-0002-2086-8523

Felipe Flores Kupske

PhD in Language Studies from the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul (UFRGS). Professor at the Department of Modern Languages at UFRGS and permanent professor at the Graduate Program in Letters (PPGLet) at UFRGS and the Graduate Program in Language and Culture (PPGLinC) at the Federal University of Bahia (UFBA). His main work interests are Laboratory Phonology, L1 and L2 Phonetic-phonological Acquisition/Development; and Bi/multilingualism.

E-mail: kupske@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0616-612X

427

About the authors

Bruna da Rosa de Los Santos

She has a PhD in Letters (Language Studies - Psycholinguistics) from the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul - UFRGS (2023). Master in Letters (Language Studies - Psycholinguistics) from the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul - UFRGS (2017). She has a degree in Letters - Portuguese and Spanish - and respective Literatures from the Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG (2014). She is a mem-ber of the Bilingualism and Cognition Laboratory (LABICO), at the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul - UFRGS. Currently, she works as a teacher at the Rio Grande do Sul State Education Network, in the final years of Elementary School, teaching Spanish and Portuguese. https://lattes.cnpq.br/3215638308043385

E-mail: brunadelossantos1@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2605-0543

428

Cesar Teló

BA in English Language and Linguistics from Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brazil. MA student at the University of Calgary, Canada. His research interests concern psycho- and sociolinguistic aspects of L2 speech.

E-mail: cesar.telo@concordia.ca

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0218-9498

Crystoffer E. Zanchet

BA in English Language and Linguistics from Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina (UFSC), Brazil. MA student at the English Graduate Program (UFSC).

E- mail: crystoffer.zanchet@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2245-7859

Gabriel Maldonado Fabbro Sarturato

Professor of English at the Federal University of Piauí (UFPI). He has a PhD in Linguistics from the Graduate Program in Linguistics (PPGL/UFSCar), author of the thesis "Pronunciation Activities in Teaching English as a Foreign Language: Reflections with Teachers in the Context of Individual Classes". He was a substitute professor of English and its Literatures at the Federal University of São Carlos (2021-2022). He works as an English language teacher.

E-mail: gabriel-letras@hotmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org /0000000197096747

Jeniffer Imaregna Alcantara de Albuquerque

She is a professor at the Academic Department of Modern Foreign Languages (DALEM), at the Curitiba Campus (CT) of the Technological University of Paraná (UTPR). She has a degree in Letters - Portuguese and English from the Federal University of Paraná (2009), a Master's degree in Linguistic Studies, in the area of English Phonetics and Phonology (2012) from UFPR, and a PhD in Psycholinguistics (2019)

429

from UFRGS. Her study and work interests are focused on under-standing linguistic development as a dynamic and complex system, in particular, on processes of production, comprehension, and oral intelligibility of additional languages (Portuguese for Speakers of Other Languages and English). Furthermore, he studies and works on teaching, research, and extension projects in the area of initial training of teachers of Portuguese for Speakers of Other Languages (in particular, for teaching in the context of refugee migrants and those in situations of social vulnerability) and in producing open educational resources for additional languages. Links:http://lattes.cnpq.br/7854178181221285 https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Jeniffer_Albuquerque

E-mail: jeniffer.albuquerque@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1498-3680

Natália dos Santos Figueiredo

She has a Ph.D. in Spanish Language from the Neo-Latin Letters Program at the Federal University of Rio de Janeiro (UFRJ) and Assistant Professor of Spanish as an Additional Language at the Federal University of Latin American Integration (UNILA), teaching subjects in the Common Cycle of Studies and Phonetics and Phonology in the undergraduate course in Spanish and Portuguese Languages as Foreign Languages. She researches Prosodic and Pragmatic Variation, and Language Contact, also working as an accredited teacher at the Andifes-IsF Network as a specialist in Spanish and Portuguese for for-eigners, coordinating extension actions that promote the teaching of additional languages and teacher training.

E-mail: natalia.figueiredo@unila.edu.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9370-9136

Reiner Vinicius Perozzo

Professor at Instituto de Letras of the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul (UFRGS), affiliated with the Department of Modern Languages. In his academic background, master's and a doctoral degree, he fo-cused on Phonetics and Phonology, as well as on L2 phonological

430

development. He is a reviewer for various specialized journals in the field of Linguistics, and his research scope revolves around the perceptual domain of sound systems, particularly concerning the development of non-native phonology, epistemologies of perceptual models, and the complementarity between phonological grammar and language usage.

E-mail: reiner.vinicius@ufrgs.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7778-9690

Ronaldo Lima Jr

He is a professor at the Department of Linguistics, Portuguese and Classical Languages at the University of Brasília (UnB), and a CNPq research fellow. He works in the Graduate Program in Linguistics at UnB and in the Graduate Program in Linguistics at the Federal University of Ceará (UFC). He is the founder of the Laboratório de Fonética e Multilinguismo at UFC and a member of the Laboratório de Fonética e Fonologia at UnB. His main interest is the phonetic-pho-nological development of non-native languages.

E-mail: ronaldo.junior@unb.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8610-0306

Rosane Silveira

Associate professor at Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina. Faculty member of the English Graduate Program and the Department of Foreign Language and Literature. CNPq research fellow. Coordinator of the Núcleo de Fonética e Fonologia Aplicadas à Língua Estrangeira.

E-mail: rosanesilveira@hotmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0329-0376

Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves

Professor at the Graduate Program in Linguistics at the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul (UFRGS). He holds a Ph.D. in Linguistics from the Pontifical University of Rio Grande do Sul (PUCRS, 2008),

431

having attended the University of Massachusetts (UMass), USA, as a visiting scholar and Universidad Nacional de Mar del Plata (UNMdP), Argentina, as a postdoc researcher. Researcher at Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq). Current coor-dinator of the Phonology workgroup at the Brazilian Association of Linguistics (ABRALIN). He has authored many books on L2 phonet-ic-phonological development.

E-mail: ubirata.alves@ufrgs.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8796-3998

Victor Gil Mazzoleni Reis

He is a professor of English Language at the Celso Suckow da Fonseca Federal Center for Technological Education (CEFET/RJ). He is a PhD candidate in Applied Linguistics at the Federal University of Rio de Janeiro (UFRJ) and has a Master's degree in Letters - Linguistics from the State University of Rio de Janeiro (UERJ, 2023); He also has a Master's degree in Geology (UFRJ, 2016); Specialization in Portuguese and African Literatures from the same institution (UFRJ, 2022); Specialization in English Literature (Faculty of Education São Luís, 2018); a degree in Letters - Portuguese/English from Faculdades Integradas Campo-Grandenses (FIC/FEUC, 2018) and a degree in Geology from the Federal Rural University of Rio de Janeiro (UFRRJ, 2013).

E-mail: victormazzoleni@yahoo.com.br

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8528-1491

EDITORAS

Ana Paula Scher (USP/UFJF/CNPq)

Olga Ferreira Coelho Sansone (USP)

CONSELHO EDITORIAL

Adeilson P. Sedrins (UFRPE/UAG)

Adelia Maria Evangelista Azevedo (UEMS)

Ana Paula Scher (USP)

Aniela Improta França (UFRJ)

Atilio Butturri Junior (UFSC)

Carlos Alberto Faraco (UFPR)

Carlos Piovezani (UFSCar)

Carmem Luci Costa e Silva (UFRGS)

Cassiano R. Haag (MPSC)

Cátia de Azevedo Fronza (Unisinos)

Cláudia Regina Brescancini (PUCRS)

Claudia Toldo Oudeste (UPF)

Dermeval da Hora (UFPB)

Eduardo Kenedy (UFF)

Edwiges Maria Morato (Unicamp)

Eliane Silveira (UFU)

Elisa Battisti (UFRGS)

Esmeralda Negrão (USP)

Heloisa Monteiro Rosário (UFRGS)

Heronides Moura (UFSC)

Indaiá de Santana Bassani (UNIFESP)

Ingrid Finger (UFRGS)

Jairo Nunes (USP)

Janaína Weissheimer (UFRN)

João Paulo Cyrino (UFBA)

Juciane Cavalheiro (UEA)

Leonel Figueiredo de Alencar (UFC)

Luiz Carlos Schwindt (UFRGS)

Luiz Francisco Dias (UFMG)

Mailce Mota (UFSC)

Marcelo Ferreira (USP)

Marcos Lopes (USP)

Marcus Lunguinho (UnB)

Maria Eugenia Duarte (UFRJ)

Mariangela Rios de Oliveira (UFF)

Pablo Ribeiro (UFSM)

Plínio Barbosa (Unicamp)

Rafael Minussi (Unifesp)

Renato Basso (UFSCAR)

Ronice Muller de Quadros (UFSC)

Ruth Lopes (Unicamp)

Simone Guesser (UFRR)

Simone Sarmento (UFRGS)

Sirio Possenti (Unicamp)

Sonia Cyrino (Unicamp)

Tânia Maris de Azevedo (UCS)

Ubiratã K. Alves (UFRGS)

Vitor Nóbrega (UFSC)

Viviane de Melo Resende (UnB)

OBRAS JÁ PUBLICADAS

• COLEÇÃO ALTOS ESTUDOS EM LINGUÍSTICA

A aventura de Saussure

Eliane Silveira

Aquisição atípica da linguagem: modelos linguísticos e prática clínica

Cristiane Lazzarotto-Volcão, Marian Oliveira e Maria João Freitas

Formas de tratamento e “cordialidade”: mudança linguística e conceptualizações culturais

Geisa Mara Batista

Monotongação de ditongos orais no português brasileiro: uma revisão sistemática da literatura

Nancy Mendes Torres Vieira

Uma abordagem da cena genérica como embreante paratópico: em pauta as cartas privadas de Mário, Drummond, Freud, Sêneca e John Wesley

Manuel Veronez

Linguagem, cognição e ensino: reflexão sobre a linguagem em crianças com e sem diagnósticos

Thalita Cristina Souza Cruz e Fernanda Moraes D’Olivo

Gramaticalização e gramática gerativa

Lorenzo Teixeira Vitral

“Ai, se seu te pego...”: aspectos prosódicos de estruturas desgarradas em língua portuguesa

Aline Ponciano dos Santos Silvestre

Educação intercultural, letramentos de resistência e formação docente

Rodriana Dias Coelho Costa Edinei Carvalho dos Santos e Kléber Aparecido da Silva

O caso mais grosseiro da semiologia: o que Saussure pode nos dizer sobre os nomes próprios?

Stefania Montes Henriques

Investigações em linguística geral: textos escolhidos de Martin Haspelmath

Felipe Bilharva da Silva, Gabriel de Ávila Othero, Melissa Lazzari, Pablo Nunes

Ribeiro, Sérgio de Moura Menuzzi

Fonologia e Ensino: descobertas e interfaces

Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves e Gladis Massini-Cagliari.

Ensino de pronúncia e formação docente

Amanda Post da Silveira, Cristiane Conceição e Felipe Flores Kupske

O espanhol da Costa Rica segundo os ticos: um estudo de linguística popular

Carla Victória Jara Murillo; tradução Mariana Morales da Silva, Roberto Leiser

Baronas, e Marcelo Rocha Barros Gonçalves

• COLEÇÃO LINGUÍSTICA E SOCIEDADE

Linguagem simples pra quem? A comunicação cidadã em debate

Adelaide Silvam, Xoán Lagares e Marcus Maia

Da Subjacência à Superfície: A Contribuição de Leda Bisol para a Materialização da Fonologia no País. Uma homenagem da Associação Brasileira de Linguística

Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves e Gladis Massini-Cagliari.

• COLEÇÃO LINGUÍSTICA EM AÇÃO

Introdução à estatística para linguistas

Livia Oushiro

Investigando os sons de línguas não nativas: uma introdução

Felipe Flores Kupske, Ubiratã Kickhöfel Alves e Ronaldo Mangueira Lima Jr.

Linguística no feminino. Vozes femininas que fizeram a linguística no Brasil

Danniel Carvalho e Raquel Freitag

Manual de Morfologia Distribuída

Ana Paula Scher, Indaiá de Santana Bassani e Paula Roberta Gabbai Armelin

Manual de Prosódia Experimental

Plinio A. Barbosa

Uma introdução à semântica argumentativa

Vicente de Souza Cardoso Jr

435